General Disclaimer

One or more of the Following Statements may affect this Document

- This document has been reproduced from the best copy furnished by the organizational source. It is being released in the interest of making available as much information as possible.
- This document may contain data, which exceeds the sheet parameters. It was furnished in this condition by the organizational source and is the best copy available.
- This document may contain tone-on-tone or color graphs, charts and/or pictures, which have been reproduced in black and white.
- This document is paginated as submitted by the original source.
- Portions of this document are not fully legible due to the historical nature of some of the material. However, it is the best reproduction available from the original submission.

Produced by the NASA Center for Aerospace Information (CASI)

AEROSPACE REPORT NO. ATR-75(7367-01)-1, VOL. II



STS Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage Study (Study 2.6) Final Report

Volume II: Technical Report

Prepared by REQUIREMENTS AND ANALYSIS OFFICE Vehicle Systems Division

(NASA-CR-145908) SIS SPIN-STABILIZED UPPER N76-14162 STAGE STUDY (STUDY 2.6). VOLUME 2: TECHNICAL REPORT Final Report (Aerospace Corp., El Segundo, Calif.) 469 p CSCL 22B Unclas G3/16 15083

36 September 1975

Prepared for OFFICE OF MANNED SPACE FLIGHT NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND SPACE ADMINISTRATION Washington, D. C.

Contract No. NASW-2727



Systems Engineering Operations THE AEROSPACE CORPORATION



STS SPIN-STABILIZED UPPER STAGE STUDY (Study 2. 6)

FINAL REPORT

Volume II: Technical Report

Prepared by

Requirements and Analysis Office Vehicle Systems Division

30 September 1975

Systems Engineering Operations THE AEROSPACE CORPORATION El Segundo, California

Prepared for

OFFICE OF MANNED SFACE FLIGHT NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND SPACE ADMINISTRATION Washington, D.C.

Contract No. NASW -2727

Aerospace Report No. ATR -75(7367-01)-1, Vol II

STS SPIN-STABILIZED UPPER STAGE STUDY (Study 2.6) FINAL REPORT

Volume II: Technical Report

Prepared by

Requirements and Analysis Office Vehicle Systems Division

Approved W. A. Knittle

NASA Study 2. 6 Director Requirements and Analysis Office Vehicle Systems Division

Approved

Williams С.

Vice President and General Manager Vehicle Systems Division

Acknowledged

indon R. H. Herndon

Group Director Advanced Mission Analysis Directorate Advanced Orbital Systems Division

FOREWORD

This report documents The Aerospace Corporation effort on Study 2.6, STS (Space Transportation System) Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage Study, performed under NASA Contract NASW -2727 during Fiscal Years 1975 and 1976. The Aerospace effort was directed by Mr. W. A. Knittle. Mr. H. R. Gangl, Jr., Marshall Space Flight Center, and Dr. J. W. Wild, NASA Headquarters, were the NASA Study Directors for this study. Their efforts in providing technical direction throughout the duration of the study are greatly appreciated.

This volume is one of two which comprise the Final Report for Study 2.6. The two volumes are:

Volume I: Executive Summary Volume II: Technical Report

Volume I presents a brief summary of the overall report. It includes the relationship of this study to other NASA efforts, significant results, study limitations, and suggested additional efforts.

Volume II provides a detailed description of the technical effort on the STS Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage Study. It includes a description of the modifications of NASA geosynchronous (non Com/Nav) payloads for spinning injections, sizing and accuracy studies of the spinning stage, resizing recommendations for the total NASA Space Shuttle Upper Stage Mission Model, and safety and operations analyses.

PRECEDING PAGE BLANK NOT FILMED

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The Aerospace Corporation effort on Study 2.6 was supported by members of the technical staff (MTS) in various technical disciplines within the company. The contributions of the following MTS to the STS Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage Study are gratefully acknowledged:

Command and Telemetry

E. L. Tarca

Concept and Design

K. G. Ludlow G. Yee

Controls and Electromechanical

E. G. Fotou

Cost

H. G. Campbell

Guidance and Flight Dynamics

D. W. Whitcombe K. A. Sandoval

Mass Properties

R. T. Blake

Operations Analyses and Interfaces

W. J. Dillon W. J. Kleinbauer Power and Electrical J. R. Kettler

Safety Analysis O. W. Refling

Sizing Studies S. R. McWaters

Solid Propulsion

E. M. Landsbaum G. Alexandris

System Engineering J. H. Elliott System Integration

J. J. Donnelly, Jr.

Thermal Control H. H. Yoshikawa

CONTENTS

4

J.

FOR	EWOR	D	v
ACF	NOWL	EDGMENTS	vi
1.	INTR	RODUCTION	1 - 1
	1.1	SSUS Concept	1 - 3
	1.2	Objectives	1-6
	1.3	Relationship to Other NASA Efforts	1-6
	1.4	Approach	1 - 7
	1.5	Rockwell International SSUS/Shuttle Integration Study	1 - 9
	1.6	Conclusions and Observations	1 -9
2.	SUB DEV	TASK I: GEOSYNCHRONOUS PAYLOAD MODEL ELOPMENT	2 - 1
	2.1	Tug-Deployed Baseline Satellite Definitions	2-6
	2.2	Basic Design Compatibility with Spin-Stabilized Operations	2-33
	2.3	ELV Options for Geosynchronous Satellites	2-36
	2.4	Stabilization and Control of Spin-Stabilized Satellites	2-55
	2.5	Sabilization and Control of Three-Axis- Stabilized Satellites	2-62
	2.6	Telemetry, Tracking, and Command	2-82
	2.7	Spacecraft Electrical Power Systems	2-97
	2.8	Alternatives to Tug-Deployment of Satellites	2-116
	2.9	Cost Estimating Procedures	2-144
3.	SUB' SSUS MOE	TASK II: SSUS SIZING STUDY AND SUBTASK III: S APPLICABILITY TO OVERALL NASA MISSION DEL	3 - 1
	3.1	Performance Sizing Analysis for the SSUS Study	3 - 5
	3 2	Solid Bocket Motors	3-23

CONTENTS (Continued)

3.3	Angular Motion of the SSUS During PKM/AKM Burn	3-34
3.4	Accuracy Analysis	3 - 49
3.5	Parametric Attitude Error Analysis	3 - 1 2 0
3.6	SSUS Mission Accuracy Discussion	3 -1 40
3.7	SSUS Stage Design and Deployment Configuration	3 - 1 5 0
3.8	Alternate Concepts Considered	3 - 1 6 4
3.9	Determination of Spin System Requirements	3 - 170
3.10	Safety Analysis	3-174
3.11	SSUS System Cost Estimation	3 - 190
SUBI	ASK IV: OPERATIONS ANALYSIS	4-1
4.1	General	4-1
4.2	Comparison of SSUS, IUS, and Tug Upper Stage Systems	4-2
4.3	Comparison of SSUS, IUS, and Tug Mission Time Lines	4-5
4.4	Comparison of SSUS, IUS, and Tug Flight Operations	4-10

4.

FIGURES

1-1.	SSUS Geosynchronous Ascent Profile	1-4
2-1.	Task I NASA Geosynchronous Payloads	2-5
2-2.	E0-09A SEOS Inboard View, Baseline Tug Configuration	2-15
2-3.	E0-9A SEOS End View Telescope Objective, Baseline Tug Configuration	2-16
2-4.	E0-09A SEOS End View (Equipment Section) Docking Adapter, Baseline Tug Configuration	2-17
2-5.	SMS/GOES Satellite Configuration	2-20
2-6.	AS-05A ARAE Satellite Configuration	2-6
2-7.	Electrical Power Subsystem Typical Schematic	2-27
2-8.	EO-9A/AS-05A Synchronous Equatorial Satellites	2-42
2-9.	EO-57A/EO-07A Synchronous Equatorial Satellites	2-43
2-10.	Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T Standard Centaur Fairing Envelope	2-45
2-11.	Titan IIIE with 5-m (16.7-ft) Diameter Lockheed Fairing	2-46
2-12.	Titan IIIC Universal Payload Fairing (UPLF) Envelope	2-47
2-13.	Titan IIIC with 5-m (16.7-ft) Diameter McDonnell Douglas Fairing	2-48
2-14.	Delta 2914 Payload Envelope	2-49
2-15.	Delta Staging Schematic, Three-Stage Vehicle	2-50
2-16.	Delta 2914 Configuration	2 - 5 1
2-17.	Basic Tug-Type G, N, and S System for an SMS-Type Spacecraft	2-59

FIGURES (Continued)

2-18.	Passive Nutation Damper	2-61
2-19.	Active Nutation Control System	2-63
2-20.	Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System for SEOS-Type Spacecraft (EO-9A)	2-65
2-21.	Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System for Radio-Astronomy-Type Spacecraft (AS-05A)	2-66
2-22.	Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System for Synchronous-Meteorological-Type Spacecraft (EO-07a)	2-67
2-23.	Despun Platform (SEOS-Type)	2-76
2-24.	Active Nutation Control System Block Diagram	2-81
2-25.	Block Diagram of TT&C Subsystem (Payload Attached to SSU)	2-86
2-26.	SMS Communications Subsystem	2-87
2-27.	Illustrative Antenna Concepts	2-91
2-28.	Degradation of 10 Ohm-Cm Solar Cells	2-108
2-29.	SSUS Electrical Power System Typical Schematic	2-112
2-30.	1 MeV Equivalent Radiation Per Revolution of Transfer Orbit (125 nmi to 19,300 nmi)	2-114
2-31.	Structural Loading Due to Spin	2-120
2-32.	Spin/Despin SSUS-Launched EO-09A	2-122
2-33.	SSUS-Launched Despun EO-09A Satellite	2-123
2-34.	SSUS-Launched EO-57A Satellite	2-125
2-35.	EO-09A Inertial Data Axes	2-141
2-36.	EO-57A Inertial Data Axes	2-141
2-37.	EO-07A Inertial Data Axes	2-142

FIGURES (Continued)

1

2-38.	AS-05A Inertial Data Axes 2-142
3-1.	Planetary Missions Capture
3-2,	EO-57A Payload 3-35
3-3.	AS-05A Payload
3-4.	EO-09A Payload 3-37
3-5.	EO-07A Payload 3-38
3 - 6.	Pitch Rate History
3 -7.	Yaw Rate History 3-43
3-8.	Rate Diagram 3-44
3-9.	Pitch Angle History 3-45
3-10.	Yaw Angle History 3-46
3-11.	Inertial Angle Diagram 3-47
3 - 12.	Attitude Pointing Error (α_s) Due to Free Spinup 3-123
3-13.	Wobble Angle Due to Free Spinup 3-125
3-14.	Estimated Time Constants of Structures and Fluids 3-127
3-15.	Initial Wobble Angle Due to Transverse Body Rate 3-129
3-16.	Final Precession Half Cone Angle for One-Hr Coast 3-130
3-17.	Final Precession Half Cone Angle for 5.25-Hr Coast 3-131
3-18.	Predicted Total Attitude Error at SRM Burnout, Perigee Motor Injection
3-19.	Predicted Wobble Angle at SRM Burnout, Perigee Motor Injection
3-20.	Predicted Total Attitude Error at SRM Burnout, Apogee Motor Injection 3-135

FIGURES (Continued)

L

3-21.	Predicted Wobble Angle at SRM Burnout, Apogee Motor Injection	3-136
3-22.	Attitude Error Due to Separation of Two Spinning Bodies	3-138
3-23.	Spacecraft Correction Propellant Requirement, Geosynchronous Mission	3 - 1 49
3-24.	External Spin Option	3 - 1 5 1
3-25,	Small SSUS Configuration	3 - 1 5 3
3-26	Large SSUS Configuration	3-154
3-27.	EO-57A/SSUS Bay Arrangement	3 - 1 5 9
3-28.	EO-09A/SSUS Bay Arrangement	3 - 1 60
3-29.	C. G. Location Summary	3 - 1 62
3-30.	Cargo C. G. Limits (Along Y-Axis)	3 - 1 63
3-31,	SSUS Deployment with a Spin-Stabilized Satellite	3 - 1 65
3-32.	SSUS Deployment with a Three-Axis Satellite	3-166
3-33.	SSUS Deployment with Laser Alignment	3 - 1 67
3-34.	SSUS Deployment with a Retrievable Spin Table	3 - 1 68
3-35.	SSUS Planetary Four-Stage Configuration	3 - 1 69
3-36.	Spin Impulse Requirements Versus Roll Moment of Inertia	3 - 17 1
3-37.	Cold-Gas Spin System Weight and Bottle Diameter	3-173
3-38.	SSUS Unit Costs	3-218
4-1.	Estimated Baseline Tug Ground Processing	4-6

TABLES

2-1.	NASA Geosynchronous Payload Traffic	2-3
2-2.	NASA Geosynchronous Payload Characteristics	2-4
2-3.	Task I NASA Geosynchronous Spacecraft Design Cases	2 -7
2-4.	Payload Satellites Studies	2-8
2-5.	Mission Equipment for EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A Satellites	2 - 1 1
2-6.	Mission Equipment for EO-57A and EO-58A Satellites	2-11
2-7.	Mission Equipment for the EO-07A Satellite	2-12
2-8.	Mission Equipment for the AS-05A Satellite	2-12
2-9.	SMS/GOES Summary Weight Statement	2-21
2-10.	EO-57A Foreign Synchronous Meteorological Satellite	2-22
2-11.	EO-07A Satellite Configuration Description	2-24
2-12.	AS-05A Satellite Configuration Description	2-26
2-13.	EO-09A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem	2-28
2-14.	EO-57A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem	2-29
2-15.	EO-07A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem	2-30
2-16.	AS-05A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem	2 - 3 1
2-17.	Propulsion and Reaction Control Subsystem	2-33
2-18.	EO-09A Satellite Thermal Control Subsystem	2-34
2-19.	EO-07A Satellite Thermal Control Subsystem	2 - 3 5
2-20.	AS-05A Satellite Thermal Control Subsystem	2-36

xiii

2-21.	Equipment Summary for Tug-Deployed EO-09A Satellite	2-37
2-22.	Equipment Summary for Tug- or IUS-Deployed EO-07A Satellite	2-38
2-23.	Equipment Summary for Tug- or IUS-Deployed AS-05A Satellite	2-39
2-24.	Tug-Launched Satellite Inertial Data	2-40
2-25.	Compatibility of Designated Satellites with Spin Operation on Orbit	2-41
2-26.	ELV Options Summary	2-44
2-27.	EO-90A ELV Options	2-53
2-28.	EO-07A ELV Options	2-54
2-29.	AS-05A ELV Options	2-56
2-30.	EO-57A/58A ELV Options	2-57
2-31.	Basic Tug-Type G, N, and S System Weight and Power Estimate	2-60
2-32.	Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System (EO-09A) Weight and Power Estimate	2-68
2-33.	Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System (AS-05A) Weight and Power Estimate	2-69
2-34.	Basis Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System (EO-07A) Weight and Power Estimate	2-70
2-35.	SSUS Dual-Spin EO-09A Mass Properties	2-71
2-36.	Steady-State Angular Velocity Error for Rotating Platform	2-77
2-37.	Steady-State Angular Velocity Errors for Rotating Platform with Momentum Wheel (Apogee Only)	2-79

2-38.	Satellite TT&C Characteristics/Requirements (SSPD Data Sheets)	2-83
2-39.	Satellite TT&C Characteristics/Requirements Used in Study	2-84
2-40.	EO-09A/59A/62A TT&C Subsystem (Tug, IUS, or Expendable Launch)	2-93
2-41.	EO-57A, EO-58A TT&C Subsystem (Tug, IUS, or Expendable Launch)	2-94
2-42.	EO-07A TT&C Subsystem (Tug, IUS, or Expendable Launch)	2-95
2-43.	AS-05A TT&C Subsystem (Tug, IUS, or Expendable Launch)	2-97
2-44.	TT&C Components Powered During Transfer Orbit	2-98
2-45.	Power Budget for EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A Spacecraft	2-99
2-46.	Electrical Power Subsystem: EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A Satellites	2-101
2-47.	Electrical Power Subsystem: AS-05A Satellite	2-102
2-48.	Electrical Power Subsystem: EO-07A Satellite	2-104
2-49.	Electrical Power Subsystem: EO-57A and EO-58A Satellites	2-105
2-50.	Solar Array Performance for Synchronous Altitude Satellites	2-107
2-51.	Solar Cell Characteristics	2-109
2-52.	Battery Performance for Synchronous Altitude Satellites	2-110
2-53.	Equivalent Radiation Environment of SSUS	2-115

Tug Deployment Concept	2-117
IUS Deployment Concept	2-117
SSUS Deployment Concept	2-118
EO-09A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Power (Watt) Requirements in Transfer Orbit and During Injection	2-129
EO-09A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed Satellites	2 - 1 3 1
EO-57A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed Satellites	2-132
EO-07A Satellite Modifications Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug- or IUS-Deployed Satellites	2-133
AS-05A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed Satellites	2-134
EO-09A Satellite Summary Weight Statement	2-135
EO-57A Satellite Summary Weight Statement	2-136
EO-07A Satellite Summary Weight Statement	2-136
AS-05A Satellite Summary Weight Statement	2-137
EO-09A Satellite Mass Properties	2 - 138
EO-57A Satellite Mass Properties	2-139
EO-07A Satellite Mass Properties (No Adapter)	2-139
AS-05A Satellite Mass Properties (No Adapter)	2-140
Summary of Study Results, Three-Axis Stabilized Satellites (EO-09A, EO-07A, AS-05A)	2-143
	Tug Deployment ConceptIUS Deployment ConceptSSUS Deployment ConceptEO-09A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Power (Watt) Requirements in Transfer Orbit and During InjectionEO-09A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed SatellitesEO-57A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed SatellitesEO-07A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed SatellitesEO-07A Satellite Modifications Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug- or IUS-Deployed SatellitesAS-05A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed SatellitesEO-07A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed SatellitesEO-09A Satellite Summary Weight StatementEO-09A Satellite Summary Weight StatementEO-07A Satellite Mass PropertiesEO-07A Satellite Mass PropertiesEO-07A Satellite Mass Properties (No Adapter)AS-05A Satellite Mass Properties (No Adapter)

2-71.	Summary of Study Results, Spin-Stabilized Satellite (EO-57A)	2-143
2-72.	Spacecraft Design and Cost Model, Satellite System EO-09A (Tug) (Millions of 1975 Dollars)	2-158
2-73.	Task I Payload Cost Estimate Summary (Millions of Dollars)	2-148
2-74.	Summary Cost Estimates, Δ Costs Major System Changes, IUS Expendable to SSUS Spin/Design Cases (Millions of 1975 Dollars)	2 - 1 49
2-75.	AS-05A System Cost Estimates (Millions of 1975 Dollars)	2-150
2-76.	AS-05A \triangle Cost Estimates Major System Changes, IUS to SSUS (Millions of 1975 Dollars)	2-151
2-77.	EO-07A System Cost Estimates (Millions of 1975 Dollars)	2-152
2-78.	EO -07A Δ Cost Estimates Major System Changes, IUS to SSUS (Millions of 1975 Dollars)	2-153
2-79.	Conclusions From Task I Cost Estimations	2-154
3-1.	Upper Stage Payload Model	3 - 2
3-2.	NASA Geosynchronous Payload Characteristics	3-4
3-3.	Task II SSUS Sizing Study	3 -7
3 - 4.	Mission and Motor Characteristics for Performance Sizing	3 - 7
3-5.	Ideal Motor Performance Design	3 - 8
3-6.	Geosynchronous Missions Motor Selection Based on Propellant Off-Load Only	3 -9
3-7.	Solid Motor Characteristics for Geosynchronous Missions	3-10
3-8.	Error Analysis for Geosynchronous Mission EO-07A	3-12

3-9.	Adjusted Apogee Burn for Geosynchronous Mission EO-07A	3 - 13
3-10.	Non-Geosynchronous Earth Orbits	3 - 15
3-11.	Non-Geosynchronous Earth Orbits Driver Missions	3 - 1 6
3-12.	Non-Geosynchronous Earth Orbit Missions, Motor Selection Based on Propellant Off-Load Only	3 - 17
3-13.	Environmental Monitoring Satellite (EO-56A)	3 - 18
3-14.	Solid Motor Characteristics	3 - 19
3-15.	New Planetary Model	3 - 20
3-16.	Solid Rocket Motor Characteristics	3-24
3-17.	New Motors No. 1, No. 2, and No. 3 Motor Characteristics	3 - 25
3-18.	Spin Rocket Test Facilities	3 - 28
3-19.	TE-M-364 Motor Error Source Data	3 -3 1
3-20.	Heading Error Due to Motor Burn ($\delta = 0.002 \text{ rad}$)	3 - 43
3-21.	TRACE66 Ephemeris Output Key	3 - 50
3-22.	Coast Orbit and Apogee Errors	3 - 7 4
3-23.	Coning and Heading Errors (assumed equal) Resulting from Offsetting Moment (θ_M) and Tip-Off Rates (θ_n) During the Initial and	
	Final Phases of Each Burn	3 - 73
3-24.	SSUS Geosynchronous Transfer Orbit Accuracy (30) 296.23 × 35,786 km (160 × 19,323 nmi) Inclination 26.15 deg	3 1 4 1
3 75	SSIIS Injection Error Analysis	3 140
5-45.	bood injection Error Analysis	J - 1 - ± 2
3-26.	Geosynchronous Injection Accuracies	3 - 1 43

3-27.	EO-57A/SSUS, Delta 2914, and Atlas Centaur Geosynchronous Transfer Orbit Accuracy Comparison (3σ)	3 -144
3-28.	EO-57A/SSUS and Delta 2914 Accuracy Comparison	3 - 1 4 5
3-29.	NATO III Fuel Budget	3 -1 47
3-30.	ACS Propellant Budget	3 - 1 48
3-31.	Hazardous Situations	3-176
3-32.	Work Breakdown Structure (Abbreviated)	3-191
3-33.	Solid Rocket Motor Options	3-194
3-34.	Minimum Avionics Option	3 - 195
3-35.	Complete Avionics Option	3 - 196
3-36.	Geosynchronous Family, SSUS Two-Stage System, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimates	3 - 198
3 - 37 .	EO -57A/SSUS Two -Stage System Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite -Dependent Cost Estimates	3 -200
3-38.	Geosynchronous Family, SSUS Two-Stage System, Complete Avionics, ACS, Satellite-Independent Cost Estimate	3 -202
3-39.	EO -57A/SSUS Two-Stage System Only, Complete Avionics, ACS, Satellite-Independent Cost Estimate	3-204
3-40,	Geosynchronous Family SSUS System, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate	3 - 206
3-41.	EO-57A/SSUS Single-Stage System, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate	3 - 209
3-42.	SSUS Cost Summary	3-211

3-43.	SSUS Two-Stage, Minimum Avionics, Satellite- Dependent Unit Costs	3-212
3-44.	SSUS Two-Stage, Complete Avionics, Satellite- Independent Unit Costs	3-214
3-45.	SSUS Single-Stage, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Unit Costs	3-216
4-1.	SSUS Mission Time Line for Satellite Delivery	4-7
4-2.	Tug Mission Time Line for Satellite Delivery	4-8
4-3.	Expendable IUS Mission Time Line for Satellite Delivery	4-9
4-4.	Major Conclusions of Flight Operations Review	4-11
4-5.	Conclusions from Reference 1	4-12
4-6.	EIUS/Orbiter Operational Interactions	4-18
4-7.	EIUS Checkout Analysis Ground Rules and Assumptions	4-19
4-8.	EIUS On-Orbit Checkout Philosophy	4-21
4-9.	EIUS Checkout Requirements Summary (Ref: SR-IUS-100, July 1974)	4-22
4-10.	EIUS Major Component Checkout/Monitoring Summary	4-25
4-11.	Orbiter Software Functions To Support EIUS	4-26
4-12.	Ground Network Functions During EIUS Operations	4-27
4-13.	Launch Site Support Functions During EIUS Operations	4-28
4-14.	Shuttle Orbiter Control Center Functions During EIUS Operations	4-28
4-15.	Orbiter Functions During EIUS Operations	4-29

4-16.	Spacecraft Operations Control Center Functions During EIUS Operations	4-30
4-17.	Spacecraft Functions During EIUS Operations	4-31
4-18.	EIUS Operations Center Functions During EIUS Operations	4-32
4-19.	EIUS Operations Functions	4-33

SECTION 1

INTRODUCTION

The Space Transportation System (STS) will replace the present National Launch Vehicle family of expendable launch vehicles (ELVs) in the early 1980's for the transportation of satellites and other space payloads. As presently configured, the STS includes a booster stage, an Orbiter, and an upper stage system to be carried within the Orbiter. Utilization of the STS to achieve high-energy orbits is dependent upon the capabilities of the upper stage system provided. The ultimate system will be the full-capability, reusable Space Tug, but it is not scheduled for introduction until 1984.

Prior to the availability of the Space Tug, an Interim Upper Stage (IUS), a modified version of an existing expendable upper stage, will be used. A number of IUS options are presently under study including expendable, reusable, liquid propellant, and solid propellant configurations in several sizes and with varying capabilities and characteristics. However, all of the options being considered feature inertial guidance and three-axis stabilization.

Other alternatives and options to an upper stage system have been postulated. These alternatives generally are satellite or payload provided ("program peculiar") and in some cases may involve simple extensions of major propulsive capability already present in the satellite and the use of inherent satellite navigation and control capabilities to perform the orbit transfers required of an upper stage. One such proposed alternative is an extension of the apogee kick motor (AKM) propulsion system utilized in some satellites for final injection into orbit at the apogee of a transfer orbit. The addition of a perigee kick motor (PKM) propulsion system to inject the satellite into the required transfer orbit has been utilized on ELV boosters and could also be utilized with the STS Orbiter. Thus, a satellite/AKM/PKM system might conceivably avoid the requirement for a general purpose upper stage system. For simplicity and low cost, satellite/AKM/PKM systems

have usually employed spin stabilization. The pursuit of this concept has led to the NASW-2727 Task 2.6 STS Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage (SSUS) Study.

The term Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage is utilized in this report as generic terminology to describe a system deployed from the Orbiter consisting of a PKM and AKM (which may be integral or nonintegral with the satellite) having primary spin stabilization and solid rocket propulsion. The term in some usage may include the satellite, especially where the satellite is the controlling part of the system. The SSUS could also be defined as the PKM system only, referenced to a satellite with an integral AKM system; however, this study task did not specifically include any such situations. The primary propulsion systems involved need not be limited to solid rocket systems, especially in the AKM, but the solid rocket systems were a ground rule element of the study task and liquid systems were not considered.

Due to the SSUS dependence upon the satellite subsystems and the dynamic stability involvement caused by spin stabilization, the SSUS design is a function of the particular satellite design with which it is integrated. The satellites in the NASA mission model encompass the complete spectrum of mission requirements, orbital characteristics, size, and stabilization techniques. The spin-stabilized satellites lend themselves to the SSUS system readily, while the satellites normally operating in a three-axis mode on orbit require extensive modification.

A key element of the SSUS concept is that the Orbiter supplies initial position and pointing guidance and navigation to the SSUS. The Orbiter-SSUS deployment and spin stabilization must maintain these initial conditions so that the subsequent mission events may provide a useful and accurate final satellite orbit. The remainder of the SSUS mission after deployment from the Orbiter and the spin-stabilized PKM injection burn into a transfer orbit is under the command and control of a ground tracking network. The ground tracking network establishes the ephemeris of the transfer orbit; determines the orbital errors and satellite inertial attitude; calculates the required satellite/AKM attitude, pointing, and apogee velocity vector; and issues the required commands in real time to execute the apogee burn injection into the final orbit with minimum errors.

A large number of potential options, problems, and solutions appeared in the detailed study of the SSUS. Some of these are obvious characteristics, some were appreciated only as they were encountered in the course of study, and some depend upon decisions as to applications. The SSUS appears to be a technically feasible approach for the earth orbit missions, particularly for spin-stabilized satellites. For some three-axis stabilized satellites, the changes required for SSUS integration may be uneconomical. The planetary missions are more difficult and may prove to be impractical for the SSUS. The SSUS is thus an alternative for portions of this mission model if not the entire model, but its economic viability depends on the characteristics and costs of the other STS upper stage options.

1.1 SSUS CONCEPT

The general concept of the SSUS is illustrated in Figure 1-1, SSUS Geosynchronous Ascent Profile. The nominal geosynchronous mission begins with Orbiter injection into a 296.32-km (160-nmi) circular orbit inclined at 28.4 deg. Upon completion of checkout and navigation functions, the satellite and SSUS are deployed in a spin-stabilized mode by the Orbiter with initial position and attitude of the SSUS established by the Orbiter. The deployment system, through use of the Orbiter navigation system augmented with a deployment-system-mounted star sensor, aligns the SSUS with the required perigee velocity vector. After a safe-distance retro maneuver by the Orbiter, the SSUS and Orbiter coast in the parking orbit to the appropriate nodal crossing at which time the Orbiter issues a real-time arming and firing command sequence through the rf command link to the satellite to fire the SSUS perigee kick motor (PKM) and inject the SSUS into a 2.96.32 \times 35,786 km (160 \times 19,323 nmi) 26.15-deg inclined geosynchronous travafer orbit. Due to the unstable spin inertia to transverse inertia ratios of the SSUS during the parking orbit and transfer orbit coast periods, an active nutation control system must be installed in the satellite to maintain the nutation or coning angle at minimal values between 0.5 and 1.0 deg.

After injection into the geosynchronous transfer orbit, the command and control of the SSUS is handed over from the Orbiter to the



Figure 1-1. SSUS Geosynchronous Ascent Profile

1

é

appropriate ground station network, in this study assumed to be the Space Tracking and Data Network. The SSUS remains in the 10.5-hour period transfer orbit for several revolutions while the satellite telemetry, tracking, and command (TT&C) link is tracked by the ground station network. The satellite telemetry provides SSUS attitude data from earth and sun sensors mounted on the satellite. Successive coarse and fine attitude correction commands are issued real time to the satellite to precess the SSUS to the desired apogee velocity vector attitude for AKM firing. The ground station network establishes the transfer orbit ephemeres and orbit errors, computes the AKM velocity vector attitude, and designates the time of firing to produce minimum final orbit error after injection. When this has been accomplished (a period of hours or days). the ground station network issues a series of real-time commands to arm and fire the AKM system on the selected apogee (anywhere from the first to the eleventh or later; the fourth apogee is assumed in this study).

After AKM burn and injection into the nominal 35,786-km (19,323-nmi), 0-deg inclined circular geosynchronous equatorial orbit, the ground station network issues a series of commands to initiate normal orbital operations. The actual injection is into a drift orbit with a velocity deficiency, such as 15.25 m/sec (50 ft/sec) -5.5 deg/day to allow the satellite to be positioned at the final longitude by attitude control system (ACS) thruster firings. The initial commands after AKM burn arm and fire the separation system to jettison the AKM stage of the SSUS (may not be required for an internal integrated satellite AKM). Subsequent to AKM jettison, satellite attitude sensor data are evaluated by the ground stations, and commands are issued to precess the satellite to the desired attitude (for spin-stabilized geosynchronous satellites, the solar array drum is erected perpendicular to the orbit plane). For satellites which are to be designed to operate on orbit in a three-axis stabilized mode, commands are issued to despin the satellite using satellite tangential (ACS) thrusters and switch over to three-axis stabilized control. An acquisition sequence is then commanded for the

satellite sensors to acquire the earth, sun, and/or stars, depending on the satellite-pointing requirements and reference selections. Commands are issued to deploy solar arrays, antennas, and other stowed statellite empenages.

The ground station network now tracks the satellite to determine the final orbit ephemeris and errors and issues commands for thruster firing to correct the orbit errors, attitude errors, and drift rate. By iterations of the tracking and orbit adjustments, near-perfect final orbit is achievable with the satellite on final station. These maneuvers require approximately 90 m/ sec (300 ft/sec) equivalent delta velocity capability in the satellite ACS system, including approximately 45 m/sec (150 ft/sec) for SSUS injection error correction. For a 362.88-kg (800-lb) satellite, this requires about 13.5 kg (30 lb) of hydrazine ACS propellant out of a total satellite propellant budget of perhaps 27 kg (60 lb) of propellant.

1.2 OBJECTIVES

Study 2.6 had two objectives. The first objective was to provide transportation systems and operations data for conceptual designs of spinning solid propellant stages for geosynchronous payloads. This required not only a study of propulsive spinning upper stage systems and their related aspects to perform the geosynchronous missions, but also analysis of selected geosynchronous payloads to evaluate the impact to the payloads of such spinning stages.

The second objective was to review the applicability of these stages to the 1981-1991 NASA Mission Model and determine the subset to which the spinning solid propellant stage is a low-cost alternative to the IUS. Full accomplishment of this objective requires an assessment of the SSUS and IUS on an equal basis which is difficult since the SSUS is a new and relatively undefined system concept while the IUS has had major contracted studies of options evolving successive concepts in considerable depth of detail.

1.3

RELATIONSHIP TO OTHER NASA EFFORTS

The FY 1975 Study 2.6 made extensive use of other NASAcontracted studies and activities. The Space Shuttle Payload Description Activity documents, JSC 07700 Volume XIV, Space Shuttle System Payloads Accommodations, and MSFC 68M00039, Baseline Space Tug, documents were fundamental to the Task 2.6 studies. The IBM IUS/Tug

Orbital Operations and Mission Support Study and Martin Marietta Tug Fleet and Ground Operations Schedules and Controls reports were studied for SSUS operations comparisons. Numerous other NASA sources were also contacted formally and informally in the course of the study due to the interrelationship with the entire STS activity.

Considerable advantage was taken of USAF/SAMSO (Space and Missile Systems Organization) IUS activities in support of the NASA portion of the IUS mission model, and the SR-IUS-100 specification was utilized as representative of a baseline IUS. In addition, a SAMSO-funded Spinning Solid Upper Stage/Shuttle Integration Study, contract NAS9-14000, Rockwell International Space Division, utilized preliminary data from the SSUS Task 2.6 study and provided useful data in return. This study is discussed in greater detail later in this section. In brief, the Rockwell International study concluded, as does Study 2.6, that spin up of satellites attached to the Orbiter is feasible using a spin table and recommended further study of detail design trades. Advantage was also taken of the five SAMSO-funded IUS studies during the performance of Study 2.6.

1.4 APPROACH

The study approach followed the pattern of the four major subtasks outlined in the statement of work. Subtask I, Geosynchronous Payload Model Development, was a major self-contained task. Major Subtasks II and III, SSUS Sizing Study and SSUS Applicability to the Overall NASA Mission Model, respectively, were interrelated tasks which, due to the technical disciplines involved, were accomplished together, phasing Subtask II into Subtask III effort. Subtask IV, Operations Analysis, the smallest effort, depended on concepts generated in the other three subtasks and occurred last during the period of performance. Emphasis throughout the study was on definition of characteristics unique to the SSUS in comparison to the Tug/IUS.

The Subtask II SSUS Sizing Study was originally planned as a parallel task with Subtask I. The sizing was to be based on a definition of the geosynchronous communication/navigation payloads provided by NASA. It developed that it was not feasible to provide these data so that about half way through Subtask I, agreement was reached to proceed on the basis of the geosynchronous non-communication/navigation payload data being developed in Subtask I. The non-communication/navigation payload data spanned the total weight range of the geosynchronous mission model and included both

spin-stabilized and three-axis stabilized satellites, thus making a representative sample of payloads. However, none of these satellites provided an opportunity to evaluate the SSUS with an integral spacecraft AKM design which was a feature of the original plan to use the communication/navigation payloads.

The sizing study proceeded with the matching of existing and current technology solid propellant rockets of low length-to-diameter ratio configuration with the required perigee and apogee velocity vector total impulse requirements for each satellite. Idealized motors, new and existing motors with propellant off-loading, energy management techniques, and ballasting were examined. From these data, motor design combinations capable of capturing the mission model were selected. These data were examined for the balance of the geosynchronous, other earth orbit missions, and planetary missions to reevaluate sizing for capture of the entire mission model as revised by the April 1975 Marshall Space Flight Center (MSFC) Upper Stage Payload Model.

Orbital accuracy studies were initiated with a quick simplified analysis combining an established and estimated error budget without AKM velocity vector biasing to reduce final orbit errors. These data were available as a conservative measure of accuracy for the Subtask I Geosynchronous Payload Analysis. Subsequently, a more detailed analysis was performed utilizing established Orbiter position and rate data, a more complete assessment of error sources/values, and an AKM apogee velocity vector bias (ground-guided burn) to null out errors accumulated in the transfer orbit. These accuracy analyses included heading errors and velocity losses obtained from dynamic stability computer simulations using the estimated moments of inertia, center of gravity locations and offsets, and rocket motor thrust misalignments based on the Subtask I satellite data, Subtask II motor sizing, and stage design arrangements. These simulations analyzed the dynamic pointing errors, coning angles, and final heading errors for the changing characteristics of the system during the motor burns.

The SSUS design as an upper stage vehicle containing solid rocket motors, structure, separation systems, antennas, and spin and deployment mechanisms was analyzed in several concepts. The feasibility of both spin tables mounted in the Orbiter and free-spin external deployment were examined. The mission sequences of events and interface relationships

i-8

were defined between the SSUS, Spacecraft, and Orbiter. A safety analysis of these design and deployment feature interfaces and operations was conducted to evaluate any additional safety hazards peculiar to the SSUS over and above those identified for more conventional satellite, Tug, and IUS concepts.

The SSUS system cost segments and elements were estimated using the SAMSO IUS evaluation data bank and the IUS assessment team. A "bottom up" cost estimating approach tied to the development of specific systems, estimates of tasks, material costs, manpower requirements, and schedules thus underlies the total cost estimates for the SSUS systems and options.

The Subtask IV Operations Analyses were the smallest effort in Task 2. 6 and compared SSUS ground and flight operations and characteristics with generic Tug/IUS operations and characteristics. The MSFC-supplied Martin Marietta Corporation Tug Fleet and Ground Operations Final Report and the IBM IUS/Tug Orbital Operations and Mission Support Study Final Report were utilized as baselines for the Tug/IUS comparison to SSUS.

1.5 ROCKWELL INTERNATIONAL SSUS/SHUTTLE INTEGRATION STUDY

During the course of the NASA Task 2.6 study, USAF/SAMSO funded the Rockwell International Space Division on Contract NAS9-14000 CCA 143 to perform a SSUS/Shuttle Integration Study using concept and mass properties data from Task 2.6. The Rockwell International study was reported in Space Division briefing SD75-SH-0165. This study considered the spin-table deployment using Orbiter navigation and stabilization with an auxiliary star tracker mounted on the spin table to deploy a large SSUS from the Orbiter. The results were in general agreement with the Task 2.6 study regarding the feasibility of the concept and provided more detail on the SSUS/Orbiter interface as well as a different approach to spin-table design.

1.6

CONCLUSIONS AND OBSERVATIONS

The Task 2.6 study results indicate that the concept of a spinstabilized solid rocket upper stage for the STS is a technically feasible concept and may be economically viable for a portion of the mission model,

depending on the competing system options. Specific conclusions. Specific conclusions and observations are outlined in the following paragraphs.

1.6.1 Technical Impacts on Satellites

Requirement for spin-stabilized transfer at 45 to 100 rpm, 5-g centripetal acceleration, symetry desirable, balance and ballast CG location ≤ 2.54 mm (0.1 in.) to spin axis.

Active nutation control system required with 22.24-N (5-lb) thruster control.

Addition of earth and sun sensors for spin functions.

Increased ACS propellants for nutation, precession, despin (of three-axis), and greater orbital errors.

Command interfaces with Orbiter, SSUS, and ground station networks and omni-antenna requirements.

Longer duration missions due to transfer orbit tracking of several revolutions for AKM firing.

Requirement for partial satellite power up and partial power from folded solar arrays.

1.6.2 Cost Impacts on Satellites

For new design, three-axis stabilized, expendable spacecraft, spin/despin SSUS increases RDT&E and unit costs compared to Tug, IUS, and launch vehicle expendable designs due to added stabilization and controls, sensors, and functions.

a. Cost increases \$2.2 million to \$5.6 million RDT&E

b. Cost increases \$0.8 million to \$1.5 million unit cost

Cost and changes influenced by capability of basic spacecraft equipment.

For spin-stabilized spacecraft such as EO-57A and current SMS/GOES, SSUS design and cost effects are minor.

a. RDT&E costs increase up to \$0.2 million

b. Unit costs increase up to \$0.07 million

1.6.3 Mission Capture

Feasible to capture geosynchronous and other earth orbit missions.

Two new solid rocket motors (1,800 and 6,000 kg) and three existing motors capture geosynchronous missions.

A third new motor (9,000 kg) and two more existing solid rocket motors capture the entire model (except PL-12A and PL-14A) from a propulsion energy standpoint.

Planetary mission capture requires further study in mission design, stability, and accuracy to establish full feasibility.

1.6.4 Orbit Accuracy

For geosynchronous missions, SSUS accuracy is equal to present Delta ELV.

SSUS accuracy is inferior to Tug and IUS inertial guidance; SSUS errors are three times greater.

Satellites can correct SSUS injection errors utilizing hydrazine ACS equivalent to slightly more than 2 percent of the satellite weight. Best accuracy is achieved with optimum propellant load solid motors, and optimum ΔV trajectory design.

Accuracy and stability intimately related to mass properties, balance, and alignments of spacecraft, AKM, and PKM.

1.6.5 Design

Spin-table deployment with table-mounted star sensors and Orbiter navigation.

Geosynchronous total model can be met with a large 9,000-kg (20,000-lb) gross weight, two-stage system (AKM/PKM) in single or dual (forward and aft) installation and a small 3,200-kg (2,000-lb) gross weight, two-stage system in a 2×2 vertical Orbiter bay arrangement (2 forward, 2 aft).

Multiple-payload Orbiter flights utilizing multiple SSUSs.

Multiple payloads on a single SSUS are limited due to requirement requirement for CGs to be on spin axis.

1.6.6 Safety

Spinning hazards well understood; much history.

Deployment design must incorporate safety considerations, redundancy, fail-safe modes, and abort modes.

Thorough dynamic separation analyses required.

Inadvertant motor ignition commands and other hazards similar to any upper stage.

1.6.7

Flight and Ground Operations

Orbiter SSUS cradle/spin table installation simple.

Orbiter RF control of SSUS through PKM burn.

Satellite Operations Control Center/Ground Tracking Station Network control of SSUS from PKM burnout through final orbit insertion.

Time line within established Orbiter/IUS/Tug plans.

Ground operations simple; balance, alignment, and assembly facility similar to present Delta Spin-Balance Facility required.

1.6.8 Cost Estimates in FY 1976 Dollars

Delta-class SSUS system development costs for 250- to 500-kg (550- to 1,100-lb) payloads are \$35.8 million, and RDT&E unit costs are \$0.8 million.

Large and small SSUS system for entire Geosynchronous Mission Model with two sizes of spin table costs \$65.8 million for RDT&E; large SSUS unit costs are \$1.05 million and small SSUS unit costs are \$0.81 million.

PKM-only Delta-class SSUS RDT&E costs are \$34.1 million; unit costs are \$0.56 million.

Full avionics option addition to SSUS adds approximately \$20 million RDT&E costs and \$1.6 million per unit to above costs.

Rockwell International Spinning Solid Upper Stage/Shuttle Integration Study Conclusions

Spin up of satellites attached to Orbiter is feasible and can be done safely.

Baseline concept (spin table/cradle/star sensor) is one method to perform task.

Mid-body spin up is viable option.

Multi-satellite deployment can be accomplished with special

designs.

1.6.9

Rough-order-of-magnitude costs are \$8.0 million for spin table, \$7.9 million for cradle, and a \$15.9 million total in FY 1976 dollars.

1.6.10 Overall Task 2.6 Conclusion

SSUS concept technically feasible.

SSUS as accurate as Delta.

Appears more attractive for Delta-class payloads portion of the Geosynchronous Mission Model.

SECTION 2

SUBTASK I: GEOSYNCHRONOUS PAYLOAD MODEL DEVELOPMENT

Subtask I, Geosynchronous Payload Model Development, was baselined to the study of the geosynchronous payloads (excluding communication/navigation payloads) contained in the NASA-MSFC Preliminary SSPD Payload Description, Volume I, Automated Payloads, Level B Data, July 1974, as revised by additional Preliminary Information, Level B Data Sheets, supplied for Payload Numbers AS-05A, EO-07A, EO-59A, and EO-62A. Other payloads studied were EO-09A, EO-57A, and EO-58A. The study thus encompassed seven payloads; the remaining eight payloads in the model were communication/navigation payloads. The seven payloads were analyzed for their design characteristics when deployed by an ELV, by the Orbiter using a generic Space Tug, by a generic IUS, and by a spin-stabilized solid rocket upper stage (SSUS). These seven payloads all required an external apogee kick motor (AKM) system. Options included serviceable and retrievable spacecraft designed for use with the Tug and expendable satellite designs. Since this task preceded the SSUS Sizing Study, design assumptions for the SSUS characteristics were necessary, and conservative assumptions were made. Study and understanding of estimated satellite impacts influenced the subsequent SSUS design, and a second look at the actual satellite impacts following definition of SSUS characteristics and options would appear necessarv at a future time.

The NASA payload descriptions for geosynchronous payloads are those of Space-Tug-launched satellites, and the design approach was to detail their characteristics to the extent necessary to provide a baseline design understanding. Subsequent analyses considered those design modifications brought about by the upper stage options. Modifications for the

spin-stablized satellites were less than for three-axis satellites, while three-axis satellite modifications to adapt to the SSUS were extensive in comparison with the three-axis Tug/IUS stages.

N- 19

The principal outputs of the Subtask I payload study were data on the technical modification for the upper stage options and cost estimation for those changes. A modified System Cost/Performance Analysis Cost Model II was utilized to estimate the RDT&E and unit costs of the satellite design options. The model emphasized discrete equipment additions/ modifications to provide a relative cost estimate between options as well as an estimate of total costs. Total costs include a throughput cost allowance for mission equipment on each satellite which probably made total satellite program costs a less precise figure; however, the objective of defining cost differences between transportation options was unaffected.

The NASA 1981 - 1991 Geosynchronous Payload Model as extracted from the NASA Space Shuttle Payload Description Activity (SSPDA) documents is shown in Tables 2-1 and 2-2. The SSPDA Level A data were utilized for initial screening purposes, but data were primarily obtained from the more detailed SSPDA Level B document and additional preliminary SSPDA Level B data sheets supplied by MSFC.

The Statement of Work directed the Subtask I analyses to consider only the non-communications and navigation (non-Com/Nav) payloads in the mission model. The seven non-communications/navigations payloads are identified in Tables 2-1 and 2-2. The seven non-communication/navigation geosynchronous satellites consisted of four designs since the EO-09A Synchronous Earth Observatory Satellite (SEOS), the EO-59A Geosynchronous Earth Resources Satellite (GERS), and the EO-62A Foreign Synchronous Earth Observatory Satellite (FSEOS) were represented by identical data. The satellites ranged in SSPDA weight from 1474 kg (3250 lb) to 257 kg (566 lb) and included both three-axis and spin-stabilized design for on-orbit operation. Figure 2-1 illustrates the four basic satellite designs and their major features.

Note: Some variations in weights quoted for the satellites will be found throughout this report due to the necessity of performing concurrent tasks utilizing available weight estimates prior to the determination of final weight estimates. However, these variations do not materially affect the analyses and results.
Table 2-1. NASA Geosynchronous Payload Traffic

PAYLOAD CODE	NAME	8	30	81	82	83	84	85	86	87	88	89	90	91	TOTAL
•EO-57-A (NN/D-9)	FGN. SYNC. MET. SAT.			1	1		1		1		1		1		6
•EO-58-A (NN/D-10)	GEO OPER ENVIRON SAT			1	1	.1		1		1	1	1		1	8
CN-52-A (NN/D-2A)	DOMSAT A		1	2	2	1									6
CN-55-A (NN/D-4)	TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT	1	2	2	1	1	1		1		1		1		10
CN-56-A (NN/D-5A)	FOREIGN COMM. A			1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	11
CN-54-A (NN/D-3)	DISASTER WARNING			1	1			1					1		4
CN-58-A (NN/D-2C)	DATA RELAY SAT					3					3				6°
CN-59-A (NN/D-6)	COMM. R & D							1			1		1		3
•EO-07-A (EO-7)	SYN. MET. SAT									1					1
• AS-05-A (AST-1C)	ADV. RAD. AST. EXP.						•			1					1
CN-51-A (NN/D-1)	INTELSAT	1	3			2	3	2	2			2	3	2	19
CN-53-A (NN/D-2B)	DOMSAT B						1	1	2	2	3	2	2	1	14
• EO-09-A (EO-4)	SYN. EARTH OBS.					1		1		2		2		2	9
• EO-59-A (NN/D-12)	EARTH RESOURCES										2		2		4
• EO-62-A (NN/D-13)	FGN. EARTH RES.										1	2		1	4

6 8 7 10 7 8 7 8 14 10 12 8 105

• Task 2.6 Task I Payloads

Table 2-2. NASA Geosynchronous Payload Characteristics

		, N	/eight	Length		Diar	neter	Stabilization
Payload Code	Name	кg	16	m	11		It	Stabilization
•EO-57-A (NN/D-9)	FSMS	257	566	3.14	10,3	1.91	6.27	Spin 100 rpm
•EO-57-A (NN/D-10)	GOES	257	566	3.14	10,3	1.91	6.27	Spin 100 rpm
CN-52-A (NN/D-2A)	DOMSAT A	262	577	3.20	10.5	2.20	7.22	Spin 60 rpm
CN-55-A (NN/D-4)	TMS	298	658	1.58	5.18	3.88	12.73	3-Axis
CN-56-A (NN/D-5A)	FCS	310	679	2.36	7.74	1.60	5.25	3-Axis
CN-54-A (NN/D-3)	DWS	582	1284	5.12	16.8	1.40	4.59	3-Axis
CN-58-A (NN/D-2C)	DOMSAT C	865	1908	3.69	12.1	2.18	7.15	Spin (TBD)
CN-59-A (NN/D-6)	COMM R&D	956	2108	6.00	19.68	3.40	11.15	3-Axis
•EO-07-A (EO-7)	ASMS	1247	2750	2.91	9.55	4.21	13.81	3-Axis
•AS-05-A (AST-1C)	ARAE	1202	2650 (pair)	2.47	8.1	4.24	13.91	3-Axis
		601	1325 (single)					
CN-51-A (NN/D-1)	INTELSAT	1472	3245	2.70	8.86	2.50	8.2	3-Axis
CN-53-A (NN/D-2B)	DOMSAT B	1472	3245	2.70	8.86	2.50	8.2	3-Axis
•EO-09-A (EO-4)	SEOS	1474	3250	5.20	17.06	4.30	14.11	3-Axis
•EO-59-A (NN/D-12)	GERS	1474	3250	5,20	17.06	4.30	14.11	3-Axis
•EO-62-A (NN/D-13)	FSEOS	1474	3250	5.20	17.06	4.30	14.11	3-Axis

•Task 2.6 Task I Payloads

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY.



Figure 2-1. Task I NASA Geosynchronous Payloads

The four satellite designs were basically to be analyzed for four transportation system options as shown in Table 2-3. These cotions were STS-Tug, STS-IUS, STS-SSUS, and ELV. All satellites were expendable with the exception of the baseline Tug EO-09A design, which was retrievable and serviceable, and EO-57A, which was retrievable. Extra options were inserted, one being a modular IUS EO-09A design which was a transition configuration between an expendable IUS design and a serviceable Tug design. The SSUS designs provided for spin stabilization of all the basic three-axis stabilized design satellites during ascent with despin after injection into the final orbit prior to normal mission operations. One EO-09A SSUS design option was studied using a despun platform (or BAPTA bearing and power transfer assembly) between the spinning SSUS and the non-rotating satellite. This design permitted the satellite to be despun at all times during the mission, but the control problems were complex, the BAPTA was heavy, and the option costly. The EO-57A satellite is intended to spin at 100 rpm on orbit, and the SSUS design option accordingly was a spin/spin concept.

2.1

TUG-DEPLOYED BASELINE SATELLITE DEFINITIONS

2.1.1 General

For each of the four basic geosynchronous satellites studied, a baseline design was defined. The purposes of such designs were to provide bases from which differences resulting from other deployment concepts could be evaluated and to provide realistic configuration and mass property data needed for study tasks beyond Task 1. The SSUS sizing task, for example, requires good estimates of modified satellite weights, which in turn require well-defined baselines.

The satellites studied and several of their primary characteristics are noted in Table 2-4. The EO-59A Geosynchronous ERS and EO-62A Foreign Synchronous EOA have missions identical to those of the EO-09A Synchronous Earth Observatory Satellite, but they are fewer in

Table 2-3. Task I NASA Geosynchronous Spacecraft Design Cases

SPACECRAFT	TUG	IUS	SSUS	ELV
SEOS, GERS, FSEOS EO-09A, EO-59A, EO-62A	3-AXIS RETRIEVAL/ SERVICEABLE	3-AXIS EXPENDABLE	SPIN/DESPIN DESPUN PLATFORM EXPENDABLE	3-AXIS E XPENDABLE
ADVANCED MET SAT E O-07A	3-AXIS EXPENDABLE	3-AXIS EXPENDABLE	S P I N/ DE S P I N E XPE NDABLE	3-AXIS E XPENDABLE
ADVANCED RADIO ASTRONOMY EXPLORER AS-05A	3-AXIS EXPENDABLE	3-AXIS EXPENDABLE	S PIN/DE S PIN E XPE NDABLE	3-AXIS E XPENDABLE
FSMS/GOMS EO-57A, EO-58A	SPIN RETRIEVAL	S PIN- E XPENDABLE	SPIN-SPIN EXPENDABLE	SPIN- E XPENDABLE

J

Table 2-4. Payload Satellites Studies

•	SYNCHRONOUS EARTH OBSEF	RVATORY:	<u>EO-09A,</u> E	0-59A, EO-62A	1.
¢	SYNCHRONOUS METEOROLOG	<u>E-0-57A,</u> E	<u>EO-57A,</u> EO-53A		
0	ADVANCED SYNCHRONOUS N	ETEOROLOGICAL:	<u>EO-07A</u>		
0	ADVANCED RADIO ASTRONO	WY EXPLORER:	<u>AS-05A</u>		
		EO-09A	EO-57A	EO-07A	AS-05A
0	ATTITUDE STABILIZATION ON ORBIT	3-AXIS (EARTH)	SPIN	3-AXIS (EARTH)	3-AXIS (SUN)
9	SERVICEABILITY/ RETRIEVABILITY	YES */YES	NO/YES	NO	NO/NO
Ø	DESIGN LIFETIME, YEARS	2	5	5	. 5

FIRST LAUNCH DATE 0

> MARSHALL SPACE FLIGHT CENTER-DIRECTED VARIANCE FROM SHUTTLE SYSTEM **¢** PAYLOAD DATA ACTIVITY (SSPDA) LEVEL B DATA SHEETS .

1979

1987

٩.

1980

** EO-59A AND EO-62A ARE NEITHER SERVICEABLE NOR RETRIEVABLE

1981

number and launched later (starting in 1988). Although it is not planned that they be serviced in orbit or retrieved, it is assumed that they have design characteristics identical to those of the EO-09A satellite. The EO-57A Foreign Synchronous Meteorological Satellite and the EO-58A Geosynchronous Operational Meteorological Satellite are assumed identical, differing only in the lesser number and later launches (starting in 1981) of the EO-57A satellites.

The EO-07A Advanced Synchronous Meteorological Satellite is planned for a single launch and space servicing at 18-month intervals. However, for the purposes of this study, MSFC directed that servicing provisions be neglected.

The AS-05A Advanced Radio Astronomy Explorer satellites, launched in pairs, were planned for at least partial retrieval (two retrieval launches versus four deployment launches). However, for the purposes of this study, MSFC directed that retrieval provisions be neglected, and the later Upper Stage Mission Model showed only one launch in 1987.

In this study, emphasis was placed on one three-axis attitude stabilized satellite (EO-09A) and one spin-stabilized satellite (EO-57A). The EO-07A and AS-05A three-axis stabilized satellites were defined with substantial reliance upon the results of the detailed studies of the EO-09A satellite and without preparation of layout drawings. Less information was available on their design features in the SSPDA data sheets, particularly in the area of mission equipment. For the AS-05A satellite, mission equipment power requirements were not given. The EO-07A mission equipment power requirements were also missing along with the weights of the individual units. These satellites are therefore necessarily discussed in lesser detail. The EO-57A satellite, as defined in the SSPDA Level A and B data sheets, is virtually identical to the Synchronous Meteorological Satellite/ Geostationary Operational Environmental Satellite (SMS/GOES) which is currently in use. The description of this satellite is limited herein, because its features are more fully presented in other documents and only changes necessary to accommodate deployment by the Tug need be identified for this study.

2.1.2 Mission Equipment

The mission equipment weight and power summaries for the four basic satellites are presented in Tables 2-5 through 2-8. The data were obtained from the most up-to-date available level A and B data sheets.

For the EO-09A satellite, the 100-Watt average power consumption by the sensors corresponds to simultaneous operation of all sensor assemblies within the telescope housing. The data collection electronics were conservatively assumed to operate continuously from the time of checkout on the Orbiter. The use of automatic sun shields on the end of the telescope results in shutdown of the telescope and its sensors at low angles of the telescope axis relative to the sun line. It is assumed that the shutdown condition is maintained during eclipse periods. Thermal control of mission equipment is assumed to be passive and integral with the equipment.

The EO-57A mission equipment operates continuously, even in eclipse. In addition to the equipment noted in Table 2-6, a UHF transponder is employed in a data collection system which interrogates and relays data from in-situ sensors on earth. The transponder is included as part of the telemetry, tracking, and command subsystem.

The mission equipment of the EO-07A satellite is listed in Table 2-7 along with its total weight. No data on power requirements were available.

For the AS-05A satellite, the mission equipment and its weight are presented in Table 2-8. No data on power requirements were available. The housing and deployment provisions for the large, crosseddipole antenna array are external to the spacecraft structure and are assumed to include integral passive thermal control provisions. The remainder of the equipment is mounted within the spacecraft.

Unit	Weight, kg (lb)	Average Power, Watts		
Telescope	594.7 (1311)	30		
Sensors	154.5 (341)	100		
Data Collection	15.4 (33)	30		
Total	764.6 (1685)	160		

Table 2-5. Mission Equipment for EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A Satellites

Table 2-6. Mission Equipment for EO-57A and EO-58A Satellites

Unit	Weight, kg (lb)	Average Power, Watts
Visible Infrared Spin-Scan Radiometer/Sounder	68.10 (150.1)	26.50
VISSR Auxiliary Electronics Module	6.80 (15.0)	0
Magnetometer Sensor Assembly	0.40 (0.9)	0.30
Magnetometer Data Handling Assembly	1.70 (3.7)	3.80
X-Ray Sensor Telescope and Positioner	3.70 (8.2)	0.75
X-Ray Sensor Data Handling Assembly	0.36 (0.8)	1.00
Solar Energetic Particle Counter	1.77 (3.9)	1.75
Solar Energetic Particle Sensor Data Handling Assembly	0.60 (1.3)	0.90
Total	83.40 (183.9)	35.00

Table 2-7. Mission Equipment for the EO-07A Satellite

Unit	Weight, kg (lb)
Visible Imaging Radiometer	
Infrared Imaging Radiometer	
Vertical Temperature and Moisture Profilers	
Magnetometer	
X-Ray Sensor	
Energetic Particle Sensor	
Total	307.3 (678)

Table 2-8. Mission Equipment for the AS-05A Satellite

Unit	Weight, kg (lb)
Crossed Dipole Antenna Array	68.0 (150)
Radio Receiver/Spectrum Analyzer	11.3 (25)
Aspect Sensor	6.8 (15)
Baseline Correlator Radio Transreceiver	7.2 (16)
Baseline Phase Differential Correlator	11.3 (25)
Total	104.6 (231)

2.1.3 Servicing/Retrieval

29

Definition of detailed provisions for satellite servicing on orbit and retrieval after failure or at end of operational life were considered beyond the scope of this study. They entail detailed tradeoffs on modularity concepts, optimum module sizes, and retraction or ejection of deployed satellite equipment.

Of the satellites considered, only the EO-09A-type satellites require consideration of on-orbit servicing. The servicing interval required is one year. It was assumed that servicing consists of replacing equipment modules making up large portions of communications, attitude control, central data processing, electrical power, and thermal control subsystems. Portions of the propulsion and reaction control subsystem might also be included. Mission equipment, attitude control sensors, antennas, reaction control thrusters, solar cell arrays, structure, and insulation are excluded for a variety of reasons including location, interface complexity, and reliability.

Servicing is assumed to be accomplished by a servicing module supported on the forward end of a Space Tug. The Tug would dock with the satellite using a scanning laser radar and a docking probe assembly. The satellite would employ suitably located reflectors to accommodate the controlled approach of the Tug and a docking receptacle to accept and lock onto the docking probe. While attached to the Tug and servicing module, satellite operations would be discontinued. Attitude control and communications would be provided by the Tug. The servicing module would employ a complex handling mechanism to unlock individual equipment panels or platforms on the aft end of the satellite and withdraw them for storage in empty compartments of the servicing module. The mechanism would then attach and lock replacement equipment panels into place on the satellite, checking out the installations electrically after mounting each panel. The servicing module and Tug would remain attached to the satellite until functional checks were made indicating the satellite was operating properly. If the servicing were unsuccessful for some reason, the retrieval operation would be initiated if the Tug could return both the satellite and servicing module to the Orbiter. If the Tug were unable to return the entire assembly, the return payload capability would determine what had to be jettisoned the expended equipment panels, satellite propellant, major portions of the servicing module, or the entire satellite.

Normal retrieval of the satellite requires the same docking provisions and functions as required to accommodate servicing on orbit. However, return to the Orbiter requires that various deployed appendages of the satellite be stowed or jettisoned and pressurant and remaining propellants be dumped. Antennas and solar cell paddles are typically deployed by pyrotechnic release devices and spring-loaded hinges. To achieve a capability to restow these assemblies would require substantial design changes and weight increases, with the salvaged hardware probably not warranting the complications. Pyrotechnic severance and jettisoning is considered to be more practical and economical and lowers the weight of the return payload as well. No significant effort was devoted to evaluating retrievability provisions of the EO-09A satellite. Provisions for pyrotechnic severance of antenna booms, solar cell paddles, and electrical cables should involve weight changes small in comparison with present weight uncertainties and contingency allowances.

- 2.1.4 Satellite Configurations
- 2.1.4.1 EO-09A Satellite
- 2.1.4.1.1 Overall

The EO-09A satellite configuration layouts are presented in Figures 2-2, 2-3 and 2-4. The satellite basically consists of a box-like spacecraft structure from which is cantilevered a 2-m(6.56-ft) diameter telescope housing. During operation, the telescope faces the earth but scans up to ± 7.2 deg from nadir. The spacecraft is square in cross section with its corners chamfered to fit within a 4.57-m (15-ft) diameter payload





.







Docking Adapter, Baseline Tug Configuration

envelope. On the spacecraft are attached deployable solar cell paddles (and their ascent support structure), a narrow-beam S-Band antenna, and two booms supporting the elements of an omnidirectional S-Band antenna.

2.1.4.1.2 Structure

The spacecraft structure is characterized by its modularity with servicing provisions at the aft end of the satellite surrounding a docking receptacle. Truss members carry launch and maneuver inertia loads from the aft end of the telescope to the structural interface ring which mates with the Tug adapter. Other truss members support the standard Apollo-type docking mechanism (conical receptacle with latching provisions). Radial members position the docking cone and support the removable equipment panels. The latter are used to mount all replaceable equipment and provide thermal control by use of heat pipes within the aluminum honeycombsandwich construction. Second surface mirrors are mounted on the exterior surfaces of the equipment panels and on fixed portions of the aft end, if necessary. Other surfaces of the spacecraft employ aluminum honeycombsandwich construction to which multilayer insulation is attached externally or internally.

On the forward end of the spacecraft structure, two auxiliary support structures are provided for the solar cell paddles. They mount pyrotechnic release devices which restrain the edges of the solar paddles until the time of paddle deployment upon completion of orbit injection. On the aft end of the spacecraft (on opposite sides), two booms nominally 4.57 m (15 ft) long support lightweight, conical, spiral antenna elements. The booms rotate 180 deg from their stowed positions when deployed on orbit. They rotate out to a maximum distance from the satellite centerline with one element facing forward and one aft to provide nearly complete omnidirectional communication coverage.

2.1.4.1.3 Packaging

The space-servicing requirement is accommodated by modular construction of the satellite wherein serviceable equipments from individual subsystems are grouped together on one or two removable panels. Each panel has an integral heat pipe suitable for thermal control of the equipment mounted on it. Each panel of power-consuming equipment has firmly supported electrical connectors for obtaining power from the main bus and interfacing with other subsystems. The serviceability provisions add substantially to the structural weight due to the requirements for rigidity, guiding during installation of panels, and the locking mechanisms which can be activated from a single point on each panel. Special provisions are also required for mounting of electrical connectors and possible propellant and pressurant disconnects.

An equipment volumetric packing density of nominally 20 percent within the spacecraft structure is estimated for this space-serviceable satellite. Higher density could be achieved if servicing were not required.

2.1.4.1.4 Interfaces

The mechanical interface of the satellite with the Tug deployment vehicle consists of 8 attachment points on a 3.6-m (11.8-ft) diameter circle to allow attachment of the Tug adapter by means of explosive bolts or nuts. The electrical interface consists of an umbilical connector to accommodate checkout of all subsystems and mission equipment while in the Orbiter and to accept power up to 600 Watts available from the Tug.

2.1.4.2 EO-57A Satellite

The EO-57A satellite configuration is virtually identical to that of the existing spin-stabilized Synchronous Meteorological Satellite (SMS) which is shown in Figure 2-5 and for which a weight statement is given in Table 2-9. In Table 2-10, a list of potential changes for deployment by the Tug is presented along with estimated weight impacts. The only significant changes required in the SMS are the addition of docking provisions to accommodate retrieval from orbit and spin rocket hardware to provide a spin rate of 100 rpm after injection of the satellite into orbit. Additional satellite configurational details may be obtained from reference documents on the SMS.



Figure 2-5. SMS/GOES Satellite Configuration

Unit	Weight kg (lb)
Structure	37 (82)
Thermal Control	5 (11)
Stability and Control	13 (28)
Auxiliary Propulsion	10 (21)
Communication	36 (81)
Telemetry and Command	15 (32)
Electrical Power	50 (110)
Mission Equipment	<u>88 (194)*</u>
Satellite Dry Weight	254 (559)
Propellants	37 (81)
Satellite Weight	291 (640)
Adapter	19 (42)
Payload Total Weight	310 (682)

Table 2-9. SMS/GOES Summary Weight Statement

1.

*From Philco-Ford Corp. Report, "Mass Property Data Synchronous Meteorological Satellite Program," 15 December 1973.

Basically a SMS with the following changes for	Wei	ght
deployment by Tug:	kg	lb
Structure		
Add docking provisions	+38.1	+84
Annular adapter between VISSR radiation cooler and S-Band and UHF antenna array		
Reflectors for scanning laser radar		
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization		
Nutation sensor not required	-0.90	-2
Propulsion and Reaction Control		
Smaller tankage usable	-0,45	-1
Electrical Power		
Add provisions for spin rockets	+2.70	+6
Two ordnance batteries, 1.8 kg (4 lb)		
Ordnance switch and cable, 0.9 kg (2 lb)		
Propellants		
Less hydrazine required	-0.90	-2
Reduced injection velocity uncertainty		
Spin Rockets		
Add two spinup rockets	1.40	+3
Adapter		
Modified for heavier satellite and larger booster interface	5.90	+13
Satellite Weight = 327.6 kg (728 lb)	39.95	+88
Payload Weight Increase	45.85	+101

Table 2-10. EO-57A Foreign Synchronous Meteorological Satellite

2.1.4.3 EO-07A Satellite

The EO-07A satellite configuration was not detailed (as previously explained), and the configuration indicated in the Level A and B data sheets is planned for on-orbit servicing. However, the ground rule for this study was an expendable design. Table 2-11 presents a summary of configurational features for the satellite.

2.1.4.4 AS-05A Satellite

The AS-05A satellite configuration also was not detailed as previously explained. The configuration indicated in the Level A and B data sheets is planned for retrieval from orbit, but the ground rule for this study was an expendable design. Figure 2-6 depicts the satellite shown in the data sheets. Table 2-12 presents a summary of configurational features of the satellite.

2.1.5 Electrical Power

The schematic shown in Figure 2-7 is believed representative of the power subsystem for all satellites studied, whether three-axis stabilized with single-degree-of-freedom solar all paddles or spinstabilized with a body-mounted solar cell array. For paddle-equipped satellites, shunt dissipators of excess power generated early in the mission would be typically mounted on the solar paddles to minimize spacecraft heat dissipation problems.

Tables 2-13 through 2-16 summarize the power subsystem characteristics for the satellites studied. Where mission equipment power was not available, total satellite power was obtained from NASA references* after adding nominally 10 percent for contingency.

* "Spinning Solid Rocket Motor Boost Impact on Geosynchronous Payloads, "NASA MSFC, 13 December 1974. Table 2-11. EO-07A Satellite Configuration Description

• Equipment Enclosure

- Box or cylindrical structure without servicing modularity
- Accommodates subsystem components
- Accommodates mission equipment
 - Imaging radiometer
 - X-ray sensor, etc.
 - Magnetometer sensor located on auxiliary structure used to support solar cell array
- Approximately 24% equipment packing density
- Heat pipes, radiators, and insulation used for thermal control
- No TUG docking provisions (MSFC direction)
- Solar Cell Array
 - Two independently-driven, rigid paddles
 - Folded for launch (boom hinges)
 - Auxiliary structure provided to support paddles during launch
 - Solar cells facing outward during orbital transfer
- Interfaces
 - Structural satellite/TUG or IUS 4 attach points
 - Explosive bolt release
 - Electrical/sensor/signal plug-type disconnect



Figure 2-6. AS-05A ARAE Satellite Configuration

Table 2-12. AS-05A Satellite Configuration Description

ANTENNA ARRAY ENCLOSURE

- Box Type Structural Housing for Four Dipole Booms

S/C EQUIPMENT ENCLOSURE

- Non-Modular Octagonal Structure, Adapter and Forward Truncated Pyramid
- Approximately 24% Equipment Packing Density
- Heat Pipes, Radiators and Insulation Used for Thermal Control
- No TUG Docking Provisions (MSFC Direction)

SOLAR CELL ARRAY

- Two Paddles Each Subdivided into Three Panels
- Folded for Launch to Mate with Octagonal Sides (Boom and Panel Hinges)
- Solar Cells Facing Outward During Launch
- Additional Structural Support Provisions Probably Required
- Two Stage Pyrotechnic Release for Solar Paddle Deployment

INTERFACES

- Structural Satellite/TUG or IUS
 - Possible Marman Type Clamp with Pyrotechnic Bolt Release
- Electrical Sensor/Signal Plug Type Disconnect

DUAL SATELLITE INSTALLATION

- Possible Lack of Clearance During Launch
- Tip-Off Control May Require the Use of Rails or Canted Installation



Figure 2-7. Electrical Power Subsystem Typical Schematic

Table 2-13. EO-09A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem

TYPE:	PA	DDLE-MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SE POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARNE	CONDARY BATTE SS	RIES,
ARRAY:	0	TWO SINGLE DEGREE OF FREEDOM PADDLES PERPENDICULAR TO EQUATORIAL PLAN	S ON COMMON SHA E	AFT
	0	75 FT ² OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS: 1	2.7% EFFICIENCY	, 8 MILS THICK
	0	POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS		
	0	BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS		
BATTERIES:	O	22 Ni Cd CELLS/BATTERY		
	0	THREE 8 AH BATTERIES: 60% DOD, 15 WATT	HR/LB	
	0	CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING		
		ELECTRICAL LOAD*, WATTS	ARRAY CAPAC	CITY*, WATTS
			EOL	BOL
SUNLIG	HT	505	505	627.
ECLIPS	E	309**	· ·	
TRANSI	FER	ORBIT 103		111. (Sun Line 30 ⁰ from Spin Axi

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)

**TELESCOPE SHUT DOWN

Table 2-14. EO-57A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem

TYPE: BODY-MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SECONDARY BATTERIES, POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARNESS

ARRAY:

CYLINDER WITH AXIS PERPENDICULAR TO EQUATORIAL PLANE

o 60 FT² OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS: 12.7% EFFICIENCY, 8 MILS THICK

- POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS
- o BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS

BATTERIES: o 22 Ni Cd CELLS/BATTERY

0

o THREE 4 AH BATTERIES: 60% DOD, 15 WATT HR/LB

o CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING

	ELECTRICAL LOAD*, WATTS	ARRAY CAPAC	CITY*, WATTS
		EOL	BOL
SUNLIGHT	183	183	232
ECLIPSE	158		
TRANSFER ORBIT	60		116 (Sun Line 30 ⁰ from Spin Axis)

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)

Table 2-15. EO-07A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem

TYPE:	PA	DDLE-MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SECONDARY BATTERIES, POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARNESS				
ARRAY: 0 TWO SINGLE DEGREE OF FREEDOM PADDLES ON DRIVE MECHANISMS WITH AXES PERPENDICULAR TO EQUATORIAL PLANE				ANISMS		
	ο	81 FT ² OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS:	12.7% EFFICIENCY	, 8 MILS THICK		
	0	POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS				
	0	BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS				
BATTERIES:	0	22 Ni Cd CELLS/BATTERY THREE 12 AH BATTERIES: 60% DOD, 15 WATT HR/LB				
	Ö,					
	0	CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING				
		ELECTRICAL LOAD*, WATTS	ARRAY CAPAC	ITY*, WATTS		
2000 - 20			EOL	BOL		
SUNLIGH	Т	580	580	740		
ECLIPSE		505				
TRANSFER ORBIT		RBIT 37(AVG)		132 (Sun Line 30 ⁰ from Spin Axis)		

١

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)

Table 2-16. AS-05A Satellite Electrical Power Subsystem

 TYPE: PADDLE-MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SECONDARY BATTERIES, POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARNESS
 ARRAY: O TWO SINGLE DEGREE OF FREEDOM PADDLES ON COMMON SHAFT PERPENDICULAR TO ECLIPTIC PLANE
 O 59 FT² OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS: 12.7% EFFICIENCY, 8 MILS THICK
 O POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS
 O BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS

BATTERIES: o 22 Ni Cd CELLS/BATTERY

2-3

- o THREE 8 AH BATTERIES: 60% DOD, 15 WATT HR/LB
- O CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING

	ELECTRICAL LOAD*, WATTS	ARRAY CAPACITY*, WATTS	
τ. 		EOL	BOL
SUNLIGHT	387	387	493
ECLIPSE	337		
TRANSFER ORBIT	37 (AVG)		88 (Sun Line 30 ⁰ from Spin Avis)

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)

2.1.6 Propulsion and Reaction Control

An auxiliary propulsion subsystem employing storable monopropellant hydrazine fuel is assumed for use on all satellites. The general requirements and means of implementation are noted in Table 2-17. For the Tug-deployed satellites, the propellant quantity provided is adequate to correct the initial orbit injection position and velocity errors and to satisfy all on-orbit requirements over the lifetime of the satellite.

When all propellants required for injection error correction, orbit maintenance, and attitude control are converted to an equivalent velocity increment (ΔV) capability, using a specific impulse of 220 sec, the following ΔV 's result:

Satellite	ΔV , ft/sec
EO-09A	500
EO-57A	665
EO-07A	700
AS-05A	182

2.1.7

Thermal Control

The basic features of passive thermal control subsystems for the EO-09A, EO-07A, and AS-05A Satellites are presented in Tables 2-18, 2-19, and 2-20, respectively.

2.1.8 Mass Properties

Tables 2-21, 2-22, and 2-23 list all the major equipment items required for each subsystem of the satellites studied and estimate their weights and average powers.

Table 2-24 presents other preliminary mass properties for the satellites. The center of gravity location and moments of inertia about the principal axes are provided for the conditions where the solar all paddles are stowed and where they are deployed.

Table 2-17. Propulsion and Reaction Control Subsystem

- Hydrazine supply with catalytic decomposition thrusters
 Requirements

 Translation maneuvers (injection error correction and orbit maintenance)
 Attitude control torques (scanning, precession, momentum wheel unloading)
 Minimum plume impingement on sensors and solar arrays

 Implementation: 3-Axis

 2-4 pressure-regulated, spherical N₂H₄ tanks
 14 thrusters, 2.248 22.48 n (0.5 5-lb) thrust

 Implementation: Spin-stabilized

 3 blowdown, spherical N₂H₄ tanks
 4 thrusters, 22.48 n (5-lb) thrust plus 2 thrusters, 2.248 n (0.5-lb) thrust
 - 2 spinup rockets
- 2.2

BASIC DESIGN COMPATIBILITY WITH SPIN-STABILIZED OPERATIONS

The following seven satellites of four basic designs were reviewed for basic design capability with on-orbit, spin-stabilized operations:

- a. EO-09A, EO-59A, EO-62A
- b. AS-05A
- c. EO-07A
- d. EO-57A, EO-58A.

The first three types appear incompatible as listed in Table 2-25. Figure 2-8 indicates the earth-pointing feature of the 1.5 m Table 2-18. EO-09A Satellite Thermal Control Subsystem

• Spacecraft thermal control concept: Passive				
 Power dissipation - 350 Watts, exclusive of telescope and solar paddle shunts 				
 Attitude control - 3-axis stabilization; earth-pointing longitudinal axis 				
• Implementation				
- Variable conductance heat pipes				
- Optical surface-reflector radiators (11.3 kg (25 16)				
- Multilayer insulation 20.4 kg (45 lb)				
• Compatible with Tug, IUS, and SSUS				
• Prefer open structure for SSUS adapter				

• Orient heat pipes circumferentially for SSUS transfer

cassegrain telescope main mission equipment which drives the satellite design of EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A to a three-axis-stabilized on-orbit operation to achieve the required orientation and pointing accuracy. Figure 2-8 also shows the general orientation of the AS-05A satellite. This satellite operates as one of a pair in orbit and features a cross dipole antenna extending 450 m (1475 ft) from tip to tip. The antenna stability desired and pointing requirements appear to preclude designs other than three-axis stabilization on orbit.

The EO-07A satellite did not have much detailed data on mission equipment but appeared to be of the type which would preclude spinscan operation such as in EO-57A and EO-58A. This satellite might possibly be adaptable to a dual spin satellite stabilized by the rotating solar drum with the mission sensor equipment on a despun platform. The satellite is depicted in Figure 2-9 along with EO-57A and EO-58A. Table 2-19. EO-07A Satellite Thermal Control Subsystem

Spacecraft thermal control concept: Passive
Power dissipation - 580 Watts, exclusive of solar paddle shunts
Attitude control - 3-axis stabilization, earth-pointing longitudinal axis
Implementation

Variable conductance heat pipes
Optional surface-reflector radiators
Multilayer insulation
Alternative approach is active system employing louvered radiators

Compatible with Tug, IUS, and SSUS

• Prefer open structure SSUS adapter

• Orient heat pipes circumferentially for SSUS transfer

The EO-57A and EO-58A satellites are compatible with on-orbit spin-stabilized operation and are so designed. These satellites are evolutions of the present SMS/GOES flown on the Delta 2914 with a spin-stabilized third stage. The same basic 100-rpm spin-scan radiometer is the principal mission equipment, and accordingly the satellite design specified 100-rpm spin-stabilized operation.

The variety of satellites flown with present expendable laurch vehicles (ELV) indicates that in many cases the satellite designer can adapt his design and the mission equipment operations to the features of the ELV. Numerous satellites flown on the Delta and Atlas Centaur launch vehicles feature spin-stabilized injection using apogee kick motors (AKM) and either spin-stabilized orbital operation or despin to an on-orbit three-axisstabilized operation. Similarly, the availability of three-axis-stabilized Table 2-20. AS-05A Satellite Thermal Control Subsystem

• Spacecraft thermal control concept: Passive				
	 Power dissipation - 387 Watts, e shunts 	exclusive of solar paddle		
	• Attitude control - 3-axis stabilization; one side faces sun			
• Implementation				
	- Isothermalizer heat pipes	(5.0 tr (12.1b))		
	- Painted radiators	5.9 kg (15 16)		
	- Multilayer insulation	12.2 kg (27 lb)		
•	Compatible with Tug, IUS, and SSUS			

• Slow roll required during transfer on Tug and IUS

injection capability in the Centaur, Agena, and Titan III Transtage upper stages has permitted satellites to be entirely three-axis stabilized. The transportation system operations and their characteristics are among the first design trade considerations in a new satellite concept. Once a concept has been formulated and the design and development begin, it usually becomes a prohibitive task to reorient the design to a different stabilization technique.

2.3

ELV OPTIONS FOR GEOSYNCHRONOUS SATELLITES

The seven satellites of four basic designs were reviewed for compatibility with launch by expendable launch vehicles (ELV). The ELVs considered were those which are comprised in the National Launch Vehicle Summary, August 1972. Feasible ELV options exist for all the satellites studied as summarized in Table 2-26 and illustrated in Figures 2-10 through 2-16.

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

Table 2-21. Equipment Summary for Tug-Deployed EO-09A Satellite

Item	Weight		Average Power,	
·	kg	16	Watts	
Structure	(350, 3)	(772)	(0)	
Basic structure	181,0	399		
Aft closures for space-replaceable units	97.1	214		
Space-replaceable unit mechanisms	36, 3	80		
Ducking provisions (adapter, reflectors)	24.5	54		
Solar array boom	9.1	20		
Antenna booms	2.3	5		
Thermal Control	(31.7)	(70)	(0)	
Heat pipe and radiator assemblies	11.3	25		
Insulation and paint	20.4	45		
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization	(98, 5)	(217)	(86)	
Earth sensors(2)	11.8	26	10	
Sun sensor (acquisition)	0.5	1	0.5(aca only)	
Star soneore (2)	9.1	20	8	
Guro arrays (6)	14.5	32	30	
Momentum wheel arrays (6)	46.3	102	20	
Acquisition electronics	10.5	2	1.5(1co, only)	
Value drive applifiers (2)	2 7	6	3	
Interface electronics (2)	12.7	20	15	
Desculsion and Reaction Control	(76.3)	(50)	15	
Telese and Reaction Control	(20.3)	(58)	(0)	
Tankage, pressurization, and plumbing	15,4	54	0	
Thrusters and valves (22-48-w/5-16 thrusters) (14)	10.9	24	≈0 ())5)	
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command	(24.9)	(55)	(115)	
S-Band transmitters (20- Watt) (2)	2.7	6	100	
S-Band transmitters (1-Watt) (2)	1.8	4	5	
S-Band receivers (2)	1.8	4	6 (5 operating, 1 standby)	
Baseband assemblies (2)	0.9	2	4	
Diplexer and hybrid	1.8	4	0.	
Antenna (parabolic)	0.9	2	0	
Antenna (2 conical elements)	0.9	2	0	
Programmer, RF switches, cabling	14.1	31	≥ 0	
Central Data Processor	(17.2)	(38)	(45)	
Computer	9.1	20		
Data acquisition and control	6.3	14		
Miscellaneous	1.8	4		
Electrical Power	(207.8)	(458)	(59)	
Solar array and drive	38,6	85	≈ 0	
Batteries (3)	33.6	74	50 (when charging)	
Distribution and regulation	123.8	273	1	
Power control unit	11.8	26	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
Contingency (15%)	(113.4)	(250)	(41)	
Mission Equipment	(764.4)	(1635)	(160)	
Telescope	594.7	1311	30	
Sensors	154.7	341	100	
Data collection	15.0	33	30	
Satellite Dry Weight	1634.5	3603		
Propellants	(125.6)	(277)		
Expendable	119.7	264		
Non-Expendable	5.9	13		
Satellite Weight	1760.1	3880		
Adapter	(88.4)	(195)		
Payload Weight	1848 5	4075		
Payload Weight	1848.5	4075		

Table 2-22. Equipment Summary for Tug- or IUS-Deployed EO-07A Satellite

Itam	Weight		Average Power,
item	kg	1ъ	Watts
Structure	(87.1)	(192)	
Basic structure	66.6	147	
Mechanical integration	9.1	20	
Solar array booms	9.1	20	
Antenna booms	2.3	5	
The rmal Control	(34.0)	(75)	
Heat pipe and radiator assemblies	19.5	43	
Insulation and paint	14.5	32	
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization	(104, 4)	(230)	
Earth sensors (2)	11.8	26	
Sun sensor (acquisition)	0.5	1	
Star sensors (2)	9.1	20	
Guro a rrays (6)	14.5	32	
Momentum wheel arrays (6)	46 3	1.02	
Attitude control electronics (2)	22.2	40	
Promulaion and Repetion Control	/19 6)	(41)	
Technol and Reaction Control	110	241)	
Tankage, pressurization, and plumbing	11.0	20	
Inrusters and valves (4, 5-w/1-16 thrusters) (14)	0.8	15	
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command		(135)	
S-Band transmitters (2-watt) (2)	1.8	4	
S-Band transmitters (1- watt) (2)	1.8	4	
S-Band receivers (2)	1.8	4	1
Baseband assemblies (2)	0.9	2	
Data processor	34.0	/5	
Digital telemetry units (2)	4.5	10	
Decoder and distribution units (2)	3.6	8	
Diplexer and hybrid	1.8	4	
Antenna (parabolic)	0.9	. 2	
Antenna (2 conical elements)	0.9	2	
Programmer, RF switches, cabling	9.1	20	
Electrical Power	(134.7)	(297)	
Solar array	36,7	81	
Array drive	6.8	15	
Batteries (3)	49.9	110	
Power control unit	13.6	30	
Array shunt	3,6	8	
Reconditioning resistor	0.5	1	
Electrical integration	23.6	52	
Contingency (15%)	(65, 8)	(145)	
Mission Equipment	(307.5)	(678)	
Imaging radiometrics			· · ·
Vertical temperature/moisture profile scanners			
Space environment monitoring system			
Satellite Dry Weight	813.2	1793	
Propellants	(89.4)	(197)	··
Expendable	85.3	188	
Non-Expendable	4.1	9	
Satellite Weight	902.6	1990	
Adapter	45.4	100	
Payload Weight	948.0	2090	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	4	1	1
Table 2-23. Equipment Summary for Tug- or IUS-Deployed AS-05A Satellite

Item		ght	Average Power,
	kg	16	Watts
Structure	(77.2)	(170)	
Basic structure	56,7	125	
Mechanical integration	9.1	20	
Solar array booms	9.1	20	
Antenna booms	2.3	, 5	
Thermal Control	(18, 1)	(40)	
Heat pipe and radiator assemblies	5.9	13	
Insulation and paint	12.2	27	
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization	(66.7)	(147)	
Fine sun sensors (2)	5.9	13	Contraction of the second
Star sensors (2)	9.1	20	
Gyro arrays (6)	14.5	32	
Momentum wheel arrays (b)	14.5	32	· ·
Sun sensor (acquisition)	0.5	1	
Attitude control electronics (2)	22.2	49	
Bronulsion and Reaction Control	(12, 7)	(28)	
Tropulsion and Reaction Control	6.8	15	
Taikage, pressurization, and plumbing Thrustone and values $(2, 248, w/0, 5, 16, thrustone)$ (14)	5.0	13	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Talemetry, Tracking, and Command	(23.0)	(51)	
S Bond transmittens (10-Watt) (2)	2 7	6	
S-Band transmitters (10-wait) (2)	1.0	1	
S Band transmitters (1- wait) (2)	1.0	4	
S-Dand receivers (2)	0.0	4	
Distal to Least write (2)	4 5	10	1 - A - C - A - A - A - A - A - A - A - A
Digital telemetry units (2)	4.5	. 10	
Decoder and distribution units (2)	3.0	0	
Diplexer and hybrid	1.0	4	
Antenna (2 conical elements)	0.9	2	
Antenna (2 conical elements)	0.9	2	
Gabling	4.1	9	
Electrical Power	(90.4)	(199)	
Solar array	24.5	54	
Array drive	4.5	10	
Batteries (3)	33.6	74	
Power control unit	9.1	20	
Array shunt	2.3	5	
Reconditioning resistor	0.5	1	
Harness	15.9	35	
Contingency (15%)	(43.1)	(95)	
Mission Equipment	(104.7)	(231)	
Crossed dipole antenna array	68.0	150	
Radio receiver/spectrum analyzer	11.3	25	
Aspect sensor	6.8	15	1 · · · ·
Baseline correlator radio transreceiver	7.3	16	
Baseline phase diffuser correlator	11.3	25	A CONTRACT OF
Satellite Dry Weight	435.9	961	
Propellants	(12.7)	(28)	
Expendable	11.8	26	
Non-Expendable	0.9	2	
Satellite Weight	448,6	989	
Adapter	22.7	50	
Payload Weight	471.3	1039	

Item	EO-09A	EO-07A	AS-05A	EO-57A*					
Weight, kg (lb)	1760.0	903.0	449.0	330.0					
	(3880.0)	(1990.0)	(989.0)	(728.0)					
Arrays Folded During Ascent									
C.G. from aft end,	146.1	17.8	121.9	144.0					
cm (in.)	(57.5)	(7.0)	(48.0)	(56.7)					
Moments of inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)									
Roll _{ix}	2393.0	1071.0	207.0	104.0					
	(1765.0)	(790.0)	(153.0)	(77.0)					
$\operatorname{Pitch}_{iy}$	5095.0	583.0	309.0	103.0					
	(3758.0)	(430.0)	(228.0)	(76.0)					
Yaw _{iz}	5284.0	651.0	330.0	113.0					
	(3897.0)	(480.0)	(243.0)	(83.0)					
Arrays Deployed (on Orbit)									
C.G. from aft end,	143.3	13.0	121.9	144.0					
cm (in.)	(56.4)	(5.1)	(48.0)	(56.7)					
Moments of inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)									
Roll _{ix}	2548.0	1308.0	244.0	104.0					
	(1879.0)	(965.0)	(180.0)	(77.0)					
Pitch _{iy}	5106.0	508.0	306.0	103.0					
	(3766.0)	(375.0)	(226.0)	(76.0)					
Yaw _{iz}	5449.0	813.0	369.0	113.0					
	(4019.0)	(600.0)	(272.0)	(83.0)					
Has body-mounted solar arrays.									

ť.

Table 2-24. Tug-Launched Satellite Inertial Data

Table 2-25. Compatibility of Designated Satellites with Spin Operation on Orbit Incompatible

- o EO-09A
 - 1.5 meter telescope is earth pointing
 - EO-59A Represents principal spacecraft structure and major mass
 - EO-62A Earth pointing 90 degree to required spin axis orientation normal to equatorial plane
 - A dual spin satellite design with the telescope on the despun platform and a large rotor, side mounted, spinning normal to to the telescope axis would offer severe packaging problems in Orbiter Bay
 - Presence of spinning rotor might introduce jitter in telescope sensor
 - AS-05A 1475 feet long crossed dipole antenna assembly pointing capability would be compromised by spinning
 - Dual spin satellite with antennas on despun platform would appear to preclude pointing antennas in all potentially desired directions due to rotor spin normal to orbit plane and required precession propellant to reorient
- o EO-07A
- Mission sensors appear incompatible with spin scan operation
 Dual spin with sensors on despun platform may be feasible

Compatible

0

- o EO-57A EO-58A
- -Designed to be spun at 100 rpm, basic spin scan sensor -Predecessor SMS/GOES satellite now operational (Delta 2914 launched)



Figure 2-8. EO-9A/AS-05A Synchronous Equatorial Satellites

EO-07A ASMS







EO-57A FSMS

EO-58A GOMS

2750 Ib 3 AXIS IMAGING RADIOMETRICS

566 Ib 100 rpm SPIN SPIN SCAN RADIOMETER

Figure 2-9. EO-57A/EO-07A Synchronous Equatorial Satellites

Table 2-26. ELV Options Summary

0	EO-09A EO-59A EO-62A	3250 lbs 3-Axis	TIIIE/Centaur D-1T Viking Fairing-Repackaged S/C to 12.5ft dia. TIIIE/Centaur D-1T 16.7ft O.D. Fairing-S/C as is
0	EO-07A	27 <i>4</i> 3 lbs 3-Axis	TITIE/Centaur D-1T Viking Fairing-S/C as is TITIC 10 ft Diameter Fairing-S/C repackage to 9 ft Dia TITIC Viking Fairing-S/C as is
0	AS-05A	2644 lbs Dual 1322 lbs Single 3-Axis	TITIE/Centaur D-1T Viking Fairing-S/C as is Side by Side TITIC 10 ft Diameter Fairing-S/C mounted in Tandem TITIC Viking Fairing-S/C as is Side by Side
0	EO-57A EO-58A	566 lbs 100 rpm Spin	Delta 2914-S/C as is (SMS/GOES)

Feasible Options Exist for all Task I Geosynchronous Payloads ELV 3-Axis Designs Similar to IUS Designs ELV Spin Designs Similar to IUS and SSUS Designs



Figure 2-10. Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T Standard Centaur Fairing Envelope







L,		Di	mension	mension, in.			
ft	L	A	В	С	D		
15	180	112.3	112.3	78,9	84		
20	240	111.7	111.7	78.3	144		
25	300	111.6	111.1	77.7	144		
30	360	111.5	110.3	76.8	144		
35	420	111.3	108.7	75.2	144		
40	480	111.2	107.3	73.7	144		
45	540	111.1	106.5	72.9	144		
50	600	111.1	104.3	69.8	144		





Figure 2-13. Titan IIIC with 5-m (16.7-ft) Diameter McDonnell Douglas Fairing



Figure 2-14. Delta 2914 Payload Envelope



Figure 2-15. Delta Staging Schematic, Three-Stage Vehicle



Figure 2-16. Delta 2914 Configuration

The EO-09A (EO-59A and EO-62A) satellite has the most demanding ELV capability requirement, primarily due to the volume and lateral dimensions of the satellite. It appears feasible, since it is a new satellite design, to design to a 3.8-m (12.5-ft) maximum diameter if the program plan calls for an ELV launch using the Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T and the Viking payload fairing. The Viking payload fairing internal clearances are the constraining features. If these constraints should prove unacceptable, very preliminary studies of a 5-m (16.7-ft) outer diameter payload fairing having half of the payload volume of the STS Orbiter bay 4.57 m (15 ft) x 9.14 m (30 ft) have been done at SAMSO. These studies indicated conceptual feasibility and a rough order of magnitude cost of \$32 million for the development. The Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T has acceptable injection accuracy into the final geosynchronous orbit, since these data are similar to the IUS accuracy. Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T payload capability into geosynchronous orbit is approximately 3266 kg (7200 lb) with the present Viking payload fairing, and ample margin would be available, even with a larger and heavier 5-m payload fairing. These data are summarized in Table 2-27.

The EO-07A satellite is compatible without modification with the Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T Viking payload fairing ELV. An additional option would be available if the EO-07A design was constrained to a 2.74-m (9-ft) diameter to be compatible with the Titan IIIC and its 3.05-m (10-ft) payload fairing. Preliminary studies have indicated the feasibility of flying a modified Viking payload fairing on the Titan IIIC at an estimated cost of \$4.5 million. Both ELVs have adequate payload capability and acceptable injection accuracy. These data are summarized in Table 2-28.

The AS-05A satellite SSPDA data envision a dual launch of two spacecraft side by side on the Tug. This requires a 3.66-m (12-ft) diameter by 2.44-m (18-ft) payload envelope for the dual side-by-side spacecraft. This configuration could be launched by a Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T

Table 2-27. EO-09A ELV Options

o EO-09A SSPDA Data 3250 lbs 11.8 x 13. 45 x 19 ft long

8 Missions '83-'91 4 Missions '88-'90 4 Missions '88-'90

Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T

Synchronous Equatorial Capability 7200 lbs Viking Fairing Envelope 12, 5 ft diameter x 24 ft long usable length for these S/C 19, 25 ft Injection accuracies similar to IUS

Payload Fairing Mod not required if Spacecraft Equipment section design change from present box structure on end of telescope to circular structure around end of telescope within 12.5 ft diameter.

Preliminary studies of a 16.7 ft outer diameter fairing providing a 15 ft diameter x 30 ft envelope for TITLE/Centaur have indicated a ROM Cost on the order of \$32M.

Spacecraft Design Similar to IUS.

iaj a. Njosp

2-53

0

0

2

0

0

Table 2-28. EO-07A ELV Options

EO-07A SSPDA Data 2743 lbs 9.5 x 9.8 x 12.8 ft long Single 1987 Mission 3-Axis

Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T Synchronous Equatorial Capability 7200 lbs Viking Fairing Envelope 12.5 ft diameter x 19.25 ft usable Injection errors similar to IUS

Payloads Compatible

TIIIC

0

0

Synchronous Equatorial Capability 3200 lbs UPLF Envelope (25 ft version) 9 ft diameter x 17 ft length Injection errors similar to IUS

- Payload would require repackaging of structure to reduce diameter to
 9 ft which appears feasible
- Alternatively preliminary studies indicate that the Viking Fairing could integrate on the TILIC at a ROM Cost of the order of \$4.5 M.
- Spacecraft Design Similar to IUS

0

using the Viking payload fairing. A second option is possible if the satellites are designed to be stacked one atop the other to fit with the Titan IIIC 3.05-m (10-ft) payload fairing. Such a stack would be 1.83 m (6 ft) in diameter by 5.18 m (17 ft) and is similar to the concept used in launching two Defense Satellite Communications System II satellites on Titan IIIC now. Both vehicles have adequate payload capability and accuracy. These data are summarized in Table 2-29.

The EO-57A and EO-58A designs are fully compatible with the Delta 2914 launch vehicle. These satellites nominally weigh 257 kg (566 lb), are 1.91 m (6.27 ft) in diameter by 3.14 m (10.3 ft) in length, and are spin stabilized at 100 rpm. The Delta 2914 ELV has a payload capability of 331 kg (730 lb) and a payload envelope of 2.16 m (7.1 ft) in diameter and 2.36 to 4.57 m (7.75 to 15 ft) in length using the payload fairing nose volume (at reduced diameter). The EO-57A and EO-58A satellite designs appear to be evolutionary or identical designs to the SMS/GOES with onorbit weights of 286 kg (630 lb) and flown on Delta 2914 ELVs with a 100-rpm spin stabilization. The Delta injection accuracy is similar to that of the SSUS and considerably less accurate than the Tug/IUS requiring more orbit correction delta velocity to be provided in the satellite. Table 2-30 summarizes these data.

2.4

STABILIZATION AND CONTROL OF SPIN-STABILIZED SATELLITES

The two spin-stabilized satellites which were considered for purposes of the SSUS study were extensions of a current spin-stabilized satellite, the Synchronous Meteorological Satellite (SMS). The EO-57-A Foreign Synchronous Meteorological Satellite (FSMS) and the EO-58-A Geosynchronous Operational Meteorological Satellite (GOMS) are nearly identical to each other and represent an operational version of the SMS, a NASA meteorological research and development satellite. The NASAsupplied Level A and Level B data are virtually identical to the SMS data on hand with only minor exceptions.

Table 2-29. AS-05A ELV Options

o AS-05A SSPDA Data 2644 lbs (Pair launch) 12 ft diameter x 8 ft long Single 1981 1322 lbs (Single S/C) 6 ft diameter x 8 ft long Mission 3-Axis

Titan IIIE/Centaur D-1T

Synchronous Equatorial Capability 7200 lbs Viking Fairing Envelope 12.5 ft diameter x 19.25 ft Injection accuracy similar to IUS

Payloads compatible Side-by-Side dual configuration

Titan IIIC

Synchronous Equatorial Compatibility 3200 lbs UPLF Envelope (25 ft version) 9 ft diameter x 17 ft length Injection accuracy similar to IUS

Payloads would have to be launched in a dual tandem configuration with a truss around the lower spacecraft or by redesign of the spacecraft to carry the loads of the upper spacecraft similar to DSCS II (Program 777).

Alternatively preliminary studies indicate that the Viking Fairing could be integrated on the TILIC at a ROM Cost of the order of \$4, 5M.

Spacecraft Design Similar to IUS

2-56

0

0

0

Table 2-30. EO-57A/58A ELV Options

 o
 EO-57A
 SSPDA Data
 566 lbs
 6. 27 ft diameter x 10. 3 ft long
 6 Missions
 '81-'91

 EO-58A
 100 rpm Spin
 8 Missions
 '81-'91

oDelta 2914Synchronous Transfer Capability (Spin) 1550 lbsSynchronous Equatorial Capability (Spin) 730 lbsDelta Fairing Envelope 7. 1 ft dia x 7.75 to 15 ft (Nose Section)Injection errors greater than IUS comparable to SSUS

Payload compatible

2-57

0

- o EO-57A and EO-59A SSPDA data presently identical to SMS/GOES Satellite currently flown on Delta 2914 Spacecraft/AKM weighs 1385 lbs on orbit weight 630 lbs.
 - Spacecraft Design Similar to IUS and SSUS

The basic guidance, navigation, and stabilization (G, N, and S) configuration is shown in Figure 2-17 and Table 2-31, respectively, for a Tug-deployed version. As noted in the figure, two nutation sensors as well as logic in the attitude determination and control (ADAC) electronics unit have been added for an expendable version. This version is in fact the original SMS. The nutation sensors and logic are required for active nutation control during the transfer orbit from the Shuttle to synchronous altitude or for an expendable version from the Delta 2914.

The payload is a spin-sćan, visible infrared radiometer/ sounder, which has been optimized for scanning at 100 rpm. Thus, the vehicle must be stable on-orbit operationally to minimize fuel expenditure. Spin stabilization at 100 rpm can provide the scan, provided the vehicle is stable. To attain stability, the roll inertia must be greater than the transverse inertia. This configuration leads to a disc-shaped body operationally. However, the addition of a solid rocket motor for apogee kick from a transfer orbit forces the configuration to be long and slender, or the transverse inertia becomes greater than the roll inertia. In either case, the body ultimately ends in a minimum energy state when energy is dissipated. That is, the vehicle will exhibit pure rotation about the axis of largest inertia. Thus, in the transfer orbit, the SMS is unstable, and operationally in the final synchronous orbit after separation of the apogee kick motor, the satellite is stable. Therefore, it is in the transfer orbit where some means must be provided to maintain stability.

In the final orbit, energy dissipation is provided deliberately in the form of a passive nutation damper (Figure 2-18). This damper reduces any disturbance-induced nutation to a negligible value.

One simple, inexpensive technique for stabilization during the transfer orbit is the use of an active nutation control system. In this scheme, a linear accelerometer is mounted nominally 90 deg from the control jet. Accelerometer lags and valve delays account for a few degrees



^{*}Added for SSUS, Expendable 2914



Figure 2-17. Basic Tug-Type G, N, and S System for an SMS-Type Spacecraft

	Wei	.ght		Power, Wa	atts (Total)
	kg	lb		Peak (ea)	Average
Sun Sensor (2)	0.36	0.80	From ADAC	0.03	0.008
Earth Sensor (4)	3.18	7.00	From ADAC	0.66	NA
Nutation Sensor $(2)^*$	0.50	1.10	From ADAC	0.30	NA
Passive Nutation Damper	1.54	3.40		-	-
ADAC Electronics Unit (Redundant)	6.80	15.00		12.9	7.750
Valve Drive Assembly	0.83	1.84	~	35.2	
Total	12.72	28.04			7.750
Total*	13.22	29.14			
*Added for SSUS, Expenda	able Delta 2	914			

Table 2-31. Basic Tug-Type G, N, and S System Weight and Power Estimate





Figure 2-18. Passive Nutation Damper

displacement away from nominal. The accelerometer used as an inexpensive rate gyro without the inherent drift problems of gyros. When the body rate, as sensed by the accelerometer, exceeds a threshold fixed by the maximum permissible nutation angle, the thruster is turned on until the rate drops below the threshold. Figure 2-19 shows such a system with two thresholds. The system is not activated until the peak rate is greater than a threshold. As shown, the thruster turns on during the time the rate is greater than half the threshold. The effect is to damp the rate until the rate is less than half the threshold. The system is then deactivated until the rate reaches the original threshold, and the system becomes reactivated. Thus, the rate cycles between the two thresholds. Therefore, the maximum and minimum body rate and nutation angle as related to the rate can be controlled.

2.5

STABILIZATION AND CONTROL OF THREE-AXIS-STABILIZED SATELLITES

The three-axis-stabilized satellites which were considered for purposes of the SSUS study were defined at the beginning of the task as:

- a. EO-09A Synchronous Earth Observatory Satellite
- b. EO-59A Geosynchronous Earth Resource Satellite
- c. EO-62A Foreign Synchronous Earth Observatory Satellite
- d. AS-05A Advanced Radio Astronomy Explorer
- e. EO-07A Advanced Synchronous Meteorological Satellite.

The EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A satellites were nearly identical in definition and, hence, were treated as a single entity with the EO-09A satellite selected to typify the group. The AS-05A and EO-07A satellites were treated separately.

Since, by definition, the three-axis-stabilized satellites are non-rotating in their orbital role, it seemed logical to explore whether the satellite could be maintained non-rotating and yet utilize a spinning injection stage. The EO-09A satellite was selected for purposes of examining this option.

TOTAL ANGULAR Ζ ARRANGEMENT OF ACTIVE MOMENTUM -NUTATION CONTROL SYSTEM SPIN 0 **COMPONENTS** (schematic) CONTROL JET ί^φ0 ELECTRONICS Х LINEAR ACCELEROMETER PEAK $\omega_{\chi} < 1_{1/2}$ SYSTEM IS ACTIVATED IMMEDIATELY SINCE PEAK $\omega_{\chi} > T_1$ SYSTEM DEACTIVATES $\mathrm{UNTIL}\,\omega_{\mathrm{X}}$ PEAK TYPICAL REACHES T, AGAIN NUTATION T_{1/2-} DAMPING 3 5 8 2 4 6 Q TIME (sec)

Figure 2-19. Active Nutation Control System

In order to examine the impact of adapting a satellite for use with an SSUS, the NASA-supplied Level A and Level B payload data sheets were studied to obtain an understanding of the guidance and control system requirements. This information was then translated into a baseline guidance and control system for the EO-09A, AS-05A and EO-07A satellites. These baseline configurations are shown in Figures 2-20, 2-21, and 2-22 and in Tables 2-32, 2-33, and 2-34 respectively. The baseline guidance and control systems are configured for use with a Tug, but remain unchanged if employed with an IUS or an ELV.

The first option which was examined was the EO-09A satellite mated with an SSUS via a despin bearing assembly. Table 2-35 contains the mass properties of the EO-09A satellite at beginning, end, and midpoint of the perigee and apogee kick motor burns. It was assumed that the platform (EO-09A satellite) was completely despun, and the rotor (the kick motors) was spinning at 30 rpm for perigee burn and 100 rpm for apogee burn.

For the dual-spin configuration, stability requirements dictate that:



where \dot{T}_P and \dot{T}_R are the energy dissipation rates for the platform and rotor, respectively, and the platform rate is assumed to be zero. I_R and I_T are as defined in Table 2-35.



(

Figure 2-20. Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System for SEOS-Type Spacecraft (EO-9A)



Figure 2-21. Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System for Radio-Astronomy-Type Spacecraft (AS-05A)



Figure 2-22. Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System for Synchronous-Meteorological-Type Spacecraft (EO-07A)

Equipment	T T	Weight,	kg (lb)		Power, Watts	
	Un	1t	TC	otal	Peak	Average
Earth Sensor	5.90	(13.0)	11.79	(26.0)	10.0	. 10
Sun Sensor	0.14	(0.3)	0.64	(0.3)	0.5	≃0
Star Sensor	4.54	(10.0)	9.08	(20.0)	8.0	8
6-Gyro Array	14.52	(32.0)	14.54	(32.0)	45.0	30
6-Momentum Wheel Array	46.29	(102.0)	46.27	(102.0)	97.0	20
Interface Electronics	6.35	(14.0)	12.7	(28.0)	15.0	15
Acquisition	0.91	(2.0)	0.91	(2.0)	1.5	≃0
Drive Amplifiers	1.36	(3.0)	2.72	(6.0)	3.0	3
	80.01	(176.3)	98.11	(216.3)	180.0	86

é

Table 2-32. Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System (EO-09A) Weight and Power Estimate

Source

1994

2-68

Earth Sensor - TRW Applications Technology Satellite F (ATS-F)

Sun Sensor - Adcole

Star Sensor - ATS-F

6-Gyro Array - IUE

Momentum Wheel - Bendix OGO Yaw Reaction Wheel

Interface Electronics - IUE-derived

Equipment		Weight,	Power, Watts		
	Ŭ	nit	Т	otal	Average
Fine Sun Sensor	2,90	(6.4)	5.81	(12.8)	1.7
6-Gyro Array	14.52	(32.0)	14.52	(32.0)	30.0
6-Momentum Wheel Array	14.70	(32.4)	14.70	(32.4)	9.0
Star Sensor	4.54	(10.0)	9.07	(20.0)	8.0
Attitude Control Electronics	11.11	(24.5)	22.23	(49.0)	18.0
Acquisition Sun Sensors	0.14	(0.3)	0.14	(0.3)	
	47.91	(105.6)	66.47	(146.54)	66.7
Source					
Fine Sun Sensor	IUE				
6-Gyro Array	· IUE				
6-Momentum Wheel Array	IUE der	ived			
Star Sensor .	ATS-F				
Attitude Control Electronics	Flight C	Control Elec	tronics As	sembly (LM	SC)
Acquisition Sun Sensors	. IUE				

น-และในช่วงนะ และการกระทะ การสรฐนายสามอาญารสารกระบบปรุ่มสุดให้การไว้การสารกระบบการไปได้สาวแปลและการได้ (18) เปล

Table 2-33. Basic Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System (AS-05A) Weight and Power Estimate

ula de la compacta d

7	Weight,	Power, Watts		
Edubment	Unit	Total	Peak	Average
Earth Sensor	5.90 (13.0)	11.79 (26.0)	10	10
6-Gyro Array	14.52 (32.0)	14.52 (32.0)	45	30
Star Sensor	4.54 (10.0)	9.07 (20.0)	8	8
6-Momentum Wheel Array	46.27 (102.0)	46.27 (102.0)	97	20
Acquisition Sun Senso rs	0.14 (0.3)	0.14 (0.3)		
Attitude Control Electronics	11.11 (24.5)	22.23 (49.0)	33	18
	82.48 (181.84)	104.02 (229.32)		

Table 2-34. Basis Three-Axis Tug-Type G, N, and S System (EO-07A) Weight and Power Estimate

Source

Earth Sensor - TRW

6-Gyro Array - IUE

Star Sensor - ATS-F

6-Momentum Wheel Array - Bendix OGO Wheel

Acquisition Sun Sensors - IUE

Attitude Control Electronics - Flight Control Electronics Assembly (LMSC)

Valve Drive Amplifiers - Estimated

(a) A start was a start of a start ostart of a start					1	
	H _S	I _R	I _P	M _R	м _Р	I _t
	(ft-lb-sec)	$(Sl-ft^2)$	$(Sl-ft^2)$	(lb)	(lb)	$(Sl-ft^2)$
Start of Perigee Burn (30 rpm)	6487	2065	1638	16395	3760	16876
End of Perigee Burn	1288	410	1638	4877	3760	8329
Midpoint Perigee Burn	3888	1238	1638	10636	3760	12603
Start Apogee Burn (100 rpm)	2367	226	1638	3597	3760	5980
End Apogee Burn	230	22	1638	360	3760	3967
Midpoint Apogee Burn	1300	124	1638	1979	3760	4974
H _S = Total system angu	lar momentu	ım,	M _R = Ro	tor mas	5 S	
I _R = Rotor spin inertia	M _P = Platform mass					
$I_P^{}$ = Platform spin iner		I _t = Total transverse inertia				
				and the second	and the second	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Table 2-35. SSUS Dual-Spin EO-09A Mass Properties

For the EO-09A system under consideration, the stability conditions are:

İ _Τ Ρ	>.14	Τ _R	Beginning of perigee burn
$ \dot{r}_{p} $	>.05	τ _r	End of perigee burn
$ \mathbf{\dot{T}_{P}} $	>.04	$\dot{\mathtt{T}}_{\mathtt{R}}$	Beginning of apogee burn
$ \mathbf{\dot{r}}_{\mathbf{p}} $	>.0056	Ι.	End of apogee burn

From the above, it is clear that the dual-spin configuration described is stable, given only moderate energy dissipation on the platform via a passive nutation damper.

The major problem associated with open-loop thrusting of a dual-spin configuration is that center of gravity (c.g.) offsets (with respect to the spin axis) in the despun section result in constant precession torques on the vehicle. Thus, the average thrust vector of the spinning section is biased off in a constant direction in platform coordinates when a platform c.g. offset exists.

The precession rate due to a constant despun body torque is

$$\omega = \frac{\mathbf{F}\ell}{\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{S}}}$$

where

- F = Average thrust vector
- l = Offset of thrust vector with system c.g. (If average thrust vector passes through spin c.g., this is due entirely to the platform c.g. offset.)

The inertial acceleration is

- $a_{M} = F/M \sin \omega t$ = acceleration normal to desired velocity vector
- $a_t = F/M \cos \omega t = acceleration in direction of desired velocity vector$

Assuming constant mass (the midvalue for each burn)

$$v_{N} = \frac{F}{M\omega} (1 - \cos \omega t_{b})$$

$$v_t = \frac{F}{M\omega} \sin \omega t_b$$

$$t_{\rm b}$$
 = burn time

Now the desired velocity change is

$$v_{\rm N} = 0$$
, $v_{\rm t} = \frac{F}{M} t_{\rm b}$

The velocity errors are, therefore,

$$\Delta V_{\rm N} = \frac{H_{\rm S}}{M_{\rm P}\ell_{\rm P}F} \left(1 - \cos\frac{F}{H_{\rm S}}\frac{M_{\rm P}\ell_{\rm P}}{M_{\rm P}+M_{\rm R}}t_{\rm b}\right)$$
$$\Delta V_{\rm t} = \frac{Ft_{\rm b}}{M_{\rm P}+M_{\rm R}} - \frac{H_{\rm S}}{M_{\rm P}\ell_{\rm P}F}\sin\frac{F}{H_{\rm S}}\frac{M_{\rm P}}{M_{\rm P}+M_{\rm R}}\ell_{\rm P}t_{\rm b}$$
$$\Delta V_{\rm e} = \left(\Delta V_{\rm N}^{2} + \Delta V_{\rm t}^{2}\right)^{1/2}$$

where $\ell_{\rm P} = M_{\rm P} + M_{\rm R}/M_{\rm P}$ ℓ = platform c.g. with respect to spin axis.

For Perigee Burn

F = 25,000 lb, desired velocity = 8000 ft/sec, use midburn values of Table 2-35.

l _P	ΔV_{N}	ΔV_t	ΔVe	ωt _b	
(in.)	(ft/sec)	(ft/sec)	(ft/sec)	(deg)	
0.000	0.0	0.00	0.0	0.00	
0.001	80.1	0. 52	80.1	1.15	
0.010	798.2	53.30	800.0	11.47	
0.1000	5666.4	4371.00	7156.0	114.70	

For Apogee Burn

F = 9500 lb, desired	velocity	= 4850	ft/sec,	use	midburn	values	of
Table $2-35$.							

· <i>l</i> P	ΔV_{N}	ΔV_t	ΔV_e	ωt _b
<u>(in.)</u>	(ft/sec)	(ft/sec)	(ft/sec)	(deg)
0.000	0.0	0.00	0.0	0,00
0.001	88.0	1.05	88.0	2.08
0.010	870.7	105.80	877.1	20.80
0.100	2515.5	5477.30	6027.3	208.00

From the above, it is clear that very small c.g. offsets of the platform create extremely large, and intolerable, velocity errors.

One way of countering the large precession torque would be the brute force approach of having large thrusters directly counter the precession torque. For a c.g. offset of 0.64/cm (0.25 in.), a set of four large thrusters of about 336.60n - 400.32n (75 - 90 lb) each would be required, and additional hydrazine weight of 38.56 - 45.36kg (85 - 100 lb) would be required. The spacecraft attitude sensors would have to be augmented, since the look angles of the existing baseline sensors would not suffice. A sun aspect sensor mounted on the despun satellite and looking normal to the SSUS spin axis would be needed. In addition, a pipper-type horizon sensor mounted on the SSUS would be needed for attitude determination purposes, and a passive nutation damping system would be required, as was indicated earlier. Thus, while this brute force control approach is possible to perform, it does not appear to have many redeeming features.

Before proceeding to the full-spinning-injection case, another case appeared reasonable to examine. That case is one wherein the kick motors rotate as before, but the platform is allowed to rotate at some fraction of the rotor speed. The rationale for examining this case at all must be predicated on the premise that the satellite would be incapable of surviving the fully-spinning injection due to the magnitude of the centrifugal loads
imposed, but could survive the centrifugal loads imposed by the partial spin speed. This is a remote and somewhat pathological case, and, hence, not a great deal of time was devoted to it.

Rotating the platform permits the c.g. offset to be inertially cyclic, and the velocity vector error becomes bounded. An equation for the steady-state velocity vector error given no initial angular offsets is:

$$\ell_{\mathbf{P}} = \left(\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{S}} - \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{R}}\Omega\right) \frac{\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{S}}}{\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{P}} + \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{R}}} \frac{\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{P}} + \mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{R}}}{\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{P}} \mathbf{F}} \delta \tag{1}$$

where

 δ = Steady-state injection velocity vector error,

 $\Omega = \omega_R - \omega_P$ = relative spin rate between rotor and platform

P = platform c.g. offset with respect to the spin axis

These equations assume that H_S and M_R remain constant during the burn. Since this is not true, Equation 1 is evaluated at the beginning, midpoint, and end of the burn to scope the problem. There is a resonant condition that must avoided which is defined by

$$H_{o} = I_{P} \omega_{P} + I_{R} \omega_{R} - I_{t} \omega_{P} = O$$

$$\Omega_{o} = \frac{\mathbf{I}_{t} - \mathbf{I}_{P} - \mathbf{I}_{R}}{\mathbf{I}_{R}\mathbf{I}_{t}} \mathbf{H}_{S}$$
(2)

Assuming $\omega_R > \omega_P$, when $\Omega < \Omega_o$, the system is dynamically unstable without active nutation control

Figure 2-23 shows the midburn perigee and apogee plots of Equation 1. Table 2-36 gives the numerical values for Equation 1 at beginning, midpoint, and end of burn for both cases. The ΔV_e injection error is computed as

$$\Delta V_e = V_{nom}^{\delta}$$



Figure 2-23. Despun Platform (SEOS-Type)

2-76

Table 2-36. Steady-State Angular Velocity Error, for Rotating Platform

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALTY

3

4

5

6

23.1

68.8

58.1

64.6

2.96

3.78

.55

2.50

For Perigee Burn $l_{\rm P}$ = feet, Ω = rad/sec, δ = rad Beginning of Burn $l_{\rm P} = (2.44 - .77 \Omega) \delta$ 1. $\Omega_{0} = 23.4 \text{ rpm}$ 2. End of Burn $\ell_{\rm p} = (.074 - .024 \,\Omega) \delta$ $\Omega_{\rm o} = 22.6 \, {\rm rpm}$ 3. Midpoint of Burn $\ell_{\rm p} = (.8 - .256 \,\Omega) \delta$ $\Omega_0 = 23.1 \text{ rpm}$ For Apogee Burn 4. Beginning of Burn $l_{\rm p} = (.62 - .059 \,\Omega)\delta$ $\Omega_{\rm p} = 68.8 \,\mathrm{rpm}$ 5. End of Burn $\ell_{\rm P}$ = (.0037 - .00035 Ω) $\delta_{\rm O}$ = 58.1 rpm 6. Midpoint of Burn $\ell_{\rm P} = (.15^{\rm H} - .015 \,\Omega)\delta$ $\Omega_{\rm O} = 64.6 \, {\rm rpm}$ Case Ωο $\omega_{\rm P}$ ω_R ∆V_e δ lp @ Ω (rpm) (rpm) (rpm) (deg) (fps) (in)1 23.4 3.68 27.9 1 140 .105 2 22.6 1.48 24.1 1 140 .004

26.1

72.6

58.6

67.1

1

1

1

1

140

84.6

84.6

84.6

.037

.12

 7.7×10^{-4}

.03

By spinning completely up for perigee burn ($\Omega = 0$), larger platform c.g. offsets can be tolerated (see Figure 2-23), but the system is dynamically unstable. This can be tolerated for the burn but not for the coast period.

The apogee burn situation is worse, due to small H_S from the spinning AKM. One technique is to add a momentum wheel to the AKM. This modifies Equations 1 and 2 to

$$\ell_{\mathbf{P}} = \left(\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{S}} - \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{R}}\Omega\right) \left(\frac{\left(\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{S}} + \mathbf{h}_{\mathbf{w}}\right)}{\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{P}} + \mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{R}}} \frac{\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{P}} + \mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{R}}}{\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{P}} \mathbf{F}} \delta$$
(3)

$$n_{o} = \frac{\mathbf{I}_{t} - \mathbf{I}_{p} - \mathbf{I}_{R}}{\mathbf{I}_{R} \mathbf{I}_{t}} \mathbf{H}_{S} - \frac{\mathbf{h}_{w} \left(\mathbf{I}_{p} + \mathbf{I}_{R}\right)}{\mathbf{I}_{R} \mathbf{I}_{t}}$$
(4)

where h_w is the angular momentum of the wheel (defined positive in the same sense as H_S). Table 2-37 repeats cases 4, 5, and 6 of Table 2-36 with $h_w = 2000$ ft-lb-sec. The improvements are not very dramatic.

From all of the foregoing, one may rapidly conclude that the non-spinning or partially-spinning configurations have little to recommend them. Further, the difficulties encountered all tend to push towards examination of the fully-spinning SSUS mated with the satellite which is in turn despun after injection.

The maximum centrifugal acceleration for the EO-09A satellite when spinning at 30 rpm is approximately 2.3 g's. This acceleration requirement would not appear to present a severe problem if imposed at the inception of a satellite design cycle. If, however, one imposes the requirement on an already-designed spacecraft, the required redesign might conceivably be extensive.

Table 2-37.Steady-State Angular Velocity Errors for RotatingPlatform with Momentum Wheel (Apogee Only)

- 4a Beginning of Burn $l_{\rm P} = (1.14 - .11 \Omega)^{\prime}$ $\Omega_{\rm O} = 42.5 \ \rm rpm$
- 5a. End of Burn $l_{\rm P} = (.036 - .003^4 \Omega) \delta$

Ω₀ =-305 rpm

6a. Midpoint of Burn $l_{\rm p} = (.39 - .037 \ \Omega) \delta$ Ω₀ = 10.1rpm

Case Ω_0	۵Ve	$l_{\rm P} @ \Omega = 0$
(rpm) (deg) .	(fps)	(in)
4a 42.5 1	84.6	.24
5a -305 l	84.6	7.45 x 10 ⁻³
6a 10.1 1	84.6	.082

The equipment and material which would have to be added to the baseline shown in Figure 2-20 in order to adapt the EO-09A satellite for use with an SSUS in a conventional spin/despin design consist of:

- a. Pipper-type horizon sensor looking normal to the spin axis
- b. Pipper-type sun sensor looking normal to the spin axis
- c. Added logic probably to be accommodated in the baseline satellite computer
- d. Active nutation control system a single-axis linear accelerometer plus some modest computation which feeds a single thruster and drive amplifier (as shown in Figure 2-24).
- e. Added hydrazine for nutation control, attitude control, and velocity corrections.

The added logic must accommodate the nutation control system, the attitude determination processing (to the degree it is done onboard the spacecraft), and the despin operation after injection. Depending on what spinup option is adopted, onboard logic and processing may also be required for this purpose.

The arguments developed for the completely despun and partially despun versions of the EO-09A spacecraft are general enough that it is not necessary to repeat them in terms of the AS-05A and EO-07A spacecraft. To repeat, the configurations have little to recommend them.

The equipment and material which would have to be added to the baseline shown in Figure 2-21 in order to adapt the AS-05A satellite for use with an SSUS in a conventional spin/despin design consist of:

- a. Pipper-type earth sensor looking normal to the spin axis
- b. Pipper-type sun sensor looking normal to the spin axis
- c. Control system electronics which convert the pipper sensors to a thruster drive amplifier signal
- d. Control system thruster and drive amplifier
- e. Active nutation control system a single-axis linear accelerometer plus some modest computation (in the control electronics) which feeds a single thruster and drive amplifier (as shown earlier in Figure 2-24).



Figure 2-24. Active Nutation Control System Block Diagram

- f. Added hydrazine for nutation control, attitude control, and velocity corrections
- g. Despin control electronics (which may be integral with the control system electronics mentioned above).

The equipment and material which would have to be added to the baseline shown in Figure 2-22 in order to adapt the EO-07A satellite for use with an SSUS consists of the same elements as enumerated above for the AS-05A satellite.

2.6 TELEMETRY, TRACKING, AND COMMAND

2.6.1 Introduction

One of the approaches to cost saving on the SSUS is to minimize the avionics. In the case of telemetry, tracking, and command (TT&C), this is accomplished by increasing the capability on the satellite so that it can provide the TT&C services required by the SSUS.

A study was undertaken to determine the impact on satellite TT&C subsystems of providing the necessary services to the SSUS as part of the complete study.

2.6.2 Basic Satellite TT&C Subsystem Requirements

NASA provided Space Shuttle Payload Data (SSPD) sheets (both Level A and Level B) as design information for Tug-launched versions of the satellites. The requirements and characteristics obtained from these data sheets are shown in Table 2-38.

Briefing charts by Philco on the NASA Synchronous Meteorological Satellite were used as supplementary material for the EO-57A/EO-58A meteorological satellites. The briefing charts were consistent with, and more descriptive than, SSPD data. Accordingly, the information from the briefing charts was used liberally.

For the remaining satellites, it was necessary to make many assumptions. A summary of the resulting requirements/characteristics are shown in Table 2-38.

THOIC P DOL DRUCTING TIT GO ONATACIOTION (TO ONATACIOTION (TO ONATACIOTION)
--

1

	Data Rate	(bps)	Cor	nmands	Attitude	Control	Antenna	Type/Gain	Other
Satellite	Mission	Hskg.	bps	Number	Type	Offset	Mission	Housekeeping	Other
EO-09A	• 6.8×10 ⁶ /10 ⁷		2000		3 axis				R&R
EO-59A	7×10 ⁶	1024	128		3 axis	+7.2°		2 Omnis/-6dB	
						-			
EO-62A	7×10^{6}	1024	128		3 axis	+7.2 ⁰		2 Omnis/-6dB	
		요즘 지원을 다				-			
EO-57A	28×10 ⁶		120		Spin		Electronically		
							despun		
EO-58A	28x10 ⁶		120		Spin		Electronically		•
							despun		
	6		a santa sa tanta Galagian ang sa						
EO-07A	1.21x10		2000	anati anti ang Na Mandala	3 axis				
AS-05A	43,008		128		3 axis				
가는 것을 감독하는			1						L

NOTE: All services S band except:

EO-57A and EO-58A have S band and VHF transponders

Table 2-39. Satellite TT&C Characteristics/Requirements Used in Study

ç		2					
1	N	G	1				
	00	2	2	۰. د .			
		ę		ð			
			Ê	ĬG.	ゴ		
			1-	3	E	p	1

Satellite	Data Rat Mission	e (bps) Hskg.	Co bps	mmand Number	Attitude Control Type Offset	Anten Mission	na Type/Gain Housekeeping	Other
EO-09A EO-59A EO-62A	7x10 ⁶	1024	2000	300	3 axis $\pm 7.2^{\circ}$ (earth)	1 ft.	Omni/6dB	R&R
EO-57A EO-58A	28x10 ⁶	188	120	300	Spin Negligible	Electronically Despun (UHF S Band)	Omni (VHF)	R&R
EO-07A	1.21x10 ⁶	1000	2000	300	3 axis Negligible (earth)	2 ft.	Onni	R&R
AS-05A	43,000	1000	128	300	3 axis Any (Celestial)	Omni	Omni	R&R

2-84

2.6.3 Block Diagrams

The basic block diagram used for the TT&C subsystems is shown in Figure 2-25. The digital telemetry unit and the command decoder and distribution unit are not included in EO-09A/EO-059A/EO-62A because interpretation of the SSPD indicated that these functions are performed by a central data processing subsystem. The Philco briefing charts indicate that the mission data from the EO-57A/58A are transmitted to the ground by a communications transponder that performs additional functions. Among the additional functions performed are relay of data between ground stations, relay of interrogation and response signals to and from remote collection platforms, and relay of processed data from ground stations to aircraft. The communications transponder is not considered part of the TT&C subsystem. However, a block diagram taken from the Philco briefing charts is shown in Figure 2-26 for reference.

2.6.4 Link Analyses

The link analyses were performed for satellite support by NASA's Spaceflight Tracking and Data Network (STDN). The Tracking and Data Relay Satellite (TDRS) is primarily of benefit to low altitude satellites. The SSUS will operate up to synchronous altitude. Thus, TDRS support is not considered for SSUS.

The telemetry links were sized using the following equation,

in dB

$$ERP = S/N + SL + K + B - G/T + M + OL$$

where:

- ERP = Transmitter power + satellite antenna off-axis gain
- S/N = Signal-to-noise ratio (assumed to be 10 dB)
- SL = Space loss (191.9 dB for 2250 mHz from synchronous altitude to edge of earth)





2-86

* NOT INCLUDED IN EO-09A, 59A AND 062A

** COMMUNICATIONS TRANSPONDER USED FOR EO-57A AND EO-58A

Figure 2-25. Block Diagram of TT&C Subsystem (Payload Attached to SSU)



Figure 2-26. SMS Communications Subsystem

K = Boltzman's Constant = -228.6 dBW/HZ/°K

B = Bandwidth (assumed to equal data rate, DR)

G/T = Gain-to-temperature ratio of ground receiving station

M = Margin (assumed to be 6 dB)

O = Other losses made up of:

	Housekeeping Link	Mission Link
Vehicle losses	4 dB	l dB
Non-ideal hardware losses	4 dB	4 dB
Modulation loss	<u> </u>	<u>0 dB</u>
	11 dB	5 dB

The ground station is assumed to have an 85-ft antenna with a gain of 52.5 dB and a noise temperature of 200°K. This assumption is based on information in the "Spaceflight Tracking and Data Network Users Guide," dated April 1972, and on informal information which indicates that NASA is phasing out many of the STDN ground stations and that all the stations remaining by about 1980 are expected to have 85-ft antennas. The highest temperature of the 85-ft antenna receiving systems is 200°K. The gain-to-temperature ratio becomes 29.5 dB/°K.

Solving the equation for mission data:

ERP = -45.2 + DR dBW

For housekeeping data:

ERP = -39.2 + DR dBW

Link analyses were completed for three satellite configurations. The parameters used and the results obtained are tabulated on the following page.

Satellite	Data Rate (bps)	ERP (dBW)	Gain (dB)	Pov dBW	wer Watts
EO-09A/59A/62A	7×10^{6}	+23	+10	+13	20
AS-05A	43×10^3	+ 1	- 6	+ 7	5
EO-07A	1.21×10^6	+16	+15	+ 1	1.3
	Housekeepir	ng Data			
All Above	1024	- 9	- 6	- 3	0:5

Mission Data

The housekeeping transmitter characteristics for EO-57A/ EO-58A were taken from the Philco briefing charts. EO-57A/58A do not have a mission data transmitter because the mission data is transmitted by a communications transponder.

Link analyses for the command transmissions were not performed because a reasonably well designed satellite receiving configuration will close the link from the high power transmitters operating with the high gain antennas of the ground stations.

2.6.5 Additional Requirements for SSUS Compatibility

The additional requirements placed on a satellite TT&C subsystem for SSUS compatibility are presented below.

2.6.5.1 Shuttle Compatibility

The TT&C subsystem must operate at S-Band in order to be compatible with the Orbiter payload integrator. Also, there will probably be a requirement for Orbiter-SSUS communication over a wide range of SSUS attitudes, because of the concern for Orbiter and crew safety while the SSUS is in the vicinity of the Orbiter. Determination of the range of SSUS attitudes for which communications must be maintained with the Orbiter is beyond the scope of this study. However, the approach taken does recognize the need for all-attitude or near-all-attitude coverage.

2.6.5.2 Tracking in the Transfer Orbit

The SSUS concept requires that the satellite TT&C subsystem act as a transponder for tracking during the transfer orbit. The primary impact is on the antenna which must provide appropriate gain in the direction of the ground station. For a single mission, look angles of interest can be determined and appropriate antennas selected. For a generalized study involving a number of missions, the range of look angles of interest is much greater. For this study, it was assumed that the antenna pattern must provide coverage over a wide angle centered about a plane perpendicular to the spin axis.

2.6.5.3 Support of the SSUS

A slight increase is expected in the number of commands and amount of telemetry that the satellite TT&C subsystem must provide for the support of the SSUS, including the commands for PKM firing, AKM firing, and associated events.

Design and production costs of a TT&C subsystem with the slight increase in the number of commands and telemetry data points was considered to be not significantly different than the design and production cost of a TT&C subsystem without this increase. Consequently, the increase in the number of commands and telemetry data points was neglected in this study.

2.6.6 Antenna Concepts

A circular array is normally an attractive candidate for a spinning vehicle that requires broad-beam coverage. Placing the array on the satellite would have a significant impact, especially on satellites that are not cylindrical. Assessment of the acceptability of the impact was not undertaken; however, since the impact might be unacceptable, this approach was ruled out for the study based on the judgment of the spacecraft configuration designer. Placing the array on the AKM, as shown at the top in Figure 2-27, would be more acceptable from the design point of view. However, the



Figure 2-27. Illustrative Antenna Concepts

blockage and interference caused by large satellites will result in reduced coverage. The extent to which the coverage is reduced and the acceptability of the reduction require assessment.

A second concept that may be attractive is shown at the bottom in Figure 2-27. It involves the use of two antenna elements, each having approximately hemispherical coverage such as conical spirals. If the two elements are passively coupled for simultaneous operation, regions of interference exist near the plane perpendicular to the line between the antennas. This concept could be implemented so that, in absence of any external signal, the elements are connected passively with the resulting region of interference. Command transmission through the region of interference would be possible, but the command rejection rate would be high. Successful reception of a single command could be used to switch the antenna configuration so that only the appropriate element is energized. There is still a residual problem in that the antenna elements would have to be mounted on some sort of a boom, and the boom, in turn, would have to be supported.

The limited effort of this study was not adequate to provide a supportable recommendation on the antenna configuration. It is concluded that further antenna study would be required as part of a more complete definition of the SSUS concept. For this study, the concept using two conical spiral antennas was selected. The rotary coaxial connector shown in Figure 2-27 would be necessary for the SSUS concept with a despun platform for the satellite.

2.6.7 TT&C Equipment

The TT&C equipment for all satellites studied is tabulated in Tables 2-40 through 2-43.

The basic satellite configurations, before considering the impact of the SSUS, were based on launch by a Tug. No changes are considered necessary for launch by an IUS or an ELV. The transmitter powers generally are generous compared to those determined in the link analysis. An exception is made for EO-09A/59A/62A which is provided with the power determined in the link analysis, because the present state of the art is about 20 Watts.

Table 2-40. EO-09A/59A/62A TT&C Subsystem (Tug. I	US. or E	Expendable	Launch
---	----------	------------	--------

Item	Salient Characteristics	Power, P rim (Watts)	Weight (lbs.)
ANTENNA, PARABOLIC	DIA = 0.33 m (1 ft.)	None	2
TRANSMITTER (2)	SBand, 20 Watts	100	6
ANTENNA, TWO CONICAL SPIRALS	Omnidirectional	None	2
TRANSMITTER (2)	S Band, 1 Watt	5	4
RECEIVER (2)	S Band	5 operating 1 standby	4
BASE BAND ASSEMBLY UNIT (2)	l Subcarrier and Range Turnaround	4	2
MISCELLANOUS (E.G., DIPLEXER, HYBRID)			4
			24
SSU	'S LAUNCHED (SPIN/DESPIN	I OR DESPUN)	
ADD: RF SWITCHES, 1 CONICA	5		
			29

NOTE: COMMAND DECODING, COMMAND DISTRIBUTION TM FORMATTING PERFORMED BY DATA PROCESSING SUBSYSTEM

Item	Salient Ch ar acteristics	Power, Prim (Watts)	Weight (lbs.)	F PO
Dual Telemetry Unit	188 bps	6	9	ORER
VHF Transponder	2 Receivers	6		UALT
	2 Transmitters, 8/2 watt	s 24/6	9	35
Dual Command Unit	128 bps	6	12	
VHF Antenna	Array of Monopoles	None	2	
Miscellaneous			4	
		42/24	36	
	SSUS LAUNCH			
Dual Telemetry Unit	188 bps	6	9	
Dual Command Unit	128 bps	6	12	
Receivers (2)	S band	5 operating 1 standby	4	
Transmitters (2)	S band, 8 watts	40	4	
Antenna, Conical Spirals (2 or 3)	Omnidirectional	None	3	
Miscellaneous		2	5	
		58	37	

2-94

Table 2-41. EO-57A, EO-58A TT&C Subsystem (Tug, IUS, or Expendable Launch)

m 11. 2 /2 T		C. Calination ITter	TITC on En	nondable Te	in a h
1able 2-42. E	DO-UATIG	C Subsystem (Iug,	IUS, OF EX	pendable La	unenj

Item	Salient Characteristics	Prim Power, Each (Watts)	Weight (1bs.)
Antenna, Parabolic	DIA = 2 ft.	None	2
Transmitter (2)	S band, 2 watts	10	4
Antenna, Two Conical Spiral	Omnidirectional	None	2
Transmitter (2)	S band, 1 watt	5	4
Receiver (2)	S band	5 operating 1 standby	4
Baseband Assembly	l Subcarrier	• 4	2
Digital Telemetry	1000 bps	6	10
Decoder, Distribution Unit (2)	200 commands	6 operating 1 standby	8
Miscellaneous			4
			40
	SSUS LAUNCHED		
Add: RF Switches, Conical Spiral, Pro	ogrammer, Etc.	2	5

45

일에 가지 것 같은 것 같은 것 같은 것이다. 전 것은 것 같은 것 같은 것 같은 것 같은 것 같이 있다.	Salient	Prim Power Each	Weight	34
Item	<u> </u>	(Watts)	(lbs.)	E L
Antenna, Two Conical Spirals	Omnidirectional	None	2	UPLI
Transmitter (2)	S band, 10 Watts	50	6	12
Antenna, Two Conical Spirals	Omnidirectional	None	2	
Transmitter (2)	S band, 1 Watt	5	4	
Receiver (2)	S band	5 operating 1 standby	4	
Baseband Assembly Unit (2)	l Subcarrier		2	
Digital Telemetry Unit (2)	1000 bps	6	10	
Decoder, Distribution Unit (2)	200 Commands	6 operating 1 standby	8	
Miscellaneous			4	
	SSUS LAUNCHED		42	
Add: RF Switches, Conical Spirals	(2), Programmer, Etc.	2	5	
		ang balang sebagai kan terdapat sebagai kan di kan sebagai kan sebagai kan sebagai kan sebagai kan sebagai kan Kan sebagai kan s	47	

2-96

Table 2-43. AS-05A TT&C Subsystem (Tug, IUS, or Expendable Launch)

All satellites configured for a SSUS launch reflect the antenna concept described previously. EO-57A/58A was changed from VHF to S-Band for Shuttle compatibility. Other minor changes for SSUS launch include the addition of RF switches for antenna control and a programmer to initiate a sequence such as PKM firing and associated events, following receipt of a single command over the radio link to initiate the sequence.

For SSUS compatibility, the satellite TT&C equipment must operate during the transfer orbit. This places a load on the satellite electrical power subsystem that normally is not included in the sizing of that subsystem. Table 2-44 shows the TT&C equipment that must be powered for various modes of operation during the transfer orbit as an input to the power required from the electrical power subsystem.

2.6.8 Summary and Recommendations

The impact on the TT&C subsystems for operation with a spinstabilized upper stage was most significant on the antenna, which results primarily from the requirement for tracking during transfer orbit and the expected requirement for near all attitude communication with the Orbiter. It is recommended that an antenna study be performed as part of further development of the SSUS concept.

2.7 SPACECRAFT ELECTRICAL POWER SYSTEMS

Power systems were sized for the spacecraft of this study. The seven spacecraft systems were characterized within four descriptions because of the similarities between the EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A and between the EO-57A and EO-58A satellites. Since the earliest projected launch is 1982, these systems can take advantage of technology advances beyond those included in present-day systems.

2.7.1 EO-09A Satellite

The power required by the EO-09A spacecraft is shown in Table 2-45. It is assumed that the payload will not operate during eclipse. The sunlight equinox operation at the end of life is the controlling condition for array sizing. Battery charging is based on a C/15 rate, where C is

COMPONENT		MODE		
	<u>STANDBY</u>	BEACON	TRACKING	TT&C
TRANSMITTER		1 ON	1 ON	1 ON
RECEIVER	2 STANDBY	2 STANDBY	1 ON	1 ON
			1 STANDBY	1 STANDBY
BASEBAND			1 ON	1 ON
ASSEMBLY UNIT				

DECODER	2 STANDBY	2 STANDBY 2 STANDBY	1 ON
			1 STANDBY
DIGITAL TELEMETRY			
UNIT			1 ON

가락 가지 않는 것은 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있다. 같은 것 같은 것이 있는 것은 것이 있는 것은 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없다.	Transfer		On Orbit F	Power, Watts	
	Orbit,	Solst	ice	Equinos	•
	Watts	On Orbit Power, Watts Solstice Equinox. Peak Ave. Sunlight Eclipse 205 85 85 85 45 45 45 45 160 160 160 30 - - - - 115 115 115 115 53 41 41 28 578 446 446 303 12 9 9 6 8 8 50 - 598 463 505 309	Eclipse		
Attitude Control	2	205	85	85	85
Central Data Processor	45	45	45	45	45
Payload	30	160	160	160	30
Thermal					
T.T. & C	7	115	115	115	115
Contingency	9	53	41	41	<u>28</u>
Subtotal	93	578	446	446	303
Harness & Distribution	2	12	9	9	6
Electrical Power	8		<u> </u>	<u>50</u>	n an an Ch <u>a</u> inte Chairtean Tha an Chairtean
Total	103	598	463	505	309

Table 2-45. Power Budget for EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A Spacecraft

the rated capacity of the battery in ampere hours and the 15 represents the time in hours to deplete the rated capacity. The solar array is then sized on the basis of the projected degradation over the 5-year lifetime which gives a beginning-of-life power at equinox of 643 Watts. With a 3-axis oriented array, and improved solar cells of the Helios type, a solar array area of 7.15 m^2 (77 ft²) is needed.

The batteries are sized to provide eclipse power with a maximum depth of discharge of 60 percent. Three 8 Ah batteries are used to provide the 309-Watt eclipse power load for the maximum 1.2-hour eclipse. Payload operation is not supported during eclipse periods.

During the transfer orbit, about 103 Watts of power will be needed. With the panels folded in against the spacecraft body and the spacecraft spinning, the array will provide 114 Watts with the sun line 30° off the spin axis. Higher power outputs could be obtained by orienting the spin axis more normal to the sun line.

A summary of the EO-09A spacecraft electrical power system is given in Table 2-46.

2.7.2 EO-59A and EO-62A Satellites

Power systems for these two satellites are the same as for the EO-09A satellite.

2.7.3 AS-05A Satellite

The analysis of the AS-05A satellite was conducted in the same manner as for the EO-09A satellite. The power requirements are based on the overall power level as provided by NASA/MSC. In addition to these power demands, 10 percent contingency allowance, a 2 percent harness and distribution loss, and the power needed for charging the batteries has been added. Electrical power characteristics of the AS-05A satellite are given in Table 2-47. The electrical power system is sized to provide for full payload operation during eclipse periods.

IYPE:	РА	DDLE-MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SE POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARN	CONDARY BATTERI ESS	ES,	•
ARRAY:	0	TWO SINGLE DEGREE OF FREEDOM PADDLE PERPENDICULAR TO EQUATORIAL PLAN	S ON COMMON SHAF E	T	
	ο	77 FT ² OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS: 1	2.7% EFFICIENCY,	8 MILS THICK	
	ο	POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS			
	ο	BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS			
BATTERIES:	ο	22 Ni Cd CELLS/BATTERY			
	o	THREE 8 AH BATTERIES: 60% DOD, 15 WATT	HR/LB		
	o	CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING			
		ELECTRICAL LOAD*, WATTS	ARRAY CAPACIT	Y*, WATTS	
			EOL	BOL	
SUNLIGI	TF	505	505	643	
ECLIPSI	£	309**	e di senera di sener Nationale di senera di		
TRANSF	ER C)RBIT 103		114 (Sun Line from Spin	30 ⁰ Axis)

Table 2-46. Electrical Power Subsystem: EO-09A, EO-59A, and EO-62A Satellites

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING) **TELESCOPE SHUT DOWN

	Т	able 2-47.	Electrical	Power	Subsyster	m: AS	5-05A Sate	llite	
TYPE:	РА	DDLE-MOUN POWER CON	TED SOLAR NTROLS ANI	CELL A D DISTRI	RRAY WIT BUTION H	H SEC ARNES	ONDARY BA	ATTERIES,	
ARRAY:	0	TWO SINGL	E DEGREE (NDICULAR	OF FREE TO ECLII	DOM PAD	DLES (NE	ON COMMO	N SHAFT	
	0	59 FT ² OF I	IELIOS (VIO	LET) SO	LAR CELL	.S: 12	.7% EFFICI	ENCY, 8 M	ILS THICK
	0	POWER DIS	SIPATION SI	HUNTS					
	0	BATTERY C	HARGE ARI	RAY SEC	TIONS				
BATTERIES:	ο	22 Ni Cd CE	LLS/BATTE	ERY					
	o	THREE 8 AI	I BATTERIE	ES: 60% I	D O D, 15 W	ATT H	IR/LB		
	0	CHARGE CC	NTROLS AN	ND RECO	NDITIONIN	īG			
			ELECTRI	ICAL LOA	AD*, WAT	<u>TS</u>	ARRAY C.	APACITY*,	WATTS
							EOL	1 1 1	<u>30L</u>
SUNLIG	IT			387			387		493

	501	301 - 1,5
그는 것 같아요. 전문에 집에 가지 않는 것 같아요. 이렇게 집에 집에 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 하는 것 같아요. 이들 것 같아요. 이들 하는 것 같아요. 이들 것 같아요.		
. 그런 그 그 그 그 그 집에 가지 않는 것 같아. 이 것 같아. 가지 않는 것 않는 것 같아. 가지 않 않는 것 같아. 가지 않는 것 않는		
FCLIPSE	337	
한글 요즘 바람은 이렇게 이 것 같아. 이 분이 있을 것 같아. 이 가격하게 가격을 하는 것이다.	그는 그는 그는 것 같아요. 이렇게 가지 않는 것 같아요. 이렇게 말 하는 것 같아요. 이렇게 물었다.	
TRANSFER ORBIT	37 (AV(;)	88 (Sun Line 30 [°]
	51 (1210)	oo toun mile so
그는 그는 말에서 물질을 물러 물질을 위해 한 것을 수 있는 것이라. 이 가슴을 가지 않는 것이 없는 것이다.		Irom Spin Axis

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)



2.7.4 EO-07A Satellite

The EO-07A satellite is the highest powered satellite of those being studied. The electrical power system has also been sized on the basis of providing for full payload operation during eclipse periods. Characteristics of the power system are given in Table 2-48.

2.7.5 EO-57A Satellite

The EO-57A satellite is a spin-stabilized satellite. Full payload operation during eclipse periods is provided. Characteristics of the electric power system are given in Table 2-49.

2.7.6 EO-58A Satellite

The characteristics of the EO-58A satellite are the same as those of the EO-57A satellite. Characteristics are given in Table 2-49.

2.7.7 Electrical Power Technology

Electrical power system design is currently experiencing the greatest performance growth since the beginning of the space era. This makes it difficult to predict power system characteristics for the 1980's. Thus, a system sized on the basis of today's standards might be overly conservative if the projected gains in performance are realized. For example, qualified solar cells are now available with 25 percent more output than was possible 2 years ago. Likewise, nickel-cadmium batteries are now qualified with one third greater energy density than was available a year ago. Additional gains in the performance of solar cells have been demonstrated, and the new nickelhydrogen battery could have a substantial impact upon battery weight. At the same time, radioisotope - thermoelectric generators (RTGs) are under development with projected availability in the 1980 time period which could make RTG systems prime power system candidates.

In this study, power system characteristics are based upon proven or qualified 1975 technology. For the 1985 or later applications, an indication is given as to what might be available. System characteristics

- TYPE: PADDLE-MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SECONDARY BATTERIES, POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARNESS
- ARRAY: TWO SINGLE DEGREE OF FREEDOM PADDLES ON DRIVE MECHANISMS WITH AXES PERPENDICULAR TO EQUATORIAL PLANE
 - o 81 FT² OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS: 12.7% EFFICIENCY, 8 MILS THICK
 - POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS
 - BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS

BATTERIES: o 22 Ni Cd CELLS/BATTERY

2 - 1.04

- o THREE 12 AH BATTERIES: 60% DOD, 15 WATT HR/LB
- CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING

고 말 잘 다 못 하는 것 같아. 말 하는 것 같아.	ELECTRICAL LOAD*, WATTS	ARRAY CAPACITY*	, WATTS
		EOL	BOL
SUNLIGHT	580	580	740
ECLIPSE	505		
TRANSFER ORBIT	37(AVG)		132 (Sun Line 30 ⁰ from Spin Axis)

1 .

*LOADS AND CAPACITIES CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)

Table 2-49. Electrical Power Subsystem: EO-57A and EO-58A Satellites

- TYPE: O BODY MOUNTED SOLAR CELL ARRAY WITH SECONDARY BATTERIES, POWER CONTROLS AND DISTRIBUTION HARNESS
- ARRAY O BODY MOUNTED, SPINNING ARRAY WITH SPIN AXIS PERPENDICULAR TO ECLIPTIC PLANE
 - 60 SQUARE FEET OF HELIOS (VIOLET) SOLAR CELLS, 12.7% EFFICIENT,
 8 MILS THICK
 - POWER DISSIPATION SHUNTS
 - **o** BATTERY CHARGE ARRAY SECTIONS

BATTERIES

- o 22 NiCd CELLS/BATTERY
- o THREE 4 AH BATTERIES, 60% DOD, 15 WATT HR/LB
- CHARGE CONTROLS AND RECONDITIONING

ELECTRIC 4	AL LOAD, WATTS	ARRAY CAPA	CITY [®] , WATTS
		EOL	BOL
SUNLIGHT	183	183	232
ECLIPSE	158		in an
TRANSFER ORBIT	37 (AUG)		116

* LOADS AND CAPACITERS CITED FOR EQUINOX (MAXIMUM BATTERY CHARGING)

expressed in this analysis are thus projected to reflect considerable conservatism.

2.7.7.1 Solar Array System

The characteristics of several recent solar array systems developed for military and commercial synchronous altitude communication spacecraft are given in Table 2-50. Five of the satellites use body-mounted solar arrays, while the sixth has an extended array. Some of these arrays are designed to deliver rated power after exposure to radiation environments more severe than might be encountered with the spacecraft of this study. Also, all of these arrays use the conventional solar cell performance which was available until recently; i.e., 15 mw/cm^2 at 25° C and air mass zero (AMO).

These solar cells are being replaced in many current applications by the "violet" cells which reached qualified status in 1974. The new cells embody improvements such as shallower junction, a P+ backfield, a finer grid structure, and smaller contact surface area and deliver about 18 mw/cm^2 at 25°C and AMO. The relative performance of the violet cells and conventional cells after radiation is shown in Figure 2-28. The new cells deliver about 20 percent more output after radiation. A listing and description of the new cell types is given in Table 2-51.

Solar cell efficiency is not yet approaching its limiting values. Further increases are likely, and, in response to such promise, the Air Force has recently initiated an 18-month program which calls for development of cells capable of 20 mw/cm². Ultimate goal of a planned extension of this program is an increase in solar cell output to 22 mw/cm². If the new program is successful, the new cells would be available by the early 1980's. However, under the ground rules of this study, solar array sizing is based on the best demonstrated solar cell technology or 18 mw/cm².

2.7.7.2 Battery Systems

Battery systems for several recent satellites are described in Table 2-52. The integrating contractors for each of these systems use

Table 2-50. Solar Array Performance for Synchronous Altitude Satellites

Satellite	ΝΑΤΟ Ш	SKYNET II	INTELSAT III	FLTSATCOM	INTELSAT IV	TACSAT I
Contractor	Philco-Ford	Philco-Ford	TRW	TRW	Hughes	Hughes
Life, yr	5	5	5	5	5	5
Stabilization	Spin	Spin	Spin	3-Axis	Spin	Spin
Array Characteristics						
Cell size, mils	2 x 3.15	2 x 2	2 x 2	2 x 4	2 x 2	2 x 2
Cell thickness, mils	12	14	10	8	13	13.5
Cover thickness, mils	12	6	12	• 6	12	6
No. of cells	20, 120	16,410	10,720	22,632	45,012	7236
Array area, ft ²	165	89	468	237		34.2
Array weight, lb						
Solar cells, covers etc.	54.86			51	83.6	
Substrate	45.08			105	75.2	
Hardware				24		
Structure				34		
Total			32		158, 8	20.8
Array Performance						
BOL AUT EQUINOX	538	258		1653		
SUN SOLSTICE	468	225	161	1510		
BOL AUT FQUINOX	421	19ō		1257	500	750
SUN SOLSTICE	375	174	131	1161		
Equiv. radiation. 1 Meu/cm ²						
First Launch			1968		1971	1969



Figure 2-28. Degradation of 10 Ohm-Cm Solar Cells

Table 2	-51.	Solar Cell	Characterist	ics

	Conventional cell	Hybrid cell	Helios cell	LeRC cell	Hughes K-6, A	Hughes K-6, B	COMSAT violet	COMSAT black
Thickness (µm)	300	300	200	200	300	280	250	?
Base Resistivity (ohm cm)	10	10	10	10	10	20	2	2
Grids (per cm)	- 3	9	9	9	8	8	30	?
AR Coating	S10	Ta205	Ta ₂ 05	Ta ₂ 05	Ta205	Ta205	Ta205	Ta205
Junction Depth (µm)	.3035	.1520	.1823	.15	0.3	0.2	.15	?
Back Field	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Efficiency (%) AMO, 28 ⁰ C	10.8	11.7	12.7	12.5	i1.6	12.7	14	15.6

Table 2-52. Battery Performance for Synchronous Altitude Satellites



	SKYNET 11	NATO III	INTELSAT III	FLTSATCOM	INTELSAT IV	TACSAT I
Contractor	Philco-Ford	Philco-Ford	TRW	TRW	Hughes	Hughes
Life, yr						3
First Launch						
Battery Characteristics:						
No. of batteries	2.0	3.0	1	3	2.0	3.0
No. of cells/battery	20.0	20.0	20	24	25.0	28.0
Cell capacity, Ah	12.0	20.0	10	24	15.0	6.0
Depth of discharge, %	30.0	30.0	60	72	61.5	55.0
Weight/battery, lb	29.5	26.5	22	65	43,3	21.8
Charge rate			25 W (min)	1.2 amps (min)	1 amp (min)	
Trickle charge rate			0.2 amps	0.24 amps		
Manufacturer	Gulton	E-P	Gulton	GE	GE	Gulton
Size, in.			11.3 × 8.3 × 5.5	16 x 10.6 x 8.2	-	
differing battery design philosophy which partly explains the differences. A sharp difference in technology capability is seen between the SKYNET II and Nato III spacecraft.

Since eclipsing represents slightly more than one percent of the total operation and at a time when traffic is normally low, the early experimental systems were configured with only partial eclipse capability to save weight.

Of the recent satellites, NATO III demonstrates a significant growth in nickel-cadmium cell technology. The 20 Watt-hr/lb for its battery cells probably represents an energy density which is close to the ultimate cell capability. Further advances will depend upon use of higher depths of discharge. FLTSATCOM uses a different approach by using cell rather than battery redundancy with two extra cells per battery to provide for possible failures. In this battery, the cells are fully protected during charge and discharge with cell bypass electronics.

By the 1980 time period, it is likely that the nickel-hydrogen battery will be qualified and available for application. Cell performance of 20 Watt-hr/lb and adequate cycle lifetimes for synchronous orbit have been demonstrated. TRW Systems predicts that, in an installed battery system, the nickel-hydrogen battery will have an effective energy density of about 11 Watt-hr/lb. The main problems with the NiH₂ cell are in achieving uniform performance and a battery design compatible with the spacecraft.

2.7.7.3 Power System Control

Each integrating contractor has a favorite method for controlling and configuring the power system, and most of these have been successfully demonstrated in orbit. To fully describe the design options available is beyond the scope of this report. Instead, a system has been selected and designed (shown in Figure 2-29) which can be used for obtaining weight estimates.

The solar array uses a partial shunt system to provide main bus voltage regulation. This system is ordinarily used where there are



Figure 2-29. SSUS Electrical Power System Typical Schematic

1

limited power level fluctuations. The shunt dissipators are sized to dissipate the excess power which is available at the beginning of life.

For the battery system, a separate charge array is used to supplement the main array voltage. The use of a separate charge array places a limit on the charge rate to the batteries. The charge control includes an active method of limiting charge. After the battery reaches a designated voltage which is temperature compensated, the battery is reduced to trickle charge.

2.7.7.4 Environment

The solar array will degrade during its lifetime because of the radiation environment. Ultraviolet degradation of about two percent will occur during the first few hours of orbit but will not be a factor thereafter. Another source of rapid degradation occurs when the spacecraft encounters the Van Allen belts during transfer to synchronous altitude. The intensity of this environment is shown in Figure 2-30.

At synchronous altitude, the spacecraft will continuously receive trapped radiation. Intermittently, the spacecraft will receive highenergy proton radiation from solar flares. This latter radiation; while periodic, is unpredictable in intensity or exact time.

At synchronous altitude, cover glasses less than 6 mils thick will protect the solar cells from most of the proton radiation. In order to reduce cost, thicker covers are sometimes used since cover breakage during assembly may be a problem. With the body-mounted arrays, the solar cells receive backside shielding from the spacecraft and the equipment contained in the spacecraft so these arrays will degrade less than an extended array.

Table 2-53 indicates typical levels of radiation for spacecraft in synchronous orbit. Radiation level is expressed in terms of equivalent 1 Mev fluence. The contributions from solar flares represent conditions which might be encountered during the peak years of the solar cycle.



Figure 2-30. 1 MeV Equivalent Radiation Per Revolution of Transfer Orbit (125 nmi to 19, 300 nmi)

Mission	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A	EO-57A	EO-58A	EO-59A	EO-62A
Lifetime, yr	5	5	5	5	5	2	2
Stabilization	3-Axis	3-Axis	3-Axis	Spin	Spin	3-Axis	3-Axis
Cover Slide Thickness	6	6	6	6	6	6	6
Equivalent Radiation 1 MeV electrons							
3-5 Transfer Orbits	0.37 E+14						
On Orbit	2.16	2.16	2.16	1.95	1.95	0.86	0.86
Solar Flares	2.11	2.11	2.11	1.90	1.90	2.11	2.11
Total	4.64 E+14	4.64 E+14	4.64 E+14	4.22 E+14	4.22 E+14	3.34	3.34 E+14

Table 2-53. Equivalent Radiation Environment of SSUS Spacecraft

ŝ.

2.7.7.5 Radioisotope Thermoelectric Generators

Except for unusual applications, the radioisotope-thermoelectric generator (RTG) has never been a strong candidate for space power. At a power density of one Watt/lb or less, the solar array systems have always proven to be lighter. Cost and availability of radioisotopes has been a problem along with the problem of safety where the basic problem was reentry of the radioisotope.

These problems now seem to be diminishing. The reentry problem has been solved by developing containment systems which can remain intact under any foreseeable event. The heat pipe has reduced system weight by one half. The SNAP 19 which weighs 80 lb could deliver 130 Watts at the end of life. New thermoelectrics of the selenide-type will increase the system efficiency to 10 percent or higher and will allow a reduction in specific weight up to 6 Watts/lb. The increased efficiency will reduce cost as will the application of the Space Tug which will allow recovery of the isotope fuel for reuse.

This study has not examined application of isotope power supplies in any depth, but it does appear that RTGs could be used for some of the missions envisioned for the late 1980's.

2.8

ALTERNATIVES TO TUG-DEPLOYMENT OF SATELLITES

2.8.1 General

Earlier sections of this report discussed the alternatives to Space Tug-deployment of satellites. The principal characteristics of these concepts are summarized in Tables 2-54, 2-55, and 2-56. To determine the effects on the satellites resulting from use of various deployment modes, it is necessary to investigate as a minimum the following differences from Tug-deployed satellites:

a. Equipment items to accommodate functions added prior to normal orbital operations

b. Propellants

Table 2-54. Tug-Deployment Concept



Table 2-55. IUS Deployment Concept

- IUS carries one or more payload satellites from Shuttle/Orbiter in 160 nmi orbit (28.5 deg)
- IUS controls all vehicle functions from Orbiter separation through injection (≈ 8 hr)
 - Communications with Orbiter and ground stations
 - No provision for electrical power to satellite payloads
- Satellites assumed nother serviceable nor retrievable
- Geosynchronous payload delivery capability: ≥1814 kg (≥4000 lb)
- Specified orbit injection velocity uncertainty: ≤27.28 m/sec (≤89.5 ft/sec) (3σ)

Table 2-56. SSUS Deployment Concept

- Alternative for 1980's high energy missions, using satellite subsystems and simple stages to minimize cost
- Two solid rocket motor stages in tandem for geosynchronous satellites
- Shuttle/Orbiter checks out, orients, and releases SSUS/Satellite
- Shuttle/Orbiter provides/commands spinup or SSUS/Satellite and commands perigee motor firing
- Orbiter separation through geosynchronous injection
 - Satellite provides communications, commands, attitude control, and satellite power
 - SSUS provides perigee and apogee impulses and ordnance initiator power
- Satellites are neither serviceable nor retrievable
- Geosynchronous payload delivery capability: ≥1814 kg (≥4000 lb)
 - Estimated orbit injection velocity uncertainty: ≤118.26 m/sec (≤388 ft/sec) (3σ)
 - c. Power requirements in the transfer orbit
 - d. Spacecraft configuration
 - e. Secondary items such as cabling, structure, tankage, pressurants, contingency items, and adapter.

These differences in the satellite have direct impact upon the stages of the space transportation systems. The principal impacts upon these stages exist in the areas of payload weight, interfaces (mechanical, electrical, command, and RF energy), equipment located on the stage, possible power demands, attitude maneuvers (for thermal control, power generation, and pre-injection burn orientation), and limitations on spin rates. In Task I, only the changes in the satellites were evaluated. Task II includes, for each

Note: Some variations in weights quoted for the satellites will be found throughout this report due to the necessity of performing concurrent tasks utilizing available weight estimates prior to the determination of final weight estimates. However, these variations do not materially affect the analyses and results.

satellite studied, more detailed study and provisions for all hardware on the SSUS needed to complement that on the satellite.

2.8.2 Structural Loading Due to Spin

With the SSUS concept, the spin imparts loads not found in the other concepts. The centripetal acceleration, which potentially affects the design of components, mounting provisions, and restraining devices for deployable hardware, is presented in Figure 2-31. It is seen that, at the 30-rpm spin rate selected for transfer of all 3-axis stabilized satellites, the acceleration is less than 2.4 g. This is substantially less than the 3.5 g lateral Shuttle/Orbiter landing load imposed on the satellites and the 4.5 g used for baseline satellite design purposes. Consequently, spin rates up to 42 rpm for the largest satellites considered can be used without apparent design penalties or weight increases.

The EO-57A satellite is assumed to rotate at 100 rpm while on orbit and during SSUS deployment. This is the same spin rate used by the SMS from which the EO-57A satellite is assumed to be derived. This 1.91 m (6.26 ft) diameter satellite experiences a maximum centripetal acceleration of 10.7 g. Design and weight penalties are already included in the SMS design, so no changes need be added for any deployment concept.

2.8.3 Configuration Options

In this study, the principal configurational alternatives to the baseline Tug-deployed satellites were identified and the basic design impacts noted. More complete treatment of the differences in the subsystems is contained in other areas of this report. Comparative summary weight statements and mass properties are presented in this section.

As previously noted, all satellites not deployed by the Space Tug are considered expendable designs for the purposes of this study.

2.8.3.1 EO-09A Satellite

Alternatives to the baseline satellite which were considered were two versions of IUS-deployed satellites, two SSUS-deployed satellites, and a satellite deployed by an expendable launch vehicle.



Figure 2-31. Structural Loading Due to Spin

2.8.3.1.1 Tug-Adaptable, Modular, IUS-Deployed Satellite

This design anticipates eventual Tug deployment, space servicing, and retrieval. It has basically the same modular configuration as the baseline in its structure and electrical power distribution. However, it does not have space docking and servicing provisions such as spaceremovable aft end equipment panels.

2.8.3.1.2 Expendable, Non-Modular, IUS-Deployed Satellite

This design accepts no design complications or weight penalties associated with eventual Tug-deployment. It could employ a different spacecraft configuration but has been assumed to have the same cross section (looking along the longitudinal axis) as the previous IUS design. The spacecraft compartment length is shorter because of improved equipment packing density (20 percent improvement assumed), and the aft closure design is simpler and lighter since it need not accommodate removability.

2.8.3.1.3 SSUS-Deployed Satellite with Spin/Despin Sequence

This satellite has the same basic spacecraft configuration as the IUS design but is altered by provisions for controlling the perigee and apogee burns of the SSUS and the functions in the transfer orbit. The differences in design relative to the Tug-deployed satellite are illustrated in Figure 2-32. The reasons for the differences in the various subsystems are given in other sections of this report.

2.8.3.1.4 SSUS-Deployed Satellite with Satellite Continuously Despun

This design is intended to relieve the satellite of potential stresses resulting from the inherent spin of the SSUS. It has many of the features of the previous SSUS design, but it has extensive differences in the adapter area to permit rotational isolation and to withstand launch loads. There are also considerable differences within the spacecraft to enable control of the vehicle during SSUS motor burns. Satellite differences relative to the baseline are summarized in Figure 2-33, with reasons being given in other sections of this report.

1. Enlarged N₂H₄ Propellant Tanks

2-122

- 2. Non-modular Structure & Reduced Length
- 3. Pipper-type Earth Horizon Sensor Added
- 4. Pipper-type Sun Sensor Added
- 5. Remove Deployable Boom Antennas (Omni) and add a Modified Antenna & Switching Arrangement
- 6. Docking Provisions Removed
- 7. Modified Structural Interface Provisions
- 8. Added Electrical Sensor & Signal Disconnect (Ignition S&A, PKM, AKM and Spin Motors, Separation & RF Signals)

+Z

9. Linear Accelerometer (Nutation Sensor) Added

Figure 2-32. Spin/Despin SSUS-Launched EO-09A

5

+X



 $\sum_{i=1}^{N}$

123

Figure 2-33. SSUS-Launched Despun EO-09A Satellite

2.8.3.1.5 Satellite Deployed by an ELV

This satellite is nominally identical to the second IUS design except for a larger propellant supply needed to correct a larger injection velocity uncertainty. This satellite alternative is discussed in another section of this report.

2.8.3.2 EO-57A Satellite

The alternative deployment vehicles considered for this spinstabilized satellite were the IUS, the SSUS, and an ELV.

2.8.3.2.1 IUS-Deployed Satellite

This satellite design differs from the Tug-deployed baseline design in the elimination of docking provisions, since retrieval is not called for. The structural weight reduction permits a slight reduction in propellant quantity despite a slightly greater injection velocity uncertainty.

2.8.3.2.2 SSUS-Deployed Satellite

This satellite is given its orbital operations spin rate while attached to the SSUS. It requires no sensor or thruster changes relative to its current operational SMS configuration. However, changes are required for communications compatibility with the Shuttle/Orbiter, control of the SSUS, and the larger injection errors of the SSUS. Differences from the baseline are noted in Figure 2-34.

2.8.3.2.3 Satellite Deployed by an ELV

This is the current method of deploying the existing SMS satellite and is discussed in another section of this report.

2.8.3 EO-07A Satellite

The alternative deployment vehicles considered for this satellite were the IUS, the SSUS, and an ELV.



Figure 2-34. SSUS-Launched EO-57A Satellite

2.8.3.3.1 IUS-Deployed Satellite

Since the baseline Tug-deployed satellite is neither serviceable nor retrievable, deployment by the IUS introduces virtually no changes. Several pounds of additional propellant are required to allow for the slight increase in injection velocity uncertainty.

2.8.3.3.2 SSUS-Deployed Satellite

This satellite employs the spin/despin sequence because of the results of the EO-09A satellite study where the despun payload concept was found undesirable. The satellite could have the same basic cross section as the IUS-deployed satellite, but it might be longer to handle more equipment and propellants associated with control of the perigee and apogee burns of the SSUS and the functions in the transfer orbit. The reasons for the differences in the various subsystems are given in other sections of this report.

2.8.3.3.3 Satellite Deployed by an ELV

This satellite is nominally identical to the baseline and IUSdeployed design, but it requires a larger propellant supply to correct for a larger injection velocity uncertainty. This satellite alternative is discussed in another section of this report.

2.8.3.4 AS-05A Satellite

The remarks made for the EO-07A satellite are applicable to this satellite as well.

2.8.4 Propulsion and Reaction Control Subsystem

For all deployment alternatives to the Space Tug, provisions for additional thrusters and propellant (N_2H_4) capacity are integrated into the satellite. For the spin-stabilized EO-57A satellite, it is assumed that solid propellant spinup rockets are employed on the satellite for use after it is injected by either the Tug or the IUS. Spinup of SSUS stages is presumed to be accomplished either while attached to the Orbiter or subsequently by means of spin rockets mounted on the SSUS.

The IUS introduces into each satellite design two changes in propellant requirements relative to the Tug-deployed baseline: 1) a small increase in propellant weight due to a seven ft/sec estimated increase in injection velocity uncertainty and 2) a typical reduction in propellant quantity for orbit and attitude maintenance and maneuvering caused by the generally lower weight of an expendable satellite.

The SSUS introduces changes in propellant capacity and thruster requirements. Propellant, tankage, and pressurant changes are introduced by:

- a. An estimated 306-ft/sec increase in injection velocity uncertainty
- b. Despin requirements for three-axis stabilized satellites
- c. Precession maneuvers before perigee and apogee motor firings
- d. Active nutation control in the transfer orbit
- e. Precession control during motor firings for despun payloads
- f. Satellite weight changes which affect orbit and attitude maintenance and maneuver propellant requirements

Thruster changes include

- a. Use of thrusters with short response times to accommodate pulsing operation while the vehicle is spinning
- b. Increased thrust to accommodate precession requirements
- c. Addition of high-level thrusters to prevent precession during motor firings on vehicles having despun payloads.

Catalytic decomposition hydrazine thrusters were assumed to provide a propellant specific impulse of 190 sec while pulsing and 200 sec when operating steady-state such as for momentum wheel unloading and injection error correction.

Expendable launch vehicles would be expected to introduce subsystem changes relative to the baseline in the area of propellants required for injection velocity error correction. A velocity error increase of 50 or 60 ft/sec will require a corresponding propellant weight increase proportional to the satellite weight.

2.8.5 Electrical Power Subsystem Modifications

Table 2-57 summarizes the power subsystem characteristics for the EO-09A satellite, and it indicates the estimated electrical load in the transfer orbit and the average output power capability of a spinning solar cell array at an adverse sun angle of 30 deg relative to the spin axis. It is seen that there is a significant excess of solar cell array output over load requirement for each satellite, obviating any additional capacity in arrays or batteries or any need to restrict transfer orbit operations when using the SSUS. Most of the 40 hr the vehicle may spend in the transfer orbit could be spent oriented with the spin axis normal to the sun's rays for the purposes of power production and thermal control. Additional power is available from the secondary batteries which presumably would be fully charged before launch in the Shuttle. This source could satisfy any needs for satellite power during the nominal 8-hr deployment by the IUS or comparable periods on ELVs.

Power for operation of SSUS ordnance devices is assumed to be provided by primary batteries mounted on each of the SSUS stages. This should minimize electrical line losses and maximize overall vehicle performance of the SSUS stages. The batteries with their arming devices, switches, and distribution harness are used to fire the initiators for solid propellant spin rockets, apogee and perigee motors, and stage separation devices.

There is expected to be an increase in the weight of umbilical disconnects for satellites deployed by the SSUS because of the expected need to check out all SSUS functions through the satellite. This requires a complex electrical interface between the satellite and the Orbiter and a connector between the satellite and the SSUS for commands and status indication.

		SSUS		
	IUS	Spin/ Despin	Despun	
Mission Equipment				
Data collection system electronics	30	30	30	
Central Data Processor	0	45	45	
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization				
Earth sensor (pipper type)	0	0.1	0	
Sun sensor	0	0.1	0	
		(Pipper)	(Aspect)	
Nutation-sensing accelerometer	0	0.2	0	
Rate gyro (spinup and spindown)	0	10	0	
Valve drive amplifiers for 5-lb thrusters (low duty cycle)	0	0	0	
Valve drive amplifiers for 150-lb thrusters (maximum 4 min operation)	0	0	0	
Propulsion and Reaction Control				
Thrusters, valves (low duty cycle, 5-6 w/thruster)	0	0	0	
150-lb thrusters (4) (maximum 4 min operation @ 60 W for 2 thrusters)	0	0	0.1	
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command (Beacon Mode)				
Transmitter	0	5	5	
Receivers and decoders (2 each, standby mode)	0	2	2	
Programmer and rf switch (low duty cycle)	0	2	2	
Adapter (Satellite to Upper Stage)				
Bearing and power transfer assembly	0	0	11	
Earth sensor (pipper type)	0	0	0.1	
Nutation-sensing accelerometer	0	0	0.2	
Electrical Power				
Distribution	0	4	4	
Regulation	0	8	8	
Contingency	0	8	9	
을 다섯 년 전 관련을 가지 않는다. 그렇게 잘 가지 않는 것이 가지 않는 것을 못 하는 것을 했다.		tina anti-tara da		

Table 2-57. EO-09A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Power (Watt)Requirements in Transfer Orbit and During Injection

For the EO-09A satellite, the modular Tug baseline and IUS designs require more complex and heavier power distribution provisions than for nonmodular expendable designs. The latter do not require localized power conditioning provisions, as much harness length, or connector designs requiring rigid support and guided mating.

For the EO-57A satellite deployed by the SSUS, spinup solid rockets are not required, so the associated ordnance batteries, switches, and cables are not required.

2.8.6 Equipment Summary

The results of the studies described in previous sections are summarized herein in the form of changes in satellite subsystem equipment and its weight impacts relative to the Tug-deployed baseline satellites. Tables 2-58, 2-59, 2-60, and 2-61 indicate the satellite changes for each alternative to the baseline EO-09A, EO-57A, EO-07A, and AS-05A satellites, respectively. A contingency allowance equal to 15 percent of the total spacecraft dry weight change was applied for each satellite other than the EO-57A which is basically an existing SMS satellite.

2.8.7 Mass Properties

The results of the study are presented in the form of weight statements for each version of each satellite in Tables 2-62 through 2-65. Center of gravity location estimates and moments of inertia about the principal axes with solar cell arrays folded and deployed are presented in Tables 2-66 through 2-69. Inertial axes are defined in Figures 2-35 through 2-38. These data are used in the sizing of SSUS stages and in the evaluation of the suitability of other deployment vehicles.

2.8.8 Summary of Study Results

Summaries of the results of the Task I study are presented in Table 2-70 for three-axis stabilized satellites and in Table 2-71 for the EO-57A spin-stabilized satellite. The comparisons are made primarily between the SSUS-deployed satellites and their most appropriate competitors,



Table 2-58.EO-09A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight
Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed Satellites

<u>na series de la constante de la cons</u> tante de la constante de la const		IL	JS		SSUS			
	Expen	dable	Modu	ilar	Spin/D	espin	Dei	pun
	kg	1ь	kg	lb	kg	lb	kg	lb
Structure	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
Reduced basic structure volume	-15	-33	0	. 0	-15	-33	-15	-33
Lightened aft closure	-56	-123	-34	-75	-56	-123	-56	-123
Elimination of Space repair mechanisms	-36	-80	-36	-80	-35	-80	-36	-80
Elimination of docking provisions	-25	-54	-25	-54	-25	-54	-25	-54
Thermal Control		1 · · ·		1				
Reduced insulation, paint	-0.5	-1	0	0	-0, 5	-1	-0.5	-1
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization								
Added earth sensor (pipper type)	0	0	0	0	+0.5	+1	0	O
Added sun sensor	0	0	0	Ö	0	0	0	0
					(0. 04	(0.1	(0.11	10.25
		5. S.			pipper)	pipper)	aspect)	a spect)
Added nutation-sensing accelerometer	0	0	Ó	0	+0.5	+1-	0	0
Added rate gyro	0	0	0	0	+2,3	+5	Ø	0
Added valve drive amplifiers for 150-1b thrusters	• • • • • •	0	0	0	0	0	+4	+8
Propulsion and Reaction Control			1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1			1	t de la sec	
Tankage, pressurization, plumbing	-2	-4		-2	+8	+18	+24	+ 52
Thrusters, valves	0	0	0	0	+0.5	+1	+Ö.5	+1
Added 150-1b thrusters (4)	0	0	0	0	0	0	+25	-56
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command						1 1 - 11		
Modified omni antenna and booms	0	0	0	0	0.	0	0	0
Added programmer capability	0	Q	0	Ő.	+0.5	1	+0.5	1
Added rf switch	0	0	0	0	+1 .	2	+1	2
Added rf cabling and connectors	0	0	0	0	+1	2	+1	2
Electrical Power							1011 - 1220 1	
Reduced distribution and regulation	-61	-135	0	0	-60	-133	-60	-133
Added stage umbilical disconnect	0	0	0	0	+1	+2	+1	-2
Contingency			e e la Cit					1.20
Reduction at 15% of spacecraft dry weight	-29	-63	-14	-51	-27	-59	-20	-45
Propellants	(-13.6)	(-30)	(5, 5)	(-12)	(67.2)	(+137)	(179.7)	(+396)
Orbit maintenance and maneuvers	-14.5	-32	-6.4		-10.0	-22	-5.9	-13
Injection velocity uncertainty	+1.4	+3	+1.4	+3	+63.5	+140	+65.8	+145
Despin	0	0	0	0	+0,5	; +1	0	0
Precession maneuver	0	0	0	0	+4.1	+9	+1.4	+ 3 .
Nutation and precession control	0	0	0	0	+0.9	+2	+108.9	+240
Non-expended	-0.5	-1	-0.5	-1	+3.2	+7	+9.5	+21
Adapter (Satellite to Upper Stage)								
Modified structure	-12	-27	-6	-13	-8	-17	+45	+100
Added separation provisions	0	0	0	0	0	0	+5	+10
Added bearing and power transfer assembly	Ö	0	0	0	0	0	+61	+135
Modified electrical harness	0	0	0	0	0	0	+2	+5
Added thermal control	0	0	0	0	0	0	+5	+10
Added launch locks	0	0	0	0		0	+2	+5
Added earth sensor (pipper type)	0	0	0	0	0	o	+0.5	41
Added nutation-sensing accelerometer	0	0	0	0	o	0	+0, 5	41
Payload	250	-550	-121	-267	- 150	-330	+144	+31.8

	I	IS	SS	US
	kg	1Ъ	kg	lb
Structure				
Elimination of docking provisions	-38	-84	-38	-84
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization				· · ·
Add nutation sensor		0	+1	+2
Propulsion and Reaction Control				
Add tankage, pressurization, plumbing		0	+4	+8
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command				
Remove VHF transponders (2)		0	-4	-9
Remove VHF antenna		0	-1	-2
Add S-Band transponders (2)		0	+4	+8
Add S-Band antenna		0	+1.4	+3
Add programmer capability		0	+0.5	+1
Add rf switch		0	+1	+2
Add rf cabling and connectors		0	+1	+2
Electrical Power				
Remove ordnance batteries (2)		0	-2	-4
Remove ordnance switch and cables		0	-1	2
Add stage umbilical disconnect		0	+1	+2
Propellants				
Orbit maintenance and maneuvers	-4	-8	-3	-7
Injection velocity uncertainty	-0.5	-1	+14	+31
Precession maneuver		0	+3	+6
Residual	-0.5	-1	+0.5	+1
Pressurant		0	+0.5	+1
Spin Rockets				
Remove rockets (2)		0	-1.4	-3
Adapter	-3	-7	-2	-4
Payload	-46	-101	-22	-48

Table 2-59.EO-57A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight
Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed Satellites

	SST	JS
Item		
승규는 것 같은 것은 것은 것 같아. 이 것 같아. 이 것 같아. 이 것 같아. 이 것 같아.	kg	1b
	~~0	
Structure		
Increase in basic structure	+11	+24
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization		
Added earth sensor (pipper type)	+0.5	+1
Added sun sensor (pipper type)	+0.5	+1
Added nutation sensor and electronics	+1.4	+3
Added injection control electronics	+3	+6
Added valve drive amplifier for 5-lb thruster	+0.5	+1
Propulsion and Reaction Control		
Tankage, pressurization, plumbing	+5	+12
Added 5-lb thruster	+0.9	+2
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command		
Added programmer capability	+0,5	11 - 1 1 - 1
Added rf switch	+0.9	+2
Added rf cabling and connectors	+0.9	+2
Electrical Power		
Added stage umbilical disconnect	+0.9	+2
Contingency		
Increase at 15% of spacecraft dry weight	+3.6	+8
Propellants		
Orbit maintenance and maneuvers	+3.6	+8
Injection velocity uncertainty	+40	+87
\mathbf{Despin}	+0.5	+1
Precession maneuver	+3	+7
Nutation and precession control	+0.9	+2
Non-expended	+0.5	+1 -
Adapter	+3.6	+8
Payload	+81.7	+179
	and the second	I

Table 2-60.EO-07A Satellite Modifications Equipment and Weight
Changes Relative to Tug- or IUS-Deployed Satellites

	IT	US	SS	US
Item	kg	l.b	kg	lb
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization Added earth sensor (pipper type) Added sun sensor (pipper type) Added nutation sensor and electronics Added valve drive amplifier for 5-lb thruster Added injection control electronics		0 0 0 0 0	+0.5 +0.5 +1.4 +0.5 +3	+1 +1 +3 +1 +6
Propulsion and Reaction Control Tankage, pressurization, plumbing Added 5-lb thruster		0 0	+3 +0.9	+6 +2
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command Added programmer capability Added rf switch Added rf cabling and connectors		0 0 0	+0.5 +0.9 +0.9	+1 +2 +2
Electrical Power Added stage umbilical disconnect		0	+0.9	+2
Contingency		0	+1.4	+3
Propellants Orbit maintenance and maneuvers Injection velocity uncertainty Despin Precession Maneuver Nutation and precession control Non-expended	+0.9	0 +2 0 0 0 0	+0.5 +20 +0.5 +1.4 +0.5 +0.9	+1 +45 +1 +3 +1 +2
Adapter		0	+2	+4
Payload (per satellite)	+0.9	+2	+39	+87

Table 2-61, AS-05A Satellite Modifications: Equipment and Weight Changes Relative to Tug-Deployed Satellites

Item	Tu Mod	ıg ular	IU Mod	S ular	IU Expen	IS dable	SST Spir De s I	US n/ pin	SSI Des _] Platf	US pin orm
	kg	1ь	kg	lb	kg	lb	kg	lb	kg	lb
Structure	350	772	255	563	219	482	219	482	219	482
Thermal Control	32	70	32	70	31	69	31	69	31	69
Guidance, Navigatian, and Stabilization	99	217	99	217	99	217	102	224	102	225
Propulsion and Reaction Control	26	58	25	56	24	54	35	77	76	167
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command	25	55	25	55	25	55	27	60	27	60
Central Data Processor	17	38	17	38	17	38	17	38	17	38
Electrical Power	208	458	208	458	147	323	147	325	147	325
Contingency	113	250	99	219	84	186	87	191	93	205
Mission Equipment	764	1685	764	1685	764	1685	764	1685	764	1685
Satellite Dry Weight	1634	3603	1524	3361	1410	3109	1429	3151	1476	3256
Propellants	126	277	120	265	112	247	188	414	305	673
Satellite Wet Weight	1760	3880	1644	3626	1522	3356	1617	3565	1781	3929
Adapter, Including Despin Platform	88	195	83	182	76	168	81	178	210	462
Payload Weight	1848	4075	1727	3808	1598	3524	1698	3743	1991	4391

Table 2-62. EO-09A Satellite Summary Weight Statement

	Τι	ıg	IU	JS	SS	US
Item	kg	lb	kg	lb	kg	lb
Structure	75	166	37	82	37	82
Thermal Control	5	11	. 5	11	5	11
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization	12	26	12	26	13	28
Propulsion and Reaction Control	10	23	10	23	13	28
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command	51	113	51	113	54	118
Electrical Power	53	116	53	116	51	112
Mission Equipment	88	194	88	194	88	194
Satellite Dry Weight	294	649	256	565	260	573
Propellants	36	79	31	69	50	111
Satellite Wet Weight	330	728	288	634	310	684
Adapter	25	55	22	48	23	51
Payload Weight	355	783	309	682	333	735

Table 2-63. EO-57A Satellite Summary Weight Statement

Table 2-64. EO-07A Satellite Summary Weight Statement

Item	Tug Expe	/IUS ndable	SSUS Spin/Despin		
	kg	lb	kg	1b	
Structure	87	192	98	216	
Thermal Control	34	75	34	75	
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization	104	230	110	242	
Propulsion and Reaction Control	19	41	25	55	
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command	61	135	63	140	
Electrical Power	135	297	136	299	
Contingency	66	145	69	153	
Mission Equipment	308	678	308	678	
Satellite Dry Weight	814	1793	843	1858	
Propellants	89	197	137	393	
Satellite Wet Weight	903	1990	980	2161	
Adapter	45	<u>،</u> رن0	49	108	
Payload Weight	948	2090	1029	2269	

Itam	Tug	/IUS	SSUS		
1 	kg	lb	kg	lb	
Structure	77	170	77	170	
Thermal Control	18	40	18	40	
Guidance, Navigation, and Stabilization	67	147	72	159	
Propulsion and Reaction Control	13	28	16	36	
Telemetry, Tracking, and Command	23	51	25	56	
Electrical Power	90	199	91	201	
Contingency	43	95	45	98	
Mission Equipment	105	231	105	231	
Satellite Dry Weight	436	961	449	991	
Propellants	13	28	37	81	
Satellite Wet Weight	449	989	486	1072	
Adapter	23	50	25	54	
Payload Weight	472	1039	511	1126	

Table 2-65. AS-05A Satellite Summary Weight Statement

	Satellite Deployment									
Item	em Tug		Modular IUS		Expendable IUS		Spin/ Despin SSUS		Despin P/L SSUS	
Weight, kg (lb)	1760	(3880)	1645	(3626)	1522	(3356)	1617	(3565)	1782	(3929)
Solar Cell Arrays Folded		ur að Mirkins Þæruð sjúr Ur æðar sí								
CG Location, cm (in.)	146.1	(57.5)	146.1	(57.5)	146.1	(57.5)	146.1	(57.5)	146.1	(57.5)
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)										
$\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{x}}$	2393	(1765)	2237	(1650)	2061	(1520)	2196	(1620)	2421	(1786)
$I_{\mathbf{y}}$	5095	(3758)	4759	(3510)	4420	(3260)	4678	(3450)	5157	(3804)
$\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{z}}$	5284	(3897)	4935	(3640)	4583	(3380)	4854	(3580)	5347	(3944)
Solar Cell Arrays Deployed										
CG Location, cm (in.)	143.3	(56.4)	143.3	(56.4)	143.3	(56.4)	143.3	(56.4)	143.3	(56.4)
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)										
$\mathbf{I}_{\mathbf{x}}$	2548	(1879)	2379	(1755)	2210	(1630)	2339	(1725)	2579	(1902)
$\mathbf{I_y}$	5106	(3766)	4772	(3520)	4433	(3270)	4684	(3455)	5168	(3812)
1 _z	5449	(4009)	5077	(3745)	4718	(3480)	4989	(3680)	5502	(4058)
			1. S. Marco 1. 1		1. S.		11 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		1944 - Sec. 1947	

Table 2-66. EO-09A Satellite Mass Properties

Notes:

1. For approximate mass properties, satellite weight distribution, and shape assumed constant.

- 2. Adapters from carrier vehicle to satellite neglected.
- 3. CG measured from aft end.

2-138

	Tug	IUS	SSUS	
Weight, kg (lb)	330 (728)	288 (634)	310 (682)	
CG from Aft End, cm (in.)	144.0 (56.7)	144.0 (56.7)	144.0 (56.7)	
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)				
I_x (Roll)	104 (77)	91 (67)	98 (72)	
I _v (Pitch)	103 (76)	89 (66)	96 (71)	
I _z (Yaw)	113 (83)	99 (73)	106 (78)	

Table 2-67. EO-57A Satellite Mass Properties

Note: Assumes same shape and weight distribution for all cases.

Table 2-68. EO-07A Satellite Mass Properties (No Adapter)

Item	Tug	IUS	SSUS
Weight, kg (lb)	903 (1990)	904 (1993)	979 (2159)
Arrays Folded			
CG from Aft End, cm (in.)	17.8(7.0)	17.8 (7.0)	17.8 (7.0)
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)			
I _x (Roll)	1100 (811)	1101 (812)	1167 (861)
I _v (Pitch)	602 (444)	603 (445)	640 (472)
I _z (Yaw)	678 (500)	679 (501)	720 (531)
Arrays Deployed			en en de la constante de la constante porte de la constante de la constante de la constante de la constante de la constante de la constante d
CG from Aft End, cm (in.)	13.0 (5.1)	13.0 (5.1)	13.0 (5.1)
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)			
I _x (Roll)	1369 (1010)	1370 (1011)	1456 (1073)
I _v (Pitch)	517 (318)	518 (382)	549 (405)
I _Z (Yaw)	864 (637)	865 (638)	916 (676)
NT-L A			

Note: Assumes same shape and weight distribution in all cases.

Table 2-69. AS-05A Satellite Mass Properties (No Adapter)

Item	Tug	IUS	SSUS
Weight, kg (lb)	449 (989)	450 (991)	486 (1072)
Arrays Folded			
CG from Aft End, cm (in.)	122 (48)	122 (48)	122 (48)
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)			
I _x (Roll)	207 (153)	207 (153)	224 (165)
I _y (Pitch)	309 (228)	309 (228)	332 (245)
I _z (Yaw)	329 (243)	329 (243)	359 (265)
Arrays Deployed			
CG from Aft End, cm (in.)	122 (48)	122 (48)	122 (48)
Moment of Inertia, kg m ² (slug ft ²)			
I _x (Roll)	244 (180)	244 (180)	264 (195)
I _v (Pitch)	306 (226)	306 (226)	332 (245)
I_z (Yaw)	369 (272)	369 (272)	400 (295)
Note: Assumes same shap	e and weight dist	ribution for all (cases.



Ship is a way



Figure 2-36. EO-57A Inertial Data Axes

ال المادي الألي الروايي ((المروح العرب المروح 2-141





Figure 2-38. AS-05A Inertial Data Axes

Χ.

.

2-142

Table 2-70. Summary of Study Results, Three-Axis Stabilized Satellites (EO-09A, EO-07A, AS-05A)

551	US-deployed satellite designs
	• 6.2 to 8.5% heavier than IUS-deployed expendable design
	• Additional sensors, propulsion hardware and propellants, antenna switching, umbilicals
	• Active nutation control required in transfer orbit
	• No structural penalties at 30-40 rpm spin rates
(• No power subsystem capacity increase required
į	• Despun platform design is complex and very heavy
	• Central data processor of EO-09A satellite minimizes attitude control subsystem changes

Table 2-71. Summary of Study Results, Spin-Stabilized Satellite (EO-57A)

- IUS-deployed, expendable satellite design is lightest but requires spinup
- SSUS-deployed satellite design
 - 7.8% heavier than IUS expendable design
 - Additional propulsion hardware and propellants, antenna switching, umbilicals
 - Replacement of VHF equipment with S-Band equipment
 - Active nutation control required in transfer orbit
 - No structural penalties at 100 rpm spin rate
 - No power subsystem capacity increase required

the expendable IUS-deployed satellites. Such comparisons are not obscured by differences in satellite capability associated with ability to be serviced in orbit or retrieved for ground refurbishment.

2.9 COST ESTIMATING PROCEDURES

2.9.1

Introduction

The purpose of this section is to describe the methods of cost analysis employed in Task I of the study. In prior studies, where the incremental cost associated with alternative designs was to be examined, no method of cost analysis was available that could accurately model such effects, because previous models dealt with aggregate subsystems rather than with component costs. Recent improvements in the field of cost-data acquisition have made possible the development for NASA of a Spacecraft Cost/Performance Model that is component oriented. * Advantage has been taken of this model by adapting it for use in the cost analysis portion of Task I. The output of the modified cost model is a set of RDT&E and unit costs for each satellite design; each satellite in turn is the result of design considerations associated with operating the satellite from a Tug, IUS, or SSUS. Costs are given in terms of constant 1975 dollars.

2.9.2 Spacecraft Cost Model (SCM)

For Task I, it was determined that the most accurate and consistent way of measuring the effect on RDT&E and unit cost of alternative spacecraft designs was to apply the basic concepts embodied in the Cost/ Performance Model. Conceptually, the model (1) accepts as inputs such design considerations as operating altitude, reliability, type of subsystem, and so forth; (2) it produces a series of spacecraft designs that meet the input requirements; and (3) it provides as output the cost associated with each particular design. However, at the time Task I commenced, the data base upon which the model relies was severely limited and was not attuned

^{*}Systems Cost/Performance Analysis (Study 2.3) Final Report, Volume II, Appendix A: Data Base, The Aerospace Corporation, 27 September 1974.

to spacecraft operations with the Shuttle and Tug launch system. It was concluded that the cost portion of the model could be used but that the engineering design subroutine would be bypassed in favor of a detailed analysis by subsystem specialists. Consequently, changes were made in the computer program that provide for direct inputs to the cost subroutine of engineering data concerning component identities and weight and performance information related to structure, wiring, and other non-component assemblies. The result was a modified cost model computer program called SCM.

2.9.2.1 SCM Input Requirements

In essence, the inputs to SCM represent those that normally would be produced by the engineering model subroutine within the complete model. Inputs can be grouped into three classes — one general, one subsystem oriented, and the third component oriented. The first group covers the following items:

- a. Satellite name
- b. Quantity of qual units (full-flight design but not to be flown)
- c. Quantity of flight units
- d. Year of constant dollars (e.g., 1975 dollars)

The next group covers data for each subsystem; i.e., stability and control, auxiliary propulsion, data processing, communications (TT&C), electrical power, structure, thermal control, and mission equipment:

- a. Type of subsystem configuration
- b. Weight of subsystem (plus dry weight of auxiliary propulsion)
- c. Mission equipment RDT&E and unit cost (if needed treated as throughput)

The third group includes the following information:

- a. Identifying code number of each component in each subsystem
- b. Quantity of each component required
 - c. Thrust of attitude control and translational thrusters

- d. Data processing bit rate for spacecraft housekeeping and rate for mission equipment
- e. Harness weight
- f. Power control weight
- g. Weight of converters
- h. Solar array area (ft^2) and weight
- i. Battery capacity (amp-hr) and number of cells per battery

2.9.2 SCM Data Base

The inputs to the model were obtained from subsystem specialists. Components were identified by selecting similar components from the model data base. In cases where no similar items existed, component estimates were made and entered into the SCM data base. Thus, the SCM data base consists of the original Cost/Performance Model data base as augmented by the addition of needed components for Task I. Estimates of cost that are produced with the SCM represent nominal costs that normally could be expected for typical satellite programs. Full development of all components is assumed. Accordingly, no provision was made for using previously developed hardware.

2.9.3 Cost Estimates

Of the seven satellites in the NASA Mission Model that were to be considered, several reflected the same weight and performance data. Accordingly, cost estimates were prepared for only four basic types of satellites. These estimates provided RDT&E and unit cost for alternative launch concepts of the four basic satellites that were representative of the seven programs considered. Cost figures were in constant 1975 dollars unit cost represented a cumulative average unit cost for the first five vehicles. Unit costs were handled thusly for ease of comparison; however, if quantities to be used for qual or flight were to differ markedly from a total of five satellites, then adjustment of unit cost data should be made.
Table 2-72 is a group of computer printouts of SCM estimates for the various satellite configurations. ^{*} A set of three pages for each design is provided. The first page presents subsystem details and total satellite cost; the second and third pages provide information on components included in each subsystem. In addition, the third page also gives cost details for non-component items such as wiring harness, thermal control, and structure.

Estimates for the EO-57A series of satellites are not included in these detail printouts. The satellite was judged to be the same as the small meteorological satellite (SMS), for which actual costs were available, and these costs were used for a baseline EO-57A configuration. Relatively minor changes were made to the baseline; thus, the cost of these changes were most easily estimated by applying percentages to the SMS actual cost.

2.9.3.1 Satellite Cost Data Results and Summaries

The satellite cost data are tabularized in Tables 2-73 through 2-79. These data are extracted from the computer cost estimating runs for each satellite and transportation option except for EO-57A and EO-58A data which are based upon adjusted SMS/GOES actual costs. In general, the actual magnitude for the total program RDT&E and unit costs should be utilized with certain caveats, because these data include a throughput cost estimate for each set of mission equipment, and the major emphasis of the estimating process was on identification of cost differences between options without mission equipment impacts.

The principal goal of the SSUS geosynchronous payload mission development cost estimating process is contained in Table 2-73. These data are the cost differences between expendable satellite designs for IUS deployment and spin/despin SSUS deployment. These data show for the three-axis stabilized satellite designs an increase in both RDT&E and unit payload costs. For the AS-05A and EO-07A designs, these cost

^{*}Table 2-72, which is a lengthy computer run, has been placed at the end of the discussion of Cost Estimates (2.9.3) for the convenience of the reader.

<u>SATELLITE</u>	TL <u>RDT&E</u>	JG <u>Unit</u>	ΊUS Modula <u>RDT&E</u> Ι	r <u>Jnit</u>	IUS & Expen RDT&E	ELV dable Unit	SSI RDT&E	JS Unit	SSUS (Despun RDT&E Unit
E O-09A E O-59A E O-62A	129 . 7	47.0	127.8	46.6	124.8	45.8	127.0	46.6	134.3 49.8
EO-57A EO-58A	27, 9	9.68	N/A		26.7	9.56	26.9	9.63	N/A
E O-07A	116.9	44.8	N/A		116.9	44.8	122.5	46.3	N/A
AS-05A	69.6	22.0	. N/A		69.6	22.0	75.1	23.4	N/A

Table 2-74. Summary Cost Estimate, $\Delta Costs$ Major System Changes, IUS Expendable to SSUS Spin/Despin Cases (Millions of 1975 Dollars)

SUBSYSTEM	<u>AS-05A</u>	<u>E0-07A</u>	E0-09A	_EO-57A_
Structure	0. 1/0. 02	0.3/0.10	0. 1/0. 02	N/C
Electrical Power	<0. 1/<0.01	0. 1/<0.01	<0.1/0.02	-0.1/-0.06
Communications	0. 1/0. 04	0.1/0.04	0.1/0.04	0.1/0.04
Stability & Control	3. 3/0. 98	3.2/0.98	1. 40. 54	N/C
Auxiliary Propulsion	0.8/0.24	0.8/0.26	0. 2/0. 10	0. 2/0. 09
Total S/C ∕Cost*	5, 5/1, 40	5.6/1.50	2, 2/0, 80	0. 2/0. 07

Includes GSE, launch support, and fee \triangle costs.

Table 2-75. AS-05A System Cost Estimates (Millions of 1975 Dollars)

<u>SUBSYSTEM</u>	TUG/IUS <u>E xpendable</u>	Weight Ib	SSUS <u>Spin/Despin</u>	Weight Ib	REMARKS
Structure	6 . 5/2. 50	170	6. 6/2. 52	170	Same Weight Structure Carries Higher Total S/C Weight & Meets Multiple Design Criteria
Thermal Control	3.0/0.78		3. 0/0. 78		
Electrical Power	8.1/3.62	199	8. 1/3. 62	201	Added Components
Communications	1.7/0.64	51	1.8/0.68	56	Added Components
Data Handling	1, 1/0, 56		1. 1/0. 56		
Stability & Control	13.3/5.36	147	16.6/6.34	159	Added Components
Aux. Propulsion	1. 4/0. 88	28	2. 2/1. 12	36	Added Components & Propellants (53 lb)
GSE	8. 9/-		9. 7/-		Function of Total S/C
Launch Support	-/0.56		-/0.60		Function of Total S/C
Total *	69.6/22.0	989	75 . 1⁄23. 4	1072	

NOTE: \$ x 10⁶

* Total S/C Includes Estimate for Mission Equipment & Fee

Table 2-76. AS-05A Δ Cost Estimates Major System Changes, IUS to SSUS (Millions of 1975 Dollars)

<u>SUBSYSTEM</u>	S S	<u>∆Weight, Ib</u>	<u>REMARKS</u>
Structure	0. 1/0.02		SSUS Heavier Total S/C
Electrical Power	< 0. 1/ 0. 01	2	Add Connector
Communications	0.1/0.04	5	Programmer RF Switch RF Cable - Connector
Stability & Control	3. 3/0. 98	12	Sun Sensor Earth Sensor Nutation Sensor & Electronics Nutation Valve Driver Control Electronics
Aux. Propulsion	0.8/0.24	8	2–5 lb Thrusters Tankage & Lines Propellants (53 lb)
Total S/C*	5. 5/ 1. 40	83	

NOTE: $$ \times 10^6$ * Includes GSE, Launch Support, Fee \triangle Costs

2-151

Table 2-7	77. EO-07A Sy	stem Cos	t Estimates (Mill	ions of 19	75 Dollars)
<u>SUBSYSTEM</u>	TUG/IUS Expendable	Weight Ibs	SSUS Spin/Despin	Weight Ibs	REMARKS
Structure	9.5/3.04	192	9.8/3.14	216	Heavier Structure
Thermal Control	4. 1/1. 10		4 1/1.10		
Electrical Power	10. 2/ 4. 48	297	10. 3/ 4, 48	299	Add Connectors
Communications	1.9/0.76	135	2.0/0.80	140	Added Components
Data Handling	21.7/11.64		21.7/11.64		
Stability & Control	16. 2/7. 32	230	19.4/8.30	242	Added Components
Aux. Propulsion	2. 2/1. 00	41	3. 0/ 1 . 26	55	Added Components Propellants (102 lb)
GSE	13. 1/-		13. 8/ -		Function of Total S/C
Launch Support	-/0.86		-/0.88		Function of Total S/C
Total*	116.9/44.8	1990	122.5/46.3	2159	
NOTE: \$ x 10 ⁶					

1

* Total S/C Includes Estimate for Mission Equipment and Fee

2-152

	∆ \$		
<u>SUBSYSTEM</u>	RDT&E/Unit	<u> </u>	<u>REMARKS</u>
Structure	0. 3/0. 10	24	Heavier Structure
Electrical Power	0. 1/0.00	2	Add Connector
Communications	0.1/0.04	5	Programmer RF Switch RF Cable & Connector
Stability & Control	3. 2/0. 98	12	Sun Sensor Earth Sensor Nutation Sensor & Electronics Nutation Valve Driver Control Electronics
Aux. Propulsion	0. 8/0. 26	14	2–5 lb Thrusters Tankage & Lines Propellants (106 lb)
Total S/C*	5.6/1.50	169	

Table 2-78. EO-07A Δ Cost Estimates Major System Changes, IUS to SSUS (Millions of 1975 Dollars)

NOTE: \$ x 10⁶

* Includes GSE, Launch Support, Fee \triangle Costs

FOR NEW DESIGN 3-AXIS STABILIZED EXPENDABLE SPACECRAFT

- o Spin/Despin SSUS Option Increases RDT&E/Unit Costs over TUG/IUS/ELV Designs - Stabilization & Control, Auxiliary Propulsion
- o Added Sensors, Systems Functions and Accuracy Corrections
- o RDT&E Increase from \$2 to 6 M, Unit Cost \$0.5 to 1.5 M
- o Increase Influenced by Capability of Basic Spacecraft Equipment

FOR EXISTING SMS (EO-57A/EO-58A) SPIN DESIGN SSUS EFFECTS ARE SMALL

o RDT&E up \$0.2 M, Unit Cost up \$0.07 M

COST EFFECTS FOR SSUS CAN BE MASKED BY:

- o Costs of Docking/Modular Structure, Service/Retrieval Features -Expendable Satellites have greater package densities/lower weight
- o Spin Comparisons valid between Expendable IUS and Expendable SSUS Designs

DESPUN PLATFORM CONCEPT COSTLY AND TECHNICALLY COMPLEX

increases are about \$5.5 million and \$1.5 million (RDT&E and unit). These satellites were judged to require the most modification for the spin/despin deployment. The EO-09A-type design was judged to have significant equipment capability which could be utilized in the spin/despin and SSUS operations function. Accordingly, the cost impacts for this design appeared to be more modest at \$2.2 million and \$0.8 million RDT&E and unit. The EO-57A satellite, which is designed for 100-rpm, on-orbit, spin-stabilized operation and is an evolution of the spin-stabilized injected SMS/GOES satellites, had the least design adaptation cost. These data show an increase of \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million RDT&E and unit cost which are negligible and primarily associated with added components to utilize TT&C antennas located on the SSUS and to provide added propellant tankage due to higher predicted injection errors. These data indicate that this spin-stabilized satellite is inherently compatible with the SSUS and that the cost impact is negligible.

The three-axis stabilized satellite cost data tables are presented in order of increasing complexity and numbers of design options for each case of explanation. The AS-05A satellite is scheduled for a single launch of two satellites and, by direction of MSFC, was considered as an expendable satellite design only with no consideration of on-orbit servicing or retrieval. The EO-07A satellite likewise consists of a single launch and was by direction expendable. These circumstances resulted in an expendable satellite design which met the criteria for Tug, IUS, and ELV launch with only a change in orbit-error-correction propellant required between options. This results in a single set of cost data for the Tug/IUS/ELV designs.

Different structural design approaches were utilized between the options of AS-05A and EO-07A. The AS-05A structure weight was held constant, but a more sophisticated and test-qualified design was envisioned to accommodate the higher total satellite weight of the SSUS option. The EO-07A structure was treated as having an estimated increase of 11 kg (24 lb) in structure with the same class of design when accommodating the greater overall SSUS satellite option weight. In either approach, similar cost estimate increases were derived. The other system changes in the satellites were additions of electrical power connectors, communications programmer, RF switches, and cable to function with the SSUS omni-antennas and major additions of controls components consisting of sun sensors, earth sensors, active nutation sensor (linear accelerometer), nutation electronics, a valve driver for the nutation control hydrazine thruster, and added control electronics. Other major system modifications were in the auxiliary propulsion or attitude control system due to the addition of hydrazine thrusters for the active nutation control and increases in the hydrazine tankage and lines to accommodate increased amounts of propellant due to added requirements for nutation, mission precession maneuvers, despin, and a major increase in orbit error correction.

ļ

The EO-09A data (EO-59A and EO-62A also) are more complex due to the greater number of design options studied. This payload also was studied in the greatest detail of the three-axis stabilized satellites. The EO-09A baseline Tug design was a modular structure with docking and on-orbit servicing features. This design was modified into a modular IUS design which in subsequent satellites of the EO-09A program could be readily evolved into the serviceable Tug design. A second IUS satellite design for EO-09A was formulated on a fully expendable basis for direct comparison with the SSUS expendable designs to provide the SSUS impact costs without having to factor out modular/serviceable structural aspects. In addition to the SSUS design for a spin/despin deployment, a design featuring a fully despun platform between the EO-09A and the SSUS was investigated. This last option of the fully despun platform proved technically complex and costly. The cost estimates for these several options indicated about a \$3 million RDT&E impact to have the IUS modular design over a IUS expendable satellite design. The Tug modular design with full on-orbit servicing had an RDT&E estimate \$4.9 million higher than the IUS expendable satellite design. The SSUS spin/despun design was estimated to have a \$2.2 million higher RDT&E than the IUS expendable satellite design with the cost impacts in the same subsystem areas enumerated on payloads AS-05A and EO-07A.

The EO-57A and EO-58A cost data considered three options: a non-serviceable but docking (retrieval) Tug design, an IUS expendable design, and a SSUS spin/spin design (which is virtually identical to the ELV or Delta 2914 design). The Tug design considered only the docking structure and did not encompass changes in system safety for retrieval due to limitations in the study. The RDT&E data for all three designs spanned a range of \$1 million based upon use of SMS/GOES costs adjusted. The Tug design is the most costly due to the docking structure, while the IUS expendable design is slightly less costly due to deletion of nutation controls, etc. present in the SSUS spin/spin or Delta 2914 ELV design.

In summary, the SSUS spin/despin design cost impacts for new design, three-axis stabilized satellites appears to be a significant number ranging from \$2 million to \$6 million, depending on basic satellite capability. Multiplied by the many such satellite types in the mission model, this appears to be a very large potential cost. On the other hand, the data for spinning satellites appear to indicate a negligible cost impact, implying what is intuitively true that the SSUS has the most potential application for satellites intended for spin stabilization on orbit.

Table	2-72.
-------	-------

SATELLITE SYSTEM E0-09A (TUG)

OF ROOM OUT THE S

(MILLIONS OF 1975 DOLLARS)

	SUBSYSTEM COST.	UFSIGN Engineeking	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+E	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURRING FAB ANJ ASSEMBLY	TOTAL RECURRING
	STRUCTURE	8.1	3.6	11.6	9.5	10.1	19.6
2-158	THERIAL CONTROL ELECTRICAL FOWER COMMUNICATIONS DATA HAMDLING	2 • 9 8 • 9 9 • 7	1.U 5.7 .9 6.0	14.7 1.9 15.7	3.5 12.4 1.0 11.4	15.7 ?.1 12.3	28.1 3.7 24.2
-	STABILITY AND CONTROL AUXILIARY PROPULSION	1:4	1:0	1.4 • 8 2 • 4	20.9 3.9	19.0 2.6	40•7 6•4
	SPACECRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	41.44	23.7	65 • U +5 • 2	63.2	5.50	128•3 93•5
	SATE LITE QUALIFICATION UNLT(S) GSE (AGE) LAJNOH SITE SUPPORT			110.2 0.0 13.9			<u>221.6</u> 4.1
	CONTRACTOR FEE			5.5	•		9.3
	TOTAL SATELLITE			129.7			235.1
	AVERAGE UNIT COST						47.0
	TOTA, SATELLITE RUTHE AND RECORDING COST)					364.3

SATELLITE SYSTEM E0-03A (TUC)

* ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTIONS - - DESIGN NUMBER 1 * * * *

그는 것 같은 것 같	111.							
IDENT TYPE 203 VALVE DRIVER	NO. 2	UNIT WEIGHT 3.U	UNIT VOLUME -0.0	UNIT POWER -0.0	D.E. COST 138550.0	T.E. COST 31425.0	VFHICLE PROD. COST 49246.5	VEHICLE ENG. COST 77491.1
JUD SUN SENSOR W/ FLECT 1002 CONTR ELECT 1202 Hof Sensor 1312 Mon Med	1	.9 30.0 13.0	-0.0 -0.0	1.0 -0.0 -0.0	239110.0 2011200.0 2255943.5	1326135.0 1326135.0 593864.0	61271.3 351917.4 927555.8	475742.2 927568.2
1703 INT SYRU 2104 STAR SENSOR	6 6		-0.0 -0.0	-0.1	191982.5 600531.7 528500.0	<u>512956.0</u> 817050.0	26-137-3 419254-6 834050-9	161113•1 <u></u>
AUXICIARY PROPOLSION		τιη	UNIT	UNIT			VEHTCLE	VEHTCLE
IDENT TYPE 510 Mono Tyrust MR-SUA	NO. 14	WEIGHT 1.2	VOLUME .1	POWER	0.E. COST 247189.0	T.E. COST 415564.2	PROD. COST 155515.3	FNG COST 338651 6
JATA PROCESSING AND INS	TRUM	ENTATION UNIT		UNTT			νέμται έ	VENTOLE
108 GEN.PURP.PROL.AMPP	ND.	WEIGHT	VOLUME	POWER	9.E. 5051-	T.E. COST	-PROD. COST	-FNG-COST
109 DTU AND CDU	ī	18.9	-0.1	-0.1	5405100.0 942750.0	3532450.0 547075.0	1503217.5 345033.2	1278557.1 223004.2
109 DTU AND COU COMMUNICATIONS	ī	13.0 UNIT	-0.0	-0.J	5405100.0 942750.0	3532450.0 547075.0	1503217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE	1278557.1 223004.2 VEHICLE
109 DTU AND COU GOMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 345E3AND ASM. UNIT 202	1 NO.	UNIT WEIGHT	-0.0 UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER	5405100.0 942750.0 D.E. COST 36453.0	3532450.0 597075.0 T.E. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3	VEHICLE FNG. COST 14331.6
109 DTU AND COU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 34SE3AND AS 4. UNIT 202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 203 TRANSMITTER	1 NO.	18.0 UNIT WEIGHT 2.1 1.0 1.9	-0.0 UNIT VOLUME 2.1 1.0 .2	UNIT POWER -0.0 -0.0 -0.0 10.0	5405100.0 942750.0 D.E. COST 36453.0 130728.0 84219.0 52850.0	3532450.0 597075.0 T.E. COST 11313.0 100550.0 57822.0 62320.0	1503217.5 345033.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST 35197.3 14453.3 27143.0 45245.5	VEHICLE FNG. COST 14331.6 30923.2 3+512.7 25830.4

7

.....

ELEUTRICAL POWER ISENI TYPE Poc Battery Sell	UNIT NO. NEIGHT 3 24.4	UNIT UNI VOLUME POWE •1 •0•1	1 300537.2	T.T. 205T 967231.5	VEHICLE 2500. 051 472218.8	VENICLE ENG. COST - 35302.1
ELUIPMENTS USING COST ES NAME SULAR ARRAY HARNESS THERMAL CONTROL POWER CONVERIERS	TIMATING REL WEIGHT 85.0 204.0 70.0 33.0	ATIONSHIPS	D.E. COST	T.L. COST 395163.8 446428.3 729215.0 534327.5	VEHICLE PROD. COST 738105.9 406236.4 261677.3 245749.9	VEHICLE ENG. COST 94508.4 261152.0 454192.2 215159.6
PROPULSION FEED SYS. STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	627.0 77.0		668245.8 5291868.5 2646517.5	291364.6 2492044.7 1200483.1	222659.1 1464630.9 406327.8	1580/1.2 1251536.1 626024.3
2-160						
4						

M.,

44

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-034 (MODULAR IUS)

(MILLIONS OF 1975 DOLLAPS)

د در این این میوسد مع	SUBSYSTEM COST	DESIGN ENGINEERING	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+F	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURNING FAR AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL REGURNING
	STRUCTURE	7.0	3.1	10.1	8.3	9.6	17.9
2-161	THERMAL CONTROL ELECTRICAL FOWER COMMINICATIONS DATA HANDLING	2.9 3.9 .9 9.7	1:0 5:7 .9 6:0	4.7 14.7 1.9 15.7	3.5 12.4 1.6 11.4	1.8 15.7 2.1 12.3	22.1 22.1 3.7 24.2
	AUXILIARY PROPULSION	1.1	1.0	14.8 2.4	20.9 3.8	19.8 2.5	+1.7 5.4
	SPACECRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	÷U•S	23.2	53.5 45.2	61.9	64.7	126.5 93.5
	SATELITE QUALIFICATION UNIT(5)			108.7			
	LAUNCH SITE SUPPORT			5.4			4.U 9.1
-	TUTAL SATELLITE			127.8			233.2
	AVERAGE UNIT COST						46.0
	TOTAL SATELLITE ROTHE AN	ND.					351.0

-2.1

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-034 (MODULAK IUS)

			entre internet de la companya de la	 The second se 							and the second
. 4	+	*	SSELISLY	n besiel	PI 10:15 -	- DESIGN	NUMBER	1 * *	* *		
	the state		이 가지 않는 것 같아.						6 (1997) - 1997) - 1997) 1997 - 1997 - 1997) - 1997 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997		

-	STABLLIZATION AND CONTE	RDL							·
	IDENT TYPF 203 VALVE DRIVER	NQ.	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT Volume -0.0	UNIT POWER -0.0	0.E. COST 188550.0	T.E. COST 31425.0	VEHICLE PROJ. COST 45246.6	VEHICLE ENG. COST 77491.1
	1002 CONTR ELECT 1202 HOR SENSOR 1202 HOR SENSOR 1302 MUM WAL	1 12:0	30.0 13.J 17.0	-0.0 -0.0 -0.0	-0.0 -0.0 -0.0	289110.0 2011200.0 2256943.5 191582.5	180550.0 1326135.0 093564.0 213090.0	61271.3 351917.4 927555.8 254187.3	68337.9 4757.42.2 927568.2 161113.1
	1703 INT GYRU 2104 STAR SENSOR	Ö Ö	5.3 10.0	-0.0 -0.0	-0.0	600531.7 528500.0	512356.0 517050.0	419254.6 804050.9	505022.8 528543.0
	AUXILIARY PROPULSION IJENT TYPE SIG MONO THRUST HR-50A	NO. 14	UNIT WE1GHT 1.2	UNIT VOLUME •1	UNIT POWER 1.J	0.E. COST 247189.0	I.E. COST 415564.2	VCHICLE PROJ. COST 155515.3	VEHICLE ENG. COST 338651.6
	DATA PROCESSING AND INS	STRUM	ENTATIO UNIT	N UNIT	UNIT			VEHICLE	VEHICLE
2- 162	108 GEN. PURP. PROC. ANPP 109 DTJ ANJ COU	NU+ 1 1	20.0 18.0	•1 -0.0	100.3 -0.0	5+05100.0 942750.0	3532450.0 597075.0	150-217.5 345633.2	1273557.1 223004.2
	COMMUNICATIONS IVENT TYPE	ND.	UNIT HEIGHT	UNIT	UNIT PUWER	D.E. COST	T.E. COST	VEHICLF PFOU. COST	VEHICLE ENG. COST
	202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 301 TRANSMITTER	122	2.1 1.0 1.3	2 • 1 1 • 0 • 2	-0.0 -0.0 10.0	30453.0 130728.0 34219.0 52850.0	11313.0 100560.0 57622.0 52620.0	361 77 - 3 1 + 4 5 3 - 8 27 1 4 8 - 0 4 5 2 + 6 - 6	14 781 • 6 30 923 • 2 34 6 12 • 7 25 8 30 • 4
	SUL TRANSMITTER TUI RECEIVER 602 UIPLEXER 603 MISC	121	2.5 4.0 1.8 16.0	• U • 4 • 0 • 0	90.0 3.J 1.3 -0.1	138270.0 95532.0 17349.4 49023.0	138270.0 214947.0 12570.0 50230.0	52214•1 43983•7 25338•1 55301•3	56326.4 22597.8 7335.8 11596.2
							•		

	LJENT TYPE 200 BAITFRY CELL	UNIT NO. WEIGHT 3 24.4	VOLUME POWE 1 -0.3	R D.E. COST 800537.2	T.E. COST 967251.5	VENICLE PROJ. COST 472213.5	VEHICLE ENG. COS + 35302.1
	EQUIPMENTS USING COST ES	TIMATING RELI	ATIONSHIPS	D.E. COST	T.F. COST	VEHICLE PROD, COST	VEHIC ENG. C
	HARNESS THERMAL CONTROL POWER CONVERTERS	204.0 73.0 33.0		1104019.9 1920097.3 909587.0	3+6+28.3 729215.0 534327.5	406286.4 261677.3 246749.9	26115 45419 21515
	STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	522.U 77.0		4603023.2 2646517.5	2161319.0 1260483.1	1395754.4 406327.5	103882 62602
		1					
2							
ຮຼຸ							
가지 이 것도 같은 것 같은 같은 것 같은 것을							



SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-094 (IUE)

* * * ASSENBLY JESURIPTIONS - - DESIGN NUMBER 1 * * * *

	IDENT TYPE 203 VALVE DRIVER	(UL ND: 2	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUMI -0.0	UNIT POWER -0.0	D.E. COST 189550.0	T.E. COST 31425.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 45245.5	VEHICLE ENG. COST 77491.1
	101 SUN SENSOF WZELEUT 1002 SONTR CLECT 1202 HOR SENSOR 1302 MOM WHL	125	30.0 13.0 17.0	-0.0 -0.0 -0.0	-0.0 -0.0 -0.0	239110.0 2011200.0 2256943.5 191582.5	132510-0 1325135-0 53854-0 213590-0	61271.3 351917.4 927555.3 254137.3	475742.2 927568.2 151113.1
	2104 STAR SENSOR	ંકે	10.0	-0.0	-0.0	528500.0	512856.0 817050.0	419254.6 804050.0	505022.8 523543.0
	IJENT TYPE 10 MONO THRUST NR-50A	NO. 1-	UNIT WEIGHT 1.2	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER 1.J	D.E. COST 247139.0	T.E. COST 415554.2	VEHICLE PROJ. COST 155515.3	VEHICLE ENG. COST 338591.5
	DATA PROCESSINS AND INS	TRUM	ENTATIO UNIT	N UNIT	UNIT			VEHICLE	VEHICLE
2-165	108 GEN.PURP.PROL.AMPP 109 JTU AND COU		20.0 18.0	•1 -9.0	100.3 -0.3	5405100.0 942750.0	3582450.0 597075.0	1508217.5 345633.2	1273557.1 1273557.1 223004.2
	COMMUNICATIONS	NQ.	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT	UNIT POW R	D.E. COST	T.E. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST	VEHICLE ENG. COST
	202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 301 TRANSMITTER	122	2.1 1.0 1.9	2.1 1.0	-0.0 -0.9 10.0	130728.0 84219.0 62550.0	100560.0 57822.0 62850.0	14458.9 27148.0 45245.5	30923.2 34512.7 25830.4
	401 502 DIPLEXER	1	1.0	•0	3.1	95532.0 17849.4	214947.0	43989.7	22597.8

	UCHTRIGAL POWER UCHT IYPE 200 BATTERY SELL	UNII NO. HEIGHT S 24.4	UNIT UNIT VOLJME POWER	D.E. COST 300537.2	T.E. COST 997261.9	VEHICLF PROU. COST 472213.8	VEHICLE FN3. COST 435302.1
-	NAME SOLAR ARAY HARNESS THERMAL CONTPO POWER CONVERTERS PROPULSION FEED SYS. STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	TIMATING REL HEIGHT 55.0 64.0 33.0 482.0 77.0	ATIONSHIPS	D.E. COST 399534.2 508590.7 1906332.9 909587.0 932556.4 4192300.4 2646517.5	I.E. COST 345163.5 448934.3 723967.6 534327.5 277544.2 1965300.5 1260488.1	VEHICLE PROD. COST 736105.9 181175.9 259554.9 246749.9 212289.8 1366793.9 406327.8	VEHICLE ENG. COST 94508.4 120305.3 450936.3 215159.6 154359.9 391673.7 626024.3
2							
66							



4

SPACECRAFT DESIGN AND COST MODEL

.

SATELLITE SYSTEM E0-07A (TUG OR IUS)

	가 같은 것은 것을 가 많을 것 같아. 것은 것 같아. 가지 않는 것을 못 하는 것 같은 것을 같은 것은 것은 것은 것을 것을 것 같아. 것은 것은 것은 것을 것 같아. 것은 것		ROT+F			RECHERING	
	SUSSYSTEM COST.	DESIGN Engineering	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+E	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	FAB AND ASSENBLY	TOTAL RECURRIN
	STAUPTURC						A.C. A
	THE TAL CONTROL	0.0 3.0	1+1	<u> </u>	7.5	/ • 4	15.2
	ELECTRICAL POWER	5.8	4.5	10.2	9.2	13.1	22.4
ļ	DATA HANDLING	9.6	12.0	21.7	20.j	32.2	53.2
	AUXILIARY PROPULSION	1,2		2.2	17.7 3.1	1, 1, 9	5.0
	SPACECRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	37.5	28.2	55.5 32.6	71.2	75.7	146.9 52.5
	SATELLITE QUALIFICATION UNIT(S)			93.4 Q.0			209.1
	LAUNCH SITE SUPPORT			13•1			4.3
	CONTRACTOR FEE			5.5	•		10.6
	TOTAL SATELLITE			116.9			224.2
	AVERACE INIT OF T						1.1. 9
	AVERAGE UNIT COST.						44.0
	TOTAL SATELLITE ROTHE AN	0			가지에게 한 것이 있다. 생활은 300 가지에 관련을		7.1.1

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-LOA (SSUS)

2

. .

1.....

	ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTIONS -	- DESI	GN NUM	BER 1	* * *			ð	
	STABILIZATION AND CONT IDENT TYPE 203 VALVE DRIVER 301 SUN SENSOR W/ELECT 1.03 CONTR ELECT 1202 HOR SENSOR 1302 MOM WHL 1703 INT SYPO	ROL 	UNIT WEIGHT .9 31.c 13.0 17.0 5.3	UNIT VCLUME -3.0 -5.0 -5.0 -5.0 -0.0 -0.0 -0.0	UNIT POWER -0.0 -1.0 -0.0 -0.0 -0.0 -0.0	D.E. COST 166550.C 289110.0 2036340.0 2256943.5 191582.5 628107.2	T.E. COST 31425.9 188550.0 1357560.0 23864.0 213690.0 567647.5	VEHICLE FROD. COST 452-6.0 61271.3 364485.9 927555.8 264187.8 477802.8	VEHICLE ENG. COST 77491.1 68387.9 481583.0 927568.2 161113.1 578969.0
	AUXILIARY FROPULSION	NO. 14	UNIT WEIGHT 1.2	UNIT VOLUME	-0.0 -0.0 UNIT POWER 1.0	610902.0 D.E. COST 247189.0	817 J50.0 120672.0 T.E. COST 415564.2	VEHICLE PROD. COST 155515.3	528543.0 144506.7 VEHICLE ENG. COST 338651.6
2-168	DATA PROCESSING AND IN IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.PUEP.PFOC.AMPP 109 DIU AND COU	NO.	NTATIO UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.L	N VOLUME -8.9	UNIT POWER LOC.U -U.D	D.E. COST 5405106.0 942750.0	T.E. COST 358245€.0 597075.0	VEHICLÉ PROD. COST 15:8217.5 345633.2	VEHICLE ENG • COST 1278557.1 223004.2
	COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT 202 ANTENNA	NU. 2 1	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER- -G.D	D.E. COST 36453.6 130728.0	T.E. COST 11313.0 100560.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3 14453.8	VEHICLE ENG. COST 14981.6 30923.2
	301 TRANSMITTER 306 TRANSMITTER 401 Receiver 602 MISC 605 MISC		1.9 2.8 4.0 1.8 16.0 5.0	1.0 .0 .0 -0.0 -9.0	10.0 96.0 3.0 1.0 -0.0 -C.0	62350.0 138270.0 95532.0 17849.4 49023.0 31425.0	62850.0 138270.6 214947.0 12574.0 55289.0 23883.0	45246.0 62214.1 43989.7 25338.1 55361.3 26393.8	7335.9 11596.2 7433.5

•	ELECTRICAL FORER IDENT TYPE 205 PATTERY CELL	UNIT NO. WEIGHT 3 24.4	UNIT VCLUME •1	UNIT POWER -L.Q	C. E. COST 800537.2	T.E. COST 967261.5	VEHICLE PRCD. COST 472213.8	VE HICLE ENG . COST 435322.1
	EQUIPMENTS USING COST ES	TIMATING REL	ATIONSH	IPS			VEHICLE	VEHICL
	NANE SOLAF ARRAY HARNESS THERMAL CONTFOL	WEIGHT 85.2 73.2 69.1			0.E. COST 399534.2 529561.5 1966332.9	1.E. COST 395183.8 463981.2 723987.6	PROD. COST 738105.9 188944.1 259554.9	ENG. C(9450) 125251 453936
	POWER CONVERTERS PROPULSION FEED SYS. STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	33.0 482.L 77.0			909587.0 726449.6 4224695.6 2646517.5	53+327.5 346558.6 1980991.1 1260488.1	246749,9 264381,4 1366793,9 406327,8	21515(17183(99533; 62602(
-169			•					
			•					
								1997 1997 - Santa br>1997 - Santa Sa
1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 - 1.10 -								

ا الدوسدية عيديد فاليشيري البيه

. باياد موقوات الدانية الم

المعود يواقيه

An instant of the

البيب هرا والهجيم فستحاذ البلطين بمصيف بالجاوفيج متسامستجا الأمروب

المشارمية بتبقد بهيانية العالم التراج

1

The second

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-U9A (SSUS-DESPIN)

(HILLIONS CF 1975 DOLLARS)

	subsystem-cost	UL SIGN ENGINEERING	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+E	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURRING FAD AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL RECURRING
2-170	STRUCTURE THEFNAL CONTROL ELECTRICAL POWER CCMMUNICATIONS	6.5 3.1 8.1 1.1	2.9 1.1 5.2 1.5	9.6 4.2 13.3 1.9	(.7 3.7 11.5 1.6	9.5 1.9 14.2 2.3	17.2 5.6 25.7 3.9
	STABILITY AND CONTROL AUXILIARY PROPULSION	11:4	6.U 5.8 3.4	15.7 17.2 7.2	11.4 24.1 11.0	12 · 8 22 · 3 6 · 9	24.2 46.9 17.8
	SPACEGRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	43.5	25.4	68.9 45.2	70.9	70.7	141.0 93.5
	SATELLITE DUALTFICATION UNIT(S) GSE (AGE)			114.1 J.C 14.4			234.9
	CAUNCH SITE SUPPORT Contractor fee			E.8			4.1 10.2
	TOTAL SATELLITE			134.3			249.4
	AVERAGE UNIT COST						49.3
	RECURRING COST						383.8

<u>*</u>8

ŝ

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED- 094 (SSUS-DESPIN)

* ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTIONS - - DESIGN NUMBER 1 * * * *

2-171

	TUL .	LINET T	HATT	LENT T			VEHTCLE	VENTO
IDENT TYPE	ND.	WEIGHT	VOLUME	POWER	D.E. COST	T.L. COST	PROD COST	ENG C
304 VALVE DRIVER 301 SUN SENSOR NVELECT	4 2	3.5	-(.)		216753.9	188550.0	110288.6	14209
1003 CONTR ELECT	ī	31.0	-0.0	-0.0	2136340.0	1357560.1	364485.9	461689
13L2 NON WHL	Ğ	17.3		-0.0	191582.5	213690.1	264187.8	161113
1763 INT GYPO 2106 STAP SENSOR	ЪО.	5.3	- 0.0	-6.0	600531.7	512856.C	419254.6	565022
1203 HOR SENSOR	ĭ	1.0	-0.0	-0.0	610902.0	120672.0	72268.8	144506
1C2 RAPTA	1	135.0	-6.0	-6.0	628500.0	125700.5	251369.0	1+8669
AUXTITARY PROPINSTON					nden gesennen sollen. Der sollen so			
MUNICIANT FRUTULSIUN		UNIT	UNIT	UNIT	·······		VEHICLE	VERIC
THENT TYPE 810 HOND THRUST PR-50A	NO.	WEIGHT	VOLUME	POWER	247189 D	T.E. COST 415564.2	PROD. COST	ENG C 338651
1309 THRUSTER	-4	14.0	-0.0	-0.0	1382700.0	1382701.0	385859.5	9.5841
DATA DONNESSTNG AND THE	TRUM	FNTATTO	ม					
THIN TAUGED ATON HAU INC		UNIT	UNIT	UNIT			VEHICLE	VEHIC
IDENT TYPE	ND	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT	D.E. COST	I.F. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST	VEHIC
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PROC.AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU	ND. 1 1	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0	D.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.0	T.F. COST 3582459.0 597475.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2	VEHIC ENG. C 1278557 223004
IDENT TYPE IDB GEN.FURF.PROC.AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU	ND. 1 1	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0	UNIT VOLUME -0.0	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0	0.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C	T.F. COST 3582450.0 597475.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2	VEHIC ENG. 1278557 223004
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PROC.AMPP 109 DTU ANO CDU COMMUNICATIONS	ND. 1 1	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0	UNIT VOLUME -0.0	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0	0.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C	T.F. COST 3582459.0 597075.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2	VEHIC 5NG: C 1278557 223004
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PROC.AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE	ND. 1 1	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0 UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUME -0.0 UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POKER 100.0 -C.0 UNIT POWER	D.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C	T.F. COST 3582450.0 597075.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST	VEHIC 5NG - C 1278557 223004 VEHIC ENG - C
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PROC.AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 161 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT	ND. 1 1 NO.	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0 UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER 100.0 -C.0 UNIT POWER	D.E. COST 942750.C D.E. COST	T.F. COST 3582450.0 597475.0 T.E. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3	VEHIC 5NG - C 1278557 223004 VEHIC ENG - C 14951 14951
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PSOC.AMPP 109 DTU ANO CDU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT 202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA	ND. 1 1 NO.	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0 UNIT WEIGHT .9 2.1 1.0	UNIT VOLUME -0.0 UNIT VOLUME 2.1 1.1	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0 UNIT POWER -0.0 -0.0	D.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C D.E. COST 36453.0 130728.0 84219.0	T.F. COST 3582459.0 597075.0 T.E. COST 11313.0 10560.0 57822.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3 14453.6 27148.0	VEHIC 5NG - C 1278557 223004 VEHIC ENG - C 14961 30923 34612
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PSOC.AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT 202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 301 TRANSMITTER	ND. 1 1 NO. 2 1 22	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0 UNIT WEIGHT .9 2.1 1.0 1.9	UNIT -0.6 UNIT volume 2.1 1.6 .2	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0 UNIT POWER -0.0 -0.0 -0.0 10.0	D.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C D.E. COST 36453.0 130728.0 84219.0 62850.0	T.F. COST 3582450.0 597475.0 T.E. COST 11313.0 10560.0 57822.0 62859.9	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3 14453.6 27148.0 45246.6	VEHIC 5NG C 1278557 223004 VEHIC ENG C 14981 30923 34612 25835
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.P FOC. AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 1G1 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT 202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 203 TRANSMITTER 205 TRANSMITTER 206 TRANSMITTER	ND. 1 1 2 2 2 2	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0 UNIT WEIGHT .9 2.1 1.0 1.9 2.8 4.0	UNIT VOLUME -0.6 UNIT VOLUME 2.1 1.0 .2	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0 UNIT POWER -0.0 -0.0 -0.0 10.0 3.0	D.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C D.E. COST 36453.0 130728.0 84219.0 62850.0 138270.0 95532.0	T.F. COST 3582459.0 597075.0 T.E. COST 11313.0 10560.0 57822.0 62850.9 138270.0 214947.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3 14453.6 27148.0 45246.6 62212.1 43989.7	VEHIC 1278557 223004 VEHIC ENG.C 14951 30923 345832 458326 22597
IDENT TYPE 108 GEN.FURF.PROC.AMPP 109 DTU AND CDU COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 161 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT 202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 301 TRANSMITTER 401 FROM TRANSMITTER 401 FROM TRANSMITTER 401 FROM TRANSMITTER	ND - 1 1 2 2 2 2 1 2 2	UNIT WEIGHT 20.0 18.0 UNIT WEIGHT 2.1 1.0 1.9 2.8 4.0 1.8	UNIT VOLUME -0.6 UNIT VOLUME 2.1 1.6 .2 .4 .0	UNIT POWER 100.0 -0.0 UNIT POWER -0.0 -0.0 -0.0 10.0 3.0 1.0	D.E. COST 5405100.0 942750.C D.E. COST 36453.0 130728.0 84219.0 62850.0 130270.0 95532.0 17849.4	T.F. COST 3582459.0 597475.0 T.E.COST 11313.0 10560.0 57822.0 62850.0 138270.0 214947.0 12570.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 1508217.5 345633.2 VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3 14453.6 27148.0 45246.6 62214.1 43989.7 25338.1	VEHIC ENG • C 1278557 223004 VEHIC ENG • C 14981 30923 34912 56526 22597 7355 11596

THE WAR AND A CONTRACT OF

206 BATTERY CELL	NO. WEIGHT VOLUM 3 24,4 ,1	E POWER D.E. COST	T.E. COST 967261.5	PROD. COST 472218.3	EnG COST 4323 2.1
EQUIPMENTS USING COST E NAME SOLAR ARRAY HARNESS THERMAL CONTROL POWER CONVERTERS PROPULSION FLED SYS. STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	STIMATING PELATIONS WEIGHT 85.0 78.5 79.7 33.0 497.0 77.0	HIPS D.E. COST 399534.2 555186.6 203980(.8 909587.0 819099.1 4263737.1 2646517.5	T.E. COST 395183.8 482316.2 774676.1 534327.5 594917.1 2000339.8 1266488.1	VEHICLE FROD. COST 738105.9 193503.0 284219.3 246749.9 451299.3 1377854.0 446327.8	VEHICI ENG. COS 94504. 131327. 482507. 215159. 193755. 1008571. 626024.
× [· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
\$					

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-P9A (SSUS)

(MILLIONS OF 1975 DOLLARS)

	SURSYSTEM COST	DE SI GN ENGINEERING	TEST AND EVALUATION	T CTAL RDT+E	FRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURRING FAB AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL RECURRING
2-173	STRUCTURE THE PARE CONTROL ELEGTRICAL POWER COMMUNICATIONS	6.4 2.9 3.1 1.0	2.8 1.0 5.2 1.0	9.3 3.9 13.2 1.9	7.6 3.4 11.4 1.6	9.4 1.8 14.2 2.3	17.1 5.2 25.6 3.9
	OATA HANDLING STABILITY AND CONTROL AUXILIARY PROPULSION	9.7 10.4 1.5	6.0 5.7 1.1	15.7 16.2 2.6	11.4 22.6 3.9	12.8 20.8 2.9	24.2 43.4 6.8
	SPACECRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	46.0	22.8	62.8 45.2	62•1	64.4	126.5 93.5
	SATELLITE DUALIFICATION UNIT(S)			108.0			219.8
	CONTPACTOP FEE			5.3			3.9 9.1
	TOTAL SATELLITE			127.1			233. 5
	AVERAGE UNIT COST						46.0
	TOTAL SATELLITE POT +E A	<u>10</u>		· 			360.0

SATELLITE SYSTEM E0-07A (TUG OR IUS)

• • •	ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTIONS	DESISN NUM	IDER 1 + +		••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••		
	STABILIZATION AND SONTH IDENT TYPE 301 SUN SENSOR W/ELECT 1004 CONT ELECT	COL UNIT NO. WEIGHT 1 .9 1 49.0	UNIT UN Volume Pow .0 1.	LT R D.E. COST 289110.0 2702550.0	T.E. COST 189550.0 1759600.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 61271.3 493255.5	VEHIGLE ENS. COS 63387.3 539278.5
	1202 HOR SENSOR 1302 HON WHL 1703 INT SYRO 2104 STAR SENSOR	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2236343.5 191532.5 600531.7 528500.0	633564.0 213630.0 512856.0 817050.0	927555.8 264187.3 419254.6 318729.4	927563.2 161113.1 505822.8 253393.6
	IJENT TYPE 803 THRUSTER MR-oC	NO. WEIGHT	UNIT UN VOLUME POW .1 1.1	R D.E. COST 193530.9	T.E. COST 449330.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 95503.0	VEHICLE ENG. COS 265139.3
2-174	DATA PROCESSING AND INS LJENT TYPE 107 GEN.PURP.PRO.STARC 202 SPEC.PURP.PRO.JTU.	TRUMENIATIO UNIT NO. WEIGHT 3 25.0 2 9.0	N VOLUME POW 1 49.1 9 3.1	IT R D.E. COST 6197707.0 226260.0	T.E. COST 220730.0 203005.5	VEHICLE PROD. COST 4469334.6 203603.8	VEHICLE ENG. COS 3315704-2 92959.3
	COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 BASEJAND ASM, UNIT	UNIT NO. WEIGHT	UNIT UNI Volume Pow	T R D.E. COST 36453.0	T.E. COST 11313.0	VEHICLE PRGD. COST 36197-3	VEHICLE ENG. COS 14981.6
	202 ANTENNA 203 ANTENNA 301 TRANSMITTER 302 TRANSMITTER		2 · 1 - 0 · 0 1 · 0 - 0 · 0 · ? 10 · 1 · ? 10 · 1	130723.0 84219.0 62850.0 290367.0	100550.0 57822.0 52350.0 106030.0	14453.8 27143.0 45246.5 69453.6 1793.7	30 123.2 34612.7 23 230.4 119336.3
	SUS_ SIPLEXER	2 1.8	d 1.1	17849.4	12570.0	25333.1	7335.8

ø

SATELLITE SYSTEM AS-05A (SSUS)

(MILLIONS OF 1973 DOLLARS)

	SUBSYSTEM COST	DESIGN Engineeping	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+E	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURRING FAB AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL RECURRING
- 2	STRUCTURE	4.6	2.0	6.6	5.5 .•5	7.2 1.3	12.6
-175	ELECTRICAL POWER COMMINICATIONS DATA HANDLING	+ • # • 9 • 5	3.7 .9 .6	8.1 1.9 1.1	7 •1 1.5 1.0 17 •3	11.0 1.9 1.8 13.9	18.1 3.4 2.8
	AUXILIARY PROPULSION	-11.4	• 8	2.2	3.6	2.0	5.6
	MISSION EQUIPMENT	64.4	1 	22.6	J 7 € C		30.0
	QUALIFILATION UNIT(S) GSE (AGE) LAUNCH SITE SUFFORT			0.0 9.7			10-3 • 2 3 • 0
	TOTAL SATELLITE			75.1			117.0
	AVERAGE UNIT COST						23.4
	TOTA SATELLITE ROTHE AN	10					172.1
			sin differi				

	IDENT TYPE ZOS BATTERY CELL	NO. WEIGHT 3 35.9	VOLUME POWE • 1 - U • 0	T R J.F. COST 1035989.3	T.E. COST 1221204.0	VEHICLE PR00. 003T 571767.6	VEHICLE FNG. COST 563332.1
	EQUIPMENTS USING COST E NAME SOLAR ARRAY HARNESS THERMAL CONTROL POWER CONVERTERS	SIIMATING REL WEIGHT 95.0 72.0 75.0 0.0	ATIONSHIPS	D.E. COST 97143.1 524305.1 1987489.5 0.0	T.E. COST +19976.8 +50252.4 754309.3 0.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 763189.9 187012.5 272097.9 0.0	VEHICL ENG. CO 105060 124022 +70133 0
	STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	192.0 39.0		4324697.4 1775250.5	1996398.1 1927106.5	1072926.3 359012.0	146518 1022991 419929
2-176							
		<u></u>	<u>allan</u> a e				

ŧ.

SATELLITE SYSTEM AS-05A (SSUS)

٠.

(MILLIONS OF 1975 DOLLARS)

SUBSYSTEM COST	DESIGN Engineering	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+E	PRODUCTION Engineering	RECURRING FAB AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL Recurring
STRUCTURE	4.6	2.0	6.6	5.5	7.2	12.5
ELECTRICAL POWER COMMUNICATIONS DATA MANDLING		3.7 .9 .6	8.1 1.9 1.1	7•1 1.5 1•0	11.0 1.9 1.3	18.1 3.4 2.3
AUXILIARY PROPULSION		5.3 .8	10.0	3.6	2.0	5.6
SPACE CRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	24.4	15.0	39.4 22.6	39.2	33.2	30.0
SALETELLATION UNITION			52.0			
GSE (AGE) LAUNCH SITE SUFFORT			9.7			3.9
TOTAL SATELLITE			75.1			117.0
AVERAGE UNIT COST						23.4
TOTA SATELLITE ROTHE AN	1 0 .					172.1

SATELLITE SYSTEM E0-07A (SSUS)

- ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTIONS - - DESIGN NUMBER 1 + + +

15 . 50

میتاند و مرتبعی معانیه ا	STABILIZATION AND CONTR	VUL					<u> </u>		·
	IDENT TYPE	NQ.	WEIGHT	VOLUME	POWER	D.E. COST	T.E. COST	PROD. COST	VEHICLE ENG. COST
	1004 GONT ELECT 1203 HOR SENSOR 1302 HOH WHL 1303 TAT 200	1116	49.0 1.0 17.0	-0.0	-0.0	2702550.0 610902.0 191582.5	1759800.0 120672.0 213690.0	453886.5 72258.8 264187.8	633278.6 144506.7 161113.1
	401 NUTATION DAMPNER 1005 CONT ELECT 1202 HOR JENSOR -2104 STAR-SENSOR	1 122	4.0 6.0 13.0	- 6 . 6 - 0 . 0 - 0 . 0	0.0 -9.0 -0.0 -0.0	194835.0 716490.0 2256943.5 628500.0	31425.0 483945.0 693864.0 817.050.0	11311.6 123171.1 927555.8 315726.4	- 505022.0 46087.5 169483.2 927568.2 258303.6
	AUXILIARY PROPULSION		1 A X I T T				n an Argan An Argan 2017 - An Angar		VENTOLE
	IDENT TYPE 603 THRUSTER MR-6C 810 MONO THRUST NR-50A	NO. 14 2	WEIGHT	VOLUME	POWER 1.0 1.0	D.E. COST 193530.9 214947.0	T.E. COST 448330.0 214947.0	PROD. COST 96608.0 23662.8	ENG. COST 265139.3 88339.8
2-178	DATA PROCESSING AND INS	TRUME	NTATIO	N UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER	D.E. COST	COST	VENICLE PROD. COSI	VEHICLE
	202 SPEC.PURP.PRO.DTU.	2	9.0	:9	3.0	226260.0	203005.5	203609.8	92989.3
	GONNUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE	NQ.	UNIT	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT	D.E. COST	T.E. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST	VEHICLE - ENG. COST
	202 203 301 TRANSHITTER 302 TRANSHITTER		2.1 1.0 1.9	2.1 1.0	-0.0 -0.0 10.0	130728.0 84219.0 62858.0 290367.1	100560.0 57822.0 62850.0	1+453.8 27148.0 45246.6	30923.2 34612.7 25330.4 119336.3
	401 RECEIVER 602 DIPLEXER 605 HISC	12	4.0 1.8 5.0	-0.0	3.0 1.0 -9.0	95532.0 17649.4 31425.0	214947.0 12570.0 23883.0 -	4 1989.7 25338.1 26393.9	22597 8 7335 8 7433 5
					-			P POC	
								P P	
									<u> </u>
								S 72	

34A (

	IDENT TYPE 209 BATTERY CELL	Ng. HEIGHT	VOLUME POWE	R D.E. COST 1035989.3	I.E. COST 122180+.0	VEHICLE PRUD. COST 571757.0	VEHICLE ENG. COS 563332.1
	EQUIPMENTS USING COST ES	TIMATING RELA	ATIONSHIPS	D.E. COST	T.E. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST	VEHIC FNG. C
	SOLAR ARRAY HARNESS THERMAL CONTROL 	96.0 74.0 75.0		444143.1 534677.6 1987489.5	419975.8 467638.9 754819.3	783189.9 190869.0 272097.9	10506 12647 47013
	PROPULSION FEED SYS. Structure Power control units	216.0 39.0		678169.6 484640.7 1775250.5	231104.4 2074381.7 1027106.5	214907.9 1106682.4 399012.0	16041 106082 41992
2-179							

يدروه بالشاهيد والبرية بالتجاميد للمح

مى يەرىپىيە يېرىكى ي يېرىكى
. .

SATELLITE SYSTEM AS-05A (TUG OR IUS)

	l	Ì	M	I	Ì	1	L	I	(Ì	Ņ	S	i i	Q	F		÷	1	9	17	3	j.	1 5.	Ď	OL	L	Å	RS)	
2				į,		n Ar			2	ł	2			÷		਼ੀ	1	4	ŝ		£,							1997		
2	ς.	۶.,	÷.,	۰.	۰.	1	25	÷.,	ς.	۰.	٤.	1.1	1.2	1			11													

SUBSYSTEM COST.	DESIGN ENGINEERING	TEST AND EVALUATION	TOTAL RDT+E	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURRING FAJ AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL RECURRING
STRUCTURE	4.5	2.0	6 E		7 9	
N THERMAE CONTROL ELECTRICAL POWER COMMUNICATIONS	2•2 4•4 •8	3.7 .8	3.0 8.1 1.7	2.5 7.1 1.4	1.3 11.9 1.7	12.5 3.7 13.1 3.2
-O STABLETY AND CONTROL AUXILIARY PROPULSION		•6 5•3 •4	$ \begin{array}{r} 1 \cdot 1 \\ 13 \cdot 3 \\ 1 \cdot 4 \end{array} $	1.0 14:7 2.3	1.3 12.1 1.0	2.0 20.8 4.4
SPACECRAFT MISSION EQUIP 1ENT	21.5	13.6	35.0 22.6	35.0	56.3	71.9 30.0
GATELLITE QUALIFICATION UNIT(S) GSE (AGE) LAUNCH SITE SUPPORT			57.6 U.O 8.9			101.7
CONTRACTOR FFE			3.1			2•3 5•2
AVERAGE UNIT COST			D9.0			22.0
TOTAL SATELLITE ROTHE AN RESURVING COST	C					179.5

SATELLITE SYSTEM AS-03A (TUG OR IUS)

* * ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTIONS - - DESIGN NUMBER 1 * * * *

	STABILT ?ATION AND CONT	201-							
	IDENT TYPE 301 JUN SENSOR HZELECT	NO. 1	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUME	UNET POWER 1.0	0.F. COST 289110.0	T.E. COST 188550.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 61271.3	VEHICLE ENG. COST 63397.9
	1604 CONT ELECT 1303 MON THEEL 1703 INT SYRO 2104 STAR SEMSOR	100	+9.0 5.3 5.3	-0.0 -0.0. -0.9 -0.0 -0.0	-0.) -0.) -0.1 -0.1	2792550.0 81107.9 500531.7 528500.0	377100-0 1759800-0 83339-1 512356-0 317050-0	483585.5 126350.7 419254.6 316726.4	537278.5 537278.5 537278.5 537278.5 537278.5 537278.5 505022.9
	AUXILIARY PPOPULSION								
	EDENT TYPE 503 THRUSTER MR-60,	NO. 14	₩ĔΊĜĤT •5	VŇĽŪ́ME •1	POWER 1.0	D.E. COST 193530.9	T.E. COST 112032.5	PROD. 5051 36603.0	ENG. COST 265139.3
	CATA PROCESSING AND INS	STRUM	ENTATIO	NUNIT	UNII		T F COST	VEHICLE	VEHICLE
2-18	203 DTU 204 DECODER	2	RE 1641 9.0 4.0	-0.0 -0.0	-0.0 -0.0	174301.0 139270.0	2599)7.3 143298.0	142526.9 172105.9	71840.7 55826.3
	COMMUNICATIONS IDENT TYPE 101 BASEBAND ASM. UNIT	Ng.	UNIT WEIGHT	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWIR	D.E. COST 36453.0	T.E. COST 11313.0	VEHICLE PROD. COST 36197.3	VEHICLE ENG. COST 14981.6
	202 ANTENNA 203 301 TRANSHITTER 305 TRANSHITTER	2222	2.1 1.1 1.3 2.2	2.1 1.0 .2 .0	-0.0 -0.1 10.1 40.0	130723.0 94219.0 62350.0 125700.0	100550.0 57822.0 62650.0 12:700.0	14453.3 27153.5 45246.5 56553.3	39523.2 34512.7 25830.4 51650.7
	SUZ DIPLEXER	.ż		•ð	J.J 1.0	99932.0 17849.4		25339.1	735.8
	사람은 것은 것이 많은 것은 것이 없는 것이 것 같이 없는 것이다.								

	LOENI TYPE 200 HAITERY CELL	UNIT NO. WEIGHT 3 24.4	VOLUME POWER	J.E. COST 300537.2	1.E. COST 957251.5	VEHICLE PROU. COST 472213.6	
	EQUIPMENTS USING COST ES NAME SULAR AFRAY HARNESS	STIMATING RELA WEIGHT	TIONSHIPS	J.E. COST 329614-1 363638.9	T.E. COST 342909.0 345045.5	VEHICLE PRUD. COST 655335.5 129577.5	VEHICLI ENG. COS 77969 87212
	THERIAL CONTROL POWER CONVERTERS PROPUESION FEED SYS. STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS	4 J . 0 C . 0 17 V . 0 26 . 0		1451457.1 0.0 4+9235.4 2962570.5 1399246.0	551234.7 0.0 <u>178219.2</u> 1364776.8 909100.7	190636.7 0.0 136396.3 1039129.6 333472.7	343337 0 106265 700735 330986
2-182			<u></u>				
	•						
SPACECRAFT DESIGN AND COST MODEL

. . .

SATELLITE SYSTEM ED-07A (SSUS)

(MILLIONS OF 1975 DOLLARS)

		DESIGN ENGINEERING	TEST AND EVALJATION	TOTAL RUT+E	PRODUCTION ENGINEERING	RECURRING FAB AND ASSEMBLY	TOTAL RECURRING
2-1	STRUCTURE THERMAL CONTROL ELECTRICAL POWER	6 8 3 0 5 8	3.0 1.1 4.5	9.8 4.1 10.3	8 • 1 3 • 6 9 • 3	7.5. 1.9 13.1	15.7 5.5 22.4
83	DATA MANDLING STABILITY AND CONTROL AUXILIARY PROPULSION	1.1 9.6 12.5 1.7	5.9 1.4	2.0 21.7 19.4 3.0	2:0 25:0 22:6 3:9	2 • U 32 • 2 1 8 • 8 2 • 4	4.0 56.2 41.5 6.3
	SPACECRAFT MISSION EQUIPMENT	40.6	29.7	70.3 32.6	75.5	78.3	153.3 62.5
	SATELLITE QUALIFICATION UNIT(S) GSE (AGE)			102.9 0.0 13.6			216.1
	CONTRACTOR FEE			5.9			11.1
	IDTAL SATELLITE			122.5			231.7
مريقت و جي	AVERAGE_UNIT_COST				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		46.3

TOTAL SATELLITE RDT+E AND RECURRING_COST

354.3

* ASSENSLY DESCRIPTIONS - - DESIGN NUMBER 1 * * * *

	STARLEZ TTTT AND CON	an					بترجيب تبير المتكر فستكر فعشيته الم		
	IJENT TYPE 301 JUN SENSOR W/ELEDI	NO .	UNIT WEIGHT .3	UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER L.J	D.E. COST 239110.0	T.E. COST 13A550.0	VEHIGLE PROD. COST 110233.5	VEHICLE ENG. COST 119819.6
	1004 CONT ELLOT 1303 NOM NHEEL 1703 INT GYRO	1 5 6	••• •9•∪ 5•3 5•3	-J.J -J.J -U.J -N.N	-0.0 -0.0 -0.0	2702550.0 81107.9 500531.7	377100-0 1759300-0 53339-1 512856-0	347833344 483685.5 126359.7 419254.6	539273.6 539273.6 53203.5 505022.8
	2104 STAF SENSUR 401 NUTATION DAMPNER 1005 JONT ELECT 1203 HOF, SENSOR		10.1 4.8 6.0 1.0	-0.0 -0.0 -0.0	-0.0 0.3 -0.0 -0.3	528500.0 194835.0 716490.0 510902.0	317050 • 0 31425 • 0 493945 • 0 128672 • 0	$\begin{array}{r} 310725.4 \\ 11311.6 \\ 123171.1 \\ 72263.3 \end{array}$	253303.6 46087.5 169483.2 144506.7
	HUXILIARY PROPULSION		UNIT	UNIT	UNIT			VEHICLE	VEHICLE
	BOS THRUSTER MR-60 510 MONO TARUST MR-507	NU. 14 1 2	WEIGHI •0 1•2	VULUME •1 •1	POWER 1.] 1.]	193530.9 214947.0	112032.5 21.947.0	95603.0 29862.8	265139•3 83339•8
2-184	JATA PROCESSING AND IN IDENI TYPE	ISTRUM ND.	ENTATIO UNIT WEIGHT	N UNIT VOLUME	UNIT POWER	J.E. COST	T.E. COST	VEHICLE PROD. COST	VEHICLE ENS. COST
	20:5 0TU 20:4 UECOJEK	Ž	9.0 4.0	-0.0 -0.0	-0.0	17+501-6 138270-0	263937.5 143238.0	142525.9 122155.9	715+0•7 56826•3
	COMPUNICATIONS								
	IUENI IYPE INI BASEBANG ASM. UNII	ND. 2	WEIGHT	VOLUME	POWER	0.E. COST 36453.0	T.E. COST 11313.0	PR09. COST 36197.3	ENG. COST 14981.0
	202 ANTENN 203 ANTENN 301 TRANSMITTE		2.1 1.0 1.9		-0.0 -0.1 10.0	130728.0 84219.0 62850.0	100550.0 57822.0 52850.0	14453.8 27143.0 45240.0	30923.2 34612.7 25830.4
محموم بالمتصفحة ومؤسية	305 TRANSHITTER	<u>ž</u>	2.5	• 0	40.0	125700.0	125700.0	56553.3	51560.7
	012 012 019 019 019 019 019 019 019 019 019 019		1.3 7.J	-0.3	1.9	17849.4 31425.0	12570.0 23833.0	25339.1 26393.8	7335.8 7433.5
								NO RO	
وجودته ويبرعك بعراق والوالو								P G	a a sua a Angle de la companya da sua a sua
								OR	
عت ج ستينه			<u>and den di</u> Hereita					P P	·
								ALI	
								125	a

	∠UC SAFIE(Y UELL → J → + → ↓ → ↓ → ↓ → J	U.E. COSI 300537.2	1.5. JOST 957261.5	P200. 0051 	ENG. COST +35302-1
	EQUIPMENTS USING CUST ESTIMATING RELATIONSHIPS NAME NEIGHT SOLAR ARRAY 64.0 HARNESS 46.0 THERMAL CONTROL 40.0	D.E. COST 329514.1 380595.1 1451457.1	T.E. COST 342909.6 354135.3 551234.7	VEHICLE PRUD. COST 699809-5 133940.7 190636.7	VEHICLE ENG. COST 77969.0 90028.4 343337.0
	PROPUESION FEED SYS. STRUCTURE POWER CONTROL UNITS 26.0	529070.9 303+213.6 1399246.0	211167.5 1397750.8 909100.7	161919.9 1039129.6 333472.7	175149.7 717732.4 330936.7
2-185					

. **1** -

SECTION 3

SUBTASK II: SSUS SIZING STUDY AND SUBTASK III: SSUS APPLICABILITY TO OVERALL NASA MISSION MODEL

The SSUS stage sizing was based on the non-communication/ navigation geosynchronous payloads, and these analyses extended as one effort into consideration of resizing for the overall 1981-1991 NASA mission model (Table 3-1). All geosynchronous missions (Table 3-2) were baselined to a 296.32-km (160-nmi), 28.4-deg, inclined circular parking orbit for the Orbiter with a geosynchronous transfer orbit perigee velocity requirement of 2.451 km/sec (8042 ft/sec) and an apogee velocity requirement for circularization of 1.779 km/sec (5838 ft/sec). Planetary missions utilized the same parking orbit as geosynchronous missions and other than geosynchronous earth orbits utilized different Orbiter inclinations where appropriate.

The geosynchronous mission sizing studies indicate that the entire model can be accomplished efficiently with three existing motors and two new motors. The two new motors could accomplish the entire geosynchronous model, but more efficient packaging of small payloads in the Orbiter bay and less extreme motor off-loading are achieved through the addition of three existing smaller motors. The new motor No. 1 is used as a perigee kick motor (PKM) with propellant weights from 6009 kg (13,250 lb) to 3719 kg (8200 lb). The new motor No. 2 is used as a PKM with 1814 kg (4000 lb) and 1270 kg (2800 lb) of propellant and as an apogee kick motor (AKM) with 1633 kg (3600 lb) of propellant. The existing TE-M-364-4 and -3 and TE-M-616 motors are used with off-loading as AKMs.

The overall mission model introduces new driver missions. The EO-56A environmental monitoring satellite is in a 1,695-km (914-nmi) circular orbit at 102.97 deg inclination and requires a mission design using three motors to make the plane change at a 5556-km (3000-nmi) high apogee and recircularize down to 1695 km from an ETR Orbiter launch. The three

Table 3-1.	Upper	Stage Pa	yload Model

	CODE	ΡΑΥΙΩΑD	Aliana Alia Aliana				CY F	LIGHT	SCH	FDUU					TOTAL	
SSPD	PLD MODEL	NAME	80	81	82	83	84	85	86	87	88	89	90	91	FLIGHTS	
AS-02-A AS-05-A AS-16-A AS-16-R	AST-1 AST-1 AST-8 AST-8V	ASTRONOMY LYMAN ALPHA EXP ADV RADIO AST EXP LARGE RADIO OBS ARRAY LARGE RADIO REVISITS		1		1		1		1		1		<u>.</u> 1	3 	
AP-01-A AP-02-A AP-03-A AP-04-A AP-05-A AP-05-A AP-06-A AP-07-A AP-08-A	PHY-1A PHY-1B PHY-1C PHY-2A PHY-3A PHY-2B PHY-3B PHY-4	PHYSICS EXPLORER-UPPER ATM EXPLORER-MED ALT EXPLORER-HIGH ALT GRAVITY REL-LEO ENVIRON PERTURB A GRAVITY REL-SOLAR ENVIRON PERTURB B HELIO INTERSTELL			1	1			1	1	1	1	•1	1 1	5 6 5 1 2 2 1 1	2
E0-07-A E0-09-A E0-09-A E0-10-A E0-57-A E0-58-A E0-59-A E0-61-A E0-62-A E0-12-A E0-56-A	EO-7 EO-4A EO-4B EO-5E NN/D-9 NN/D-10 NN/D-12 NN/D-11 NN/D-13 EO6 NN/D-8	EARTH OBS SYNC MET SAT SYNC EARTH OBS SAT SYNC EARTH OBS SAT SEVERE STORM OBS RGN SYNC MET SAT GEOSYNC OPR MET SAT GEOSYNC ERS EARTH RES SURVEY SAT FGN SYNC EOS TIROS ENVIRON MONITORING	1	1 1 1	1	1	1	1	1	1 2 1 1 1 1	1 1 2 1 1 1	2 1 1 2	1 2 1 1	2 1 1 1	1 2 6 4 6 8 4 12 4 2 9	
0P-01-A 0P-06-A	EOP-4 EOP-9	EARTH AND OCEAN PHYSICS GEOPAUSE MAG MONITOR SAT					1 1					1	TO	TAL	1 2 92	

3-2

~

	CODE	PAYLOAD					CY F	LIGHT	SCH	EDULE			. 10 ¹		TOTAL
SSPD	PLD MODEL	NAME	80	81	82	83	84	85	86	87	88	89	90	91	FLIGHTS
		COMMINAV													
CN-51-A	NN-D-1	INTELSAT	3			2	3	2-	2			2	3	2	19
CN-52-A	NN-D-2A	U. S. DOMSAT-A	1	2	2	1									6
CN-53-A	NN D-2B	U. S DOMSAT-B					1	1	2	. 2	3	2	2	1	14
CN-54-A	NN/D-3	DISASTR WARNING		1.	1.1			1					1		4
CN-55-A	NN'D-4	TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT	2	2	1	1	11		1		1		1		10
CN-56-A	NN/D-5	FGN COMM SAT		1.	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	11
CN-58-A	NN/D-2C	U. S. DOMSAT-C (TDRS)				3					3				6
CN-59-A	NN/D-6	COMM R&D PROTOTY PE						1			1		. 1		3
		PLANETARY										•			
PL-28-A		PIONEER MARS PENT'R		1									• •		1
PL-29-A		MARS POLAR ORBITER					1	· · ·							
PL-01-A	PL-7	MARS SURF SAM RET										2			2
PL-07-A	PL-11	VENUS ORB IMAGING RAD				2									2
PL-10-A	PL-14	VENUS LARGE LANDER													E I
PL-09-A	PL-13	MERCURY ORBITER				1									
PL-13-A	PL-20	PIONEER JUP ORB / PROBE	1												
PL-12-A	PL-19	MARINER JUP ORBITER						1							$[1, \dots, 1]$
PL-22-A	PL-17	PION SAT/URS/TITAN			1	1	$ \cdot \mathbf{I} $								3
PL-14-A	PL-21	MARINER SAT ORB								2	ing and a				2
PL-30-A		TITAN SOFT LANDER										1.1			
PL-10-A	PL-23	JUP SAT ORB / LANDER					n Den ser								
PL-31-A		JUP SWGBY OUT-OF-ECLIP	1												
PL-21-A	PL-25	ENCKE BALLISTIC FLYBY	1												1
PL-32-A		OUT-OF-ECLIP SOLAR OBS					1							1	1
PL-19-A	PL-27	HALLEY FLYBY						1							1
PL-33-A		TEMPLE - 2 REND							2						2
PL-20-A	PL-28	ASTEROID REND								2					2
		LUNAR										• 1 * * 1			
LU-01-A	LUN-2	LUNAR ORBITER					1	n di ka	1						2
LU-02-A	LUN-3	LUNAR ROVER								1	1	·			2
LU-03-A	LUN-4	LUNAR HALO	[1999 - B. 1999 -			1			
LU-04-A	LUN-5	LUNAR SAM RET											1.	1	2
		TOTAL	12	13	11	21	16	15	16	18	20	20	17	15	194

Table 3-1. Upper Stage Payload Model (Continued)

ເນ 1 ເນ

Payload Code	Name	W kg	leight lb	Len m	gth ft	Dia: m	meter ft	Stabilization
•EO_57-A (NN/D-9)	FSMS	257	566	3.14	10.3	1.91	6.27	Spin 100 rpm
•EO-57-A (NN/D-10)	GOES	257	566	3. 14	10.3	1.91	6.27	Spin 100 rpm
CN-52-A (NN/D-2A)	DOMSAT A	262	577	3.20	10.5	2.20	7.22	Spin 60 rpm
CN-55-A (NN/D-4)	TMS	298	658	1.58	5.18	3.88	12.73	3-Axis
CN-56-A (NN/D-5A)	FCS	310	679	2.36	7.74	1.60	5.25	3-Axis
CN-54-A (NN/D-3)	DWS	582	1284	5.12	16.8	1.40	4.59	3-Axis
CN-58-A (NN/D-2C)	DOMSAT C	865	1908	3.69	12.1	2.18	7.15	Spin (TBD)
CN-59-A (NN/D-6)	COMM R&D	956	2108	6.00	19.68	3.40	11.15	3-Axis
•EO-07-A (EO-7)	ASMS	1247	2750	2.91	9.55	4.21	13.81	3-Axis
•AS-05-A (AST-1C)	ARAE	1202	2650 (pair)	2.47	8.1	4.24	13.91	3-Axis
		601	1325 (single)				1	
CN-51-A (NN/D-1)	INTELSAT	1472	3245	2.70	8, 86	2.50	8.2	3-Axis
CN-53-A (NN/D-2B)	DOMSAT B	1472	3245	2.70	8.86	2.50	8.2	3-Axis
•EO-09-A (EO-4)	SEOS	1474	3250	5.20	17.06	4.30	14.11	3-Axis
•EO-59-A (NN/D-12)	GERS	1474	3250	5.20	17.06	4.30	14.11	3-Axis
•EO-62-A (NN/D-13)	FSEOS	1474	3250	5,20	17.06	4.30	14.11	3-Axis

•Task 2.6 Task I Payloads

3-4

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY motors are two new motor Nos. 3 with 9070 kg (20,000 lb) of propellant and the TE-M-364-4 with 1033 kg (2279 lb) propellant. Other non-geosynchronous earth orbit missions utilize the existing TE-M-516 with 29 kg (64 lb) propellant and the SVM-3 with 38-kg (84-lb) propellant motor. Considering the planetary portion of the total mission model, the PL-12A Mariner Jupiter Orbiter and PL-14A Mariner Saturn Orbiter planetary missions are beyond the capture of the SSUS due to the 29,478-kg (65,000-lb) Orbiter limit using present technology motors. Advanced technology motors and more refined structural design assumptions might permit capture of these two missions with four-stage vehicles. The rest of the planetary missions can be accomplished by introducing a new motor No. 3 having 9070 kg (20,000 lb) propellant. A three-stage vehicle using two new motor No. 3's and a new motor No. 2 with 1814 kg (4000 lb) of propellant will capture these missions. Two-stage combinations are sufficient for many of the planetary missions.

These capture data are based upon preliminary propulsive stage design studies and are subject to considerable refinement in more detail. * Particularly it should be noted that questions of mission error analyses addressed elsewhere in this study for geosynchronous missions have not been studied for the planetary and non-geosynchronous earth orbit missions.

3.1 PERFORMANCE SIZING ANALYSIS FOR THE SSUS STUDY

3.1.1 Introduction

24

The concept of a spin-stabilized upper stage (SSUS) has been proposed as the Interim Upper Stage (IUS) for the STS (Space Transportation System) launch concept. Sizing solid motors to accomplish the missions defined in the NASA mission model has been the primary task of this study. A brief look at the influence of vehicle errors on the injection orbit has also

Note: Some variations in weights quoted for the satellites will be found throughout this report due to the necessity of performing concurrent tasks utilizing available estimates prior to the determination of final weight estimates. However, these variations do not materially affect the analyses and results.

been taken. The approach for performance sizing of the solid motors consisted of investigation of the geosynchronous missions, the non-geosynchronous earth orbit missions, and the planetary missions. Performance sizing only was studied, and no effort was made to define the solid motor materials or dimensions. An objective to use existing motors where possible and to design a minimum number of new motors was followed.

Three techniques are available for controlling the energy output of a solid rocket motor that burns to propellant depletion once ignited. Propellant off-loading is a viable procedure and when planned before a motor is loaded, a large percentage of the total possible propellant load can be removed. A second technique is energy management and consists of trajectory design procedures. Orbit plane change can be non-optimumly split between multiple burns, or launch azimuths that avoid direct injection into the desired inclination can be employed. Non-optimum attitudes in pitch and yaw may be used along with motor ignition at non-optimum points in the orbits. The affect of these approaches on orbit errors must be determined before they are implemented. Finally, the use of ballast is acceptable. Ballast can sometimes be used in the adapters between stages rather than applied directly to the spacecraft structure. These three techniques may be used individually or together " and thus offer a very flexible mission design scheme. An approach that minimizes the errors at motor burnout is perhaps most acceptable.

3.1.2 Analysis

3.1.2.1 Geosynchronous Missions

Four missions were selected from the geosynchronous model. These weights as given in the NASA model and then as modified for spin considerations are presented in Table 3-3. The mission considerations and velocity increments required from the perigee kick motor (FKM) and apogee kick motor (AKM) are given in Table 3-4. Motor characteristics for use in the design also appear in Table 3-4. Utilizing the equations

$$\Delta V = g I_{SP} \ln \frac{w_o}{w_f}$$

3-6

Table 3-3. Task II SSUS Sizing Study

Task I: Geosynchronous Payload Model Drivers

• SSPD Payload Code	EO-09A	EO-07A	AS-05A	EO-57A
• NASA Weights, kg (lb)	1474.2	1247.4	601.0	256.7
	(3250)	(2750)	(1325)	(566)
 Aerospace, Weights,[*] (Spin/Despin) 	1697.4	1005.2	509.8	341.1
	(3742)	(2116)	(1124)	(752)

These values include a spacecraft adapter

Table 3-4. Mission and Motor Characteristics for Performance Sizing

- Park Orbit: 296.32 km (160 nmi) Circular, 28.4 deg inclined
- Final Orbit: 35,786 km (19,323 nmi) Circular, 0 deg inclined
- Velocity Increments: AKM-1.779 km/sec (5838 ft/sec), PKM-2.451 km/sec (8042 ft/sec) (2.25 deg Plane Change with PKM)
- Propellant Mass Fraction: 0.90
- Propellant I_{SP}: AKM-285 sec, PKM-292 sec

$$M_{f} = \frac{w_{p}}{w_{TM}}$$

where

- $w_0 = Motor ignition weight$
- $w_f = Motor$ burnout weight
- I_{SD} = Propellant specific impulse

g = Acceleration of gravity w = Propellant weight w TM = Total motor weight M_f = Propellant mass fraction

and the previously described values gives the ideal motor propellant loads of Table 3-5. An adapter weight is included in the payload weight for attachment to the AKM, and an AKM/PKM adapter is also included.

Payload Code	EO-09A	EO-07A	AS-05A	EO-57A
Payload Including Adapter	1697.4	959.8	509.8	341.1
(Aerospace Weights)	(3742)	(2116)	(1124)	(752)
AKM Propellant, kg (lb)	1676.6	948.0	501.5	337.0
	(3696)	(2090)	(1110)	(743)
PKM Propellant, kg (lb)	6012.9	3399 .7	1805.3	1208.8
	(13,256)	(7495)	(3980)	(2665)
AKM Ignition Weight,	3560.3	2013.0	1069.1	715.8
kg (lb)	(7849)	(4438)	(2357)	(1578)
PKM Ignition Weight, kg (lb) (Includes AKM/ PKM Adapter*)	10,455 (23,049)	5911.3 (13,032)	3138.9 (6920)	2102.0 (4634)

Table 3-5. Ideal Motor Performance Design

 * Adapter design weight is 6 percent of the weight it must carry

Comparing these propellant weights to existing motors indicates the need for two new motors. Use of three existing motors appears feasible. The propellant off-load approach is taken, and motor selection for these four missions is made and presented in Table 3-6. Table 3-7 contains characteristics of these motors. The 0.6 percent off-load of the PKM for mission EO-09A could have been reduced to zero with another pass through the sizing equations, but such a procedure appears unwarranted in

	EO-09A	EO-07A	AS-05A	EO-57A
АКМ	NM2 [*]	TE-364-4	TE-364-3	TE-M-616
Propellant, kg (lb)	1636.1 (3607)	924.0 (2037)	500.0 (1102)	318.0 (701)
Percent of Off- Load	10	11	23	4
РКМ	NM1*	NM1	NM2	NM2
Propellant, kg (lb)	5977.1 (13,177)	3721.8 (8215)	1814.8 (4001)	1261.0 (2780)
Percent of Off- Load	0.6	38	0	31

Table 3-6. Geosynchronous Missions Motor Selection Based on Propellant Off-Load Only

*New Motor 2 and New Motor 1

	NM 1	NM2	TE-364-4	TE-364-3	TE-M-616
Propellant Weights,	6012.9	1814.8	1038.7	653.2	332.9
kg (lb)	(13.256)	(4001)	(2209)	(1440)	(734)
Motor Case Weight,	668.2	201.8	83.0	64.9	29.5
kg (lb)	(1473)	(445)	(183)	(143)	(65)
Total Motor Weight,	6681.1	2016.7	1121.8	718.0	362.4
kg (lb)	(14,729)	(4446)	(2473)	(1583)	(799)
Propellant I_{SP} , sec	292	292	286	290	293
Total Impulse,	1.722×10^{7}	5.2×10^{6}	2.91×10^{6}	1.860×10^{6}	9.57 × 10 ⁵
N-sec (lb-sec)	(3.871 × 10 ⁶)	(1.168 × 10 ⁶)	(654, 400)	(418,100)	(215,200)
Thrust, N (lb)	143,448	61,138	68,499	43,146	26,688
	(32,250)	(13,745)	(15,400)	(9700)	(6000)
Burn Time, sec	120	85	41	42	35
Propellant Mass Fraction	0.90	0.90	0.926	0.910	0.919

Table 3-7. Solid Motor Characteristics for Non-Geosynchronous Missions

this early design phase. Notice that one way to reduce the amount of off-load of the PKM is to carry a fully loaded AKM and employ energy management techniques.

3.1.2.2 Error Analysis

In Table 3-6, it is seen that mission EO-07A requires 11 percent and 38 percent off-load of the AKM and PKM, respectively. Computer simulation of this mission for a minimum-energy and an excess-energy approach was achieved with the GTS program and its optimization operators UBEST and OPTIM. The minimum-energy case is equivalent to the propellant off-load percentages of Table 3-6. If the motors are assumed fully loaded, then the excess ΔV is 159.1 m/sec (552 ft/sec) and 781.6 m/sec (2563 ft/sec) for the AKM and PKM, respectively. Table 3-8 contains the solution parameters and observe that some rather large attitude angles are required to dissipate the excess energy. Also, the total mission time to synchronous altitude is reduced for this case. Included in Table 3-8 are the selected 3^{σ} dispersions applicable to the mission parameters and the resulting 3^{σ} (RSS) injection orbit errors. For this particular mission, the injection orbit is much more sensitive to the excess-energy case than to the minimum-energy case.

Another approach investigated during this brief error analysis study consisted of assuming errors in the PKM burn and then using UBEST to obtain the AKM burn conditions that given an injection orbit approaching the final orbit in a least-squares sense. Weighting factors are available and provide the flexibility to drive one orbit parameter (period, inclination, or eccentricity) arbitrarily close to the final desired value. This approach was used in both the minimum-energy and excess-energy cases of mission EO-07A previously described. The results appear in Table 3-9. An extremely "less likely" situation was assumed in the excess energy case where the $+3^{\circ}$ dispersion was applied to each parameter. A more probable condition is the 3° variation on ΔV only, as was used in the minimum-energy case. However, these cases do establish the simulation tool for automatically Table 3-8. Error Analysis for Geosynchronous Mission EO-07A

Energy Management Solution for Non-Optimum Burns

- AKM/PKM: TE-364-4/NM1
- Park Orbit: 296.32 km (160 nmi) Circular/28.5 deg Inclination
- Minimum Energy Required: 1.779/2.451 km/sec (5841/8039 ft/sec), Off-Load: 11%/38%

• Energy Available: 1.938/3.232 km/sec (6360/10,605 ft/sec), Excess ΔV : 236.81/1163 m/sec (522/2563 ft/sec)

Solution Parameters for Nominal Vehicle

• Minimum Energy

	$\Delta \operatorname{Pitch}^{a}$ (deg)	ΔYaw^a (deg)	ΔCoast Time (Hr:Min)
AKM	0	49.72	5:16
PKM	0	-9.13	0:31
Excess Energy			
AKM	-58	61	3:55
PKM	-22	-42	0:31

Selected 3^o Dispersion Specifications

\mathbf{P}	itch Yav	v Tota	1 Cc	oast Time
(d	leg) (deg	g) Impulse	(%)	(sec)
АКМ	1 1	0.75	성 가슴 가슴 가슴 가슴. 이 가슴 가슴 가슴 가슴 가슴 글 가슴가 다음 가슴.	5
РКМ	2 2	0.75		5

• Injection Orbit Errors (3σ)

	$\Delta T \Delta i$ Δe (min) (deg) Δe	Δ _{HA^b km (nmi)}	Δ _{HP} b _{km} (nmi)
• Minimum Energy	79 1.1 0.068	4444.8 (2400)	1666.8 (900)
• Excess Energy	280 1.5 0.161	6667.2 (3600)	10,186.0 (5500)

^aThese angles are measured positive above and to the right of the velocity vector when viewed looking forward.

^bThe sign of the input dispersion can cause these values to be interchanged for near circular orbits.

Table 3-9. Adjusted Apogee Burn for Geosynchronous Mission EO-07A

- Nominal Orbit: Period, T = 1436 min; Inclination, $i = 0^{\circ}$; Eccentricity, e = 0
- Least Squares Solution with Optimization Operator UBEST

3-13

Energy Management, Excess $\Delta V_2 / \Delta V_1$: 159.1/781.6 m/sec (522/2564 ft/sec)

	Weighting Factors				Errors		
	Case	cw ₁	cw ₂	cw ₃	ΔT (min)	Δi (deg)	Δe
+30 PKM	1	의 이상 바람이 다. 1995년 - 일종 이상 1995년 - 일종 이상	_		619.0	1.6700	0.235
Non-Adjusted AKM Burn	2	0.010	1.0	1	1.4	0.0300	0.216
	3	0.010	1.0	10	52.0	0.7910	0.095
	4	0.010	1.0	15	79.0	0.9010	0.074
	5	0.010	1.5	60	240.0	0.5880	0.020
	6	0.001	10.0	1	93.0	0.0002	0.164
Minimum Energy							
+3σ ΔV ₁ 18.29	7				69.0	0.7040	0.059
m/sec (60 ft/sec)	8	0.010	1.0	10	69.0	0.2420	0.005
Non-Adjusted AKM Burn	9	0.010	1.0	25	68.0	0.2740	0.004

solving such a problem and confirm the ability to obtain at least one orbit parameter to a specified degree of accuracy. These adjusted apogee burn cases as well as the previously described cases all employ instantaneous motor burns and a Kepleran orbit package defined over a spherical earth.

3.1.2.3 <u>Non-Geosynchronous Earth Orbit Missions</u>

The non-geosynchronous earth orbit missions of the NASA mission model are given in Table 3-10. Driver missions were selected and analyzed for the ΔV requirements (Table 3-11). The launch azimuth and park orbit inclination assumed for the 296.32-km (160-nmi) circular park orbit are for direct launches of the STS from the Kennedy Space Center. Launch azimuth limits taken are 35 deg and 116 deg East of North. The ΔV values determined are near a minimum for each mission, since plane change split was utilized.

Specific results for each mission are given in Table 3-12. Again, use of energy management techniques can reduce or eliminate the large propellant off-load situations. Notice the introduction of a new motor for mission AP-07A. New motor No. 3 was actually designed by mission EO-56A which is given in Table 3-13. A three-burn solution is required by this mission in order to keep the ΔV magnitude balanced and thus control the size of the solid motors. The new solid motors introduced for these nongeosynchronous missions are given in Table 3-14.

Table 3-10. Non-Geosynchronous Earth Orbits

C-1-	Weight		Orbit	(Circ)	Inclination		
SSPD Code	kg	lb	km	nmi	(deg)	Stabilization	
OP-06A *	238	525	1,500.0	810	28.5	3-Axis	
AP-04A	679	1,497	937.5	506	90.0	3-Axis	
EO-61A	791	1,744	907.7	490	99.1	3-Axis	
OP-01A*	789	1,739	30,002.0	16,200	90.0	3-Axis	
$AP-01A^*$	963	2,122	259 × 3,510	140 × 1,895	90.6	Spin	
AS-16A*	1,300	2,866	71,600.0	38,661	28.5	3-Axis	
AP-05A	1,488	3,280	12,778.0	6,900	55.0	3-Axis	
EO-12A	2,150	4,740	1,676 × 1,695	905 × 915	103.0	3-Axis	
EO-56A*	2,285	5,077	1,676 × 1,695	905 × 915	103.0	3-Axis	
AP-07A*	3,946	8,699	12,778.0	6,900	55.0	3-Axis	
AP-02A	307	676	1,852 × 37,040	1,000 × 20,000	28.5	Spin	

*Selected driver missions

3-15

SSPD Code	Weight (lb)	Orbit (nmi)	Inclination (deg)	$\Delta V_1^{(1)}$ m/sec (ft/sec)	ΔV ₂ m/sec (ft/sec)	ΔV _T m/sec (ft/sec)	LAZ/i ⁽²⁾ (deg)
OP-06A	238.1 (525)	1500 (810) Cir	28.5	313 (1028)	300 (986)	614 (2014)	90/28.5
OP-01A	788.8 (1739)	30,002 (16,200) Cir	90.0	2443 (7689)	1967 (6453)	4310 (14, 142)	35/5 7
				2443 (7689)	2563 (8409)	4906 (16,098)	116/37.4
AP-01A	962.5 (2122)	259.3 × 3518.8 (140 × 1900)	90.6	787 (2583)	3075 (10,090)	3863 (12,673)	35/5 7
AS-16A	1300.0 (2866)	71,600 (38,661) Cir	28.5	2760 (9056)	1363 (4473)	4123 (13, 529)	90/28.5
EO-56A	2302.9 (5077)	1694.6 (915) Cir	103.0	601 (1972)	4976 (16,328) ⁽³⁾	5578 (18,300)	35/57
AP-07A	3941.3 (8700)	12,778.8 (6900)	55.0	1683 (5523)	1282 (4206)	2966 (9730)	≈3 7 /55

Table 3-11. Non-Geosynchronous Earth Orbits Driver Missions

⁽¹⁾Assumes 296.32-km (160-nmi) circular orbit

16

(2)_{LAZ/i} = Launch azimuth/inclination angle of park orbit

 $^{(3)}$ _{This ΔV is too large for practical motor size. Utilizing a three-burn approach to balance the ΔV magnitude yields:}

$\Delta V_{\star} = 1293 \text{ m/sec} (4242 \text{ ft/sec})$	Δ,	$V_{2} = 963 \text{ m/s}$	ec (3159 ft/sec)
$\Delta V_{o} = 3044 \text{ m/sec} (9988 \text{ ft/sec})$	Δ٦	$V_{\rm m} = 5.30 \ \rm km$	/sec (17, 389 ft/sec)

1667 km (900 nmi) circular

For orbits of 296 × 5556 km (160 × 3000 nmi), 1667 × 5556 km (900 × 3000 ft/sec),

Table 3-12.	Non-Geosynchronous	Earth Orb	it Missi	ons, Motor	Selection Based
	on Propellant Off-Lo	ad Only			

같은 여러 승규는 것이다. 일반한 명이에서 말했는데요. 	OP-06A	OP-01A	AP-01A	AS-16A	AP-07A
AKM	TE-M-516	TE-364-4	NM1	TE-364-4	NM1
Propellant, kg (lb)	29.03 (64)	934 (2059)	3254 (7173)	914 (2016)	2839 (6039)
Percent of Off-Load	13	10	46	12	54
РКМ	SVM-3	NM1*	NM2*	NM1	NM3*.
Propellant, kg (lb)	38.10 (84)	3336 (7354)	1722 (3796)	5168 (11,393)	7255 (15,995)
Percent of Off-Load	39	45	5	14	21
Orbit, km (nmi)	1500 (810)	30,002 (16,200)	259 × 3519 (140 × 1900)	71,600 (38,661)	12,779 (6900)
Inclination, deg	28.5	90	90.6	28.5	55

^{*}New motors 1, 2, and 3. Adapter weights are includes at 6 percent of the weight they must carry.

Mission

Orbit, km (nmi)	1676 × 1695 (905 × 915)		
Inclination, deg	103		
Weight, kg (lb)	2303 (5077)		
Flight Profile, km (nmi)			
296.32 (160) Cir			
296.32 × 5556 (160 × 3000)	$\Delta i_1 = 5^\circ$,	$\Delta V_1 = \frac{1292 \text{ m/sec}}{(4242 \text{ ft/sec})}$	
1667 × 5556 (900 × 3000)	$\Delta i_2 = 36^{\circ},$	$\Delta V_2 = \frac{3044 \text{ m/sec}}{(9988 \text{ ft/sec})}$	
1667 (900) Cir	$\Delta i_3 = 5^{\circ},$	$\Delta V_3 = 963 \text{ m/sec}$	$\Delta V_{T} = 5.30 \text{ km/sec}$ (17,389 ft/sec)

Motor Selection

	Motor 1	Motor 2	Motor 3
	NM 3	NM3	TE-364-4
Propellant, kg (lb)	8977 (19.791)	9084 (20.027)	1034
Percent of Off-	2	(20,027)	(2219)
Load			

ρ^έ · · · ·

¥....

Table 3-14. Solid Motor Characteristics

	NM3	TE-M-516	SVM - 3
Propellant Weights, kg (lb)	9189	33.1	62.1
	(20,258)	(73)	(137)
Motor Case Weight, kg (lb)	1021	5.0	10.0
	(2251)	(11)	(22)
Total Motor Weight, kg (1b)	10,210	38.1	72.1
	(22,509)	(84)	(159)
Propellant I _{SP} , sec	292	288	278
Total Impulse, N-sec	2.631×10^{7}	93,630	169,540
(lb-sec)	(5.915 × 10 ⁶)	(21,050)	(38,116)
Thrust, N (lb)	187,938	5782	7562
	(42,250)	(1300)	(1700)
Burn Time, sec	140	16	24
Propellant Mass Fraction	0.90	0.869	0.865

3.1.2.4 Interplanetary Missions

Table 3-15 contains the planetary model. The missions are indicated in Figure 3-1 along with ΔV curves for selected motor stacks. In each case, an adapter weight of 6 percent of the weight it must carry was assumed between stages. Each motor was fully loaded with propellant so that off-load would move the curves in the direction of decreasing ΔV . Two missions are not captured by these motor combinations, and no effort was made to improve motor design in order to ensure capture. The stack of four motors represents approximately 24,947 kg (55,000 lb) of weight, so that any redesign must be careful not to exceed the 29,478-kg (65,000-lb) Orbiter bay payload limit.

Table 3-15. New Planetary Model

	Weig	ght	Δv	C 3
SSPD Code	(1b)	(kg)	(fps)	$\mathrm{km}^{2}/\mathrm{sec}^{2}$
AP-08A	617	280	28,946	154.49
PL-31A	651	295	21,699	86,25
AP-06A	769	349	22,218	90.81
AP-03A	940	426	14, 373	27.19
PL-22A	1052	477	27,694	142.0
PL-19A	1279	580	12,969	17.0
AS-02A	1312	595	9,435	-7.0
LU-01A	1850	839	10,221	-1.86
PL-13A	2425	1100	22,127	90.0
LU-03A	2469	1120	10,221	-1.86
PL-28A	2778	1260	11,973	10.0
LU-02A	3042	1380	10,221	-1.86
PL-14A	3109	1410	25,201	118.0
PL-12A	3968	1800	22,353	92.0
PL-20A	4718	2140	18,472	59.0
PL-32A	5798	2630	15,812	38.0
PL-33A	5968	2707	16,590	44.0
PL-29A	6658	3020	12,687	15.0
LU-04A	5875	2664	10,221	-1.86
PL-09A	7496	3400	14,213	26.0
PL-07A	8157	3700	12,403	13.0
PL-01A	11,023	5000	12,403	13.0



Figure 3-1. Planetary Missions Capture

3-21

3.1.3 Summary

The solid motors given in Tables 3-7 and 3-14 represent the family needed to capture the NASA mission model. Only three new motors are required containing propellant loads of 1814 kg (4000 lb), 6010 kg (13,250 lb), and 9185 kg (20,250 lb) for the specifications defined (I_{SP} = 292 sec and M_f = 0.9). Although propellant off-load is utilized here as the design procedure, the large off-loads can be reduced or eliminated through energy management techniques. Such techniques are defined here as non-optimum attitude alignment, non-direct launch azimuth, and non-optimum inclination changes. The non-optimum attitude alignment approach appears to increase orbit error sensitivity, but further analysis may indicate a way to use this excess energy to reduce the errors. The simulation tools used in the adjusted apogee burn procedure can be extended to minimize the error ellipse rather than the ΔV . Transfer time could also be minimized if desired. A further refinement of this concept would be to minimize the space-craft propellant required to correct the injection orbit to the desired orbit.

The non-geosynchronous earth orbit missions are captured with the same motor family with the exception of EO-56A and AP-07A. Because of the high inclination of the EO-56A mission, a three-burn solution is required and the 9185-kg (20,250-lb) (propellant) motor was designed to capture this mission. Some sizeable off-loads are required for these missions, but adjustments to the launch azimuth and/or inclination change split can alleviate this condition. It is interesting to note that a WTR launch for mission EO-56A requires $\Delta V_1 = 358.23$ m/sec (1175 ft/sec), $\Delta V_2 =$ 341.36 m/sec (1120 ft/sec), and $\Delta V_T = 699.48$ m/sec (2295 ft/sec) which corresponds to the 5.3 km/sec (17,390 ft/sec) required for the KSC launch.

Using two- and three-motor stacks from the previously defined motor family permits capture of all but two of the planetary missions. These missions are orbital spacecraft about Jupiter and Saturn, and no attempt was made to resize motors to capture these missions. An increased propellant load, increased I_{SP}, and improved mass fraction are all options for investigation in an effort to capture these two missions.

3.2 SOLID ROCKET MOTORS

The motors studied include five production units. The Thiokol (Elkton Division) TE-M-364-3, TE-M-364-4, TE-M-616, and TE-M-516 and the Aerojet SVM-3, whose characteristics are shown in Table 3-16. There new motors, one containing 3696 lb of propellant, one 13,256 lb, and the third 20,250 lb, are scaled-down versions of two Burner II IUS motors. The two new motors will utilize advanced technology as developed and demonstrated in the C-4 and MX programs; that is, they will make use of Kevlar-49 cases, EPDM insulation, 88-HTPB propellant, and carbon/ carbon nozzles. The status of this technology is presented below and shown in Table 3-17.

3.2.1 Motor Cases

Kevlar (PRD-49) is an organic polymeric fiber with an average strand tensile strength of 547 ksi and a modulus of 20.3×10^6 psi. The fiber has a density of 0.052 lb/in.³, resulting in an average strand specific strength and modulus 1.7 and 2.8 times greater than the respective properties of high strength S-901 glass. The weight decrease resulting from the use of Kevlar in lieu of fiber glass is about 36 percent. Kevlar cases are being used for all three stages of the C-4 program. Kevlar vessels with diameters up to 74 in. have been fabricated and tested.

3.2.2 Case Insulation

The motor case internal insulation material is asbestosloaded EPDM (ethylene propylene dimethyl monomer) rubber. The insulator is fabricated by hand layup followed by autoclave cure. EPDM has a density of 0.86 to 0.96 g/cc and will result in a weight saving of about 39 percent, as compared with the more commonly used asbestos-filled Buna-N rubber. Its ablation performance was proven in plasma arc tests to be equal to or better than that of the standard nitrile materials. Its compatibility with HTPB propellants and Kevlar cases has been demonstrated in the C-4 third stage development program.

Table 3-15.	Solid Rocket	Motor Characte:	ristics

	IT vac, lb-sec	T _B , sec	F _{vac} , lb	Dimensions $D \times L$, in.	Propellant Weight, lb	Mass Fraction	ISP (vac) sec	Nozzle Expansion Ratio
TE-M-364-3	418,100	42.0	9,700	36.8 × 52	1440.0	0.910	290.3	53
TE-M-364-4	654 , 400	41.4	15,400	36.8 × 66.25	2290.0	0.926	285.8	53
TE-M-616	215,200	34.9	6,000	27.3 × 48.7	734.2	0.919	291.0	42
TE-M-516	21,050	15.5	1,300	13 × 22, 8	73.0	0.869	288.0	60
SVM-3	38,116	24.0	1,700	18 × 24	137.2	0.865	277.5	45

3-24

ORIGINAL PAGE IN OR POOR QUALITY

, **n** ,

Table 3-17. New Motors No. 1, No. 2, and No. 3 Motor Characteristics

	I _T vac, lb-sec	T _B , sec	F _{vac} , lb	Dimensions $D \times L$, in.	Propellant Weight, lb	Mass Fraction	I _{SP} (vac) sec	Nozzle Expansion Ratio
New Motor No. 1	3.871 × 10 ⁶	120	32,250	80 × 82	13,250	0.930	291.8 or 300.8	41 or 86
New Motor No. 2	1.162 × 10 ⁶	100	12,000	57 × 76	4000	0.917	300.8	100
New Motor No. 3	5.915 × 10 ⁶	140	42,000 or 43,400	91 × 92	20,250	0.939	291.8 or 300.8	41 or 86

3-25

3.2.3 Propellant

The HTPB (hydroxy-terminated polybutadiene) propellant is structurally similar to the more common CTPB (carboxy-terminated polybutadiene) propellant, the main difference being that the reacting group is hydroxyl instead of carboxyl. The superiority of HTPB over CTPB lies in lower viscosities (50-150 versus 100-300 poise) which allow higher solids loadings, more diversified cures, and better aging. At the 88 percent solids loading (18 percent aluminum, 70 percent ammonium perchlorate, and 12 percent binder), this propellant has a theoretical specific impulse of 264.3 sec, a density of 0.0648 lb/in.³, a burning rate at 1000 psia of as low as 0.255 in. per second, a flame temperature of 6,387°F, and a characteristic velocity of 5200 ft/sec.

This family of propellants has been under development since 1962 by all major contractors. Thus far, about 400,000 lb of HTPB propellant have been processed. The Sam-D, an operational 600-lb motor, has contained 88 percent HTPB since 1970. The 90-percent HTPB propellant is currently under advanced development for the MX first stage.

3.2.4 Nozzle

The baseline nozzle will be fixed and submerged by 35 percent and will make use of state-of-the-art composite materials for the entrance section (silica phenolic), the exit cone (carbon phenolic), and the throat (pyrolytic graphite washers encased in Graphitite G-90). A more advanced design will utilize carbon/carbon materials in the entrance and exit cone but retain the pyrolytic graphite at the throat for minimization of erosion.

The carbon/carbon materials consist of a fabric or other reinforcement materials which have been carbonized or graphitized and are bound together by a carbon or graphite matrix. Typical processing temperatures are in the 4000°F to 5000°F range. Work on carbon/carbon nozzles is being done by all of the major solid motor contractors. Nozzles with throats from 4 in. to 10 in. in diameter and exit cones up to 30 in. have been tested with no problems attributable to these materials. Operating pressures ranged from 500-1200 psia and operating times up to 70 sec. Most of the work is being done for the MX and C-4 programs. The major advantage of carbon/carbon nozzles is light weight (about 40 percent decrease over conventional design), high erosion resistance, absence of char, and a smoothly eroded surface resulting in a nozzle efficiency increase of about one percent. Presently, the cost of the carbon/carbon parts is 4 to 5 times higher than that of the carbon composites.

3.2.5 Igniter

The ignition system will consist of a remotely located safeand arm device, a through bulkhead initiator (TBI), and a pyrogen igniter. The initiators will be 1 amp/1 Watt nofire, and they will function in less than 4 msec with 4.5 amperes applied. Although one initiator is sufficient to initiate the ignition sequence, two will be provided for redundancy. The pyrogen igniter consists of Boron Potassium Nitrate (BPN) pellets and a case-bonded, centrally perforated composite propellant grain. They are contained in a steel case designed to remain intact during motor operation and be attachable to the forward dome of the motor. This igniter design is state of the art.

3.2.6 Spin Balancing and Spin Testing Facility

Spin balancing facilities, essentially a spin table, exist at Philco-Ford for empty cases and post-fired motors. Facilities for loaded motors exist at the WTR, ETR, and Wallops Island. Only the latter can handle motors of up to 20,000 lb and up to a diameter of 90 in. This is their limit, and it is the only facility where motors of this size can be handled.

At present, there is no facility capable of spin-test firing a 20,000-, or even a 15,000-lb motor. The largest motor spin-tested at Arnold Engineering and Development Center (AEDC) weighed under 3,000 lb (TE-M-364-4). Assuming component availability, construction of a fixture capable of handling a 15,000-20,000-lb motor would cost about \$100,000.

A motor of this size can be accommodated in the AEDC J-5 cell. Table 3-18 lists the present facilities.

Facility Name	AFRPL	Α	EDC
	Horizontal Attitude Facility	T-3	J-5
Capabilities			
Thrust, lb	20,000	25,000	100,000
Diameter, in.	45	50	80
Spin Rate, rpm	180	1200	
Motor Weight, lb	an an Alaman an Alaman an Alaman An Alaman an Alaman an Alaman	5000	n an

Table 3-18. Spin Rocket Test Facilities

3.2.7 Motor Off-Loading

Motor off-loading can be accomplished by incomplete motor casting, by the use of a larger diameter mandrel, or by trimming and removal of the propellant after casting and cure. Motors presently off-loaded include the TE-M-616 (will fly off-loaded 6-20 percent), the TE-M-364-4 (has flown off-loaded 6 percent), and the FW-5 (tested at 10 percent off-loading).

If properly carried out, the effect on the thrust-time curve of off-loading by the use of a large mandrel or propellant trimming will be simply the omission of its initial position, that which corresponds to the burning of the missing propellant. Therefore, using these methods, offloading can approach 100 percent.

The parameters primarily affected by off-loading are the total impulse and the ignition transient. Since the motor total impulse is the product of the specific impulse and the motor weight, it will be reduced in proportion to the missing propellant weight alone, since the effect on the specific impulse will be insignificant. The effect on the ignition transient can be significant if the off-loading exceeds five percent, and redesign of the igniter may become necessary. A reevaluation of the ignition system is always advisable when a motor is to be off-loaded.

Additional qualification testing for off-loaded motors will depend upon the degree of off-load, the number of different off-loads, and the procedures used. Assuming off-loading by the use of a larger mandrel or by trimming, a minimum of two off-loaded motors should be tested at altitude, one at the high and the other at the low specified temperature following environment testing.

3.2.8 Spin Stability Considerations

The presence of a rotational torque in solid rocket motors during burning contributes to an increase in spin rate proportional to the reciprocal of the inertia. Nozzle construction seems to affect the induced roll torque, as indicated by the use of the TE-M-364-2 motor in Boeing's Burner II/IIA three-axis stabilized stage. The roll torques on early motors were random in direction and were 1 ft-lb or less, whereas in subsequent motors with rosette layup nozzles, the roll torques were consistently clockwise and their maximum value was 2 ft-lb. An increase of the roll torque with time was also observed. The technical impact of increased spin is small, particularly if recognized beforehand. The impact would be greater on spin, despin, three-axis stabilized than on spin-stabilized spacecraft. The amount of impulse required to negate the additional spin is small and can be provided by the spacecraft's roll thrusters. The spacecraft should be qualified to the maximum expected spin rate.

3.2.9 <u>Thrust Alignment</u>

Specifications have required that the nozzle axis and motor axis be parallel within 0.002 to 0.11 deg and that the center of the throat be within 0.03 in. (or less) of the motor centerline. The language used in the motor specification is more exact, but the intent is the same. The maximum lateral thrust may also be specified at about 0.002 deg of the nominal maximum axial thrust. It is presumed the lateral force acts at the nozzle exit plane. There is no information that this value can be related to that for nozzle alignment. Therefore, further reducing the nozzle misalignment will not necessarily reduce the maximum lateral thrust. This statement is based on data from unpressurized motors with metallic cases. The lateral thrust measurements during subsequent firings showed no agreement in either magnitude or direction with the nozzle alignment values previously measured. A small amount of data for pressurized fiberglass case motors shows somewhat larger nozzle misalignments than the unpressurized metallic cases and a slightly larger lateral thrust. There are no similar data for Kevlar cases. The total lateral impulse has been occasionally specified at a value that indicates the average lateral thrust to be between 30 and 75 percent of the maximum lateral thrust. The lower values appear unrealistic, but 50 percent appears to be reasonable. Table 3-19 shows motor error source data.

The specification of maximum lateral force as 0.002 deg of the axial thrust is based on measurements of spinning motors at AEDC. Data from Boeing Aircraft Co. Burner II/IIA flights (three-axis stabilized) show maximum lateral forces approximately one-fourth of that value. Whether the differences can be attributed to a spinning versus a non-spinning environment or to the difficulty of measuring the low values of lateral thrust in a ground test is unknown.

The lateral thrust determines, the attitude control requirements for three-axis stabilized spacecraft and the angular insertion error for spin-stabilized spacecraft. The total lateral impulse is primarily important for short life spacecraft or those with cold gas ACS where the control requirements during solid motor burn are a sizeable fraction of the total control requirements. The lateral thrust is not the only disturbing torque; there are also those due to errors in knowing the spacecraft c.g. and the installation errors. The contribution of the motor lateral thrust

Motor	Static	: Balance	Lateral C	G (in.)	Alignment of Nozzle Centerline with Motor Centerline					
Designation TE-M-364	En	npty	Lo	aded	Angular (Radian)		Radial (in.)			
	Req'd	Avg Del	Req'd	Avg Del	Req'd	Avg Del	Req'd	Avg Del		
-1	≤0.005	0.003	≤0.030	0.006	≤0.00035	0.00012	≤0.007	0.004		
-2	≤0.005	0.003	≤0.030	0.005	≤0.00035	0.00011	≤0.007	0.004		
-3 and -14	≤0.017	0.004	≤0.017	0.007	≤0.00035	0.00014	≤0.007	0.004		
-4,-11, and -18	≤0.017	0.002 ·	≤0,017	0.004	≤0.00035	0.00016	≤0.007	0.003		
-15	≤0.010	0.001	≤0.017	0.004	≤0.00035	0.00014	≤0.007	0.001		
Dynamic Balance, lb-in. ²										
	En	npty	Lo	aded						
	Req'd	Avg Del	Req'd	Avg Del						
-19	5	0.0	30	4.8						
	Total In	Total Impulse Reproducibility (3 ^o across temperature range)								
		Contracte	ed, %		Achieved	, %				
4)		±1.0	0		0.63					
-2		±0.6	0		0.58					
-18		±0.7	5		0.40					
-3		±0.7	5		0.58					
-4		±0.7	5		0.40					

Table 3-19. TE-M-364 Motor Error Source Data

to the total disturbance torque has ranged from 25 to 95 percent, depending upon effort expended in minimizing the other sources of torque. One must not add the nozzle misalignment or offset into the error calculation as they are already included in the lateral thrust. A spin-stabilized spacecraft will have an insertion error angle caused by the disturbing torques. The value is time-dependent but can be approximated by

Error Angle = T/Iw^2

where I is the moment of inertia about the spin axis, w is the spin rate, and T is the lateral torque. Current spacecraft have an error of about 0.5 deg.

3.2.10 Center of Gravity and Balance

Static imbalance is the weight times the radial deviation of the c.g. from the geometric roll axis. The geometric roll axis is perpendicular to, and through the center of, the motor attach plane. Thus, the radial c.g. tolerance can be specified instead of the static imbalance. Dynamic imbalance is the measurement of the inertia cross product I_{xy} , where x is the roll axis and y is either the pitch or yaw axis. Theoretically, I_{xy} is zero for any radially symmetric body. The measurement is made in a dynamic balancing machine. The dynamic imbalance determines the angle θ between the actual roll axis and the geometric axis, and for small angles

$$\theta = \frac{I_{xy}}{I_{xx} - I_{yy}}$$

For spherical motors where I_{xx} and I_{yy} are similar, θ will be larger than for motors with larger length-to-diameter ratios.

The static and dynamic imbalance are more important than specification of the tolerance of the c.g. along the thrust axis. Static imbalance causes disturbance torques, and dynamic imbalance causes wobble. The tolerance on the c.g. along the roll (thrust) axis for a loaded motor is typically ± 0.3 in., but larger values have been used. Smaller values have been used for the empty motor. The axial location of the c.g. is estimated during motor design. For spin-stabilized spacecraft, the spacecraft and motor c.g. have been close, and it is easy to keep I_{xx}/I_{yy} 1.1 that way. This is to prevent the spacecraft from nutating to spin about the axis of maximum inertia. However, current spacecraft do not typically have flexible appendages that would allow the easy transfer of momentum between axes; therefore, one could probably fly a spacecraft with an unfavorable moment of inertia ratio prior to solid motor burn. Larger length/diameter motors are not used because of the difficulty in having $I_{xx} = I_{yy}$. It is easier to eliminate the error source than to estimate its value.

Specifications of the empty motor really serve no technical requirement. Only the loaded motor and burned-out motor requirements are of importance. Specifying imbalance of the empty motor is more of a quality control requirement in that the burned-out motor will more likely have minimum imbalance. For empty motors, specification of static imbalance has been from 0.01 to 0.03 in., and dynamic imbalance has been from 0.0005 to 0.006 rad. Balance is achieved either with weights on the outside of the case or with insulation or weights on the inside of the case.

Loaded motors are normally balanced by trimming propellant. One can also add insulation strips on aft propellant faces where they will not appreciably affect burning symmetry. Early motors had static imbalance of about 0.02 in., but more recently the requirements have been from 0.01 to 0.005 in. Dynamic imbalance has ranged from 0.001 to 0.01 rad. There is no problem in achieving low values; it is only dependent upon the sensitivity of the dynamic balancer and the time allowed.

Specifications of the burned out motor imbalance have only been used recently. There is very little data on burned out motors. Prior to the measurements, the insulation that is not attached was carefully removed. The assumption, considered to be conservative, is made that this insulation was evenly distributed. The safe and arm, usually asymmetric, is also removed. One measurement on one motor gave $\theta = 0.008$ rad. Three measurements on a larger motor were all less than 0.002 rad. The static imbalances were 0.09 and 0.0009 in., respectively.

3-33
3.3 ANGULAR MOTION OF THE SSUS DURING <u>PKM/AKM BURN</u>

3.3.1 Introduction

The attitude motion of the SSUS during perigee or apogee burn, in particular, the heading error from the desired perigee/apogee direction is necessary for orbital accuracy studies. Simplified equations previously used to estimate heading error have been viewed with distrust; therefore, a simulation was derived to attain the attitude motion.

For the reference payloads for SSUS, the simulation was run and the results are shown. The payloads are EO-09A, EO-07A, AS-05A, and EO-57A, and all payloads except the EO-57A were spun at the maximum rate permissible of 45 rpm. Payload EO-57A is already a spin-stabilized satellite that spins at 100 rpm. The mass properties, thrust, and c.g. of these payloads are shown in Figures 3-2 through 3-5.

3.3.2 Simulation

The equations simulated are:

$$\dot{w}_{1} = 0$$

$$\dot{w}_{2} = \frac{T_{y}}{I_{z}} - \frac{(I_{x} - I_{z})}{I_{z}} w_{3} w_{1}$$

$$\dot{w}_{3} = \frac{T_{z}}{I_{z}} - \frac{(I_{y} - I_{x})}{I_{z}} w_{1} w_{2}$$

where w_1 , w_2 , and w_3 are the orthogonal body rates. The inertias I_x , I_y , and I_z are assumed to be linearly decreasing from the initial to final value. Similarly, the torque components T_x and T_y are linearly increasing as the c.g. moves forward. The value of thrust vector misalignment used was 0.002 rad. (0.11459 deg).

PAYLOAD EO-57A	INITIAL CONFIGURATION	MOTOR 1 BURN OUT	JETTISON MOTOR 1 AND ADAPTER	MOTOR 2 BURN OUT	JETTISON MOTOR 2 AND ADAPTER
WEIGHT, Ib	4, 640. 0	1, 974. 0	1, 580. 0	840.0	680.0
LENGTH FROM NOSE, ft	22, 0	22.0	15.5	15.5	10.0
I _R , slug-ft ²	230.0	155.0	105.0	90.0	80.0
I _T , slug-ft ²	3, 830. 0	1, 770. 0	995.0	350.0	80.0
C. M. FROM NOSE, ft	14.9	10.7	8.9	5.5	
C. M. FROM GIMBAL, ft	7.1	11.3	6.6	10.0	
THRUST, Ib	13, 150. 0	13, 150. 0	6, 000. 0	6, 000. 0	÷-





PAYLOAD AS-05A	INITIAL CONFIGURATION	MOTOR 1 BURN OUT	JETTISON MOTOR 1 AND ADAPTER	MOTOR 2 BURN OUT	JETTISON MOTOR 2 AND ADAPTER
WEIGHT, Ib	6, 920. 0	2, 930. 0	2, 360. 0	1, 250. 0	1, 070. 0
LENGTH FROM NOSE, ft	20. 0	20. 0	13. 0	13.0	8 . 0
l _R , slug-ft ²	880. 0	260. 0	200. 0	160. 0	150. 0
I _T , slug-ft ²	5, 060. 0	2, 060. 0	1, 150. 0	440. 0	230.0
C. M. FROM NOSE, ft	13.1	9.3	7.8	4.9	4.0
C. M. FROM GIMBAL, ft	6. 9	10. 7	5.2	8. 1	
THRUST, Ib	13, 150. 0	13, 150. 0	9, 700. 0	9, 700. 0	





1

And and a second
PAYLOAD EO-09A	INITIAL CONFIGURATION	MOTOR 1 BURN OUT	JETTISON MOTOR 1 AND ADAPTER	MOTOR 2 BURN OUT	JETTISON MOTOR 2 AND ADAPTER
WEIGHT, Ib	23, 050. 0	9, 800. 0	7, 850.0	4, 150. 0	3, 570.0
LENGTH FROM NOSE, ft	31.0		23.0	23.0	17.0
I _R , slug-ft ²	4, 200. 0	2, 600. 0	2, 210. 0	1, 870. 0	1, 760. 0
I _T , slug-ft ²	27, 400. 0	13, 890. 0	9, 110. 0	5, 060. 0	3, 800. 0
C.M. FROM NOSE, ft	22.5	17.7	15.9	12.2	11.0
C.M. FROM GIMBAL, ft	8.5	13.3	7.1	10.8	
THRUST, Ib	32, 250.0	32, 250. 0	13, 150. 0	13, 150.0	



Figure 3-4. EO-09A Payload

			JETTISON		JETTISON
PAYLOAD	INITIAL	MOTOR 1	MOTOR 1	MOTOR 2	MOTOR 2
EO-07A	CONFIGURATION	BURN OUT	AND ADAPTER	BURN OUT	AND ADAPTER [−]
WEIGHT, Ib	13, 045. 0	5, 545. 0	4, 445. 0	2, 345. 0	2, 015. 0
LENGTH FROM NOSE, ft	19.0	19.0	11.0	11.0	3.0
I_{R} , slug-ft ²	2, 200. 0	1, 280. 0	1, 010. 0	860. 0	810. 0
I _T , slug-ft ²	10, 600. 0	4, 300. 0	2, 100. 0	810.0	470.0
C. M. FROM NOSE, ft	10.9	6.6	5.0	2.3	1.5
C. M. FROM GIMBAL, ft	8.1	12.4	6.0	8.7	1
THRUST, Ib	32, 250. 0	32, 250. 0	15, 400. 0	15, 400. 0	



Figure 3-5. EO-07A Payload

The Euler angles relating the body to inertial space are taken in the order of yaw, pitch, and roll. Therefore, the Euler rates are:

$$\dot{\psi} = \frac{\omega_2 \sin \phi + \omega_3 \cos \phi}{\cos \theta}$$
$$\dot{\theta} = \omega_2 \cos \phi - \omega_3 \sin \phi$$
$$\dot{\phi} = \omega_1 + \tan \theta \ (\omega_2 \sin \phi + \omega_3 \cos \phi)$$

To obtain the heading error from the desired direction, the acceleration along the inertial axes is integrated and the angle computed as the arc tangent of transverse velocity to longitudinal velocity. The acceleration in inertial space may be expressed as:

$$a_x = \frac{T}{m} \cos \theta \cos \psi$$

 $a_{y} = \frac{T}{m} \cos \theta \sin \psi$

 $a_{z} = \frac{-T}{m} \sin \theta$

where the thrust T is constant, and the mass m is linearly decreasing from the initial to the final value.

There is an additional effect during the burn called jet damping. This term is difficult to estimate but only effects nutation. Since heading error is of prime interest and jet damping only decreases nutation, this study is then conservative for nutation effects. Further, an active nutation damper is in effect during the coasting periods between perigee and apogee burn, thereby reducing the initial nutation error prior to AKM burn to a low value.

3.3.3 Results

Table 3-20 lists the attitude or heading error for the various payloads for perigee and apogee insertion. In addition, the simplified equation generally used has been verified as long as the initial values of inertia and torque are used; i.e.,

$$\theta = \frac{T}{I_R \omega_S^2}$$

where

 θ = the heading error in rad., T = the torque in ft-lb, I_R = the roll or spin inertia in ft-lb-sec², and w_S = the spin rate in rad/sec.

Table 3-20. Heading Error Due to Motor Burn ($\delta = 0.002$ rad)

Payload

Incremental Error

EO-09A	PKM Burn	0.337°
	AKM Burn	0.230°
AS-05A	PKM Burn	0.742°
	AKM Burn	1.322°
EO-07A	PKM Burn	0.602°
	AKM Burn [*]	0.48°
EO-57A	PKM Burn	0.450°
가지가 가지 않을 수요? 아이는 것은 아이들 같은 것	AKM Burn	0.393°

Transverse Inertia increased to 910 ft-lb-sec⁴ to avoid region of equal inertias. If roll inertia equals transverse inertia, there is no spin stabilization, and the vehicle pitches over. With the values used, the end of AKM burn is becoming marginally stable. Coning up to 10 degrees was encountered. While not an accuracy problem since the coning at these amplitudes was short lived, the sizing of the active nutation control is affected. It should be emphasized that the heading error for these cases is only the error accrued during the burn. Due to shutdown of the solid motor, the heading error and the nutation are increased (in an RSS sense). However, in the SSUS concept, the heading error will be reduced before AKM firing by using an attitude determination program on the ground in conjunction with spacecraft sensors. The spacecraft will be torqued in the correct firing direction for the AKM. In addition, an active nutation damper will reduce any nutation during coast to a tolerable level.

Figures 3-6 through 3-11 are typical of the results obtained. The curves represent a 10-sec burn of the AS-05A apogee kick motor. The body rates are shown in Figures 3-6 and 3-7 and cross plotted in Figure 3-8. Note that the mean of the yaw rate is increasing with time. This effect is due to the torque increasing as the c.g. moves forward due to the propellant burn. The Euler angles, Theta and Psi, are shown in Figures 3-9 and 3-10 and cross plotted in Figure 3-11. This last plot may be thought of as representing the nose of the spacecraft moving with respect to inertial space. The motion can be broken down into an offset and two sinusoids of different frequencies forming a curve called an epicycloid. It may also be described as a point on the circumference of a circle which rolls along the outside of an offset fixed circle of another diameter. The two frequencies for this example are:

$$\Omega_{i} = \frac{(I_{T} - I_{R}) \omega_{S}}{I_{T}} = 223 \text{ deg/see}$$

$$\Omega_2 = \frac{I_R}{I_T} \omega_S = 46.96 \text{ deg/sec}$$

where

 Ω_2 = the precessional rate as seen in inertial coordinates Ω_1 = the apparent spin rate in inertial coordinates.



Figure 3-6. Pitch Rate History



Figure 3-7. Yaw Rate History



Figure 3-8. Rate Diagram



Figure 3-9. Pitch Angle History

3-45





3-46

4



Figure 3-11. Inertial Angle Diagram

Sec. T

For the example shown, the precessional period (for constant inertias) is

$$P = \frac{2\pi}{\Omega_2} = 7.66 \text{ sec}$$

At the end of the first revolution, at 7.4 sec rather than 7.66 sec because of varying inertias, the heading error was 1.274 deg. From Table 3-20, for the AS-05A the final heading error was 1.322 deg; hence, the averaging process works well even in one revolution. From Reference 1,* the heading error for constant inertia and torque is:

$$q = \frac{T}{I_R \omega_S^2} \left(\frac{180}{\pi}\right) = 1.30 \text{ deg}$$

Therefore, the simplified equations from the reference are valid as long as the initial values of torque and inertia are used. A word of caution, though. The heading error shifts at motor shutdown; therefore, if heading error or nutation after the burn is desired, one should then use the final values of torque and inertia.

H. I. Leon, Spin Dynamics of Rockets and Space Vehicles in Vacuum, STL-TR-59-0000-00787, TRW Systems Group Redondo Beach, Calif. (6 September 1959).

3.4 ACCURACY ANALYSIS

3.4.1 Introduction

A preliminary error analysis for the SSUS was performed early in the study. Since that time, the error sources have been revised. In addition, a method for achieving an improved insertion by using a "guided" apogee burn was devised using the latest values of the error sources and including an estimate for the error reduction employing the "guided" burn technique.

The dynamic effects of initial attitude errors depend upon the characteristics of the spinning vehicle. Since the SSUS could be used for a wide variety of vehicles and payloads, these differing dynamic error sources should be noted. Hence, the vehicle and payload error analysis will depend upon

- a. Pitch/Roll Moment of Inertia
- b. C.G. Location
- c. Spin Rate
- d. Thrust Offsets
- e. Spin Table Misalignments

as well as other terms. A preliminary computation of these error sources was shown earlier in Figures 3-2 through 3-5.

All results are for synchronous equatorial injection. A nominal trajectory is given in Table 3-21. The burns and orbits deviate from the usual Hohmann format since these standard burns and orbits cannot always be achieved using fixed solid motors.

The results apply to all of the payloads studied. These include EO-09A, EO-59A, EO-62A, EO-07A, EO-57A, EO-58A, and AS-05A. Dynamic thrust attitude errors for these payloads are calculated under 3.4.10, and data for these calculations were given in Figures 3-2 through 3-5, as mentioned above. Table 3-21. (9 pages)



4



*** CASEPERSIÓN ANALYSIS - NUMINAL LASE - MAR., 31, 1975

	-++* EPOCH PRIN	I T alaha galamat kata kata kata kata kata kata kata				u ser ser <u>i</u> ser
DATE 71/5/12 0.50060 IT	H±, HH, ST, DT, G.L U S S D D H. L	X,XU 12271036.1+.2 	X,X) - 6H .727 329L 9C+ 37 -176 9.9 3, 85+ 18 .110 10 100 4 3 .2-181 100 4 3 .50 2931 12+ 4 -209 531072+ 4	ADBARV 163325-115 27.59+1-14 9.505-175 36.94-4-15 21.1829+1+15 -27.1829+1+5	LAT BF 27.45264770 292.451023265 27.54015202 27.54015202 23.43354435 18 .773599.6	₹± V , •285:1 •••5:5:5 •••5:5:5
A = I = 0 = TAU =	2433+5121+18 1572929295+32 2848354+1+12 168534+152 1296457+133 -115952735+03	HIAN ANCM = ECCANTRIC = TRU- ANOM = K.PL PER = ANOM Pik = NJGL PER =	.30.2.9.2.4.3 .30.2.7.2.2.4.3 .30.2.7.2.2.4.3 .12.7.0.0.7.7.2.4.3 .12.7.0.0.7.7.2.4.3 .12.7.2.0.5.2.4.3	APOGEE = HEIGHT = P: <u>RIGE</u> = H.IGHT = O-COT = U-DOT =		
DATE, 712 5214 JuJu. IT	HH, ST, UT,	X,XD 	x,XD - dF ,7270290,95+17 -16099005+13 .16001204+13 .270012042+7 -2090501272+74	ADBARV 163,2328,106 27,09+3,220 3.0013,200 3.0013,200 3.0013,200 -21018294,+0 -27018294,+0 -27018294,+0 -27018294,-1 -2701824,-1 -270184,-1	LAT, BF 27.95264770 252.45102209 1.00.2522253 27.5-015202 26.4534195 187.71182077	R2V 286.1 0.285.1 0.532.2 0.552.2 0.552
A = E = I = U = TAU =	.2+33+51(L+13 11572929E+UL .2443544+4-2 .0857414+2-2 .19290447E+33 -1159527524-3	MEAN ANOM = = <u>=cc=ntric =</u> Tku= AnoM = K:PL PER = Anom PER = NJOL PER =	.36.0.024*3 .36.0.025*3 .36.0.025*3 .1029.275*3 .102867972*13 .10287772*3	APOGEE = HEIGHI = PEKIGEE = HEIGHI = 0-001 = U-001 =	$\begin{array}{c} \cdot + + 6543 + 1E + 64 \\ \cdot 1927 + 1755 + 64 \\ \cdot 354 + 7573 E + 74 \\ \cdot 105 - 5172 E + 53 \\ - 105 - 5172 E + 53 \\ - 53 - 541 - 564 E + 51 \\ \cdot 56 + 1 - 564 E + 51 \\ \cdot 56 + 1 - 564 E + 51 \\ \cdot 56 + 1 - 564 E + 51 \\ \cdot 56 + $	
DATE::: 71/ 5/1- . Juğul IT	Hz, HM, ST, DT, 	X,XU -1327160654.3 -2-193954. -1193954. -1193954. -37595124.4 -37595124.4 -395021324.4 -395021324.4 -395021324.4	X,XD - BF .7279270232+479 -17639 9764+19 .123251204+13 .2381.242+13 .035033112+2+ 239.431272++	ADBARV 163329.110 269461.13 994.51.50 2.15162941+.10 .215162941+.10 .215162941+.10	LAT, 8F 2,85264770 232.45160060 196252.553 27.6450560 23.49534195 187.1182677	R:V, 286j1 BETA =90 9.1000J 3.1000J 3.1000J
A = I = O = U = TAJ =	233-5112+58 115729295+21 284835455+12 6855455+12 122954672+33 78592505-12	MIAN ANOM = ECCENTRIS = IRUE ANOM = KIPL PIE ANOM PIR = NOCL PCR =		APOGEE = HEIGHT = P <u>ERIGEE</u> = HEIGHT = O-DOT = J-DOT =	.++63-3+1E+c4 .102701(52+-4 .3541+553E+5+ .10003172E+23 3003430E+01 .50+10364E+01	
JATE 71/ 2/1+	4_+HH,ST.UT	X,XD 1029-013.2+.5	X,XD - BF .7337-5621±+47	ADBARY 163.7376++ 30	LAT BF 2 .83033765	REV. 28652 HMIN-HAX

2:3+15+ IT	+234 2		- 17597959+2+68 99932-9+72+7 - 2-667-9362+5 83+1433+4253+ - 29122+7212+54	21.07173:24 99.95112020 97.0327.311 .21.103.524.8 .27.1029024.5	292.9523.17 19.05159885 27.12584265 29.06932193 19.71129531	0.1000 0.1000 1.000
A = L = I = 0 = U = TAU =	.2-33-5383+28 .1573031-+00 .264835912+32 .68549772+32 .1629554+213 .164411862-3	NLAN ANOM = LOLENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = K-PL PEP = ANOH PER = NJGL PER =	•1432-1172+03 •161938.82+03 •181937012+03 •109932542+3 •10387372+13 •10387372+13 •10387372+13	APOGE: ∓ HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = D+DAT = U-DOT =	.++63++33E+1+ .1027E196E+.+ .35+14593E+.+ .10053172E+13 3192216E+11 .56+.9353E+11	
041 c 71/ 2/1 2/18 55:28303 IT	Mz, MM, ST, DT, 18.92147 18.92147 13.228603 .5.030 	X,XD 121222233=+ 19199944-95+-3 33,3.232=5-11 -172,32+372++- 133405325+ 1107.10215+	X,XD - BF -233539545+13 -120535935+13 -3373123245-51 -1572+0+165+13 -1187,165+135	ADB4XV 235./7871287 	LAT BF 	REV DSC NOSE 0.20000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000
A = E = I = U = I AU =	.2+347159=+.8 .11537615=+ii 6513895:+i2 0775713:+22 .1036+636:+13 .13271952:+00	MEAN ANOM = EDG_NIRIC = TRU_ ANUM = K_PL PLR = ANOM PER = NOOL PER =	.637895531+32 .765536-12+32 .763536-12+3 .105891832+33 .105891832+33	APCGEZ = HEIGHT = PCRIGEZ = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DCI =		
DATE;;;:	M_,MM,ST,DT, 23.5 000	x,xD 759173+87E+u7	x,XD - BF •231×50057E+×8	ADBARY 251.57319554	LAT, BF -6.94279743	REVPRE-EVNT
	23.L.UU 1359.U Uu 9.UC 0.UC 130 0.UC 100 0.UC 10	23,417322;+;3 23,417322;+; 3442362;:+; 01,913089;+;-	287-17822+17 351917676+ .193021564+15 115-121835+75		516.+8799228 -6.59573:81 28.51267622 161.33551977	
	.2434-++62+38 .115657542+80 285126762+.2-	MEAN ANOM = ECCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM =	.77573758E+.2 .842327.44=+32 .963-55432+32	APOGEE = HLIGHT = PERIGEE =	.++075672E+(+ 10261342E+04 .35+35927E+1+	
TĂU =	+387780642+32 +103646352+33 +125584972+30	ANGH PER = NODL PER =	•100017052+03 •100891552+03 •105734662+03	0-00T = U-00T =	52953705E+51 -36196966E+51	
TĂU Ţ	••• VELOCITY	ADJUST (PKICK)	• 10 06 91 75 E + 3 • 10 76 91 75 E + 3 • 10 77 7 + 66 E + 3	0-307' = U-DOT =	29537(5E+51 .3619596(E+51	

IT		-:1-32237212+::	-: 2262339:9=+33	31175765+19	181:33881999		
A = E = I = O = U = TAU =	.J13822672+30 .706832122+31 .265321762+32 .3778.6-1+22 78941432+J3 .196010512+32	HEAN ANGH = CCLENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = K_P_PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	•180813-72+1 •040142022+11 •153434452+12 •040-34452+12 •040-31552+3 •040-31552+3 •040-31552+3	APOGE2 = H2IGHT = P2RIG22 = H2IGHT = 0~D0T = U~D0T =	.220:3438E+25 .19445505E+25 .350:1329E+0 .350:1329E+0 .350:1320E+1 .350:1320E+1 .32:433703E+1 .962.846E+00		
DAT: 71/ 3/17 [/23 1.20060 IT	Mi, MH, SI, UI, 23. : 205: 23. : 205: 1331. 2: : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :	X,XD - 152.,367.5+ - 223703.75++ - 2532.3792+ - 2532.3792+ - 16-32331.5+ - 16-32331.5+ - 16-3233.5+	$\begin{array}{r} X + XD & - BE \\ . 231 \pm 0.1131E + 3 \\ . 617 3 + 33 + + + 7 \\ 2392C 34 + 56 + 7 \\ + 92 - 7 1 - 236 + 17 \\ + 92 - 7 1 - 236 + 13 \\ 1 - 92 + 32 - 3 - 1 - 92 \\ \end{array}$	ADBARV 251.6529; 689 -6.5173349 63.5229; 9336 117.1324:926 .24:672402:45 31:724912:45	LAT BF -c.9778793 1+3]Ju+1918 517.191638+9 -p.94173900 2051021357 181.92449103	REV 54631 0.10635 0.0055 0.0055 0.0055	
A = E = I = U = TAU =		MEAN ANOM = ECLENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = K_PL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.18392:32+1 .646335392+1 .15639752+2 .6461559752+2 .646155692+3 .12211632+3 .245239612+3	<u>APOGLE</u> = HLIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOJ = U-DOJ =	.22039359E+_5 .19+*26E+ .396.120E+++ 5613929E++3 304.13915E+.1 304.03915E+.1		
DATE 71/ 5/14. 1/ 5 IT	ME, MH, ST, DT, 	X,XD ++1 3c 94275+1ca - 11 3575137 =+ c - 22 +4 37 +28 =+ 1 + 1 2727 337 =+ 1 - +2 -9 2383 =+ -4	$\begin{array}{c} X, XD - BF \\ -, 0JE + 1 & 037 + 17 \\ -, 321762112 + 33 \\ -, 226 + 5 - 2712 + 33 \\ -, 135 + 935522 + 15 \\ -, 14336522 + 15 \\ -, +26 + 23632 + 14 \\ -, +26 + 23632 + 14 \\ \end{array}$	ADBARV 34972:221 -27632135.6 518(39+62 62738.4.1 49257776+3 9953779=+.3	LAT, BF -27.79155655 -97.342255 -665.3459573 -27.59923559 -25.531714.0 172.31642644	REV, 78741 C.0055 J.CO060 C.O060 C.O060	
A = E = I = U = TAU =	.d1181124E+08 .768[28572+05 .d4936173+25 .e34936173+22 .e329362+22 .179.13135+33 .196117(85+22	M_AN ANOM = <u>FCC=NTRIC</u> = TRUL ANOM = KIPL PLR = ANON PER = NODL PLR =	.2252752424.23 .16262626264.53 .1215595524253 .24559512423 .64559512423 .64559512423 .645494747124	APOGËË = HEIGHT = PERIGËE = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DOT =	+2282: +4 = = + L 5 +19376512E + 45 + 59: 59: 56 + 54 + 57: 778 + 4 - 3052: 55:3E + 23 + 58: -234E + 52		
DATE 71/ 3/14 2/ 4 Juud. IT	M=, MM, ST, DT, 120.0.100 120.0.100 7201.000 2.0.000 2.0.000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.000000 0.000000 0.00000 0.00000	X,XD •77666-8275+.3 •293032+5+.3 •77252-925+3 •77252-925+3 •77252-925+- •1.7253215+.3 •3792315+.3	X,XD - BF 4.95753.42+59 .7217122.224.3 27725.49244.3 622263735244. .7.227231-864.4 .35357323464.3	ADBARV 273893197 -10.17491123 +2.113243 07.51393339 .5 -922632+28 .1215.073+55	LAT, BF -18.59693812 11957499372 -956.57281552 -18.56253742 28.87855483 136.95951173	REV, . 88405 J.0093J J.C.5005 J.C.006J	- - -
A = E = U = TAU =	.31173273±+38 .76793117±+46 .45418165+42 .87133685+22 .179425455+13 .195933482+42	NIAN ANOM = ECCENTRIC = IRUI ANOM = KIFL PER = ANUM PER = NJDL PLR =	.55392+335+32 .36319:25+32 .139362644+32 .349526365+33 .349526365+33 .545437-85+33 .645:350782+33	APOGLE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOT = U-DUT =	.22818167E+C5 .1937+234E+L5 .39912927E+24 .573598+E+23 .3019258E+24 .9849314E+0		, waariin ah ah
DATE 71/ 5/14	ML. HM. ST. DT 130. CL 800	X+XU •90:1++01=+0	X,X0 - UF 5379927,3E+_3	ADBARV 31311342	LAT: BF -12.2JC895L1	REV .92713	

3/ນັບບຸ 1T	100.000000 108.00000 2000000 0000000 0000000		- 226 1/1+c+ 03 - 226 23 11+c+ 03 - 121 9 + 5 8 c+ 04 - 326 10 - 5 8 c+ 04 - 326 10 - 5 8 c+ 04 - 1591625 - 02 + 04	-12.121192,. 55023819 6191.217 .112/02.35+.9 .3/325196.+.+	11 - 2 318 9 8 - 11 - 32220 310 - 12 13 51 9273 2 5 30 36 5265 1 + 2 12 8 30 4	63C3. 5263. 3.13C5.
A = L = I = 0 = U = TAU =	1173910_+30 479683++30 479683++30 671136+3+42 79026+32+13 195955335+22	MEAN ANDM =. COUNTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KIPL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.39-573_32+22 .1253-3662+3 .15+8-57-12+73 .645510192+73 .64510192+73 .64510192+73 .6451005772+3	APOGE⊥ = H_IGHT = PIRIGE = HIGHT = O+DuT = U+DOT =	+226176112+25 +193,30762+55 +34,1+4335+5 +34,740162+13 +326182592+44 +98-71712+5	
DATC 71/ 5/12 2/ 0 2.000000 IT	M_, HM, ST, DT, 2+3.4145 243.6145 1+++09.6265 4.1165 4.1165 0.6245 0.6245 0.635	X,XD <u>912152645543</u> <u>912751549543</u> <u>91549543</u> <u>9154954545</u> <u>91112310254</u> <u>9211335754</u> <u>9211335754</u> <u>92275245554</u>	X,XD - BF 514-7735±14 -116793-22+F3 -114-4656+4-8 -229555165+54 4977884(22+14 2276:-8652+-+	AUBARV +2+192.591 +7.32+5911+ 6.3599623+ 62.37727.81 +120516.3-+29 +57.3029862+.4	LAT 3F -7.3733648 113.77293007 17733.66307753 -7.33244616 23.59013172 127.41133691	REV 93661 9.30000 0.30000 0.30000 0.0000 0.0000
A = E = I = U = U = TAU =	$5117342 c_{+} c_{8}$ $-5795294 c_{+} c_{8}$ $-2856329 c_{+} c_{2}$ $-5711217 c_{+} 22$ $-179 c_{2624 c_{+} 13}$ $-19593 c_{872+32}$	MEAN ANOM = - ECLENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.122921695+13 .145735.464453 .165478625+53 .5455145964+3 .445437715+13 .445437465+.3	APOGEE = HEIGHI = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = O*DOT = U*COI =	.20174.5E+[. 133734722+15 -39.14762+.4 -5751.792+.3 -32617396E+3 -32617396E+3 -38+52392+30	
DAT: 71/ 2/14 5/ 4 2.3000. IT	M_, MH, ST, DT, 3.J 3.J 1.80 J 4 0.01 0.00	X,XD .32. b: 3212+.3 +	X+XU - BF 3553:1972+3 1311133.35+3 7665++142+27 49193854+4 26635.955+5 25633.3855+5	ADBARV 5 c · 7 c 38 1 2 · 5 - 3 · 2 U 36 · . 39 · . 7 6 · • 7 c 927 + + 5 · 6 0 27 · 374 • 1 3 6 90 21 9 : + - y 5 6 6 92 5 5 0 : + - +	LAT, BF -3.23122230 1.6.#9604852 13097.1767937 -3.21291925 28.63735991 112.37629270	R C V , . 53C 53
A = E = I = O = U = TAU =		MEAN ANOM = ECCENTRIC = IRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.19c31526c+ 3 .16c11794c+ 3 .17*23631c+23 .545532132+23 .c4545772c+23 .c4545772c+23 .c4545772c+23	APOGE <u>=</u> H=IGHT = P= <u>RIGE</u> = = H=IGHT = 0-D0T = U-D0T =	.2231732+E+15 .19373392+E+15 	
DAT 71/ 5/17 21.32102 IT	M,MM,ST,DT, 3+2.33658 3+2.33858 201-00 4-0000 0-000 0-0000 0-0000	X,XD · 7 37 53 7 631 = 4 · 11 ' 30 33 9 / = + - 11 / 2 2 39 4 5 - + 10 + Lo 30 + 52 + (· 25 64 : 50 97 E + · 25 42 2 1 30 2 E +	$\begin{array}{c} X, XD & - \partial F \\ - 2b 3 - 3 - 7 + b E + - 8 \\ - 1 3 6 1 - 1 + 2 + - 3 \\ - 112 - 2 3 9 + 6 E + - 7 \\ - 5 2 2 3 2 1 2 b E + 3 + \\ - 1 1 2 2 3 9 5 2 2 + 1 \\ - 1 1 2 3 9 5 2 2 + 1 \\ - 2 - 9 2 2 1 3 - 2 2 + 0 + \end{array}$	ADBARV 57.02472013 	LAT, BF 	REV,
A = E = I = U = TAJ =	.51173211:+:8 .7.79027::+11 .28503517:+:2 .8711132:+:2 79025:8:+13 .193834502:+32	MEAN ANOM = EJLINTRIC = TRUL ANOM = K_PL PTE = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.174957224+3 17493724+3 .1749379512+3 .17577512+3 .44543772+3 .64537142+33	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DOT =	·2281731.2+:5 ·393733772+:5 ·3931.47152+:5 ·3931.47152+:5 ·3061.6732+:5 ·398-:57.22+6.	

3 - 54

DATE 71/ 0/14 5/42 20.30230 II	M:, HM,ST,DT, 342.33537 342.33937 20540.35238 4.0035238 4.0035238 4.0035238 4.0035238	X,X0 3:0361595+10 .1173037.35+.9 1125131985+17 	X,XD - BF =.2034336.0r+.3 .13611 195E+13 112513158E+57 .5223627.52+24 .1.3236521c+14 .29821387E+0+	ADBARV <u>57.0548:794</u> +6+95521 90101110 01.+9996753 .13654 <u>.63</u> + <u>19</u> .2+-535162+ <u>1</u> +	LAT, BF 	REV .99694 BETA =90. 0.6006. 0.1000. 0.1000. 0.2000.
A = E = I = C = U = TAU =	• = 1173211E + .6 • 6 79 5 37 - + .6 • 8 50 50 5 5 7 - 4 - 2 • 6711132 - + .2 • 17962556 E + .3 • 195884 5 4 - 2	MEAN ANOM = <u>FCCFNTRIC</u> = TRUL ANOM = KLPL PER = ANOM PER = NONL PER =	.1807 3002 + 3 <u>1807 30002 + 3</u> .1806 3006 + 23 .4806 3066 + 23 .4455 1772 + 3 .4455 1772 + 3 .6450 8714 + 3	APOGEE = H=IGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DOT =	.2281731.2	
DATE, 71/ 5/14	H≟, HM, ST, DT, 3+2.3+vit	x,xD .;3,23+539≣+63	X,XD - BF 223-316-32+13	HDBARV 97.c5+83233	LAT BF +65279.3	REV . 39134 PRE-EVNT
22.440JOL IT	20540.+ Cât 4.u.búb 0.utôtč 0.tôtč	11:3035(<u>5+:9</u> 112:342+ <u>5+</u> ;7 +12:542+ <u>5+</u> ;7 2564:1599 <u>E</u> + .254 <u>6</u> 21 <u>4095</u> +[<u>4</u>	- 13611.23,E+*3 - 1125(3+24E+37 - 2236346E+6+ 113233673E+6+ .259621469E+14	+649+612 90.00023523 61.+9990693 .138640632+09 .544535062+04	102.95375750 19373.3776560 26.53350732 101.31030745	0.9000 0.20000 0.00000
A = L = I = U = U =	.51173211=+18 U795U37=+00 .285U35U7=+2 B711132=+72 .179U2550=+33	HEAN ANOM = CCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER =	.18:0:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	APOGEE = H±IGHT = <u>PERIGEE =</u> HEIGHT = Q-DUI =	.22817311E+u5 .19373377E+u5 .39 <u>u1+715E+u5</u> .57 <u>3803E+03</u> -3 <u>0617673E+05</u>	
	** VELOCITY	ADJUST (PKICK)	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	<u>u-pot</u> =	.+9845702E+6u	
DATE:::: 71/ 5/14 5/42 20.4000	ME, MM, ST, DT, 342.34000 342.34000 26540.46000	X,XD .737634639E+68 .117363604E+09 112543424E+07	X,XD - BF 263431643E+05 .136110234E+03 112503424E+07	ADBARV 97.85488233 45494612 90.00011085	LAT: BF 46807903 100.95375756 19373.37706560	REV 99694 PST-EVNT 0.00000 0.00000
IT 4 =	.55000 0.000 0.000 0.0000 .130734522+05	053523258E+0+ .536349346E+04 .491287437E+00 MEAN ANOM =	-2843760792+02 -548808960E+31 -491287437E+03 -35985552E+03	89.59723843 138646632+39 106805392+65 APOGLE =	46541629 .46495450 19J.60974961 .22854929E+05	0.00000
E = I = U = TAU =	.32366742=+03 .+6495451E+00 .14751367E+03 .27047876E+03 -10997376E+04	ECCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = K.PL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.359865412+33 .359865342+03 .4201662+03 .144256312+34 .144256312+34 .144245662+04	HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOT = U-DOT =	•19416996E+65 •22817310E+05 •19373372+55 •13273601E-01 •26545891E-01	
DATE	H_, HH, ST. DT 3+2.35000	.737503427E+30	X, XD - BF 263+31473E+03	ADBARV 57.85733200	LAT BF 40807590	REV

21.JJB00 IT	205-1-00000 0-00000	-1173360185+13 -112533955+17 5331+06375+14 353121415+14 940535205+61	- 13611 237E+03 - 112503 395E+57 - 2643753222+52 - 5+88453262+32 - 5+88453262+132	30.457 30.457 30.457 30.497 130040032409 10085392405	1937 3- 3770538 1937 3- 37705389 -++0541617 +5497104 190-35906862	9:58535 1.07000
A = E = I = U = TAU =	.13875+92c+9 .02366744E-03 .+6495453E+0C .14751087E+C3 .27047861E+C3 -10997372E+0+	HEAN ANOM = ECCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NOGL PER =	.35465794E+C3 .35986779E+03 .35986728E+03 .14425166E+54 .14425631E454 .14425631E454	APOGLE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOT = U-DOT =	.22a54925E+C5 .1941.996E+U5 .22d17316E+U5 .19373377E+U5 -13273641E-D1 .265+5891E-G1	
DATE 71/ 5/14 5/42 54.24489 IT	ME, MM, ST, DT, 3+2.90448 3+2.90448 20574.24439 50600 600650 6.06590 6.06590	X,XD .73+743-0092*us -1125:14212+:7 -0548394762+04 .53+24945:2+:4 .0924+24392+5	X,XD - BF - <u>2634220192+03</u> - 11361124205+03 - 1125014215+07 - 284335(135+02 - 55086353662+01 - 692+424392+01	ADBARV 57.99584372 - 46+93764 96.0000000 89.99500417 - 136646632409 - 1000000000000000000000000000000000000	LAT, BF BA 1.0BF 1.0BF 1.937337701125 	REV 99729 BEIA =90 G.COCGO G.OGGOO O.CGOOO
A = E = I = O = U = TAU =	13875+92E+09 323668565-33 64954505+00 147510865+03 -270485502E+33 -10997125E+04	HEAN ANOM = EQUENTRIC = TRUL ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NOUL PER =	.365030502+03 .36363030502+03 .365530005+03 .144251662+04 .14+256312+34 .14+245662+94	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DOT =	.22854929E+05 .1941C996E+35 .22817310E+05 .19373377E+05 -132736G1E-01 .26545891E-01	
DATE 71/ 5/14 5/*2 54.25*81 IT	M2, MM, ST, DT, 342, 91425 342, 91425 20574 25481 550000 0.00000	x,X0 .73-7-28225+L8 .1175b48246+19 .1125c14216+57 .85-6395615+84 .5342+84346+94 .5342+84346+9	$\begin{array}{r} x, x0 & - & BF \\263422C16E+B3 \\ .136117426E+03 \\112501421E+07 \\ .2843360u2E+02 \\ .55086u139E+01 \\ .692501382E+00 \\ \end{array}$	ADBARV 57.99592534 85.99999997 89.99606383 1386+063E+69 10L80539E+05	LAY BF 0807369 160.95335233 13373.37701125 654080 	REV: 99725 HMIN-MAX 0.0000 0.00000 0.00000
A = E = I = U = TAU =	138754922+35 823668562-03 *5495555514 147512862+03 270485212+03 342934292+93	M≟AN ANOM = ECCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.391733-25-0+ .392056355-34 .392379435-34 .144261665+0+ .14+256516+0+ .14+25665+04	APOG <i>EE</i> = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DOT =	.22854929E+05 .19410996E+05 .2817314E+05 .19373377E+05 .13273601E-01 .26545891E-01	
DATE, 71/ 5/14 6/0 u.J0000. IT	M2, MM, ST, DT, 300.00500 360.00500 21600.005 1.60000 3.00600 0.30600	X,XD •••>:582975+63 •1227132125+09 •112117931++:7 •\$922409235+0+ •••6751312855+0 •5751312855+0	X,XD - BF 25313;813E+C8 .136115393E+09 112117931E+07 .283609568E+02 .61995717E+01 .678131281E+01	ADBARV 52.26923031 - 49335193 69.9956-313 89.96142787 -138540932+69 -100805172+05	LAT, BF 6647410 10L.94106768 19373.42668662 46382049 46381230 186.09771413	REV, .99043 0.0000 0.0000 0.0003 0.00000
A = E = I = 0 = U = TAU =	136734922+13 023632462-13 04934612+00 147510562+13 270675922+13 34656682+13	MEAN ANOM = EGLENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.+0759234E+01 +07928:3E+01 +0325386E+01 -14+25166E+C4 -14+25632E+5+ -14+2595E+5+	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOT = U-DOT =	.22854928E+05 .19410995E+05 .22817312E+05 .19373379E+35 .132736ùCE-01 .26545888E-01	

DATE, 71/ 5/14 7/ 0 0.00000 IT	HE, HH, ST, DT, 420.00032 420.0002 25233.00092 6.02401 6.02401 6.02401	X,XD .325±473532+68 .133529755+03 -11550632155+07 -3831229355+07 .222454367+57 .2763007965+12	X,XD + BF - 2b210 4434E+09 -1361426.5E+09 -1361426.5E+09 -288523564E+07 -288523564E+02 -248523564E+01 -27630.794E+02	ADBARV 77.2664.755 -4373874- 89.9851325 89.6428305 1386467454.95 1008296540	LAT BF 4,653602 103.89736632 19374.30218111 43802993 	REV, 0.03804 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000
A = E = I = U = TAU =	.13875494E+09 .d21839665-03 .+o495637E+00 .14754956E+03 .27133368E+03 .34629463E+03	HEAN ANOH = =CCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = K=PL PER = ANOM PER = NOEL PER =	•18393067E+02 •18427936E+02 •18422811E+02 •14426169E+02 •14426635E+04 •14427569E+04	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = O-DOT = U-DQT =	.22854830E+35 .19+10957E+05 .22817355E+35 .19373422E+35 .13273595E-01 .26545878E-01	
DATE 71/ 5/1+ 8/ 0 6.00000 IT	Mc, MM, ST, OT, +80.02000 28830.6600 0.0300 0.0300 0.0300 0.0300 0.0300 0.0300	X,XD 5472232245+17 .1305+04+45+19 9245J95485+00 1017139225+05 3931108895+03 .4699419335+02	X,XD - BF 261:339953E+08 -1361771053E+09 924509548E+05 .304628874E+02 .107104268E+02 .107104268E+02 .4659-1933E+02	ADBARV 92.26182927 -38202120 89.97462828 89.73495574 138659555+19 1100791652+05	LATBF 38459538 106.85147945 38249747 38249747 46719320 155.70552396	REV 90720 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.00000
A = ··· E = · U = · TAU =	• 138754952+09 • 1779273E-13 • • 6495980E+01 • 147518732+03 • 27194226E+03 • 348725032+03	MEAN ANOM = ECCENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = KEPL PER = ANOM PER = NJDL PER =	.327592052+02 .3278+576E+02 .3280957E+02 .14+22171E+04 .14+22571E+04	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOI = U-DOT =	• 22854600E+05 • 19410867E+05 • 22817450E+05 • 19373517E+05 • 13373517E+05 • 13273590E-01 • 26545868E-01	
0ATE 71/5/14 6/23 0.30000 IT	M≤, HM, ST, DT, 500.50000 560.63000 30000.00000 8.63000 C.336000 C.336000 C.336000 C.336000	X,X0 1752180455+00 .137551.37E+39 35510-577E+40 9996534665+1. 126626271E+34 .522679349E+32	X,XD - BF 260669917E+03 .136192357E+03 86515,577E+03 .312274764E+02 .114173321E+02 .522679349E+02	ADBARV 97.25946968 +.35747983 89.97147846 59.70263166 .13866524±+09 10:78752±+05	LAT BF - 35988865 109.33543033 19377.42793931 - 35784127 47129196 150.16784065	REV, .89332 G.0000 G.0000 C.0000 C.0000
Α = Ε = Ι = Ο = U = ΓΑU =	.13875495=+09 .41597529E+03 .+6496115=+00 .14754851E+03 .27212759E+03 .349465362+03	MEAN ANON = EGLENTRIC = TRUE ANOM = <u>KEPL PER =</u> ANOM PER = NODL PER =	.37565386E+02 .37593947E+02 .37622438E+32 .14426172E+04 .14425636E+C4 .14425636E+C4	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE = HEIGHT = 0-DOT = U-DOT =	-22854759E435 -19410826E+05 -22917492E+65 -19373559E+05 -13273588E-01 -26545855E-01	
DATE 71/ 5/14 6/20 26.40000	Mc. HH. SI.JT. 596.34000 596.34000 30330.4202 8.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000	$\begin{array}{c} x \cdot xD \\ \hline - \cdot 21 3160576E + .0 \\ \cdot 1371611.5 \pm .0 \\ \hline - \cdot 9959495752 \pm . 1 \\ - \cdot 9959495752 \pm . 1 \\ - \cdot 399731 \pm . 1 \\ \cdot 53983 + 2 \pm 358 \\ \cdot 53983 + 2 \pm 1 \\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} X_1 X 0 & - B F \\ \hline - 260 55 3 628 \pm 08 \\ + 136 19 + 7 + 2 E \pm 03 \\ \hline - 344 94 38 56 E \pm 05 \\ + 314 91 7 381 E \pm 02 \\ + 1638 5 129 E \pm 02 \\ - 53985 \pm 2 + 3 E \pm 02 \\ \hline - 53985 \pm 2 + 3 E \pm 02 \\ \hline \end{array}$	ADBARV 98.84362753 34912363 89.97052407 89.59291246 -138007185+09 116076611-+09	$\begin{array}{c} LAT. & BF \\ -35147635 \\ 10 \overline{v} \cdot 63 \overline{v} 24860 \\ 19377 \cdot 74729440 \\ -34947682 \\ \cdot 46496159 \\ 149.49507034 \end{array}$	REV . 88892 PST-EVNT 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000
A = ž = I =	.13872+962+09 .6153536803 .+64961591+00	H_AN_ANOM = EJC=NTRIC = TRUE ANOM =	.39:91177E+12 .3912:653E+12 .3915_138E+12	APOGEE = HEIGHT = PERIGEE =	.226547+5E+05 .19410813E+35 .22817506E+05	



3.4.2 Separation Sequence

The SSUS may be deployed from the Orbiter using a spin table. Then the separation sequence is as follows:

- a. Orbiter positioning using star tracker on cradle/spin table
- b. Orientation of SSUS and spin table
- c. SSUS spinup
- d. Separation maneuver/release from cradle and Orbiter backoff (This maneuver causes tip-off rates that can cause dynamic attitude errors.)

A deployment sequence may also be used that depends upon the payload attitude control system to provide SSUS stabilization prior to firing spinup rockets. It is felt that this latter technique is less accurate than the former. Hence, the spin table is assumed in this analysis.

3.4.3 Initial Position and Velocity Error Sources

The SSUS will have initial position and velocity errors when it is deployed from the Orbiter. Contributions to these error sources arise from

- a. Orbiter navigation and control system
- b. Separation sequence and time delays
- c. Separation tip-off forces

The errors resulting from Item a. above are detailed in JSC-07700, Vol. 14, Change No. 3, Table 3.1, and are listed in the following table:

	JSC-07700 	Assumed SSUS Initial Errors
Δv _T	0.5 ft/sec	1 ft/sec
Δv_{R}^{-}	4.3	5
Δv_N	2.0	2
ΔP_{T}^{γ}	850 ft	900 ft
ΔP_{R}	470	500
ΔP_N	430	500

It is felt that the translation errors resulting from Items b. and c. above are negligible. Hence, the assumed SSUS initial errors listed above are used in the SSUS error analysis.

3.4.4 SSUS Perigee Burn Errors

The values used in this analysis are the following:

Perigee Attitude	3 ^o Magnitude (deg)					
Error Source	EO-57A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A		
Orbiter Positioning (assuming Star Tracker on Cradle/Spin Table)	0.14	0.14	0.14 .	0.14		
Spin Table Spinup	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.2		
Release from Spin Table	NEGLIGIBLE					
Time Variation in Start of Perigee Burn	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.2		
SSUS Dynamic Thrust Angle Error						
θ _M	0.45	0.742	0.602	0.337		
$\mathbf{\theta}_{\mathbf{r}}$	0.159	0.122	0.102	0.138		
Total RSS	0 572	0.816	0.69	0 482		

The SSUS dynamic thrust angle error arises from separation tip-off rates and the offsetting moment that occurs during the perigee burn. Additional discussion of this item is given under 3.4.10. The values listed can be met using a spin table when the SSUS

> o Thrust misalignment = 0.12 deg
> o Tip-off rates ≤0.1 deg/sec
> o C.G. offsets ≤0.1 in.
> o Spin rate = 100 rpm for EO-57A = 45 rpm for AS-05A, EO-07A, EO-09A

A specification of $\pm 3 \text{ sec } (3\sigma)$ on the ignition timing will be assumed.

The solid rocket motor will be assumed to have a total impulse uncertainty of ± 0.75 percent. Hence, a specification value of 8000 (0.75 percent) = 60 ft/sec will be used in the error analysis.

3.4.5 Apogee Burn Error Sources

Error sources for the apogee burn attitude result from the following input errors:

Apogee Attitude	3σ Magnitude (deg)					
Error Source	EO- 57A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A		
TTC and Control	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.2		
Dynamic Thrust Angle Error						
θ _M	0.393	1.322	0.48	0.23		
Total RSS	0.44	1.34	0.52	0.30		

The dynamic thrust angle error arises from the moment caused by thrust misalignments and C.G. offsets during the apogee burn. These error sources are discussed in more detail under 3.4.10.

The solid motor ignition timing error may be either initiated by radio command or timer. The 3^{σ} specification value is ± 3 sec. The total impulse is 0.75% which results in an axial velocity error of 0.75 percent of 5600 ft/sec = 42 ft/sec. A specification value of 45 ft/sec will be used.

3.4.6 Error Source Summary

An error analysis for the spinning SSUS will be performed using the following error sources:

3^o Value for Each Spacecraft

Error Source	Units	EO-57A	AS-05A	FO-07A	EO-09A
			ND-0JA	10-01H	10-0711
Orbiter Separation:					
Velocity Magnitude	ft/sec	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
Radial Velocity	ft/sec	5.00	5.00	5.00	5.00
Normal Velocity	ft/sec	2.00	2.00	2.00	2.00
Altitude	ft/sec	500.00	500.00	500.00	500.00
Perigee Burn:					
Ignition Time	sec	3.00	3.00	3.00	3.00
Pitch Attitude	deg	0.57	0.82	0.69	0.48
Yaw Attitude	deg	0.57	0.82	0.69	0.48
Total Kick Velocity	ft/sec	60.00	60.00	60.00	60.00
Apogee Burn:					
Ignition Time	sec	3.00	3.00	3.00	3.00
Pitch Attitude	deg	0.44	1.34	0.52	0.30
Yaw Attitude	deg	0.44	1.34	0.52	0.30
Total Kick Velocity	ft/sec	45.00	45.00	45.00	45.00

The error analysis will be given for the following:

o Coast or transfer orbit

- o: Apogee orbit (unguided apogee burn)
- o Apogee orbit (guided apogee burn)

3.4.7 Coast Orbit Errors

Incontion

A listing of errors in the T, R, N coordinate system is given at the instant of perigee burnout. The results (3σ) are:

3^o Value for Each Spacecraft

Parameter	Units	EO-57A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A
Δv	ft/sec	60.7	60.8	60.7	60.7
Δv_{R}	ft/sec	60.8	120.3	87.4	72.2
ΔV_{N}	ft/sec	61.6	120.8	88.0	72.9
$\Delta \mathbf{P}_{\mathrm{T}}^{\mathbf{N}}$	nmi	11.3	11.3	11.3	11.3
ΔP_{R}	nmi	1.55	1.55	1.55	1.55
ΔP_N	nmi	0.366	0.366	0.366	0.366

Errors have also been obtained for the coast orbit parameters. Threesigma values for these errors are:

3^o Value for Each Spacecraft

Orbit Parameter	Units	EO-57A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A
Δ Apogee	nmi	597.1	597.1	597.1	597.1
Δ Perigee	nmi	2.93	4.43	3.39	2.61
Δ Period	min	21.72	21.73	21.72	21.72
Δ Eccentricity	none	0.00642	0.00643	0.00642	0.00642
Δ Inclination	deg	0.127	0.211	0.153	0.107

Detailed listings for this analysis are given in Table 3-22.*

The partial derivatives and covariance matrix are also given.

Table 3-22, which is a lengthy computer run, has been placed at the end of the discussion of Accuracy Analysis (3.4) for the convenience of the reader.

3.4.8 Apogee Errors (Unguided Apogee Burn)

A listing of errors in the T, R, N coordinate system is given at the instant of apogee burnout. The results (3σ) are:

30 Value for Each Spacecraft					
Units	EO-57A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A	
ft/sec	115.1	130.0	116.6	116.0	
ft/sec	331.4	358.3	334.1	333.0	
ft/sec	74.9	146.8	86.0	81.2	
nmi	478.9	502.3	487.6	482.3	
nmi	581.1	581.2	581.1	581.1	
nmi	262.9	286.5	268.0	264.8	
	Units ft/sec ft/sec nmi nmi nmi	Units EO-57A ft/sec 115.1 ft/sec 331.4 ft/sec 74.9 nmi 478.9 nmi 581.1 nmi 262.9	36 Value for E Units EO-57A AS-05A ft/sec 115.1 130.0 ft/sec 331.4 358.3 ft/sec 74.9 146.8 nmi 478.9 502.3 nmi 581.1 581.2 nmi 262.9 286.5	30 Value for Each Spacecra Units EO-57A AS-05A EO-07A ft/sec 115.1 130.0 116.6 ft/sec 331.4 358.3 334.1 ft/sec 74.9 146.8 86.0 nmi 478.9 502.3 487.6 nmi 581.1 581.2 581.1 nmi 262.9 286.5 268.0	

Orbital errors have also been obtained for the insertion orbit. These are:

20 Malus fas Dash Ca		- T -
$\gamma U = V = U = T = T = T = T = T = T = T = T = T$	30000	
J = V = V = 1 + I = I = I = I = I = I = I = I = I = I		

Orbit Parameter	Units	EO- 57A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A
∆ Apogee	nmi	1422.0	1451.0	1425.0	1424.0
∆ Perigee	nmi	353.2	670.6	395.1	378.7
Δ Period	min	66.8	71.6	67.3	67.1
Δ Eccentricity	none	0.0327	0.0363	0.0331	0.0329
Δ Inclination	deg	0.703	0.795	0.720	0.711

A detailed listing for this analysis is given in Table 3-22. The partial derivatives and covariance matrix are also given.

3.4.9 Apogee Errors (Guided Burn)

An estimate of the errors that result when the attitude of the SSUS is controlled to minimize the insertion errors will be given here.

The vehicle is assumed to use a correction scheme similar to that used on the NATO and SKYNET satellites. This method is also planned for use on FLTSATCOM. Vehicle earth sensor and sun sensor telemetry is processed for several revs to determine the vehicle attitude and ephemeris in orbit. The vehicle attitude is then corrected by firing selected nozzles. A sequence of events is as follows:

- a. An initial coarse attitude maneuver is made to correct the vehicle attitude to within a few degrees of the desired value. No problems have been encountered when these initial maneuvers are as large as 160 deg.
- b. The vehicle is tracked to determine the ephemeris.
- c. Telemetry is again processed to determine the vehicle attitude.
- d. A computer program is used to determine the optimum final attitude and insertion point. The optimum final attitude is that attitude which will constrain inclination and period and minimize ΔV (or hydrazine) to correct the orbit to the desired one.
- e. An attempt is then made to achieve the desired attitude from above. When this operation is satisfactorily completed, telemetry will again be processed to determine the resulting actual attitude.
- f. The actual attitude will be used in the computer program to find the optimum time to fire the rocket motor, assuming that the attitude was as specified in above.

The result of this technique is to reduce the magnitude of the errors given in the unguided case. It is difficult to evaluate the extent of this correction without using a computer program that can generate (Monte Carlo) test orbits and correct these using n dimensional search and optimization procedures. However, an attempt will be made to do this.

In order to illustrate the procedure, Spec values for both the perigee and apogee burn attitude errors will be taken as $\Delta \theta = 1.0 \text{ deg}$ (3 σ). All other errors are as previously specified. Note that all burns satisfy the assumption that the attitude error is within the 1-deg tolerance except the apogee burn for AS-05A (= 1.32 deg). The results for this case are:

	Spec Cas	e with Perigee and Ap	oogee Attitude			
		Errors of 1.0 Degree (3 ^o)				
	<u>Units</u>	Errors After Perigee Burn	Errors After Unguided Apogee Burn			
Δv_{T}	ft/sec	61.8	123			
Δv_{R}	ft/sec	126.6	356			
Δv_{N}	ft/sec	127.8	120			
ΔP_{T}	nmi	18.7	515			
ΔP_R	nmi	2.4	582			
ΔP_N	nmi	0.43	283			

It is considered important to keep the inclination error as small as possible. Hence, the apogee burn may be made when the vehicle crosses the equator ($\Delta P_N = 0$). Then the 1.0-deg (3^{σ}) attitude error will cause the final inclination error. The geometry for the apogee burn is shown in the following figure.



The SSUS is shown crossing the equator. At the equator crossing, the motor will fire in the chosen direction θ_{K} to result in the desired inclination (chosen as zero in the following analysis).

$$V_{O} \cos i \oplus V_{K} \cos \theta_{K} = V_{T}$$

$$V_{O} \sin i = V_{K} \sin \theta_{K} = V_{N}$$

Errors will exist in $\boldsymbol{V}_{K}^{}$ and in $\boldsymbol{\theta}_{K}^{}$ of

$$\Delta V_{\rm K} = 45 \, {\rm ft/sec}$$

$$\Delta \theta_{\rm y} = 1 \, \rm deg$$

Then

$$\Delta V_{T} = \Delta V_{K} \cos \theta_{K} - V_{K} \sin \theta_{K} \Delta \theta_{y}$$
$$\Delta V_{N} = -\Delta V_{K} \sin \theta_{K} - V_{K} \cos \theta_{K} \Delta \theta_{y}$$

When $V_{K} = 6000 \text{ ft/sec}$, $\theta_{K} = 30 \text{ deg}$, it follows that

$$\Delta v_{T} = \Delta v_{K} (0.866) \oplus 6000 (0.5) \Delta \theta_{y} = 65.3 \text{ ft/sec}$$
$$\Delta v_{N} = \Delta v_{K} (0.5) \oplus 6000 (0.866) \Delta \theta_{y} = 93.4 \text{ ft/sec}$$

where \oplus indicates a quadrature sum. The position error introduced during the apogee burn is estimated as

$$\Delta P_N \cong V_K \Delta T$$

where ΔT is the variation in burning time during the apogee burn. If one assumes that the thrust acceleration is 40-50 ft/sec², then 120-150 sec will be needed to obtain $V_{\rm K}$ = 6000 ft/sec. When $\Delta T \approx 4$ percent, then

$$\Delta P_N \approx 6000 \times 5$$
$$\approx 5 \text{ nmi}$$

The value for ΔV_{N} results in an inclination error of

$$\Delta i = \frac{93.4 (57.3)}{10080} = 0.531 \text{ deg}$$

and the contribution from the position error ΔP_N is negligible. The apogee burn will also be controlled in the orbit plane such that radial velocity errors are reduced. The pitch altitude θ_p should be chosen such that

$$\Delta V_{R} = V_{K} \sin \theta_{p}$$

where

$$\Delta V_{p} = 356 \text{ ft/sec}$$

An error of

$$\Delta V'_{R} \cong V_{K} \Delta \theta_{p}$$

will remain, and when $\Delta \theta_{p} = 1.0 \text{ deg}$,

$$\Delta V_{R}' \cong 6000 \ \Delta \theta_{p}$$

$$\cong$$
 100 ft/sec

The errors after the guided apogee burn may be summarized

$$\Delta V_{T} = 123 \oplus 65.3 + V_{D} = 139.6 + V_{D} \text{ ft/sec}$$

$$\Delta V_{N} = 93.4$$

$$\Delta V_{R} \cong 100$$

$$\Delta P_{T} \cong \text{Not applicable}$$

$$\Delta P_{N} \approx 5 \text{ nmi}$$

$$\Delta P_{R} \approx 582 \text{ nmi}$$

$$\Delta i \approx 0.531 \text{ deg}$$

as

where V_D is a velocity decrement that was targeted into the nominal orbit to permit the payload to "walk" to the desired longitude.

The payload on-board hydrazine propellant system may then be used to circularize the orbit. The cost in ΔV , when it is assumed that the insertion was biased to ensure that the orbit perigee exceeds the desired value, is

$$\Delta V = \Delta V_{T} + \omega \Delta P_{R}$$

= $V_{D} + \Delta V_{T} \oplus 7.4 \times 10^{-5} (582) (6076)$
= $V_{D} + 139.6 \oplus 257.1$
= $V_{D} + 292.6$
The results of the above calculation show that a correction velocity of about

$$\Delta V = 343 \text{ ft/sec } (3\sigma)$$

will circularize the resulting orbit when $V_D \approx 50$ ft/sec. In general, ΔV will be lower than this because ΔV_T and ΔP_R are correlated. (The correlation coefficient is -0.868.

$$\Delta V \simeq 50 + (257.1 - 123) \oplus 65.4 \simeq 200 \text{ ft/sec}$$

3.4.10 Dynamic Error Sources

When the thrust vector of the spinning stage does not pass through the C.G., an offsetting moment M will occur. In addition, tip-off rates ω_r may be introduced during deployment. The offsetting moment and tip-off rates are assumed to cause equal coning and heading (bias) attitude errors. When transient effects are ignored, both of these effects may be conservatively approximated as:

$$\theta_{\mathbf{M}} = \frac{57.3 \text{ M}}{I_{\mathbf{R}} \omega_{\mathbf{O}}^{2}}$$
$$\theta_{\mathbf{r}} = \frac{\omega_{\mathbf{r}} I_{\mathbf{T}}}{I_{\mathbf{D}} \omega_{\mathbf{O}}}$$

where

M = Offsetting Moment

$$\begin{split} I_T &= \text{Transverse Moment of Inertia} \\ I_R &= \text{Roll Moment of Inertia} \\ \omega_o &= \text{SSUS Spin Rate} = 100 \text{ rpm for EO-57A, EO-58A} \\ &= 45 \text{ rpm for AS-05A, EO-07A, EO-09A} \\ \omega_r &= \text{Tip-off Rate} = 0.1 \text{ deg/sec} \end{split}$$

The effect of the coning error is to effect the magnitude of the ΔV that will result when the motor is fired. That is, this will appear as a 1-cos θ effect. Heading errors will appear as bias offsets. It is assumed herein that each of these effects is equal, as a first approximation.

The magnitude of the heading and coning errors that result from the error sources is payload dependent. The following variables require specification:

- o C.G. Location
- o Vehicle Thrust
- o Moment of Inertia (pitch, yaw, roll)
- o Spin Rate
- o Jet Damping (ignored in this analysis)

In general, these variables are different for each of the payloads; hence, error analyses will be payload dependent. The required data for the various payloads must be assembled and the resultant coning and heading errors estimated for each of the two burns.

Computation of the offsetting moment requires definition of several propulsion parameters noted in the figure below.



 $\Delta \delta$ = Thrust Misalignment $\leq 0.115 \text{ deg}$ d' = Thrust Vector Offset $\approx 0.1 \text{ in.}$ d" = Thrust Chamber Flange Offset (can be shimmed)

≈assumed negligible

1 = Lateral C.G. Error

≈0.1 in.

L = Longitudinal C.G. Error

≈not significant for this analysis

The moment M is then computed using the following equation:

M = F
$$\sqrt{d^2 \frac{\Delta \delta}{57.3}^2 + \frac{{d'}^2 + {\ell}^2}{(12)^2}}$$

$$\frac{F}{500} \sqrt{d^2 + (5.895)^2}$$

Preliminary values for the parameters shown in the previous figure were used to compute the results shown in Table 3-23.

A more detailed analysis of the dynamic effects has been performed for each of the payloads in the study. The burns were simulated in detail in order to determine precise values for the attitude errors that result from the offsetting moment. The results for θ_{M} are also included in Table 3-23. Note that these values do agree well with the formula results. It is recommended, however, that the simulated results be used in the error calculations. Note that the formula result for the "initial" value provides the closest approximation to the simulated result.

It is shown in Table 3-23 that the Spec value of 1.0 deg assumed for $\Delta \theta$ at the perigee burn can be met for all payloads studied. A Spec value of 1.0 deg was assumed for the attitude error developed during the apogee burn.

	Initial	and rinal	rnases (DI LACI DU	urn.		1999 1997 1997 1997 1997	
			РА	YLOAD DI	ESIGNATIC	DN		
	EO-	57A	AS-	05A	EO-	07A	EO-	09A
	Initial	Final	Initial	Final	Initial	Final	Initial	Final
Perigee Burn								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Moment, M	242.6	335.0	238.5	321.2	646.0	885.4	667.0	938.0
Formula Results:								
θ _M , deg	0.453	1.129	0.696	3.188	0.756	1.784	0.408	0.932
θ _r , deg	0.159	0.109	0.122	0.168	0.102	0,072	0,138	0,114
Ref. 6 Results:								
θ _M , deg	0.	337	0.	.742	0	. 602	0.	. 450

194.3

1.322

3.172

259.0

0.660

323.6

0.480

0.968

242.6

0.284

323.5

0.393

0.448

Table 3-23. Coning and Heading Errors (assumed equal) Resulting from Offsetting Moment (θ_M) and Tip-Off Rates (θ_r) During the Initial and Final Phases of Each Burn

Apogee Burn

Moment, M

Formula Results:

θ_M, deg

Ref. o Results:

θ_M, deg

106.3

0.529

139.3

0.230

0.808

152.4

1.968

Table 3-22

This Computer Run includes the following error analysis results:

Coast Orbit Errors for:

EO-57A AS-05A EO-07A EO-09A Spec Case

Apogee Errors (unguided) for:

EO-57A AS-05A EO-07A EO-09A Spec Case

The following information is included for each of the 10 cases

listed above:

1

- Listing of Error Sources (35)
- Deviations of Dispersed Cases from Nominal
- RSS of Errors
- Covariance Matrix

LE ABRIELES	FCF THIS RUN AFE			
<u>0 1</u>				
2) VR		an an an an an an ann an an an an an an		
3) \\				
4) FT				
5) (2				
E) FN				ME
7) H-AFG				28
8) H-PCY				S A
<u>ا (ە</u>				~ F
10) E(-3)				ËR
11) TPCL				 Eg
LN NUMPER	1 IS RADIUS (FEFI) = 2 TS TING VEL (FEF) =	THIS CASE 500.000 1.000	UNIT SCALING (4500.000) (10.000)	A Parts
UN NUPEER	3 IS RAD VEL (FPS) = 4 TS NORM VEL (FPS) =	5.000	(40.000)	
UN NUPBER	5 IS TIME KI (FIN) = E TS WEL KI (FFS) =	-050 60.089	(.:35) (60.000)	
LA AUMEER	7 IS ATTY K1 (CEG) = • 15 ATTE K1 (CEG) =	.480	(3.000) (3.000)	
911 11 01 LL		• • • •		



THE CEVIATIONS OF THE DISFERSED CASES FROM NOMINAL

شتیبینیون ایتینو ا	VT	YR	VN	PT	FR	PN
(1)	3444444E+00	·-,5555556+00	.2777778E+00	2333333E+00	-155556E+00	0.
(?)	65000CCE+0?	202000E+01	.9000C00E-01	120(000E+60	.2800000E+00	0.
(3)	4362500E+01	4000000E+00	-1325000E+01	1575000E+01	•7125000F+00	2500000E-01
(4)	0.	0.	8500CODE-01	500000E-02	0	.3250000E+00
(5)	62333332E+01	8333338+00	10C0C00E+02	.1111667E+02	•1333333E+01	1(66667E+ (0
(E)	-50100000+02	.8100000E+00	0.	0.	0.	0.
(7)	60808097+00	٩.	6080C00E+02	0.	0.	0.
(8)		E075280E+02	Ç.	0.	0.	0.
	M-AFG	H-EGA		E (-3)	INCL	
(1)	•3755556E+01	.1555556E+00	.1555556E+00	.500000E-01	0.	
(2)	.EESUCOCF+01	.220T0C0F+00	-2500L00E+00	.6700000E-01	9.	이 같은 것을 알려요.

(2) -+1C4675CE+0?	•EE75000E+00	3625000E+10	1525000E+00	0.
t 4) .:CCCrC≠E+DÍ	0.		0.	10000005-02
(5) 2133232+02	.1333333E+01	8333333E+00	300C000E+00	9.
(E) .ESEEE00E+03	.3086000E+00	.2170000E+02	.641(000E+01	0•
(7) 1864000F+01	π.	20800008+00	672(000E-01	1067200E+00
(e) 176 DCC CE+39	2096000E+01	8000C00E-01	.1392000E+00	0.

1 1)	VT •68748868+02	VR • E 8 8 0 0 4 0 E + 0 2	VN •6163188E+02	PT •112E025E+02	FR •1545326E+01	PN • 3 669 80 E+08
	F-AFG	H-FGY		E (-3)	INCL	
	•==/11435*US	•56499175411	•21/22162+U2	•64232332+91	•10E/24/E+00	
9. <u></u>						
re - 41 - 6 - 7 - 7 - 7 - 7 - 7 - 7 - 7 - 7 - 7						

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOWING

THE CEVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH COPRELATION GEEFFICIENTS BELOW THE EIAGONAL, IS BELOW.

					n an	
	۷T	VR	۷N	P.I	PR	PN
۷T	.JE85452E+04	.7374E31E+02	•1143652E+03	86 [2625E+02	1445497E+02	.1497951E+01
VR	.1996684E-01	.3E96E89E+04	.7467212E+01	03(3526E+01	20+8131E+01	.1488889E+00
VN	.3054575E-01	.197722E-02	.3791+88F+04	1138287E+03	1232086E+02	.1605917E+01
FT	1:55543E+00	1210703E-01	16372998+00	•12;2439E+03	.1369E81E+02	1823361E+01
FR	1535984E+00	2179873E-01	1293647E+00	.7857433E+00	.2388632E+01	2400347E+00
FN	. €7382 F8E-01	.EEE8557E-02	.7117381F-D1	4415265E+00	4242840±+C0	.1340278E+00
H-AFG	.592#7 (8F+00	.1359579E-C1	.1454975F-01	3150606F-01	3482823E-01	.1671677E-01
F-FEY	.:665139E-01	.7521588F+00	768£659F-01	.4670046E+00	.5837479E+00	2506632E+00
1	.5932046E+00	.1701212E-01	.1536113E-01	35 1751 E-01	3798862E-01	.1860453E-01
E(-3)	.940479F+00		.17444275-01	1320566E-01	48586-6E-01	.2289113E-01
INCL	.1(C(930E-91	0.	• 58647212+00	•4153236E-05	0.	E318041E-02

	1-0FG	H-FGY	The second second	E (-3)	INCL
٧T	.360C9N7F+15	.4279666F+D1	.131C457E+04	.3877097E+03	. E48 E576E-01
VR	-4935924E+03	.1256593E+03	.224(818E+02	3110796E+01	0.
VN	.1354495E+03	1235939E+02	.205(513C+02	.E9[3616E+01	•6488661E+01
FT	: 12:12:12 + n 3	.137433FE+02	26019140+01	3129519E+01	.5000000E-05
FR	3213726F+02	.2353419E+01	1275195E+C1	4821185E+00	0.
FN	.3654325E+01	73940975+00	.147¢514E+00	.53E1250E-01	3250000E-03
H-AFG	.3565454E+06	.1470748E+03	.1297041E+05	-3832895E+04	•6 [44521F+0 D
F-FCY	. \$4411565-01	. €8962+8E+01	• 5 19E548F+01	-1148911E+01	· O.
T	.9999841E+NN	•5522679E-01	.4718522E+03	.1354297E+03	.2219776c-C1
E(-2)	.9996570F+00	.6858261E-01	.9996171E+00	-4123224E+02	.7171564E-32
INCL	• 54 8 50 4 9E - 11 2	0.	.9575055E-02	.1046482E-01	.1139016E-C1

100.00

÷.

E INFUT FOR THIS RUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NOPINAL AND 8 O	DISPERSED CASES. THE PROGRAM WILL
E VARIBLES FOR THIS FUN AFE	
2) · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
3) ·····	
유명은 밖에서는 것을 것을 것을 것을 수 없는 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 수 없는 것을 것을 수 있다.	
5)	
6) (FN) (FN) (FN) (FN) (FN) (FN) (FN) (FN	
7) H-AEC	
₽)	
<u>5) (1</u>	<u> </u>
0) E(+3)	
D INCL	<u> </u>
A NUMPER 1 IS GADTUS (FEET) = 500.000 (450.000)	R H
$\frac{1}{1000} = \frac{1}{1000} = \frac{1}{10000} = \frac{1}{10000} = \frac{1}{100000} = \frac{1}{10000000} = \frac{1}{10000000000000000000000000000000000$	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
A NUPPER 4 IS NORH VEL(FFS) = 2.000 (40.000) N NUPPER 5 TS TIME K1 (PIN) = .050 (1030)	E.G. States
$\frac{AUPPER}{AUPPER} = \frac{1}{5} \frac{VEL}{VEL} \frac{K1}{K1} \frac{(FES)}{(FES)} = \frac{60.000}{950} \frac{60.000}{3.000}$	
N NLEPEF (IS ATTR KI (CFG) = .950 (3.000)	
<u>e ferrar en en en el construction en el construction de la construction de la construction de la construction d</u> A ser en el construction de la const	
, 같은 것 <mark> </mark>	
, 이번 사실, 이상, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 20 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 2017, 201	
E NEFIKAL CONCITIONS ARE AS FOLLOWS.	
u je na sloven za krate u svetov se	
ν	C2 DN
	in a star and the second s • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •

+

.

	٧T	VR	VN	PT	PR	PN
(1)	3444444E+00	5555555E+00	+277778E+00	2333338+00	.1555556E+00	0.
2)	650000E+00	20200C0E+91	.9000C00E-01	1200000E+00	.2800000E+00	0.
3)	4362500E+01	400000E+00	.1325000E+01	1575000E+01	•7125000E+00	2500000E-01
(4)	0.	0.	8500C00E-01	5(8(000E-02	0.	.3250000E+ (0
5)	8233232E+01	€333333E+DD	1000000E+02	.111(667E+02	•1333333E+01	1 6666672+ 0
<u>e)</u>	.EC00000F+02	. EL SOCICE+10	C •	<u>0.</u>	C .	0.
7)	-" 1203233E+01	J.	1203333E+03	0.	0.	Q.
(<u>e)</u>	5(E6667E+00	1202383E+03	0.	9.	0.	0.

	H-455	H-FEY		E (-3)	INCL
(1)	.37555565+01	.155556E+00	.1555556E+00	.5101000E-01	0.
(2)	.6650C00E+01	.2500000E+00	.2500000E+00	.670C000E-01	
7.35	1048750E+02	.EE75000E+00	3625C00E+00	152*000=+00	0.
(4)	. 10 CO CO OF-01	0.		d.	-•10000CuE-32
(5)	20333335+07	.1333335+01	+.8333333E+00	3C0C000E+00	0.
(6)	.59660CLE+03	.3400000F+00	.2170C00E+02	.641000E+01	0•
17	1121C00F+02	n.	4116(67E+00	13310N0E+00	21121E # + 00
(8)	3193332F+00	41483335+01	-,15E3233E+00	.2755000c+00	0.

4

1.



THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS EELON THE CIAGONAL, IS BELON.

	٧T	VR	VN	PT	FR	PN
VT	.3691722F+04 -	.1191146E+03	+2222000E+03	86 (2625E+02	1445497E+02	.1497951E+01
VR	.1630339E-11	.144E314E+05	.7467212E+01	83[3526E+01	204 81 31 E+ C1	-1488889E+00
VN	.:02000E-01	.5141848E-03	.1458196E+05	1138287E+03	1232086E+02	.1605917E+01
FT	1:553:7E+90	€126863E-02	8356519E-01	-12:2439E+03	.1369681E+62	1823361E+01
FR	·1535719F+00	1102063E-01	66025715-01	.7857433E+00	.2388032E+01	2400347E+00
FN	.E7351105-01	•33E1E88E-02	.36326015-01	4415265E+00	4242840E+10	.1340278E+00
H-AFG	• • • 928062E+00	.7706914F-02	.2135514E-01	3150192E-01	3482365E-01	-1671458E-01
F-FGY	.2153391E-01	.\$331563E+00	2310578E-01	.2750469E+00	.3438040E+00	1476305E+00
7	-59350 F2E+0C	.1402564E-01	.2190067E-01	35 1200E-01	3798279E-01	.1860167E-01
E(-3)	.553C770E+10	3F12340E-01	-24253645-01	4316919E-01	48545-3E-01	.2287181E-01
INCL	-1981731E-01	0.	•9964938F+00	.2098546E-05	0.	4202937E-02

	F-AFG	H-FGY	T	E (-3)	INCL
VT	.3601925=+05	.5794912E+01	.131[885E+04	.3817250E+03	.2541641E+00
- VS	. 1247830E+13	.497111AE+03	.3664576E+02	2784978E+02	0.
VN	.154C015E+84	1235939E+02	.57455952+02	.1812219E+02	.2541649E+02
FT	2122171F+93	-1374338E+02	880(914E+01	3129519E+01	.50COCLOE-05
FR	3213726F+02	.2353419E+01	1275195F+01	4821185E+00	0.
FN	.3654326F+01	2394697E+00	·1479514F+00	.5311250E-01	3250000E-C3
H-AFG	.356E3°1E+06	-1481509F+03	.1297388E+05	.3833934E+04	.2367729F+01
F-FCY	.10014235-01	.1562170F+02	.5885687F+01	.29180822+00	0.
ा	.5499674F+90	11-3*F-01	.47199715+03	.1394379E+03	.8695086E-01
= (- 3)	. 1989527E+80	.1(46124E-01	.95867948+00	.4130193E+02	.280 9182E - 01
INCL	.19770875-91	0.	.18948345-01	-2019482E-01	.4461348E-:1

τ.

i.

THE INFUT FOR THIS	RUN CONSISTS OF A 11	DIMENSICNAL NOMINAL AND	a DISPERSED	CASES. THE	PFOGRAM 1	AT LL
FCRP IFE 11 BY 11	COVARIANCE MATEIX OF	THE DISPERSIONS FELATIVE	TO THE NONINA	L.		

ا م خصر ا						
78	F VA1	131 15	+0+	THISSHUP	BHE	
		이번 전 전 가지 않는다.				

<u> </u>		
(2) VR (3) VN		
(4) FT (5) FR		
(E) FN (Z) <u>H-AFG</u>		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
(8) H-F(Y (9) T		
(10) E(-3) (11) TPCL		
RUN NUMPER	THIS UNIT CASE SCALING 1 IS FADIUS (FEET) = 500.300 (4500.000) 2 IS TANG VEL (FES) = 1.000 (10.000)	
RUN NUMPER RUN NUMBER FUN NUMBER GUN NUMPER	3 IS FAD VEL (FFS) = 5.000 (40.000) 4 IS NCRY VEL(FPS) = 2.000 (40.000) 5 IS TIME K1 (FPS) = .050 (.030) 6 IS VEL K1 (FFS) = 60.000 (.000)	
RUN NUMBER	7 IS ATTY K1 (EFG) = .690 (3.000) P TS ATTP K1 (EFG) = .690 (3.000)	

THE NORTHAL CONDITIONS ARE AS FOLLOWS.



THE REVIATIONS OF THE DISPERSED CASES FROM NOMINAL

.68755(CE+10

-1223333E+01

.3000000E+00

-.2013000-+01

1.

٢.

مسواليتين العسين	YT	VR	VN	PT	PR	PN
(1)	344444E+DN	5555555E+00	.2777778E+00	233333E+C0	.1555556E+00	0.
(2)	65C0E0CE+09	2020000E+01	.9000005-01	120(000±+00	.200000E+00	0.
(3)	43625006+01	4660000F+00	.1325C00E+01	1575000E+01	.7125000E+00	2300000E-01
(4)	0.	0.	85C0000E-01	500(000E-02	0.	. 3250000E+ 00
(5)	8233332E+01	#2333335+00	1C(CCOCE+02	.111(667E+02	-1333333E+01	1 (66667E+ 00
C E)	.6(000022+02	.500002333.	0.	0.	0.	0.
(7)	8740CCCE+00	C .	3740100E+02	G •	Ĵ.	0.
(1)	36200005+00	E7331C0E+02	0.	0.	0.	0.
مىلەر (بەرىمە) ئىيىنىش بەرمەر بەرىمە)	F-6-G	H-FG¥	Ţ	E(-3)	INCL	•
. 1)	.375555+5+01	.155556E+00	.1555556E+00	.5000000E-01	G •	na an a
(2)	.6150CC0F+01	.22000CRE+00	.2500000E+00	.670C000E+01	0.	

-.15250LCE+66

-.3(0(000E+00

.6410000E+01

.2001000E+00

-.9661000E-01

0.

ē .

ē.

0.

0..

فتريقهم أتمسيط ور

-.1000000E-02

-.1534100E+00

-.3625000E+00

-.0333333E+00

-2170C00E+02

--566000E+00

-.1150000E+00

0.

3-84

(3) -. 10487505+92

(5) -. 213333F+02

(7) -. A142:00E+01

P0+3033755- (8)

. JCCCCCF-91

-5566C0CE+03

(4)

(6)

(1)	VT • 607446 15+02	VR •87364685+02	VN •8758073E+02	PT +1126025E+02	PR •1545326E+01	PN • 3668980E+00
	H-AFG	H-FGY	T	E(-3)	TNCL	
(1)	•5971429F+03	.3389867E+01	•2172338E+02	•6423217E+01	•1534133E+00	
		e <u>n di</u> selatan sebelah di pertekan sebelah sebelah sebelah kerangkan sebelah kerangkan sebelah sebelah sebelah Terlah sebelah s		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	n general de la companya de la comp Na companya de la comp	
	a and a second secon					
				بر بیشتند، با این این این می بیشت می در ا		an a
				يشجر والمترجي والمراجع فيتحد فترجد ست		ارتانی در میرد. این سخه مرب همنده و
		<u> </u>				an a
يىردىر مىيىيەر مى ر.				and a second		
	n - Constant Anger , and Anger Angel - Constant Angel Angel - Constant Angel - C		چې د د د و د د مخصو تو میشوند و میروند. د و د د د و د د و د مخصو تو میروند و د د د د د و د مخصو تو د و د مخصو	na serie de la región na la composición de la composición de la composición de la composición de la composición En la composición de l	an an an Araba an an Araba an Araba. An Araba an Araba an Araba an Araba An Araba an Araba an Araba an Araba.	
						지수는 것이 있는 것을 것 같은 것이 있는 것이 없는 것이 같이 있는 것이 있

THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS BELOW THE DIAGONAL, IS BELOW.

هيو ويسترونون	<u>\T</u>	VF	VN	ΡΤ	FR	PN N
¥ T.	.3689916E+14	.9033161E+02	.1537864E+03	£6 [2623E+02	1445497E+C2	.1497951E+01
VR	. 17821415-31	.7E32FE7E+94	.74E7212E+01	83[352cE+01	20+8131E+01	.1488889E+00
٧N	.2877546F-01	.9714827F-03	.774(6082+04	1136287E+03	1232066F+02	.1605917E+01
FI	1255464E+00	84257412-02	114(9535+00	•1212439E+83	•1369681E+C2	1823361E+01
FR	15258E7E+60	1517C57E-01	9062197E-L1	.7857433E+9P	.2398032F+01	2400347E+00
FN	.E735845F+21	.44551005-02	.495837E-01	4.415265E+00	4242340E+00	.1340278E+00
H-AFG	. CO2F1=3F+00	• CF79541E-82	.1718195E-01	31 fn-55E-01	34826552-01	.16715972-01
F-FCY	.:331953F-91	.E828204E+00	4144066E-01	.35 4118E+00	.44925875+00	1929131E+00
1	.59320525+00	.1456565F-01	.17E1E37E-01	35 1550E-01	37986492-01	.1660348E-01
E(-2)	. <u>cc249575+ra</u>	2173F9^F-11	.15926230-01	4319231F-01	4857146F-01	• 2288406F-01
INCL	.:43 7795-01	C.	.9933346E+00	.28892735-05	0.	5736595E-02

	274-4	H-FÇY	T T	Ĕ (-3j	INCL		
٧T	.36813795+95	.4 AN1F7-F+01	.1317613F+04	.3817153E+03	.1340AU3F+00		
VF	.50455LAF+03	.2E14514E+03	.2765189E+02	1219905F+02	1. 9.		
VN	.SC2E851E+03	1235939E+02	.3495133E+02	.1126070E+02	.1340812E+02		<u> </u>
FT	21771717+03	.1.3743345+02	900(314=+01	3129519E+01	. \$ COOR NO 2 - 0 5	-	UF RI
۶R	27137760+02	.27=3419E+01	1275195E+U1	48211858+00	0.		PC
F N	.36543200701	2394697E+00	•1479514E+00	.53112505-01	3250000E-C3		AND
H-AFG	.35657975+95	.1474ER25+N3	.129:1685+05	.3823275E+94	.12+9054L+91		34
F-FGY	.72951:27-01	.11+°1?05+0?	.55753E3E+01	.#377727E+01	0.		AL PA
T	.c= c c - E +	,75 ⁻ 1171F-01	. 471 (152E+03	.1354327E+03	.4536959F1		ALGI
E (-3)	.cocicc = +00	.284 °E092-01	.9997412+00	.4125772E+02	•1481941E-J1		IT
INCL	, 1 7E 24 5 7F −9 1	0.	.1376368E-01	.15035875-01	.2353563E-01		KU

THE TAPUT FOR THIS RUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NONINAL AND 8 DISPERSED CASES. THE PROGRAM WILL FORM THE 11 BY 11 COVARIANCE MATRIX OF THE DISPERSIONS FELATIVE TO THE NOMINAL.

THE VARIBLES FOR THIS PUN AFT

3-87



THE NCHINAL CONCITIONS FEF DS FOLLOWS.



THE CEVIATIONS OF THE CISPERSEC CASES FROM NOMINAL

		VR	VN	PT	PR	PN
(1)	3144444E+00	5555555F+00	.2777778E+00	2333333E+00	.1555556E+00	0.
(2)	65C0C0CE+00	20200C0E+01	.9000000E-01	120(000E+00	.2800000E+00	Q.
(3)	4:62501E+01	400000E+00	•1325C00E+01	1575000E+01	• 125000E+00	2500000E- (1
(4)	0.	0.	8550000E-01	5101000E-02	0.	• 3250CODE+ CO
(5)	8333333E+01		10C0C00E+02	.111€667E+02	.1333333E+01	1f66667E+00
(6)	. ECCOCOCF+0:	. 200000E+70	J.		u •	.
(7)	72200095+00	n .	·.7220C002+02	0.	3.	0.
(8)	304000000000	7214300=+02	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.	E.	··· 6.

	⊢− £-6	H-FGY		E (-3)	INCL
(1)	. 21555565+01	.1555566+00	.15555566+00	.500000E-01	
(2)	.665000°E+01	.220000E+10	.2500000E+00	.670(0002-01	0 •
(3)	1(487F0F+02	.62750(0=+00	3625C70E+00	15250005+00	ę
(4)	• "CCFCOCE-P1	.	f.	0.	1000000E-92
(~ \$)~	((22323=+112	.1333338+91	3373233E+00	306(J00E+T6	C •
(6)	.5466CCCE+03	.300000E+00	•2170000E+02	.641(000E+01	0.
C 75	C72ECC0F+01	1.	2470C00E+00	7580000E-01	-,1267300E700
(8)	2090000F+00	?439080F+01	95000006-01	.165300DE+00	9.

والمحاجبة والمحاجبة

in the second second

المورا أيارين المجمعات وراوه ستنا أوساك

3-88

 ϵ

واستشل

N.

(1)	VT .6174233F+02	VR •7216377E+02	VN •729191E+02	PT •112:025:+0?	FR •1545326E+01	PN • 3660980E+ CN
(1)	H-AFG .f\$712532+03	H-FGY .253396FF+01	T -2172253E+92	E(+3) .6421996E+01	TNCL •1257339E+00	

بيد لي بديدة المتهادينين

الطرب المحمسكية والمستني تولعا الفاصيطية فمجتهبه فالماعات والمحال التي والتاريخ البيزيون تراقف -----

رجحا ورجا ليحمرو لغرا بمعاولتك الترا لتهميتهم تداريك والدارية

말했다. 승규는 것의 것들을 잘 드는 것같아요. 그는

ω I 68

.....

ïγ

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOWING -

تباري وأفار الواد التعاليص والها مارت الميقول

الراجا ووارافت الأندينية فوسرابه سوابوس

فريحا تسارقوا فالخجف فللفط وتعصيده الرائلا

THE COVARIANCE MATFIX, WITH CORFFLATION COEFFICIENTS EELOW THE DIAGONAL, IS PELCH.

محمد معاصد محادثة الجراج فيشجر ويتجيب

المحاجبة والمراجع فالمحاج والمراجع والمتعار والمتعار والمتعار

		٧P	٧N	PT	Ê.	PN
V T	.3689631F+84	.*C12527E+0?	·1295272E+03	8612625E+02	14454972+02	.1497951E+01
VR	. 1827421F-01	218496E+04	.7467212E+01	83(3526E+01	2[+8131F+01	•1+88889E+0¢
VA.	.29240335-91	.1418992E-02	.531468EF+04	1138287E+03	1232086E+C2	.1605917E+01
FT	12555125+08	1019775E-01	1384186E+00	.1272439E+03	•1369601E+12	1823361E+01
FR	15309L7F+00	1836108E-01	10936605+00	.7 PE7433E+00	.2388032F+[1	2400347E+00
FŇ	.67351755-11	. "E 14110E-02	.60170935-01	44 15265E+00	4242340E+C0	.134C278E+0:
+-AFG	•465\$\$36E+U6	.11553275-01	.15544932-01	31505485-01	348275PF-01	.1671647E-01
F-FEY	.249 (879F-01	.#399428F+03	5778339E-01	.4152599E+00	.5190670E+30	2228894E+00
٦	.932049E+30	.1560C31E-01	.16261552-01	35 1674E-01	37987805-01	.1860413E-01
F(-3)	214351125415	1434335F-01	.1832520E-C1	4320:52E-31	465 d De 31 - C 1	.22888→1E-01
INCL	.11885CAT-01	А.	-9903503F+00	.3457506E-05	0.	7004756E-02

	H-DFG	H-FQY	Ť	E (-3)	INCL
٧٦	.36010*05+05	.44.07.460+01	.131(5175+0+	.3877119E+03	.9149986t-01
VR	.10707797493	-177887 PE+03	.24461617+02	+.66493562+01	0.
VN	.2766955F+03	12359395+02	.2575213=+02	.8579-1-E+01	•91+9991F+01
· · F.Y- ·		-13"-33"E+02	820(314=+01	3129519E+0f	.51000002-05
FR	12127767+**2	.2353419E+01	12751955+11	4821165F+00	₽ .
F N	.:6543265401	? 304 697E+00	.14795145+00	.53812505-01	32500002-03
H-AFC	.35655(65+)6	.1472261E+C3	.1297389F+65	.3833C41E+04	.852376CF+CF
F-909	.cljie F2E F1	.**************	- 54653232+01	.10292425+01	G.
T	.ccgcli#F+"	.::75283F-C1	.471172EF+33	.1394300F+03	.31302311-01
÷(-z)	.cgc=573=+11		.9994451E+00	.4124204E+02	.1(11305F-91
INCL	• ; : 2 j 4 3F - 7 !		.1137528F+C1	.1242566E-01	•16061-9 <u>1</u> -01



THE INPUT FOR THIS KUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NOMINAL AND & DISPERSED CASES. THE PROGRAM WILL FORM THE 11 BY 11 COVARIANCE MATRIX OF THE DISPERSIONS RELATIVE TO THE NOMINAL.

	VT .		<u></u>	<u> </u>	PR	<u> </u>
(1)	344444E+0C	5555555E+00	.277778E+00	2333333E+00	.1555556E+0J	0.
(2)	6500000E+00_	2020000E+01_	.9000000E-01	1200050E+00	.28600005+00	<u>.</u>
(3)	4362500E+01	4003000E+00	.1325000E+01	1575030E+01	.712500 JE+00	25000002-01
(4)	C.	. 🛛 .	8500000E-01	5000000E-02	£	.3250000E+00
(5)	1388333E+92	1388333E+01	1666000E+02	.1860367E+02	•2221333E+01	2776667E+00
(6)	.60000CCE+02	.8200000E+00		<u> </u>	(<u>0.</u>
(7)	1266667E+01	0.	1266667E+03	0.	0.	0.
(8)	5313333E+0C_	1265667E+03			3	0

	H-APG	H-PGY	T	E(-3)	INCL
(1)	.3755556E+01	.1355556 <u>5+00</u>	.1555556E+00	.5000000E-01	<u>C.</u>
(2)	.5650000E+01	.2200000E+00	.2500000E+00	.6700000E-01	0.
(3)	1048750E+02	.6875030E+00	3625900E+00	15250005+00	D
(4)	.1000008E-01	ŋ.	0.	0.	1050000E-02
(5)	3387533E+02	.2221333E+01	1388333E+01	4998000E+00	
(6)	.5966000E+03	.300000E+00	.2170000E+02	.6410000E+01	C •
(7)	1180000E+02		4333333E+00	1400000E+00	2223333E+00
(8)	3666667E+00	4365667E+01	1566667E+09	.2900000E+00	

And the second

·

OR POOR OF SAL

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOWING

VT VR VN PT PR PN _____ .2354692E+01 (1) .5175928E+02 .1265948E+03 .1277648E+03 .1867206E+02 .4281925E+8C un patrice. والترافأ اليراري وبالبينية أستكاث مماسيه H-APG H-PGY T E(-3) INCL •59781845+93 •49636935+01 •21754345+02 •6439864E+01 •2223356E+00 (1) and a second and the second الجديدة المائي وسيستنب كالصبيع والاستراد البيتين بمور المور أدرار يستبيه سيشيع والمرجب فيترج والمجروف والمحور المتحر المتراج والمراجع والمراجع الحادية بواليدور بالعاور المربقين والمتبد ممتيت متصيد n beine seinen einen eine seinen einen einen seinen seinen seinen seinen seinen seinen seinen seinen seinen sei i in in المالية السرمانية بقلسه مستر وسابينا الأراب الالتي الشابيا البراب كأر i and a second second ٠.

THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, MITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS BELOW THE DIAGONAL, IS BELOW.

	<u>YT</u>	VR	<u>YN</u>	PT	<u> </u>	PN
TV	.3814208E+04	.1380263E+03	.3858063E+03	2512516E+03	3418337E+02	.3964001E+01
VR	.1765403E-01	.1602624E+05	.2226351E+02	2482606E+02	4020971E+01	.3954939E+00
VN	.4889403E-01	.137647 DE-02	.1632385E+05	3120992E+03	3599494E+02	.4565177E+01
_ PT	2178785E+C0	1050267E-01	1308245E+00	.3486459E+03	.4013286E+02	5127868E+01
PR	2350599E+C0	1348904E-01	1196454E+00	-9127959E+80	.5544576E+11	6346027E+00
PN	.1498969E+CO	.7296 00 3E-02	.8344634E-01	-,6413654E+00	6294029E+00	-1833488E+00
H-APG	.9837693E+00	.7391498E-02	.2679721E-01	5512760E-01	5702621E-01	.37782015-01
H-PGY	4471208E-01	. 8737336E+00	5681954E-01	.4335254E+00	4714303E+00	2982895E+00
T	.9849246E+00	.1450098E-01	.2792072E-01	6234258E-01	6340751E-01	.4235691E-01
F.(-3)	.9360323E+00	38 30 60 6E-01	.3145143E-01	7549246E-01	7853024E-01	.51709975-01
INCL	.2350953E-01	0.	.9913979E+00	.1204394E-05	0.	3413779E-02

Same and the

ببدي ويساور المارون والمستخا مكس

- -----

사망 가려 있는 것 이상 사망을 하는 것	H-APG	H-PGY	T	<u> </u>	INCL
VT.	.3632158E+55	1370642E+02	.1323278E+04	.3921661E+03	.2816222E+90
٧R	.5593936E+03	.5490247E+03	.3993549E+02	3098-56E+02	0.
VN	.2046775E+C4	3603347E+02	.77603922+02	.2587786E+02	.2816231E+02
PT	6153619E+03	+4017944E+02	2532345E+02	9077632E+01	.500000E-05
PR	8027455E+C2	.5509963E+01	3243935E+01	1192341E+01	0.
PN	,9671488E+01	-, 6339777E+00	. 3945564E+00	.1425903E+00	3250000E-03
H-APG	.3573868E+06	.1001697E+03	.1300447E+05	.3844915E+04	.2623523E+01
H-PGY	.3375759E-C1	-2463735E+02	.3983805E+01	5358817E+00	Q .
T	.9999456E+90	.3689395E-C1	.4732511E+03	.1398830E+03	•9E34444E-01
E(-3)	.9387133 <u>E+C</u> 0	1676468E-01	.9984873E+00	.4147185E+02	.31126675-01
INCL	.1973816E-01	9.	.1991920E-01	.2173937E-01	.4943311E-01
and the second second			the second se		

فتاحجوا ستصيب الاحتبابيات السوطية ويستعونها سترا

3-94

E VARIBLES FOR THIS RUN	AKE			
1) VT	a an			
2) VR				an and a summary and the second summer and the second second
3) VN				
4) CPT				······································
5) CPR				
6) [PN				
7) H-APG				
8) H-FGY			 ا بالا بيديدي الاستينية، مع يديد	ا مەرىپىغىنىدىن بولىد ئەت يەر مەرىپى مەرىپىغىنىدىن بولىد ئەت يېرىك
9) K- FEF				
J) E(-3)			 	
1) INCL				
N NUMBER 1 IS FADIUS N NUMBER 2 IS TANG VEL N NUMBER 3 IS FAD VEL N NUMBER 4 IS NORM VEL N NUMBER 6 IS VEL K1 N NUMBER 7 JS ATTY K1 N NUMBER 9 IS TIME K2 N NUMBER 11 IS ATTY K2 N NUMBER 12 IS ATTP K2	$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	$ \begin{array}{c} \text{SCALING} \\ (4500.500) \\ (10.400) \\ (40.400) \\ (40.400) \\ (50.400) \\$		
E NOMINAL CUNDITIONS ARE	AS FOLLOWS.			
			 -	

THE INFUT FOR THIS RUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NCMINAL AND 12 DISPERSED CASES. THE PROGRAM WILL

THE DEVIATIONS OF THE DISPERSED CASES FROM NOMINAL

	versionen versionen sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomiste Nationalista en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en sekonomister en	<u>v ē</u>	VN	<u>JPT</u>	DER	
(1)	(5555556+00	2166667E+01	.377778E+00	5255556E+01	. 3744444E+61	2877773E+u1
(_2)	1160COLE+01	3790000E+01	.6700000E+00_	9129000E+01	.6610000E+01	4996600E+01
(3)	. 24 02 50 LE+ L 1	.5637500 E+01	1325000E+01	737500JE+L0	1060060E+u2	4125000E+00
(_ 4)	.		-2000000E+60	.870000uE+u0	. Ū.	1615ú0úE+u1
(5)	. 45 U0000E+01	.9166667E+01	2666667E+01	.720000JE+02	2003333E+02	• 3933333E+ u2
(6).	10600068+03	3295000E+03	.6326000E+#2	4650000E+L3_	-5866444E+63	- 255 JunuE+03
(7)	. 111406.E+01	.3200000E+61	-18096J0E+02	99200JuE+u0	5648 ŰuuE+u1	-12928uuE+62
(.8)	1072.0.E+U1	.3640600E+01	-1040000E+61	836+00+E+62	1766 JUNE+00	48480000+62
(9)	0.	.1555000E+01	1000000E-01	2640000E+u1	6. 6.	.1295üuuE+u1
(13)	4035750E+02	9.	1991250F+02	<u></u>		<u>0.</u>
(11)	146560 .E+L 2	J •	.29632JUE+62	ù •	U •	• 0 •
(12)	+. E4	3295.505+.2	128 JL J LE+LJ	الم محمد وي مرد المتح د الله عند	e ne en	Ja man

	1-4 F G	H-PGY	K-PER	E(+3)	INCL	
(1)	_£4333333E+u1	.2633333E+u1	4306000E+L0		.7133333E-62	"
(2)	. 1452096E+62	.140060JE+J1	.7556600E+60	.2863JOUE+00	.1245üüuE-u1	
(3).		2131250F+02	9625000F+60	-4926256E+U0	.1712500E-62	
(4)	Э.	Ü.	0.	u •	.4025 JULE-02	
(5)	1211657E+12	2560.0JE+.12	18360JJE+L1		9756446E-01	
(6)	.14195JLE+C4	70806CJE+02	-6424000E+02	.319150JE+u2	.6314 060E+00	
(7)	544036LE+61	9216L00E+.11	5924036E+04	.1273436E+u0	-47.36 JULE-02	<u> </u>
(8)	355261-LE+31	6815800E+01	4912001E+60	.718+6UJE-01	.1203206E+uU	
(9)	. 225 00 2 6 E + L	225450u E+ id		-99.000UvE-02.	3226006E-02	
(10)	493753 uE+62	3153375E+J3	1726125E+62	.588325.E+.1	.1125 JUUE-01	

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

(11)	1263206E+02	1192960E+43	6208000E+01	.2371849E+#1	.7507200E-01	
(12)	.6835200E+02	6918400E+02	3840000E-01	-3012480E+u1	0.	
نيو الإجار ال				جر عام 1999 - المحمد من عن محمد موسعة المحمد الع مد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد المحمد ال		
-				• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
				المتدر يعتموا مع مرتبع المحموم العاري المعار		
	المعاديد ويستعد المعادية المحمد والعام			<u> </u>		
والمحدو والعصور الماعد						
		ويستمر متعمرونه المروان فتستبيعهم والربية المروسي والمرار				
	같은 것은 것은 것을 가지 않는다. 같은 것은 것은 것은 것은 것을 같이 있다.					
	<u>میں میں میں میں میں میں میں میں میں میں </u>					• • • • • • •
1993 - 19 21 - 19					••••	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
-						
		يتوالي المراجعة الموالي المراجع المراجع والمراجع				

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOWING



3-98

•	VT.	V2	<u>VN</u>	<u></u>	066	<u></u>
VT	•1323997E+05	. 351880 3E+05	6364607E+04	.4999914E+05	6202438E+05	+2743290E+05
VP.		1098134E+06	2079440E+05	.1536425E+06	1916029E+06	.8434188E+05
VN	7336999E+00	#38.284E+00	.5606865E+04	2969706E+05	.3666484E+35	1604158E+05
DPT.				.2293861E+46	2714723E+06	.1257476E+06
OPR	9275848E+00	994967 8E+00	.84260 58E+00	9753564E+00	.3376997E+06	1489448E+06
DPN .	-9057839E+00	9675762E+0.	8148220E+00	- 9986000E+00	9748453E+00	
H-APG	9121452E+ LC	9976523E+00	.8478436E+UU	9701168E+00	.9976799E+uű	4632221E+00
H-PGY		-2151464E+0J	6783818E-01	.1858455E+0L	1962085E+00	.1853426E+00
K-PER	7898492E+00	9569967E+30	.8420720E+00	9362333E+00	.9617890E+00	9356663E+Ju
E(=3)		9795576E+00	.8052098E+00	9471449E+00	.9749953E+00	9459542E+00
INCL	9242303E+30	9661249E+00	.8651381E+J0	9939129E+uu	•9731958E+00	99245912+00

THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS BELOW THE DIAGONAL, IS BELOW.

			K=PER	E(=3)	NGL	
VT.	- +1472655E+J6	.21857+JE+J5	6374171E+04	3672575E+04	7476926E+u2	
VR_	4701728E+U6_	+2513335E+05	211952.E+85		2.250421E+03	
VN	•9 J28725E+ J5	1794279E+04	.4214137E+04	.1970766E+04	.4554544E+02	
DP L.		. 3160982E+05	2996767E+05	1432737E+05	3346812E + 43_	
DPR	.82+5314E+L6	4027531E+35	+3735464E+05	.1851969E+05	.397617JE+u3	
DPN	36243552+06	1721296E+05	16441636+05		1834579E+u3	
H-APG	.2122559E+07	8814925E+J5	.9213135E+05	+4519654E+05	.9667555E+03	
H-PGY	- +17547 37 E+ 60	1247.7J 5E+J5	1699438E+04	++4627789E+04	5941-626E+J2	
X-PER	. 96 32982E+ 00	./198533E-01	.4+66823E+04	.1933176E+04	.4324u91E+u2	
-(-3)	.9722741E+U0		8849243E+uU	- 1668395E+14	.2197.420 E+u2	
INCL	.9663667E+CJ	2376383E+uJ	.9202294E+00	.9561378E+00	.4943093E+UJ	
		e a cara da ser en				

÷.,

THE DEVIATIONS OF THE DISPERSED CASES FROM NOMINAL

هيرام من حير	νT	¥ P	<u>VN</u>		DFR	
(1)	6555555E+ 0 U	2166667E+01	.3777778E+00	5255556E+ú1	.3744444E+01	2877778E+#1
(-2)	116000CE+ 01	7790003E+61	.570000CE+00	9120000E+61	.6610000E+01	49900000E+#1
(3)	. 246250JE+01	.5637500E+01	1325000E+01	737500JE+00	106000LE+02	4125000E+00
6-43	0		.20JJ0000E+60			1615000E+61
(5)	.4500000E+01	.9166667E+01	2666667E+U1	.7200000E+62	2003333E+02	• 3933333E+ 42
(1066000E+0 3	3295000 E+03	-6323000E++2	46588880E+03	.5806800E+03	2550000Etu3
(7)	.2185UJuE+01	.6333333±+u1	.3581500E+02	1963333E+L1	1117833E+u2	.2550007E+u2
(.8)	2121667E+61		-2058333E+L1	1754333E+63	3483333E+40	9595uuur+2
(9)).	.1555000E+01	1000000E-61	2640000E+01	U.	-129500UE+01
(10)	4038756E+62	0.	1991250E+u2	<u> </u>	û	<u>a.</u>
(11)	62235502+(2	U •	+125936úE+u3	u.	ana Bahan na Arian Gan U ∎ ang ang ang ang ang ang	
(12).	+. 2720000E+.C		5446006E+60		<u> </u>	

	4-OPG	H-P5 Y	K-PER	E(-3)	INCL
		2633333E+U1	-4336600E+60		.7133333E-62
2)	• 14520JCE+62	-1400000 E+01	.755 UUUUE+00	.28630JUE+0J	.1245 000E-01
	- 105300CE+C1	2131250E+02	9625006E+00		.1712506E-62
4)	5.	Ĉ •	0.	u •	-40250uuE-u2
51	++:201667E+62	2060.000E+.2		.3203630E+10	9756.000E-01
6)	.1419506E+04	7 .80000E+02	.6424CJUE+02	.31915JJE+02	.6814600E+60
	6848333E+: 1		1171667E+L1	.2514333E+00	-9373333E-62
8)	703000CE+01	1349L00E+02	97218678+00	.1421833E+00	.2381333E+Du
9) -	- 225600UE+L C			.990JUJUE-02	3224854E-02
10)	4937500E+02	3153375E+03	1720125E+02	.588425uE+u1	.11250JUE-J1

(11)	5113600E+0 2	5070080E+03	2638400E+02	.1008032E+02	.3190566E+66	
(12)	.2904960E+63	2940320E+63	1632030E+00	.1280304E+02	Ũ .	
د ارد. استراب کرد و						
د. در محمد موج					و م محمد مصدور مسیر محمد می ماند. در است می با	
- <u></u>						
						
يد شيئر ريان . در در د						
		는 것 같은 것이 있다. 그는 것 같은 것이 있다.				
•	전 날 수 있는 것					

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOHING



燕二百

1

3-102

4

THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS BELOW THE DIAGONAL, IS BELOW.

	<u> </u>	¥R.	VN	DPT	UPR	DPN
VT	+1691194E+65	.3522482E+15	1371946E+05	.5627313E+05	6204202E+05	.2762614E+05
VR	.75589075+08	.1284063E+16	2054427E+05	.1528472E+86	1916572E+06	.8399264E+05
VN	7186923E+60	3905715E+00	.2154737E+05	3001834E+05	.3636616E+05	1550622E+05
DP.T	-76961+5E+50		4071208E+00	. 2523088E+06	2714105E+06	.1382457E+06
DPR	82085635+00	9202519E+00	.4262605E+00	9296837E+00	.3377928E+06	1491330E+u6
OPN		.8476182E+00	3819978E+0J	.9952624E+0J	9278986F+10	.7647u83E+05
H-APG	7755921E+60	9784557E+00	.3937879E+00	9054705E+00	.977 9252E+uu	9023949E+00
H-PGY	.5935176E+30	.2661181E+Ju	6346144F+0U	.9915850E-01	1029436E+u0	9615438E-01_
K-PER	4856748E+00	825 674 0E +00	.9921640E-01	8297910E+00	.8979247E+00	8280456E+JU
E(=3)	9437319E+40	9452177E+05	.5946125E+JU	8137344E+04	.8771844E+00	8098967E+00
INCL	9177427=+LL	7857715E+0J	.72.38192+06	9155104E+00	.8597365E+00	9105436E+00

	4-255	H-PG Y	K-PER	E(-3)	INCL
٧T	14033132+CE	.517567 uE+15	4522078±+04	4268802E+04	939u337E+02
_ VR_	514-767-+15	.6394457E+05	2118348E+05	1230253E+05	22398L9E+113
VN	.8386727E+65	6246593E+05	.1042741E+04	.31703#3E+04	-8411657E+02
DPT	6598536E+46	. 3339891E+J5	2983894F+45	1484631E+05	3658062E+03
DPR	+8245149E+UE	4011997E+05	.3736464E+J5	.1851756E+05	.397 +772E+63
DPN	362.3595+65	. 178293 3E +05	1639449F+ù5	8134805E+04	200 2951E+03
H-APG	.21C4417E+07	1441814E+06	.9337207E+05	.4822J92E+05	.950u493E+03
H-PGY	1432CEu=+.00	. 4496477E+06	.1440676E+05	1301657E+05	2143441E+03
K-PER	.1911C58E+00	. 300 u78 2E +00	.5126151E+04	.1079645E+04	.3510840E+02
E(-3)	.9150722E+0C	- 534430 JF +06	.6458805E+20	1319287E+04	.2543924E+02
INCL	·82322272+00	4018404E+00	.6164442E+00	.3656242E+.00	.6327602E+00
	김 사장 전문 관람을 가 많다.				

3-103

نيوا يبهارا إيستم

1)		THIS KUN A	RE				
- 1. S.	VT						
2)	VK						
3)	VN						
4)	CPT						
5)	CPR						
5)	CPN						
7) H	I-APG						
8) H	I-FGY						
9) K	(- FE F						
3) E	(-3)						internet in the second seco
L)	INCL		Tu	TS HNITT			
N NUFB N NUFB N NUFB N NUFB	EF 1 EF 2 25 3 ER 4 1	S RADIUS (F S TANG VEL(S RORH VEL(S NORH VEL($EET) = 50\dot{u}$ FPS) = 1 EPC) = 5 FPS) = 2	SE SCALING GOL (45JC.GuO) GGO (10.GUO) GOC (40.DUD) QQG (40.000)			
NUMB	EP 51	S TIME K1 (MIN) = FPS) = 60.	050 (.030) 620 (66.000)			
NUMB NUMB NUMB NUMB	16 P d 1 16 P d 1 16 P 1 16 P 1 16 P 1 16 P 1 10 1 10 P 10 P	S ATTE KI (S TIME K2 (S VEL K2 (S ATTY K2 (DEG) = MIN) = FPS) = 45. DEG) = 1.	950 (3.000) 950 (3.000) 050 (1.000) 000 (40.000) 366 (500)			
1 NUN3	JER 12 A	SATTPK2 (DEG) = 1.	36ú (.5új)			
	-						بر این
NORI	NAL.CONT	ITIONS ARE	AS FOLLOWS.				
		the defense of the second seco	شجئي جحمد مصد مشتخصه وصواحد بذ	بهيم ؤتك تجرمون المرادية واست مستحم متصافي فتصاف ستبعث	ويستعدين زبار فدبون مسبو أستند بباغاز فافات أتابته	الرأب سيديب بأراب الماشير المؤاسسيسيني	

THE INPUT FOR THIS RUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NOMINAL AND 12 DISPERSED CASES. THE PROGRAM WILL FORM THE 11 BY 11 COVARIANCE MATRIX OF THE DISPERSIONS RELATIVE TO THE NOMINAL.

THE VAFIBLES FOR THIS HUN ARE				
te 10. v Transverse state and the second state of t				
2) VR				
(* 4.) Na series (* CPT) series (* 1995), kaj series (* 1995), kaj series (* 1995) Na series (* 1995), kaj ser				
(5) CPR				
(6) OPN				
(7) H-APG				
8) H-PGY				
(9) K-FFf				
(10) E(-3)				
11) INCL				
CASE	SCALING			
UN NUMBER 2 IS TANG VEL(EPS) = 1.000	(4506.060) (10.000)			
UN NUMBER 4 IS NORH VEL (FPS) = 5.000	(40.200)			
UN NUMBER 5 IS TIME K1 (HIN) = .050 UN NUMBER 6 IS VEL K1 (FPS) = 64.000	(68,630)			
UN NUMBER 7 IS ATTY KI (DEG) = .690 UN NUMBER 8 IS ATTP KI (DEG) = .690	1 3.060) (3.060)			
UN NUNJES 9 IS TIME KŽ (MIN) =	(1.000) (+6.000)			
UN NUMBER 12 IS ATTY K2 (DEG) = $.526$ UN NUMBER 12 IS ATTE K2 (DEG) = .526	-(
	• / • • /			
			والمحمود فردست متبع للمجتبر فراد المحج	المراجع br>المراجع المراجع
n an an an an an an ann an Anna an Ann An Anna an Anna	and and a second se Second second	المراجعة المراجعة المراجع المر المراجع المراجع		
사이지 않는 사람이 있는 것을 가지 않는 것을 위한 것을 통하지 않는 것이 있다. 이 것은 것은 것은 것을 많은 것이 같은 것을 통하는 것은 것은 것은 것을 것을 하는 것을 통하게 하는 것이 같은 것을 통하는 것이 같은 것을 통하는 것이 없다. 것은 것은 것은 것은 것은 것은 것은				
HE NOFINAL COUCITIONS ARE AS FOLLOWS.	an a			
사실에 가장 가장 전 것 같은 것을 받는 것 같은 것이 가장 것이다. 같은 것 같은 것이 같은 것 같은 것은 것은 것 같은 것이 같은 것이다.				
			na na shekara na shekara Martin afar na shekara	
٧T	Viz)PT	fip 2	<u>DPN</u>
그 감독하는 것 같은 것 같아. 가지 않는 것 같아요. 그				

THE INFUT FOR THIS RUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NOMINAL AND 12 DISPERSED CASES. THE PROGRAM WILL FORM THE 11 BY 11 COVARIANCE MATRIX OF THE DISPERSIONS RELATIVE TO THE NOMINAL.
·	γ τ	<u> </u>	VN	T96	GPR	DPN
(1)	6555555E+ 0 0	2166667E+01	.3777778E+60	5255556E+ù1	. 3744444E+01	2877778E+01
(_2)	11600000E+01	3790000E+01	-6700000E+00	9120000E+01	.6610LAUE+01	4990000E+61
(3)	• 246250CE+L 1	.56375JuE+u1	1325000E+01	73750 JUE+ UO	1u6u0úúE+u2	412500uE+00
4.43	. 0.	<u>u.</u>	.200000CE+00	.8700000E+00		1615000E+01
(5)	.4503303E+01	.9166667E+01	2666667E+u1	.7200000E+62	2303333E+02	.3933333E+02
4 61	-=+ 1066j06E+63	3295000E+03		465800JE+63	-5866040E+63	2550000E+u3
(7)	.1587JOuE+01	.460000ut+ú1	.2601300E+62	14260JuE+01	8119U00E+01	-1858400E+u2
(8)	=+ 154100vE+01	-43700002E+01	-1495UJUE+61	1274230E+03	2536000E+60	69690JUE+U2
(9)	0.	.1555000E+01	1000000E-01	2640004E+01	J.	-1295000E+01
(19)	4039750E+62		199:250F+02	0 •	<u>0.</u>	2.
(11)	238163LE+62	ù.	.4815200E+62		Ŭ.	J.
(12).	17430205+65	5356.00E+.2	20906JuE+60			<u> </u>

	4-4f°G	H-FG Y	K-PER	E(-3)	INCL		
(1)	- E433338+L1	+2633333E+L1	+4300CULE+CJ	.83.1000E-11	.7133333E-02		-
(2)	. 145200LE+02	.14666666+61	.7550000E+60	.286300úE+u0	.12450J0E-01		H
(_3)		2131250F+U2	9625CUGE+UQ	.492525JE+00	.171256úE-62		10
(4)	9.	u •	0.	u .	.4J25000E-02		2
L 51	=. 1211667E+12	2663.0.0.E+52	=-183060.Etc1	.3200600E+06			7
(6)	·141950.2+04	7 .830002+02	.6424000E+02	.31915JUE+62	.6814UUUE+66		1
C.71.		1324300E+L2		1826200E+u0		,	1997) 1997) 1997)
(8)	5105660E+01	9798000E+01	7061CuvE+U0	-1u327JuE+u0	.172960uE+00		
(9)	-225500bE±0.	= .2254560 E+LU				أستعدام مراجع	
(10)	443750 JE+C 2	3153375E+ū3	1720125E+02	.588825JE+u1	.11250JUE-01		



3-107



 THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH CORFELATION COEFFICIENTS BELON THE DIAGONAL, IS BELON.

		VR	ÝN	<u>190</u>	DFR	<u></u>
TV	.1359491E+ 65	• 351917 9E+J5	7056979E+04	.5409930E+65	6203083E+65	.2750354E+05
		+1116165E+06	2072235E+05	+1533518E+06	-+1916227E+66	. 3418883E+05
V.N	7636861E+00	7211460E+00	.7397316E+04	2981451E+05	.3655565E+05	1584587E+45
OP.T		.9413474E+00	7168877E+00	.2377660E+06	2714497E+ûb	1303165E+06
DPR	9 15445 0E+ 00	9869511E+00	.7313337E+00	9579158E+00	.3377337E+06	1490136E+06
JPN-	- 38324 31E+00		667430uE+00		9566432E+46	
H-APG	9967049E+00	9954463E+00	.7312390E+00	950517+E+00	.9957u58E+uu	9487177E+ug
H-PGY .	536808 5E+03		2284845E+00	.1674648E+00	1751543E+00	.1646979E+##
K-PER	7549542E+20	9425900E+00	.6737094E+00	9116196E+00	.955u319E+00	9105619E+00
E(=3)		9755161E+00	.7344377E+00	9203948E+00	.9640741E+00	
INCL	91317L9E+CO	+.9335134E+30	.79755202+10	9851135E+03	+9495784E+u#	9821533E+00

متدفيهم أيهار

3

	M=APG	H-PG Y	K-PER	E(-3)	INCL	: :
VT	1489834E+06	.2473608E+05	5925032E+04	3729355E+04	7676634E+02	
. VR			2119673E+05	1077243E+05	2246859E+63	
VN	.8961764E+65	7764733E+14	.3963374E+04	.2487371E+04	.4941990E+02	
DPT_	60 44266+06			1483429E+65	3460596E+03	
OPR	.42+5523E+ 66	4021853E+05	.3735830E+05	.1851391E+05	• 3975659E+u3	
OPN	3622223E+.6	1743824E+15	1642439E+05			
H-APG	.2033488E+ 07	9349361E+05	• 9225362E+J5	.4548680E+05	•9648uù5E+13	
H=PGY	166.584E+00				7463046E+02	
X-PER	. 101 2365E+ 00	.11C1C+4E+3U	.45365852+44	.1918711E+64	.4241029E+02	
E(-3)	.9657568E+.10	4162174E+33	. 3579J74E+04	.1092536E±04	2227b18E+u2	
TNCL	0 7387 775+ 01	- 262184.55 .14	A7157775+30	37667036630	E40. 1776 . 10	

3-109

.....

)	VR	an a chuir an tairtean an t		The second s	······································
)	VN				
) 0	1 9 T				
) C	PR				
) DI) H-A	PN PG				
) H-FI) K-FI	GY Ek				
) E(-	3)				
NUA BEP NUA SES NUA SES NUA SES NUA BEP NUA BEP NUA BER NUA BER	1 IS FADIUS (FEE 2 IS TANS VEL(FP 3 IS FAD VEL (FP 4 IS NORM VEL(FP 5 IS TIME K1 (MI 6 IS VEL K1 (FP 7 IS AILY K1 (DE	$\begin{array}{c} \text{THIS} \\ \text{CASE} \\ \text{CASE} \\ \text{S} = 50J.C00 \\ \text{S} = 5.U00 \\ \text{S} = 2.600 \\ \text{N} = 2.600 \\ \text{N} = 050 \\ \text{S} = 50.600 \\ \text{G} = 570 \\ \end{array}$	UNIT SCALING (450(6.00) (40.00) (40.00) (40.00) (40.00) (60.000) (3.000)		
NUMBER NUMBER NUMBER NUMBER	9 IS AITF K1 (DE 9 IS TIME K2 (MI 10 IS VEL K2 (F 11 IS AITY K2 (DE 12 IS ATTE K2 (DE	G) = .570 N) = .05C S) = 45.000 G) = .450	(3.000) (1.000) (40.000) (550)		
NUMINAL	- UUNGITIONS ARE AS	FULLOWS			

THE INPUT FOR THIS RUN CONSISTS OF A 11 DIMENSIONAL NOMINAL AND 12 DISPERSED CASES. THE PRUGRAM WILL FORM THE 11 BY 11 COVARIANCE MATRIX OF THE DISPERSIONS RELATIVE TO THE NOMINAL.

THE DEVIATIONS OF THE DISPERSED CASES FROM NOMINAL

3 - 111

		¥ R	VN	тча	CFR.	<u>DPN</u>
(1)	€555555E+00	2166667E+01	.3777778E+00	5255556E+u1	.3744444E+01	2877778E+61
(-2)	11 60000E+01	3790000E+61	-6700000E+00	912000UE+61		~.4998080EFU1
(3)	. 246250 CE+ u1	.5637500E+01	1325000E+01	73750JUE+00	1060006+02	41250002+00
4-42-	. 0		.200000CE+U0			161500uE+u1
(5)	.4500000E+u1	.9166667E+01	2666667E+01	.7200000E+02	2003333E+02	.3933333E+02
(6.) -	1066.0.E+0.3	32956608+3	-6320000E+02	4650000E+u3_	5806040E+43	2553400E+03
(7)	.131100LE+01	.380000uE+01	.2148900E+02	11786000E+01	6707 UUUE+U1	•15352 uuE+u2
(8)	1273.001E+01	.3610000E+01	-1235000E+u1	135260vE+u3	2096000£+60	575700uE+02
(9)	3.	.1555000E+01	100u00uE-01	264000JE+61	ü. .	.1295000E+01
(13).	403375CE+02	.	1991250E+62		<u> </u>	0.
(11)	2061.01E+02	Ú•	.41670J0E+02	U.	b •	J.
(12)	<u>CC1</u>	- 4635	18			a

	H-APG	H-PG Y	K≁PER	E(+3)	INCL	
(1)	E433233E+11	.2633333E+u1	4300000E+C0		.7133333E-42	ن يتحد محد ال
(2)	. 145200 .E+6 2	-1409000E+01	.7556000E+60	.236300JE+L0	.1245UUUE-01	
(- 1053632E+U1	2131250E+02	9625000E+00	.4926250E+00	.1712500E-02	بې مصدر است
(4)	3.	Û.	C •	L · ·	.4025000E-02	
(5)	1261 66 7E+ 62_		1830006E+U1	- 32. JOJUE+10	9750000E-01	
(6)	. 141453 v E+ v 4	7 [3006J E+62	.642400CE+L2	-3191500E+62	.681400uE+00	
(2)	408500CE+01	1.594400E+U2	7036006E+60	•15u3600E+u0	-562400.E-02	
(3)	4219.J.L+L1	8.946.026+01	5833COUE+6J	.8531000E-01	•142880°E+bu	
(9)	.2256:01 <i>0+0</i> 1	225%5 Cu E+ La			3226406E-02	· · · ·
(10)	4937505E+62	3153375E+23	1720125E+02	.536825uE+ u1	.112506.E-u1	



4 4

Č.

(1)		<u>v</u> ₽ •3329915E+03	<u>vn</u> •8124020E+u2	0PT +4822957E+63	<u>UFR</u> •5811306E+03	.2648768E+0
M	H-AFS	н-Рбу	K-PER	Ē (-3)	INCL	
(1)	- 1423825E+04	.3767019E+63	.6711737E+02	.3290553E+02	.7111719E+00	
••••						
						• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
		an a balan sa kana sa kana sa sa Barana ang kana sa kana sa sa sa sa Barana sa				
				en generale generale en la ferrale de la Recentrale de la ferrale de Recentrale de la ferrale de		
			-	an an Anna Santa an Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna		

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOWING

3-113

THE COVARIANCE MATEIX, WITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS BELOW THE DIAGONAL, IS BELOW.

وفديد وفعيت التو	¥T	¥8	¥¥	JPT		DPN
TV	.134 50 92E+ 05	.3519021E+05	6781394E+04	.5013766E+05	6282686E+05	.27468.7E+45
	-9111979E+03	.1108833E+06	2076523E+05	+1535307E+86	1916105E+06	_8425848E+05
VN	7197340E+00	7675958E+00	.6599970E+04	2974223E+05	.3662285E+05	1596631E+#5
021_	-8945562E+ (û		7590828E+00	-2326391E+06	2714636E+06	+1275048E+06
DPR	9203014E+0J	9901761E+00	.7757242E+06	9685556E+03	.3377128E+06	1489713E+06
DPN_	R938852E+ 00		7419755E+00	.9960892E+00	96779#3F+00	.7015974E+05
H-APG	90289555+30	9963351E+00	.7772257E+00	96206J5E+00	•9965u88E+dù	96484442+44
H=PGY	53663£6E+ LQ	-2172154E+00	1726758E+00	.174443UE+90	1829077F+35	.1724627E+Ni
K-PER	7669066E+60	9483584E+00	.7390408E+00	9252142E+80	.9577501E+00	9244657E+00
E(-3)	9712807E+00	9771605E+00	.7631402F+30	9344579E+00	-9684652E+00	9327986E+#0
INCL	9201652E+.u	9498412E+JS	.8274489E+01	-+9885197E+00	•9620444E+00	98647548+33
医普尔氏试验 医小花的						

د از کی دی۔ بدینون کی	H-AFG	H÷PG Y	K-PER	E(+3)	INCL	
VT	149J974E+JF	+2356969E+J5	5985280E+04	37367195+04	7589556E+j2	
VR.	47238+LE+L5	. 27 39134E+u5	2119535E+05	1.70700E+05	2244359E+#3	
VN	.8990313E+35	5312513E+04	.4029715E+04	-2440366E+04	.4780648E+02	
DPT	6606515E+06	.3186137E+05	2994957E+05	1483003E+05	3390575E+03	
DPP	.8245347E+LE	4025347E+05	.37356u5E+J5	-1851939E+05	.3975974E+J3	
0P.N	3623561E+46	. 1729963E+05	1643500E+05	8132192E+44	1858253E+13	
H-APS	.2.27278E+L7	9134583E+05	.9220335E+05	• 4536965E+05	.96569L6E+03	
H-PGY	1694083E+CO	.1634152E+06	-2429601F+04	5108800E+04	6812517E+02	
K-PER	.9648397E+00	.9558782E-01	.4504741E+04	•1918624E+44	+27.5444E+u2	:
E(-3)		4699704E+0J		1632774E+04	.221 52 15E+u2	
INCL	•9536889E+C0	2529504E+00	.8958341E+00	.9466035E+00	•5057655E+00	
					mana and a second s	

ORIGINAL PAGE IS

1)	VT.													
2)	VR										مينين المراج	مند من		
3)	VN													
4)	OPT		in a second s				مساعدة متسه	-					ra (come	
5)	DPR													
6)	EPN		بد عليم من من م	•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••		يد با ستايد ريسيني ا		n na serie de la composición de la comp Esta composición de la					. 	
7)	H- APG													
8)	H-PGY		يستعون المراجع				1 - 1 - 1				-	•		
9)	K- FER													
10)	E(-3)	1. 	a na lina na li	بوليد والمراجع	·····									
(1)	INCL			TH	TS	INTT								
	HBER 1	IS RADIU	S (FEET)	= 50G.	SE CCC (SCALING 4500.660	}							
	MAER 3	IS KAD V	EL (FPS)	= 5.	5 001	48.000	Ş							
UN NU	HALR 5	IS TIME	K1 (MIN)	=	683 (.036	Į į							
JN NU	MBER 7	IS ATTY	KI (DEG)	<u> </u>		3.048	Ş		en de la comunicación en comunicación de la comunicación d	n director Hereita				
JN NU	NBER 9	IS TIME	K2 (NIN)	- 10 - 1	083 (1.000	Į.					ali in an Taona an		
JN NU	MBER 11	ts Atty	K2 (DEG)			.500	<u>{</u>							
	DOLK 14	12 AILA	KZ (DEG)	- <u>+</u>	191 C	.748								

THE NOMINAL CONDITIONS ARE AS FOLLOWS.

DPR VT VR DPT VN

DPN

US T 115 1400.00

-

	۲۷	VR	VN	OPT	DFR	<u>UPN</u>
(1)	6555555E+CG	2166667E+61	.3777778E+68	5255556E+61	.374444E+01	2877778E+u1
(2)	11660966+61	3790UL0E+01	.6781048E+10	9120CB0E+61	.661000CE+01	4990600E+01
(3)	. 24 62 58 0 E+ C 1	.563750UL+01	1325000E+U1	737560UE+60	10 50000E+02	4125000c+80
(4)	U.	<u> </u>	.2800000E+00	.870J880E+60	0.	1615066±+61
(5)	.7497000E+U1	+1527167E+82	4442667E+01	-1199520E+ 03	3337 553E+02	.65529332+62
(6)	106660LE+0 3	3295000 E+u3	.6320000E+L2	465 000 GE+63	.5806000E+03	2550000E+63
(7)	. 2305000E+G1	.6666667E+01	.3776606E+62	2066667E+61	1176667E+u2-	.2693333E+u2
(8)	2233333E+L1	.6333333E+61	.2166667E+61	1846667E+63	3666667E+00	101000uz+u3
(9)	C.	.2590630E+ú1	166600GE-01	43982462+61	U •	.2157470E+01
(18)	40 38750 E+0 2	.	1991256E+12	₿ .	G .	9.
(11)	4560000E+C 2	D •	.926000CE+1,2	G • Contest of the second second	0.	0.
(12)	2010000E+CC	1:3CuCUE+C3	+00000LE+00		ü.).

-

	H-APG	H-PGY	K-PER	E(-3)	INCL
(1)	• 6433333E+L1	• 2633333 <u>+++1</u>	+300800E+80	-8360CuvE-01	.7133333E-02
(2)	. 1452606E+02	-1480000E+01	.755000LE+68	.286300UE+60	.1245GCUE-61
(3)	. 10 50 00 UE+C 1	2131250E+02	9625004E+00	+926250E+LO	.1712566E-02
(4)	9.	6.	C.	0.	- 40 250 00E-02
(5)	2061977E+62_	4431560E+C2	3048780E+61	.5331200E+CO	1624356E+66
(6)	. 1419566E+C4	7686660E+82	.6424000E+02	.3191500E+62	.681400LE+64
(7)	7166667E+C1	1920000E+02	1233333E+v1	.2646667E+60	.9866667E-42
(8)	740000E+01	142C0C0E+G2	1023333E+C1	.1496667E+UG	.2500067E+44
(9)	. 37 584 96 E+ C O	3755997E+66	.	-1649346E-61	536452LE-02
(1.1)	4837586F+8 2	+.3153375F+L3	1721125F+12	- 5888250F+61	-1125464

 \mathcal{X}_{ijkl}

(11) -. 3760000E+0 2 -. 3728008E+03 -.1946000E+02 .7412000E+01 .2346040E+06 .2136060E+03 -.2162000E+03 -.120000E+06 .9414000E+01 0. (12) الأجيار المعالج أنتج إلى إقار ال the second s and a subsect of a سينقص الرسيلية بالتقرر فالهمينات المانيا حارب ولوات بالمستحير وتمعروا المراكا المصاف فمعجل ------يها بشين أحمدت فالستجابية والتجريب فأساكت المراد المربية المرام أحداث المقرو عامة الرائيج بمناد مقصادتها صيغه بعقه يح

3-117

THE RSS OF THE ERRORS GIVES THE FOLLOWING

3 - 118

1

apressi.

		na ni sa Ng Nga																							
			YT			-	VI	R	 		VN		e Serat		DI	PT	ریکی کے دورت مسئلہ		ر مەربىيە مەربىيە	DPR		en e		DF	>N
1)	. 123	153	2 2 + 0	3	•	3457	6671	E+113	•1	200	574E	+63		.51	4036	7E+6	3	5	5816	238E+	13		.283	3480	12+113
									 				-												1994) 1911 - 1914 - 1914
		H-A	PG			Ľ	-PG1	<u>r</u>	 بور د منور ، بحد .	K-	PER				E (-	3)				INCL					
1)	. 14	3705	25+0	4		5414	5181	E+03	•6	9372	276E	+12		. 34	6450	BE+G	2		1864	166E+	ŰŪ				

يستعدد والمتراج المتراجي بمناصر ففيس والتراف المعرو تسعد الفقيص الراجا المتعصيص 1 Section 1

تبعانك الشكاك أوكرتك

والمار المعينين والمتحد والمتعاولة والمعين والمعجوب والمعادة المحجر العام والمراج

م : شباغه ىدىمەتمىشىشىد بىر بىلىق بەتتىشىرد يا تىرىغىشىر كەك ۋە 1 كرىكە

الارام محمد وداردا والمحمد ورابعي بمعالمتهم ووافقتهم ومراجع فالمراجع والمتعاد والمراجع

الروسية الروا سيتعق عدائية أراره . للنفر للأنخب لتجمدت

4- C. -تهور بالمحادث أناكر

 $\left(\right)$

	DPN_
VT .1516671E+85 .3\$28668E+851012963E+85 .5688816E+856228465E+83	•27 96845E+0
VR .8285298E+88 .1195546E+862059686E+85 .1538964E+861919911E+85	. 8459154E+U
VN68516772+604961683E+00 .1441378E+653040580E+05 .3641709E+03 -	1>61481E+0
DPT .8129162E+00 .8648577E+8049211.32+00 .2648510E+862739626E+65	.1450811E+0
DPR8081317E+009543473E+00 .5213531E+009149534E+00 .3385169E+05 -	1505593E+0
DPN +8614979E+t8 +8634238E+884590159E+00 .9949238E+089132633E+08	.8028611c+0
H-APG8354397E+009865235E+00 .5038114+408941212E+88 .9867417E+68 -	891ü439E+ul
H-PGY .5548754E+60 .2380692E+005100777E+00 .1485909E+001242781E+88	.1046839E+0
K-PER6193801E+008848706E+00 .3089157E+008418131E+00 .92737L3E+08 -	84¥1974E+6
E(-3)9330E46E+029588775E+00 .6233751E+608314996E+00 .9191337E+60 -	8274341E+#
INCL8907095E+L08353680E+00 .7066709E+009530489E+80 .8829759E+88 -	•.9476621E+0

THE COVARIANCE MATRIX, WITH CORRELATION COEFFICIENTS BELON THE DIAGONAL, IS BELON.

÷.,

	H-APG	ri - PG Y	K-PER	E(-3)	INCL	
VT	1478541E+06	.3699994E+05	5291660E+04	3976245E+04	85646£8E+02	
VR	4931885E+06	. 4457036E+05	2122524E+65	1147323E+05	2254155E+u3	
VN	.8692195E+65	331577 5E+0>	.2572876E+04	.2589868E+04	+6621681E+02	AC
DPT	6612562E+06	. 3125896E+05	30C5422E+05	1480819E+05	3827708E+03	7 5
DPR	.8251258E+C6	3915127E+05	.3743119E+#5	.1456587E+05	+ 08 9250 E+03	SE
JPN	362 820 6E+66	. 1646053E+05	1651545E+U5	8113213E+04	2495543E+u3	R
H-APG	+2165119E+67	11626465+86	.92814762+05	.4674217E+05	.9594348E+13	20
H-PGY	1494222E+G	.29317u1E+06	.8330294E+04	8955587E+04	1357983E+03	JA G
K-PER	.931L125E+ CC	. 2217745E+00	.4812580E+04	.1881685E+64	.3926574E+62	
E(-3)	.9399333E+CO	4779637c+80	.7564997±+00	.1197548E+04	.2351042E+02	
INCL	.8555001E+00	321 374 8E+00	.7252739E+06	.8705592E+UJ	.6894397E+48	

3-119

3.5 PARAMETRIC ATTITUDE ERROR ANALYSIS

3.5.1 Introduction

In support of the Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage (SSUS) for the Space Shuttle program and the Spin-Stabilized Upper Stage for the Global Positioning System, a parametric error analysis has been conducted. The error analysis was conducted in a parametric fashion as a function of configuration inertia ratios and spin rate. The intent of the analysis was to determine the estimated spin body attitude pointing errors due to various error sources. Specifically, the error sources considered were errors due to free spinup of the body, attitude or precession coning angles due to extended coast periods, attitude and coning angles due to transverse torques on the body during rocket motor thrusting, and finally determination of attitude error and coning angles when two spinning bodies are separated one from the other.

3.5.2 Summary

Results of the spinning body attitude error analysis have established that it is possible to determine in a parametric fashion the attitude and coning errors as a function of specific error sources (i.e., spinup, separation, long coast, and SRM thrusting). Presented in the following pages of this report is a discussion of the specific analysis and parametric plots of the results. The analysis was conducted utilizing appropriate information from Reference 1. The specific equations were obtained from Reference 1 and were simplified in some cases to provide approximative and, hopefully, in all cases conservative results which would bound the expected errors. In addition, information was utilized based on unpublished data that has been collected over a period of time on several different programs of this type.

H. I. Leon, <u>Spin Dynamics of Rockets and Space Vehicles in Vacuum</u>, STL-TR-59-0000-00787, TRW Systems Group, Redondo Beach, Calif. (6 September 1959).

The error analysis contained herein is to establish the body attitude error due to the significant error sources. It was not the intent to conduct an injection error analysis to establish orbital errors. The results of this analysis are only part of the required input for a total system injection error analysis and must be combined in a proper manner with a trajectory/ orbit simulation to obtain final system errors.

3.5.3 Discussion

3.5.3.1 Attitude Pointing Errors Due to Free Spinup

From the data presented in Reference 1, it is possible to obtain a simplified equation for approximating the pointing attitude error of a spinning body due to free spinup which utilizes spin rockets. The resulting attitude error can be determined by the following equation:

$$\alpha_{s} \simeq \omega_{o}(t_{s}) + 1/2 (\mu) \gamma \omega_{s} t_{s}$$

where:

 ω_{o} = Initial tumble rate, rad/sec t_{s} = Spinup time, sec $\mu = I_{s}/I_{t}$ inertia ratio γ = Misalignment of spin vector with spin axis, rad ω_{s} = Spin rate, rad/sec

In addition, the spin axis/vector misalignment due to misalignments and uncertainties in the spin rockets can be determined by the following equation:

$$\gamma = \left[\beta^2 + \frac{1}{n}\delta_p^2 + \frac{1}{n}\left(\frac{1}{r_s}\delta_r\right)^2 + \frac{1}{n}\left(\frac{\delta_1}{r_s}\right)^2 + \frac{1}{n}\left(\frac{1}{r_s}\delta_r\right)^2 + \frac{1}{n}\left(\frac{1}{r_s}\frac{\delta_r}{r_s}\right)^2\right]^{1/2}$$

 $\delta_{1_{s}}$ = Longitudinal spin rocket location error = 0.1 in. r_{s} = Spin moment arm = 48 in.

 1_s = Longitudinal distance from c.g. to spin plane location ≤ 3 in. $\delta T_s/T_s$ = Spin rocket dispersion = 0.02

n = Number of spin nozzles = 6

 δ_r = Spin nozzle misalignment in roll plane = 0.001 rad

 δ_{p} = Spin nozzle misalignment in pitch plane = 0.001 rad

 β = Misalignment of principal axis = 0.001 rad

Using the above equations, the resulting attitude error after spinup can be determined for typical spin rates and inertia ratios. The assumed input data for the equations was based on information obtained from typical spinup systems and test data. Presented in Figure 3-12 is the resulting attitude pointing error due to free spinup as a function of varying inertia ratios and spin rate.

In addition, the spinning body will have established a wobble (precession) half-cone angle as a result of transverse rates being introduced due to any asymetrical torques during the spinup process. Using the appropriate equations from Reference 1 and simplifying where possible, the resulting wobble angle caused by free spinup can be determined by the following equation:

$$\theta_{\omega} \cong \tan^{-1} \left[\frac{\omega_{o}}{\mu \omega_{s}} + \frac{\gamma}{t_{s}} \left(\frac{\pi}{(\mu - 1) \dot{\omega}_{s}} \right) \right]^{1/2}$$



where:

 θ_{ω} = Wobble half angle ω_{o} = Initial tumble rate, rad/sec ω_{s} = Spin rate, rad/sec $\mu = I_{s}/I_{t}$ inertia ratio γ = Misalignment of spin axis and vector t_{s} = Spinup time, sec

 $w_s =$ Spin angular acceleration, = 3 rad/sec²

Presented in Figure 3-13 is the resulting free spinup wobble half angle as a function of inertia ratio and spin rate. It should be noted that the data presented in these two figures have been compared with typical analog computer results for a similar analysis on the GPS program and compare favorably.

3.5.3.2Wobble Angle (Precession) Buildup During CoastWhile Spinning About an Axis of Minimum Inertia

The wobble angle buildup of a spinning body which is spinning about the axis of minimum inertia can be determined by the following equation:

$$\theta_{w_{f}} = \theta_{w_{o}} \epsilon^{t/t}$$

where:

 $\theta_{w_{f}}$ = Wobble half angle at the end of coast, deg $\theta_{w_{O}}$ = Initial wobble half angle at the start of coast, deg t = Coast time, sec

 τ = Total system divergent time constant, sec



3 - 125

The initial wobble half angle $(\theta_{\omega_{2}})$ is determined by:

θ

$$\omega_{o} = \tan^{-1} \left[\left(\frac{1}{\mu} \right) \frac{\omega_{t}}{\omega_{s}} \right]$$

where:

 $\mu = I_s / I_t \text{ inertia ratio}$ $\omega_t = \text{Transverse angular rate, rad/sec}$ $\omega_s = \text{Spin rate, rad/sec}$

If energy dissipation exists in the spinning body, there will be divergent time constants of the system which are related to the rate of energy dissipation. Since energy is dissipated by several sources, the total energy time constant becomes a sum of the energy time constants contributed from each source as defined in the following equation:

 $\frac{1}{\tau} = \frac{1}{\tau_1} + \frac{1}{\tau_2} + \dots + \frac{1}{\tau_n}$

The rate of energy dissipation for several obvious sources in a spinning stage or spacecraft is presented in Figure 3-14. This data is based on analyses that have been conducted in the past and on some test data by spacecraft contractors. As indicated, the structural parts of the spinning stage or spacecraft have time constants that do not significantly contribute to energy dissipation. However, tanks which contain gas or liquids have significantly lower time constants.

Parametric calculations were conducted to determine final wobble (precession) half cone angles assuming a system time constant of 10,000 sec for various inertia ratios and spin rates. In addition, the initial wobble



Figure 3-14. Estimated Time Constants of Structures and Fluids

half cone angle due to an initial transverse body rate of one deg/sec was determined as a function of inertia ratios and spin rate. It should be noted that if the initial transverse body rates of the configuration being investigated are a different value than one deg/sec, the resulting wobble half cone angles can be factored in a proportional manner.

Presented in Figure 3-15 is the initial body wobble angle at zero coast time, assuming an initial transverse rate of one deg/sec. Presented in Figure 3-16 is the final wobble half angle at the end of a one-hr coast, assuming a total system time constant of 10,000 sec and an initial transverse body rate of one deg/sec. Presented in Figure 3-17, based on the same analysis ground rules, is the final wobble half angle at the end of a 5.25-hr coast.

3.5.3.3 <u>Attitude Pointing Errors of a Spinning Body Due to</u> Thrusting of a Rocket Motor

During thrusting of a rocket contained in a spinning body, there will be existing thrust misalignments which will cause attitude errors of the spinning body at completion of the burn. Utilizing the appropriate equations from Reference 1 and simplifying where possible, the total effective attitude error at burnout of the rocket can be approximated by the following equation:

$${}^{\alpha}{}_{B} \stackrel{\simeq}{=} \frac{\frac{\mathrm{T}\,\varepsilon}{\omega_{s}^{2}} \left[1 + \frac{1}{(\mu - 1)}\right]^{\mathrm{RSS}}$$

where:

T = Rocket thrust ε = Thrust vector offset, in. I_s = Spin inertia, in-lb-sec² ω_s = Spin rate, rad/sec $\mu = I_s/I_t$ inertia ratio







Figure 3-16. Final Precession Half Cone Angle for One-Hr Coast



Figure 3-17. Final Precession Half Cone Angle for 5.25-Hr Coast

The terms inside the brackets were RSS'd for this analysis which will provide essentially a worst case estimate of the resulting attitude error due to the rocket burn. In addition, the spinning body will experience a wobble angle due to transverse rates that are introduced in the spinning body by the rocket burn. The half cone wobble angle can be determined by the following:

$$\theta_{\omega}_{\rm B} = \frac{\mathrm{T}\,\varepsilon}{\mathrm{I}_{\rm S}\,\omega_{\rm S}^2} \left[\frac{1}{(\mu - 1)}\right]$$

Presented in Figures 3-18 through 3-21 are the total attitude errors at SRM burnout and the resulting wobble half angles as a function of spin rate and inertia ratios. In addition, it should be noted that the analysis was based on a total thrust vector offset of one in. For a specific configuration, the offset must be determined and then the ratio of the actual offset to the one used in the analysis could be applied to the total attitude and wobble angles plotted in the attached figures (i.e., if the actual offset is only 1/2 in., the total attitude errors and wobble angles from Figures 3-18 through 3-21 would be multiplied by 0.5 or the errors would only be 1/2 the plotted values).

3.5.3.4 <u>Attitude Errors Introduced in a Spinning</u> <u>Configuration Due to Separation of</u> Spinning Bodies

For a spinning configuration which is experiencing precession caused by transverse angular rates, an attitude error will be experienced in the bodies when a separation event occurs. The resulting attitude deviation can be defined by the following equation:

$$\alpha_{sep_2} = \tan^{-1} \left[\frac{\omega_t}{\omega_s} \frac{1}{\mu_1} - \frac{1}{\mu_2} \right]$$



Figure 3-18. Predicted Total Attitude Error at SRM Burnout, Perigee Motor Injection



Figure 3-19. Predicted Wobble Angle at SRM Burnout, Perigee Motor Injection



Figure 3-20. Predicted Total Attitude Error at SRM Burnout, Apogee Motor Injection



Figure 3-21. Predicted Wobble Angle at SRM Burnout, Apogee Motor Injection

,ŧ

7

 \mathcal{L}

where:

α sep₂ = Resulting attitude error in second body, deg ω_t = Transverse angular rate prior to separation, rad/sec ω_s = Spin rate, rad/sec

 μ_1 = Inertia ratio of configuration prior to separation

 μ_2 = Inertia ratio of second body after separation (assume $\mu_2 = 2\mu_1$) The wobble half angle of the second body after separation is determined by:

$$\theta_{\substack{\omega_{sep}}{sep}_{2}} = \tan^{-1} \left[\frac{\omega_{t}}{\omega_{s}} \frac{1}{\mu_{2}} \right]$$

A parametric analysis was conducted to determine the body attitude error after separation as a function of inertia ratios of the total configuration before separation and as a function of spin rate. It was assumed for this analysis that the inertia ratio of the configuration after separation was twice the initial inertia ratio.

Presented in Figure 3-22 is the attitude error of the remaining spinning body and resulting wobble half angle due to the separation event. This analysis assumed an initial transverse rate of one deg/sec for the combined configuration before separation. Additionally, the second body was assumed to have an inertia ratio that was twice the inertia ratio of the combined configuration.

3.5.3.5 Utilization of the Attitude Errors for Determination of Injection Errors

The previously discussed attitude errors of the spinning bodies were treated parametrically for each flight sequence which caused a perturbation in body attitude. In conducting a mission error analysis, the attitude errors due to the various events must be combined in a proper statistical





manner to obtain the proper attitude error at such time as a rocket burn would be accomplished. The total derived attitude error during the burn will contribute to flight path angle errors and velocity magnitude errors for the vehicle. To obtain these effects, a proper trajectory simulation must be utilized. The intent of this analysis was not to accomplish an orbital injection error analysis but only to investigate the attitude errors that could be experienced for a spinning body due to significant error sources.

SSUS MISSION ACCURACY DISCUSSION

As discussed in the preceeding paragraphs, the SSUS orbital accuracy is a function of the characteristics of each satellite and the SSUS solid rocket motor system sized to inject the satellite. Other estimated error sources such as deployment from the Orbiter are system errors and do not change with the satellites.

Table 3-24 indicates how the geosynchronous transfer orbit errors differ between the four satellite designs analyzed. Table 3-25 shows how the heading error sources differ for these four satellites. These errors are of similar magnitude, but it should be noted that the important inclination error for AS-05A is twice that of the EO-57A satellite. However, in the subsequent AKM injection burn, much of these transfer orbit errors are biased out and the remaining errors corrected by the satellite ACS Δ velocity system.

Table 3-26 compares the final geosynchronous orbit injection accuracies of the SSUS with those of the Titan IIIC, generic IUS, and the SSPDA satellite injection requirement data. Note that the two columns of SSUS data provide a measure of the ability to reduce error by groundcommanded biasing of the AKM velocity vector to reduce final errors. The resultant RSS velocity error is approximately one half of the 'unguided'' nominal AKM burn data.

Tables 3-27 and 3-28 compare the typical accuracy data for the EO-57A/SSUS with the Delta 2914 and Atlas Centaur ELVs commonly used with spin-stabilized satellites having AKMs. These data are for the geosynchronous transfer orbit. These data show that the present understanding of SSUS error sources and their evaluation provide a 3 σ accuracy essentially equal to the Delta 2914 data. Atlas Centaur accuracy is considerably better than either the SSUS or Delta, due to the perigee burn transfer injection being done by the second burn of the Centaur inertially guided liquid rocket stage. Table 3-28 shows data from seven Delta 2914 flights indicating considerably better actual performance than the 3σ predictions. It is possible that the predicted errors are based on overly conservative assumptions.

3.6

Transfer Orbit Deviation	EO-57A EO-58A	AS-05A	EO-07A	EO-09A EO-59A EO-62A
ΔH_{A} km (nmi)	1105.8 (597.1)	1106.0 (597.2)	1105.8 (597.1)	1105.8 (597.1)
ΔH _p km (nmi)	4.84 (2.61)	8.20 (4.43)	6.28 (3.39)	5.43 (2.93)
$oldsymbol{\Delta}$ Period, min	21.72	21.73	21.72	21.72
Δ Eccentricity	0.00642	0.00643	0.00642	.0.00642
▲ Inclination, deg	0.107	0.211	.0.153	0.127

Table 3-24. SSUS Geosynchronous Transfer Orbit Accuracy (3σ) 296.23 × 35,786 km (160 × 19,323 nmi) Inclination 26.15 deg
DYNAMIC STABILITY STUDIES

SATELLITE	SPIN RATE	HEADING ERRORS (DEGREE) END OF BURN			
		РКМ	АКМ		
EO-09A	45	0. 337	0. 230		
EO-57A	100	0. 450	0. 393		
AS-05A	45	0.742	1.322		
EO-07A	45	0.602	0. 48		

Thrust Vector Misalignment = 0.002 Radians

	Typical .			EO-57A/SSUS				
	Satellite <u>Requirement</u> 1	<u>IUS²</u>	TIIIC	<u>3</u>	<u>4</u>			
$\Delta V_T m/sec$ (ft/sec)	12.89 (42.3)	4.88 (16)	9.1 <u>4</u> (30.0)	35.96 (118)	42.55 (139.6)			
ΔV _R m/sec (ft/sec)	12.89 (42.3)	22.86 (75)	30.48 (100.0)	104.24 (342)	30.48 (100.0)			
$\Delta V_{N} m/sec$ (ft/sec)	17.19 (56.4)	3.66 (12)	24.38 (80.0)	42.67 (140)	28.41 (93.4)			
ΔP_{T} km (nmi)	46.3 (25)	122.2 (66)	148.2 (80.0)	135.2 (730)	N. A. ⁵			
∆ P _R km (nmi)	46.3 (25)	92.6 (50)	129.6 (70.0)	110.2 (595)	10.78 (582.2)			
${f \Delta} { m P}_{ m N}$ km (nmi)	62.0 (33.5)	74.1 (40)	83.3 (45.0)	759.3 (410)	9.26 (5.0)			
ΔV (RSS) m/sec (ft/sec)	25.05 (82.2)	23.65 (77.6)	40.08 (131.5)	118.26 (388)	59.59 (195.5)			
ΔV Relative to Satellite Requirement	o .	(-1.40) (-4.6)	+14.93 (+49.0)	+93.26 (+306)	+34.44 (+113.0)			

Table 3-26. Geosynchronous Injection Accuracies

¹SSPDA Data for EO-09A, EO-57A, and EO-07A

²SR.-IUS-100

³Preliminary Data, February 1975, Start Task I w/o AKM Bias Correction

⁴Data, June 1975, with AKM Bias Correction

⁵Not applicable - Payload in 5.5 deg/day drift orbit 15.24 m/sec 50 ft/sec ΔV

Table 3-27.	EO-57A/:	SSUS, Delta	2914, and	Atlas C	entaur	Geosynchr	onous
	Transfer	Orbit Accur	acy Compa	arison (3	3σ)		

Transfer <u>Orbit Deviation</u>	EO-57A/SSUS 296 x 35, 786 Km (160 x 19, 323 nm)	Delta 2914 185 x 35, 786 Km <u>(100 x 19, 323 nm)</u>	Atlas Centaur 185 x 35, 786 Km (100 x 19, 323 nm)
∆H _A Km (nm)	1105. 6 (597)	1018.6 (550)	250 (135)
∆H _p Km (nm)	5, 43 (2, 93)	7.96 (4,3)	4. 63 (2. 5)
∆i deqree	0, 107	0.33	0. 038

NOTE:

Inclination 26.15⁰ Atlas/Centaur does not use SRM for Perigee Injection.

Table 3-28. EO-57A/SSUS and Delta 2914 Accuracy Comparison

Transfer Orbit Deviation	<u>100 × 19</u> ,	Delta 2914 330 nmi 26 deg Inclined	EO-57A/SSUS 160 x 19, 330 nmi 26 deg Inclined		
	3σ Spec	7 Flights mean (spread)	3 Prediction		
∆H _A km (nmi)	1018.6 (550)	+80.6 (-40.7 to 322) +43.5 (-22 to +174)	110.6 (597)		
∆H _P km (nmi)	7.96 (4.3)	+0.41 (-1.50 to 1.85) +0.22 (-0.81 to +1.0)	4.84 (2.61)		
∆i deg	0.33	-0.02 (-0.07 to +0.027)	0.107		
<u>Final Orbit</u> Compariso	on Spacecr	aft Error Correction Req	uirement after AKM Burn		
N	ATO III 36 Delta 2914	94-kg (803-lb) Spacecraft Planned Flight Feb. 76	EO-57A 341-kg (752-lb) Spacecraft SSUS Study		
∆ V m/sec (ft/sec)		43 (141)	46 (150)		
Hydrazine Equivalent, kg (lb)		7.6 (16.8)	7.6 (16.7)		

Table 3-28 also shows the ΔV spacecraft orbit correction requirements for the Delta 2914-launched NATO III Spacecraft and the equivalent SSUS-launched EO-57A. Nearly equal ΔV and correction propellant requirements are predicted. Tables 3-29 and 3-30 show the satellite N₂H₄ fuel budget for the NATO III satellite and the Atlas/Centaur-launched Fleetsatcom payload.

Figure 3-23 shows the approximate relationship of hydrazine correction propellant to correction velocity requirement. In general, relatively large errors can be corrected with modest percentage increase in satellite weight through addition of correction propellant.

Present evaluations and understanding of the SSUS system indicate it can provide useful orbital accuracy similar to the present Delta 2914 but inferior to inertially guided, three-axis upper stage ELVs, IUSs, or Tugs.

Maneuver	Δθ (Deg)	∆Vel (£/s)	Total Impulse (Lbf-Sec)	Rotational Efficiency (%)	Avg. Press. lb _f /in ²	No. Axial Pulses	No. Radial Pulses	Weight Propellant (Lb)
AKM ATTITUDE	139		1,340	0.95	280	2,770		6.4
SPIN AXIS ERECTION	118		1,030	0.948	254	2,300		5.0
STATION ACQUISITION		100	2,460	0.945	224		6,000	12.0
BRROR ALLOWANCE		141	3,400	0.940	182		9,780	16.8
STATION KEEPING		12	280	0.93	152		1,465	2.2
STATION CHANGE		100	2,200	0.935	152		7,400	11.1
ATTITUDE CONTROL	38		260	0.93	152	1,400		2.1
TOTAL		353	10,970			6,470	24,645	55.6
WEIGHT OF Pressurant								1.3

Table 3-29. NATO III Fuel Budget

NOTES:

Weight at Liftoff 1542 lb (including AKM) Weight on Orbit 803 lb Average I sp 197. 3 Sec. (Blowdown System)

<u>Spacecraft Weight</u>	Fleets Atlas/Centa <u>907 kg (</u>		
N ₂ H ₄ ¹ b	kg	(1b)	I _{sp} varies between 180 and 200 sec
Spinup	2.72	(6)	
Precession Maneuvers during Transfer Orbit and Subsequent to AKM Burnout	2.72	(6)	
Despin	2.72	(6)	
Initial Acquisition, ΔV Correction, and Control	12.25	(27)	
15 deg/day (∆V)	38.56	(85)	
3 deg/day (ΔV)	9.07	(20)	
East/West Station Keeping	4.54	(10)	
	75.58	(160)	
Contingency and On-Orbit	9.07	(20)	
Attitude Control	81.65	(180)	



Figure 3-23. Spacecraft Correction Propellant Requirement, Geosynchronous Mission

3.7 <u>SSUS STAGE DESIGN AND DEPLOYMENT</u> <u>CONFIGURATION</u>

3.7.1 Approach

b.

The objective of this study was to define and size the SSUS stage design, define a feasible spinup and deployment scheme for separating the payload from the Orbiter bay, and identify the problem areas. Because the number of potential satellites were of various sizes and shapes, it was necessary to first narrow the choice to two representative vehicles. For the small satellite, the EO-57A satellite is used as representative. This is a 75-in. diameter \times 122 in., 648-lb, spin-stabilized satellite. For the large satellite, the EO-09A satellite was used as representative. This is a 177in. diameter \times 260-in., 3743-lb, three-axis controlled satellite.

There are two basic payload deployment options:

- a. Spin table option satellite/SSUS spin up partially or fully on Orbiter attached spin table prior to injection.
 - External spin option satellite/SSUS completely removed from Orbiter bay by automatic ejection system or use of Orbiter mechanical manipulator arm (Figure 3-24). Satellite may be deployed either in a controlled or in an unstabilized condition.
 - 1. Three-axis satellite (EO-09A)/SSUS deployed in the three-axis mode of control with RF command spinup and three-axis mode of control off
 - 2. Spin-stabilized satellite (EO-57A)/SSUS deployed unstabilized, spinup commanded, satellite sensors to determine attitude, Orbiter commands satellite precession jet firing to correct attitude pointing verified by sensors (position determined by original Orbiter deployment)

Design wise, the deployment option that has the greatest impact on the payload/Orbiter interface area is the spin-table option. As such, the primary design effort was directed toward this option and the problems associated with it.



Figure 3-24. External Spin Option

The ground rules established and the assumptions used in this study include:

- a. Large SSUS Stage
 - 1. Modified AKM SRM Model 033 (UTC) (New Motor No. 2)
 - 2. Modified PKM SRM Model 014 (UTC) (New Motor No. 1)
 - 3. Spin Rate: Up to 45 rpm
- b. Small SSUS Stage
 - 1. AKM SRM TE-M-616 (Thiokol)
 - 2. Modified PKM SRM Model 033 (UTC) (New Motor No. 2)
 - 3. Spin rate: Up to 100 rpm
- c. TT&C: Pair of deployable bi-cone omni antennas
- d. TT&C Electronic Equipment: Similar to Intelsat III equipment
- e. Use of Orbiter ACS to offset all spin table torques and deployment reactions.

The areas discussed will include the following: SSUS design, spinup approach, deployment, spinup methods, separation system selection, cradle support, and the Orbiter bay arrangement.

3.7.2 Discussion

3.7.2.1 SSUS Design

The small and large SSUS stage configurations are shown in Figures 3-25 and 3-26, respectively, along with the spin table. The SSUS is a two-stage vehicle whose size is dictated primarily by the size of the apogee and perigee kick motors. The structure is skin-and-stringer construction with internal spaced ring frames and external hat sections with local beefed-up sections around the trunnion points that attach to the support cradle.

An avionics bay is located in the forward adapter section of the second stage. This houses the SSUS electronic support equipment. A pair of deployable omni bi-cone antennas are also mounted from this end



3-153

Figure 3-25. Small SSUS Configuration



6

for TT&C operations. The SSUS stage will depend upon the satellite interface for all its command and control requirements.

For an autonomous SSUS option, one which would be capable of functioning without satellite service of any kind, an entire stage attitude control and orientation subsystem would have to be added. This system would include sun sensors, earth sensors, wobble damper control, and a complete ACS system added to the SSUS as noted in Figure 3-26.

3.7.2.2 Spinup Approach

The options are to spin up the payload prior to or after elevation to the deployment position. Little advantage is seen in the prior in-bay spinup option, other than to check out the spin-table mechanism. The disadvantages of this option are several:

- a. Complex payload/cradle support interface area
- b. Heavier spin-table support required because of gyroscopic torque effects
- c. Tight payload/Orbiter bay envelope fit (EO-09A)

In view of this, the spinup after elevation deployment approach is selected.

3.7.2.3 Elevation Deployment

To deploy the payload, the cradle launch locks holding the SSUS trunnion points are unlatched. A jackscrew arrangement connecting one end of the spin table to the aft end of the mounting bracket is activated which pivots the payload about a trunnion pivot fitting on the spin-table mechanism housing. A star sensor mounted on the non-spinning portion of the spin table is used to guide the deployment erection angle.

The payload is elevated above the Orbiter bay radiator hingeline structure to maximize the clearance between the payload and any Orbiter structure. In case of a malfunction in the elevation mechanism and the payload cannot be relatched back in the support cradle, the payload may be ejected if sufficiently elevated. Calculations show that 17 or 18 deg minimum elevation angle is needed for the payload to clear the aft portion of the Orbiter crew cab structure. If the same elevation malfunctions occurs below this angle, the Orbiter mechanical manipulator arm will have to be used to lift the satellite/SSUS/spin table out of the cradle for abort. An explosive nut separation system is provided in the spin table support from the cradle for this purpose.

3.7.2.4 Spinup Methods

In the ground rules, spin speeds up to 45 rpm are indicated for the large payload and up to 100 rpm for the smaller payload. A dynamic analysis will have to be conducted in this area to help ascertain what spin speed is feasible. There has to be a correlation between the spin speed and the spin table structure stiffness to insure that the two are sufficiently compatible to preclude the possibility of the spin frequency coupling with the natural bending frequencies of the satellite/SSUS.

As a guide line, the first lateral mode frequency of the satellite/SSUS mounted on the spin table and its supporting structure should be at least twice the maximum spin frequency.

If in meeting this requirement, a heavy weight penalty is imposed and the spin table design is complicated, alternate spin schemes should be considered. This should include a partial spinup at low speed with the Orbiter attached to the spin table, followed by a complete spinup at the desired speed after separation using the thrusters on the payload or the SSUS.

There are many ways to spinup the spin table. The use of solid or hot gas thrusters, for spinup is ruled out because of possible payload bay contamination, and a cold gas system requires a large tankage system. For example, spinning up the large EO-07A/SSUS vehicle to 45 rpm requires two 20-in. diameter tanks of N_2 . Even with a cold gas system, if the nozzles are located near the bay, fine dust particles could be stirred up in the Orbiter bay that would be objectionable. A better scheme would be a mechanical drive system along the lines shown in Figures 3-25 and 3-26. The spin table is belt driven and is controlled by a motor/brake system. A cone structure is used to tie the SSUS aft skirt to the spin mechanism to form the complete spin-table assembly. Launch loads are carried from the support cradle through a pair of forward trunnion points in the SSUS and an aft pair mounted on the spin-table cone structure section. No launch loads are carried through the spin bearings nor the spin-table drive mechanism because of the mounting arrange nent between the cradle and the spin-table mechanism support that prevents the transmittal of launch loads. This mounting arrangement is provided by the deflection of Belleville washers at the support attach points. The bolt preloads the washers to established the stiffness of the table mechanism support. If a stiffer support structure is required following payload erection to meet the spin dynamics, a clamp can be provided to lock the mounting. After spinup, the payload is ready for separation.

3.7.2.5 Separation Systems

The separation system for separating the satellite/SSUS payload from the spin table and the SSUS second stage from the first stage consists of activating a number of captive explosive nuts in conjunction with bolt catchers around the periphery of the separation joint. A series of springs then pushes the severed sections apart. This type of separation system was selected for the following reasons:

- a. It is ideal for joining concentrated load points. The advanced configuration drawing of the EO-09A vehicle indicate hard-point attachments. Concentrated loads will be dumped into SSUS structure from the cradle attach trunnion points.
- b. Light weight
- c. Contamination free. This is important for the SSUS/ spin-table separation joint since it is severed inside the Orbiter bay.

There are other separation joint concepts available. Many of them were reviewed as possible separation candidates. The key reasons some of them were rejected were as follows:

- a. Explosive bolt offered possible contamination
- b. V-Band requires a heavy vehicle ring frame at the joint, and a large-diameter size such as the EO-09A has never tried. It is not suitable for a concentrated loading mode.
- c. Explosive belly strip requires a heavy backup frame at the joint with possible shrapnel-type contamination.
- d. Latch requires a heavy and complex linkage design.

3.7.2.6 Cradle Support

The primary cradle attach point locations shown in Figures 3-27 and 3-28 are those documented in the "DoD Space Shuttle System Summary" report by SAMSO dated 1 August 1974. A four-point retention system is used on the support cradle to provide statically determinate loads. The forward cradle support uses a longeron location at a station to carry both longitudinal (X) and (Z) loads with a lower retention point for lateral (Y-axis) restraint. On the aft support, another station on the longeron provides the Z-axis restraint. This support arrangement will not permit loads to be induced into the payload/cradle structure by the Orbiter bay deflections. A greater in-depth investigation should be conducted into other structural support systems including statically indeterminant schemes. This investigation is needed to insure that minimization of the overall structured weight penalty is considered in designing the cradle to meet the spring stiffness requirement to properly support and deploy the payload.

3.7.2.7 Orbiter Bay Arrangement

The Orbiter payload bay is 15 ft in diameter \times 60 ft long. It is sufficiently large to carry one EO-09A satellite/SSUS or four EO-57A satellite/SSUS configurations. For the EO-57A satellite configuration, a mounting arrangement with one satellite above the other in vertical pairs (one above the other in the Z plane) was considered, but it was dropped due to the deployment complexity and heavy cradle structure required to support the payload. A side-by-side tandem pair arrangement as shown in Figure 3-27 was selected. This arrangement allows each satellite to be launched



Figure 3-27. EO-57A/SSUS Bay Arrangement





individually without disturbing the others. The allowable Orbiter bay c.g. loading boundary is shown in Figures 3-29 and 3-30. It can be seen that in case of abort, the lateral c.g. shift along the Y-axis is critical. A deployment of a satellite from one side of the Orbiter must be counter balanced with a deployment from the opposite side. Any attempt to abort with an odd number of EO-57A satellites is beyond the design capability of the Orbiter unless a shifting counterweight system is incorporated into the Orbiter bay to compensate for the off loading.

3.7.3 Conclusions

This study has shown that a system for spinning up and deploying a satellite/SSUS vehicle from the Orbiter bay appears feasible. Some of the results derived from this study included:

- a. Spinup of the payload after deployment erection is more desirable than in an in-bay spinup scheme.
- b. No difficulty will be encountered in erecting the payload above the Orbiter radiator hinge-line structure area.
- c. A contamination-free separation system can be provided with the explosive nut/ejection spring system.
- d. One EO-09A/SSUS vehicle or up to four EO-57A/ SSUS vehicles can be launched per flight from the Orbiter.
- e. In an abort, an Orbiter with odd numbers of EO-57A/ SSUS remaining in the bay will exceed Orbiter c.g. limit restrictions.

It is recommended that if this study is to be further pursued, an analysis be conducted on the compatibility of the spin-table support structure and the spin rate. This is to insure that the possibility of coupling with the natural bending frequencies of the payload does not occur.



3-162

8 4 V 7



3-163

3.8 ALTERNATE CONCEPTS CONSIDERED

The Task 2.6 SSUS design activities and analyses primarily addressed the Orbiter spin-table deployment concept for two-stage geosynchronous missions. This concept was the direct system approach, and in that sense, constituted a baseline design. The spin-table design was the most straightforward of the initial and subsequently suggested concepts and permitted stability analyses, accuracy analyses, and concept design layouts to proceed concurrently. This fitted the time and manpower constraints of the study effort.

Other deployment concepts and system design options were suggested but were not pursued for the foregoing reasons. Some of these concepts deserve a further examination in competition to the spin-table concept, particularly in view of the spin-table cradle development costs estimates which were made last in the Task 2.6 study. Studies suggest less orbital accuracy for external spinup concepts, but the loss of accuracy may not be prohibitive when compared to possible cost reductions through avoidance of spin-table development and qualification.

These alternate concepts would utilize the remote manipulator system (RMS) to deploy the SSUS from an IUS-style cradle in the Orbiter (Figure 3-31) and require a completely external spinup and pointing alignment. The Orbiter would still provide position navigation. Concepts considered include three-axis satellite control of the SSUS until spinup (Figure 3-32), added SSUS short-life systems, laser corner-reflector alignment by the Orbiter (Figure 3-33), and even a retrievable spin table (Figure 3-34). (However, this last is probably more costly than the Orbiter bay spin table.) Likewise, no effort was made to achieve a realistic layout of a three- or four-stage planetary SSUS (Figure 3-35), since the planetary mission design/ accuracy analyses were not available.

3-164



3-165

Figure 3-31. SSUS Deployment with a Spin-Stabilized Satellite



- 3 AXIS CONTROLLED SATELLITE
- 3 AXIS INITIAL STABILIZATION OUT OF ORBITER
- 3 AXIS ALIGNMENT OF PKM VECTOR TO STAR/EARTH SENSOR REFERENCE
- SPIN ROCKET FIRING TO SPIN STABILIZE

ORBITER DEPLOYS SIMILAR TO IUS
ORBITER RETRO MANEUVER



Figure 3-32. SSUS Deployment with a Three-Axis Satellite



Figure 3-33. SSUS Deployment with Laser Alignment

3-167



• SSUS POSITION AND ATTITUDE CONTROLLED BY THRUSTERS ON RECOVERABLE PLATFORM

3-168

- SSUS POSITION AND ATTITUDE DETERMINED BY INERTIAL REFERENCE UNIT IN RECOVERABLE PLATFORM
- RECOVERABLE PLATFORM SEPARATED FROM SSUS AND RECOVERED AFTER SSUS SPINUP AND PRIOR TO SSUS PKM IGNITION

ORBITER DEPLOYS SIMILAR TO IUS
ORBITER RETRO MANEUVER

Figure 3-34. SSUS Deployment with a Retrievable Spin Table



2 & 3 STAGE SYSTEMS FOR LESSER REQUIREMENTS

Figure 3-35. SSUS Planetary Four-Stage Configuration

3.9

DETERMINATION OF SPIN SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS

A preliminary analysis was conducted to determine the spin system requirements for spinning up the SSUS. The spin system total impulse required was determined as a function of the total spin (roll) moment of inertia of the SSUS and spacecraft. The spin requirements were also determined as a function of the spin rocket moment arm as well as the final spin speed.

The following equation was used to determine the spin system impulse requirements:

Spin Impulse =
$$\frac{2 I_s \omega}{d}$$

where

 $I_s = Spin moment of inertia, slug-ft^2$

 ω = Final spin rate, rad/sec

d = Diameter between the spin nozzles, ft

In addition, the solid propellant required for solid spin rockets was computed, assuming an I_{sp} of 200 sec. The spin impulse required and spin propellant weight required are presented in Figure 3-36.

As a matter of interest, the sizing for a cold-gas spin system was investigated for a nitrogen system with a 4000 psia storage pressure. The following equations were used in sizing the cold-gas spin system:

$$W = \frac{Spin Impulse}{I_{sp}}$$

$$\mathbf{P} = \frac{12 \times \mathbf{W} \times \mathbf{RT}}{\mathbf{V}}$$



Figure 3-36. Spin Impulse Requirements Versus Roll Moment of Inertia

where

W = Gas weight, lb
Impulse = Spin total impulse required
I_spG = Gas specific impulse, 60 sec (nitrogen)
P = Gas pressure, psia
R = Gas constant, 55.2 ft/°F (nitrogen)
T = Gas temperature, 530°F absolute
V = Gas volume, in.³

Presented in Figure 3-37 are the nitrogen weight and storage bottle diameter required as a function of spin impulse required.

It is also recommended that the spin rockets be positioned such that they be in a plane that contains the configuration center of gravity to preclude excessive spin attitude shift during spinup. The number of spin rockets for the configuration should be on the order of six to eight nozzles.



Figure 3-37. Cold-Gas Spin System Weight and Bottle Diameter

3-173

3.10 SAFETY ANALYSIS

3.10.1 Objective and Approach

The objective of the safety analysis was to evaluate the feasibility of the SSUS concept from a safety standpoint. This was done by considering the design requirements that might be needed to reduce the possible hazards to an acceptable level. The approach used was to (1) define requirements such as operational procedures and redundancy to assure that there will be a low probability of a hazardous situation occurring, and (2) if a failure should occur, to define possible alternate backup approaches to eliminate the hazardous condition to the Orbiter.

Two configurations of the SSUS were covered in this analysis. The first one, designated the Spin-Before-Deploy System, uses a palletmounted spin table to spinup the SSUS while it is still attached to the pallet. With the second, designated the Spin-After-Deploy System, the SSUS is deployed and then spunup by an SSUS on-board spinup device.

In the review of the hazards for these two systems, the safety problems to the SSUS itself, which arise from the spinning motion, were not considered. Many spinning satellites have been flown and extensive studies have been made of spinning satellites, and it was considered that this experience should assure that vehicle requirements for this possible effect would be adequately incorporated into the final design so that safety aspects would be minimal. Therefore, in this hazards analysis, the situations addressed are primarily those which are the basis for design and operational requirements covering the unique features associated with the spinup and deployment of the vehicle using a tiltup system.

3.10.2 Spin-Before-Deploy System

3.10.2.1 Hazard Analysis

The initial analysis activity consisted of identifying the energy sources associated with the SSUS which are peculiar to the preseparation spinup feature of this vehicle. The energy sources are:

a. Batteries in the tiltup system

b. Electric motors in the tiltup system

- c. Batteries in the spinup system
- d. Electric motors in the spinup system
- e. Release devices in the spinup system and spin system release
- f. ΔV system (springs were used in this design)
- g. SSUS movement (rotational and translational motion)

A list of safety-critical situations which could result from the above listed hazard sources is shown in Table 3-31.

All of the critical safety events/operations indicated are for the on-orbit case; ground activities were not included since:

- a. Tests of the spin table and initial spin tests of the SSUS for balancing purposes will be performed at some remote facility. The hazards associated with this type of activity are known and can be adequately handled from a safety standpoint.
- b. Testing of the SSUS-peculiar equipment while in the Orbiter will be limited to those activities for normal checkout of ordnance devices, electrical circuits, etc. No spinup of the SSUS on the ground will occur while it is attached to the Orbiter.

The following discussion presents each of the situations from Table 3-31 in terms of cause and effect and controls that should be implemented so that the residual hazards are acceptably low. Each situation is keyed to the listing in the table; i.e., A(1), B(1), B(2), etc.

3.10.2.1.1 A(1) Failure of Retention Clamp or Retractor

3,10.2.1.1.1 Discussion

Failure of the retention device(s) to release the SSUS could be caused by a lack of power to the device or by failure of the device. A retention device failure to release would result in mission abort.

3.10.2.1.1.2 Controls

S. 12

The retention device should be redundant. A suggested design is to use retention devices which are released by motorized retractors with a pyrotechnic-actuated backup system which would permit release if the

Table 3-31. Hazardous Situations

- A. RELEASE RETENTION DEVICE
 - (1) Failure of retention clamps or retractors
- B. TILT-UP OPERATION
 - Failure of actuator drive (SSUS stays in initial position or at some intermediate point).
 - (2) Movement of the Orbiter during tilt-up
 - (3) Structural failure of tilt system .
 - (4) Failure of tilt-lock mechanism
 - (5) Inadvertent activation of SSUS systems

C. SPIN-UP

- (1) Spin drive system failure
- (2) Orbiter movement
- (3) Excessive SSUS wobble
- (4) Static electricity buildup and discharge
- (5) Debris scatter
- (6) Overspeed condition and/or no shutdown
- (7) Structural failure of support systems, equipment or hold down systems etc.
- (8) Inadvertent activation of SSUS systems

D. SSUS RELEASE

- (1) No release or partial release
- (2) Debris scatter
- (3) Inadvertent activation of other SSUS systems
- (4) Orbiter movement

DEPLOYMENT

E.

F.

- (1) Excessive SSUS wobble
- (2) ΔV system does not function
- (3) Orbiter movement during deployment
- (4) Inadvertent activation of SSUS systems

RETRACT TILT-UP MECHANISM

(1) Partial or no retraction

G. BACKAWAY MANEUVER

(1) Erroneous movement of Orbiter

motorized retractor fails. The motorized units also make it possible to reactivate the retention device if this action is required in event of an abort.

Switches could be used to provide status indication to caution and warning (C&W) systems.

Motorized retractors (if used) would be locked out until enabled.

Discrete commands will be required to activate retention devices.

Consideration should also be given to making the tilt mechanism "free wheeling" so that without power to the motor, the RMS can (1) tilt the SSUS to its operational position, (2) retract the spin-table mechanism after release of the SSUS, or (3) retract with the SSUS attached.

The tilt position will be monitored during the tilt operation and C&W indication provided for attainment of planned orientation.

3.10.2.1.2 B(1) Failure of Tiltup Mechanism

3.10.2.1.2.1 Discussion

Failure of the tiltup mechanism to attain planned orientation could be caused by failure of the power source (electric motors) or the drive mechanism. The effect of this type of failure would be that the SSUS could not be deployed as planned. The mission for the SSUS would be lost, and there may also be an increased hazard associated with landing the Orbiter with the SSUS on-board.

3.10.2.1.2.2 Controls

The tiltup drive motors should be redundant so that if one motor fails, the backup system will operate.

It is not considered a requirement that the drive mechanism be redundant because of the high reliability for this type of mechanism based on aircraft use.

The power supply for the tiltup system may be the Orbiter fuel cells. However, a battery could be carried on the pallet with the Orbiter fuel cells as backup.

3-177
Provisions have been incorporated so that the spin-table assembly can be jettisoned with the SSUS attached if necessary. Jettisoning is accomplished by releasing the spin-table assembly and using the RMS for removal from the payload bay.

3.10.2.1.3 B(2) Movement of Orbiter During Tiltup

3.10.2.1.3.1 Discussion

Crew error or other unscheduled application of power to the Orbiter propulsion or attitude control system could cause movement of the Orbiter during tiltup. This is a Shuttle responsibility. The effect is that the Orbiter may move enough to cause failure of the mounting system or support structure and/or possible collision of the SSUS and Orbiter. Any damage to the Orbiter may be catastrophic. The Orbiter will tend to rotate as the SSUS is spun up, and this rotational moment will require that the Orbiter attitude control system be active during this phase of the deployment sequence.

3.10.2.1.3.2 Controls

Since this is a safety-critical function, procedures should be established to require at least two logic steps to enable dynamic systems of the Orbiter during the entire deployment.

Unscheduled application of power will be controlled by the design requirement that no two procedural errors or no single failure of a dynamic system will create an accident potential for the Orbiter or crew.

The mounting system and support structure will be designed for any anticipated loads.

The SSUS will be in a safe condition during the tiltup operation.

3.10.2.1.4 B(3) Structural Failure

3.10.2.1.4.1 Discussion

Structural failure to the tiltup system and its supporting structure during ascent flight would cause improper operation of the system. The effect of this situation is that the SSUS may not be able to be moved to the spin attitude or that collision will occur with the Orbiter structure.

3.10.2.1.4.2 Controls

All SSUS structure, latches, components, etc., should be designed for all anticipated load conditions, including crash loads. The onorbit loads will not approach the crash loads.

The system is designed so that the SSUS and spin system can be jettisoned if necessary.

3. 10. 2. 1. 5 B(4) Failure of Tilt-Lock Mechanism

3.10.2.1.5.1 Discussion

The tiltup system will be designed to pitch the SSUS to a given attitude for separation. For a failure such that the tiltup does not terminate as planned, the clearance volume may be violated. The effect is a possible collision of the SSUS with the Orbiter structure.

3.10.2.1.5.2 Controls

A backup stop should be designed into the system to preclude the collision of the SSUS and Orbiter. Tilt-locking brakes or other devices should be incorporated into the tilt mechanism. The tilt-locking system should also be usable if the tilt operation is performed by the RMS. The tilt-locking system should be designed so that it can be redundantly released.

3.10.2.1.6 B(5) Inadvertent Activation of SSUS Systems

3.10.2.1.6.1 Discussion

The SSUS should be in a dormant state while in or near the Orbiter. Activation of the propulsion system or ACS could cause collision with the Orbiter. Activation of an ordnance device may also create a hazard or contaminate the payload bay.

3.10.2.1.6.2 Controls

2.5

No single failure of a dynamic system will create an accident potential for the Orbiter or crew.

At least two logic steps will be required to enable dynamic systems.

Redundant RF links should be provided for ordnance, propulsion, and ACS thruster safe-inhibit command from Orbiter.

System design should ensure there is no electrical power to critical functions until after separation.

Enabling of the arming bus for critical functions should not occur until safe separation is attained.

3.10.2.1.7 C(1) Spin-Drive System Failure

3.10.2.1.7.1 Discussion

The spin-drive system may not operate due to power failure or due to a mechanical failure such as a bearing. A power failure to the spin table would result in a mission abort with the SSUS being returned to its stowed position. A mechanical failure, such as a shattered bearing, could cause excessive vibration to be induced into the SSUS or into the Orbiter. A frozen bearing could cause damage to the SSUS due to deceleration forces. Another possible hazard source is that associated with debris being caught between the spin table and the SSUS. This could be caused by debris breaking loose from the spinning vehicle or drive systems or objects being accidently left in the payload bay during launch preparations.

3.10.2.1.7.2 Controls

The power system to the spin table should be redundant. The backup power source could be the Orbiter fuel cells. The casing of the spin table should be designed to preclude anything that might break loose from the drive system getting caught between any moving parts which would induce loads or vibration into the SSUS. Other safety features should include an rpm indicator and bearing temperature sensors. In addition, a brake system should be installed which is capable of quickly stopping the rotating SSUS while it is attached to the spin table.

Safety procedures will preclude extraneous objects being left in the payload bay which could contribute to this situation.

3.10.2.1.8 C(2) Orbiter Movement During Spinup

See B(2). The effect of Orbiter movement during spinup may be catastrophic in this phase of operations because of the effect that such movement may have on the spinning vehicle while it is still attached to the spin table. However, preliminary findings from the Rockwell International study on SSUS/ Orbiter integration show no apparent problems in this area.

3.10.2.1.9 C(3) Excessive SSUS Wobble

3.10.2.1.9.1 Discussion

SSUS wobble during spinup can result from installation misalignment and mass imbalance. Mass imbalance can be caused by errors in balancing the vehicle, liquid sloshing effects, and failure of mounts for components or holddown systems for deployable components, etc. These failure causes will be further discussed under C(7).

If the satellite is unbalanced for any reason relative to its bearing axis, this axis will attempt to perform a steady-state coning motion around the angular momentum vector while it is on the spin table. This could result in loads being created in the drive mechanism and support structure.

3.10.2.1.9.2 Controls

Installation errors will be handled through procedural controls at the launch site.

The vehicle will be balanced to the extent that is is possible on the ground. This has generally been adequate so that the wobble in spinstabilized satellites has been relatively minor, particularly in relation to the clearances available for this situation and the limited time period during which wobble could be a safety concern.

Design controls should include sensors to detect any significant wobble while on the spin table or loads on the spin table. These sensors should be monitored as the rpm are increased in increments to detect approach to a possibly dangerous threshold value. The spin-table braking system would then be used to stop the rotating SSUS if a dangerous situation was detected.

3.10.2.1.10 C(4) Static Electricity Buildup and Discharge

3.10.2.1.10.1 Discussion

Motion processes are an obvious source of static electricity. However, the positive and negative charges must be accumulated if a voltage is to be built up. To cause a problem, an accumulated charge must discharge. If sensitive elements such as squibs, detonators, vapors, etc., are protected so they are not part of the discharge path, no problems will result.

3.10.2.1.10.2 Controls

The design of the spin-table system, including the selection of materials, should be thoroughly reviewed from the standpoint of generation of static electricity. Thorough grounding to prevent the buildup of high voltages and good design from the standpoint of locating sensitive components and selection of materials will reduce or eliminate this possible problem.

3.10.2.1.11 C(5) Debris Scatter

3.10.2.1.11.1 Discussion

A spinning SSUS or spin table is a possible energy source for objects that might have broken loose during ascent flight or during the spinup operation. Tangential velocity in the 18 to 24-ft/sec range is possible. While it is not apparent that velocities of this magnitude could create significant damage structurally to the Orbiter, it is possible that such debris could affect other equipment items in the payload bay area. Such action would have varying effects on the mission and Orbiter safety.

3.10.2.1.11.2 Controls

All parts of the SSUS and spacecraft which will be spun up should be designed with large safety factors. This should also be a design requirement for the "despun" section components (if any) on the spacecraft, since a failure of the connecting element could cause the "despun" section to rotate. Proper procedures will assure that nothing is left in the payload bay which could be thrown by a rotating SSUS.

3.10.2.1.12 C(6) Overspeed Condition and/or No Shutdown

3.10.2.1.12.1 Discussion

Overspeed of the spin table could result in excessive loads being imposed on the vehicle and spin-table components. This could result in failure of mounting brackets and support structure which could induce excessive wobble in the SSUS or vibration into the Orbiter. Both could be catastrophic to the Orbiter.

3.10.2.1.12.2 Controls

Redundant speed control should be provided plus a method of cutting off the power to the spin table.

3.10.2.1.13 <u>C(7)</u> Structural Failure of Support Systems, Equipment Mounts, and Hold-Down Systems for Deployable Objects

3.10.2.1.13.1 Discussion

The entire vehicle will be designed to withstand the loads imposed during the ascent phase of flight and spinup. However, structural failures are possible. Any structural failure would jeopardize the SSUS and/or Orbiter during the spinup operation and would therefore be the basis for a mission abort.

3.10.2.1.13.2 Controls

Proper design should prevent this failure from occurring. Structural failures are likely to be detected in the system checkout procedures prior to spinup and by monitoring the vehicles action and/or the spin-table loads during spinup. The system would then be shutdown if a dangerous situation was observed.

3.10.2.1.14 C(8) Inadvertent Activation of the SSUS Systems

See B(5).

3.10.2.1.15 D(1) No or Partial Release of SSUS

3.10.2.1.15.1 Discussion

If the release devices do not operate, a mission abort is dictated. In this case, the separation system will be disarmed, the SSUS retracted into the payload bay, and the mission aborted. A possible failure mode is for all but one or more of the attach points to be released. In this case, the spring action could create a torque on the vehicle which could result in collision of the SSUS and Orbiter.

3.10.2.1.15.2 Controls

The release devices should be redundant and the attach fittings designed to preclude hangups.

Since this appears to be a very safety-critical function, considerations should be given to designing the release system and ΔV system as separate units, so that satisfactory operation of the release system can be verified before the ΔV is imparted to the SSUS. If complete release has not occurred, the mission would be aborted. Sensors in the release system would be required.

In addition, a latching system should be incorporated so that the SSUS can be resecured to the spin table if partial release occurs. The spin-table brake system can then be used to safely stop the spinning SSUS, and it can then be jettisoned or stowed in the payload bay.

3.10.2.1.16 D(2) Debris Scatter

D(3) Inadvertent Activation of Other SSUS Systems

D(4) Orbiter Movement

See previous discussions.

3.10.2.1.17 E(1) Excessive SSUS Wobble

3.10.2.1.17.1 Discussion

Excessive SSUS wobble on release could endanger the Orbiter, since collision is possible. Wobble could be due to misalignment and mass imbalance as previously discussed. In addition, it could be due to asymmetric ΔV or a combination of factors. It is possible, though highly unlikely, that the wobble condition could cause the SSUS or spacecraft to break up at some point while the SSUS is near the Orbiter. In such an event, it is unlikely that the solid propellants aboard the SSUS would go higher order, but it is likely that liquid propellant tanks or other pressure vessels aboard the SSUS and/or spacecraft could burst. In this case, the Orbiter could be exposed to a shrapnel hazard which could be catastrophic.

3.10.2.1.17.2 Controls

The vehicle motion prior to release should be verified to be within proper values (see previous discussion). This should reduce the hazard from this possible problem area with the exception of the asymmetric ΔV imparted by the separation device. To reduce this problem to what is considered an acceptable level, multiple springs will be used to provide the required ΔV . The system should be designed so that the failure of any combination of springs will not induce unacceptable tipoff errors in the spinning SSUS. The springs will be designed for retention on the spin table.

3.10.2.1.18 $E(2) \Delta V$ System Does Not Function

3.10.2.1.18.1 Discussion

If the ΔV system does not function, a free, spinning SSUS will be left in the proximity of the Orbiter. In this condition, movement of the Orbiter is critical, since the clearance between the SSUS and spin table is small. Any contact between the SSUS and spin table and the Orbiter could be catastrophic.

3.10.2.1.18.2 Controls

The ΔV system is planned to be a relatively simply, high reliability device consisting of many springs. The failure of any combination of springs should still provide adequate ΔV for clearance of the Orbiter structure. If the ΔV system is separate from the release system, a redundant control system should be provided.

If this situation occurs, a backup action would be to use the proposed relatching system between the SSUS and spin table and then to stop the SSUS rotation. In this case, the mission could not be completed.

Other approaches could be considered which would not mean loss of the mission with this type of situation. They include (1) designing the spin table so that it can be moved to provide adequate clearance so that Orbiter maneuvering is feasible to attain required separation, (2) using an SSUS on-board system such as small rocket motors to provide a backup ΔV , or (3) using the Orbiter's on-board propulsion to move the Orbiter away from the spinning SSUS.

3.10.2.1.19 E(3) Orbiter Movement During Deployment

E(4) Inadvertent Activation of SSUS Systems

See previous discussions.

3. 10. 2. 1. 20 F(1) Partial or No Retraction of Tiltup System

3.10.2.1.20.1 Discussion

The tiltup mechanism has to be retracted to close the Orbiter doors. Retraction failure could be caused by failure of the tilt-lock mechanism to release and failure of the drive system. Failure to close the doors would be catastrophic.

3.10.2.1.20.2 Controls

The tilt-lock release mechanism should be made redundant to assure release.

Failure of the drive system during retraction could be controlled through the use of a "free wheeling" system which would permit the RMS to be used to retract the tilt system if necessary.

The entire spin-table assembly can be jettisoned, as previcusly discussed, in the event that all other measures fail.

3.10.2.1.21 <u>G(1) Erroneous Movement of the Orbiter During</u> Backaway

3.10.2.1.21.1 Discussion

The backaway maneuver will not be initiated until adequate separation distance exists between the Orbiter and the SSUS. Therefore, the Orbiter maneuvers should not be critical.

3.10.2.1.21.2 Controls

Procedural controls will be used to preclude unscheduled movements of the Orbiter.

3.10.2.2 Conclusions on the Spin-Before-Deploy System

Based on the foregoing review, it appears that the following are the greatest hazards for the SSUS-peculiar features:

- a. Debris scatter from the rotating SSUS while it is near the Orbiter
- b. Collision of the SSUS with the Orbiter while on the spin table or after separation because of
 - 1) Erratic motion of the SSUS
 - 2) Hangups on the spin table
 - 3) No ΔV

It is concluded that adequate procedures and designs can be reasonably provided so that the probability of any one of these hazards occurring is acceptably low. In addition, backup actions are generally available for any credible situation, with the exception of a. above, so that, if a dangerous situation occurs, alternate approaches are available for hazard control.

In connection with a. above, no effort was made to evaluate the vulnerability of the Orbiter or objects within the payload that could be exposed to a debris hazard. An analysis may indicate that for all probable debris physical characteristics and velocities, no significant damage is likely.

The special features which should be considered for incorporation into the system include the following:

- a. Separate SSUS and spin-table release and ΔV systems
- b. Relatchable SSUS and spin-table release system
- c. Relatch system for Orbiter and pallet
- d. Spin-table brake system
- e. SSUS and spin-table release indicators
- f. Spin-table rpm monitor
- g. SSUS motion monitor for period while on spin table or spin table load monitor
- h. "Free Wheeling" tilt system
- i. Spin table assembly and pallet separation capability

3.10.3 Spin-After-Deploy System

With this configuration, the SSUS would be deployed using the RMS, and the Orbiter would move away to a safe distance prior to spinup initiation. Therefore, the only energy source that is of interest in this analysis is the spinup system. It is anticipated that this system would use small rocket motors. The possible problems and hazards associated with such a spinup system would be those characteristically associated with this type of device. Since the basic propulsion devices for the SSUS configurations are also solid rocket motors, the incorporation of a SRM spin system should have no significant additional impact on the design requirements or the safety problems.

3.10.4 General Conclusions on SSUS Safety

Of the two possible SSUS configurations considered, the spinafter-deploy system presents the fewest safety problems or concerns. Both the design and the deployment operations are simple and are not significantly different than for a non-spinning configuration. With this configuration, the spinup occurs when the distance between the Orbiter and the SSUS is sufficiently large, so no appreciable hazard level exists for this operation.

In the case of the spin-before-deploy system, additional design requirements and procedures are considered necessary in order to control many possibly hazardous situations. While none of the design features that are considered necessary for safety reasons are major, they do add an increased level of complexity to the operation of the system. However, it was concluded after this brief study that, contrary to the initial natural reaction to the spin-before-deploy concept, proper design and procedures should reduce the hazards for this concept to levels which are acceptably low.

In this conceptual study, adequate details were not available to perform detailed analyses to define the requirements for safety features. Therefore, before finalization of the requirements for these features, some additional studies are recommended:

- a. A study of separation dynamics versus clearance volume should include the effects of SSUS spin dynamics considering credible failure situations, tipoff errors due to spring ΔV , and possible Orbiter movement and Orbiter dynamics until SSUS clearance of the Orbiter.
- b. A reliability study would verify the need for providing separate SSUS and spin-table release and ΔV systems. The need for separate systems was based on the possibility of a hangup of the SSUS on the spin table. If the system can be designed to essentially preclude the occurrence of such a situation, a more conventional and simpler, integrated release- ΔV system may be adequate.

3.11 SSUS SYSTEM COST ESTIMATION

The SSUS geosynchronous system cost estimates were made by utilizing the cost data bank assembled during the performance of the IUS assessment and were completed near the end of the IUS cost estimation activity to the same ground rules where applicable. The depth of detail available in the IUS design assessment was significantly greater than the conceptual SSUS designs which created some problems of interpretation. Compensating factors were the simplicity of the SSUS concept, hardware, and operations through use of the satellite features (although at some cost impact to the satellite, Satellite Operations Control Center, and ground tracking network which is not estimated herein). The adjusted IUS cost data were utilized with complexity factors and engineering judgment to provide SSUS cost estimates. The IUS cost data bank is not reproduced herein due to the sensitivity of these data during the assessment process. These data are available through NASA and Air Force personnel participating in the IUS assessment to qualified persons. Related data on both the liquid and solid propellant IUS options and other pertinent data were also used in the SSUS estimates. All costs are in FY 1976 dollars and exclude fee.

The SSUS cost estimation effort utilized the same contract work breakdown structure (WBS) as that used for the IUS solid propellant stage (Table 3-32). The WBS items described briefly in Table 3-32 were utilized in all SSUS cost tabulations. In certain cases, the next higher WBS will be found tabulated. For example, 3060-System Project Management is utilized in the unit cost data instead of individual listings for 3061-System Engineering and 3062-Support Project Management. In other instances, SSUS WBS items were lumped together due to lack of visibility into the particular SSUS or IUS task sub-breakdown.

The SSUS cost elements are presented by options or by building blocks so as to be applicable either to portions of the mission model or to the total model. Basically, two deployment cradle sizes were costed with optional spin tables, and two sizes of stage structure and auxiliary hardware

Table 3-32. Work Breakdown Structure (Abbreviated)

3000	System - Program Summary of Complex of Hardware, Software, Services
3010	Vehicle and Integrated Equipment Installed in Orbiter
3110	Integration and Assembly of SSUS as an Entity, SRM's, Structure, Avionics, ASE
3412A	AKM - Solid Rocket Motor Apogee New Develop. 7 Full Scale R&D - Qual Firings
3412B	PKM - Solid Rocket Motor Perigee Off-Load Option 3 '' '' '' ''
3412H	Attitude Control (Option)
3413	Avionics - Separation System, TT&C, Sun and Earth Sensors, Active Nutation Control, Power Supply (Full Avionics Option)
3414	AKM, PKM, Forward and Aft Skirt Structure
3610	Airborne Support Equipment - 2 sets of Flight Equipment plus 3rd Qual Set Cradle, Spin Table, Adapters, Supports, Shuttle_ Interface Equipment
3020	Training - All Training for Factory, Technical, Ground and Flight Crew
3030	Ground Communication Command and Control - for Basic Ground System (Excludes Ground Tracking Station Network/SOCC Satellite Control of S/C-SSUS/AKM

.

Table 3-32. Work Breakdown Structure (Abbreviated) (Continued)

3040	Ground Support Equipment Hardware/Software Required for Manufacture, Transportation, Ground Checkout, Handling Factory, Launch and Landing Site
3050	System Test and Evaluation - Integrated System Level Tests on SSUS Vehicle, Interfaces, EMI, Dummy Vehicle, 1st Flight Vehicle and Special Instrumentation
3061	Systems Engineering - Integrated Engineering Effort, Dynamics Analyses, Staging Analyses, Modal Survey, Safety Analyses, Reliability, Human Factor
3062	Project Management - Technical and Administrative, Planning, Organizing, Directing, Control of Program
3070	Data - Deliverable Data, Reports
3080	Operational Site Activation - Activate, Support SSUS Facilities, Includes 100K Class Clean Balancing, Alignment and Assembly Facility at Launch Site
3090	Flight Support Operations and Services - Mission Planning, Launching, Airborne Assembly Checkout
9950	First Destination Transportation - Packaging and Shipping from Factory to Launch Site

are required to match the cradles. Several solid rocket motors are required with full and partial propellant loadings to be used in various combinations in the large and small stages to match satellite mission requirements. Ground and flight operations are essentially identical for all options.

The SSUS cost estimations for the several RDT&E options include the validation, full-scale development program phase periods, and The WBS 3061-System Definitization includes extensive dynamic investment. analyses, modal surveys, staging analyses, and safety and Shuttle interface studies. The WBS 3610-Airborne Support Equipment includes investment in two flight sets of all cradle and spin-table designs required by each option plus a third flight set for development and qualification test which can later be utilized by the Shuttle Avionic Integration Laboratory. WBS 3080-Operational Site Activation includes a launch site facility with 100,000-class cleanliness and equipped with a large spin-balance machine where the SSUSs and satellites are dynamically spin balanced, aligned, and assembled; undergo necessary integration checkout; and are installed in the cradle spin table. Approximately \$2 million was estimated for the facility. WBS 3090-Flight Support Operations and Service includes the first flight vehicle and first flight vehicle special instrumentation. The first flight vehicle would consist of a large and small SSUS for the geosynchronous family option and one small SSUS for the EO-57A-only class case.

Table 3-33 summarizes the SRM RDT&E and unit costs. The WBS 3412A/3412B-AKM/PKM Solid Rocket Motors RDT&E provides for a minimum of seven full-scale development and qualification test firings for new motors and three full scale qualification firing: for major off-loaded designs for the new motors. Existing motors utilized all appear to have sufficient experience with off-loaded applications, particularly in the numerous TE-M-364 series motors so that no additional RDT&E is specified.

Tables 3-34 and 3-35 summarize the WBS 3413-Avionics costs which were added to the SSUS system. The minimum avionics case provided equipment, TT&C antennas, cables, separation system, and interface connectors necessary for the SSUS to function as a satellite-dependent

	Table 3-33. Solid Rocket Motor Op	otions		
		R DT & E	UNI ⁻	T/YR 12
WBS 3412A AK	M		Ū	
EO-09A	NM2 Off Loaded to 3600 lb W _p	1, 500 . 0	190	165
E O-07 A	TE-M-364-4 2037 Ib W _p	0, 0	167	140
AS-05A	TE-M-364-15(-3) 1102 Ib W	0.0	156	131
EO- 57A	TE-M-616 701 lb W _p	0.0	90	75
WBS 3412B PK	M			
EO-09A	NM1* Design Point 13, 256 lb W _p	7,000 .0	260	215
EO-07A	NM1 Off Loaded to 8215 Ib Wp	1, 639.0	230 ·	195
AS-05A	NM2 Design Point 4000 lb W	5, 170.0	190	165
EO-57A	NM2 Off Loaded to 2780 lb W_p	1, 500 . 0	180	155
(Note: Of N EO-57A De	IM2 not developed at 4000 lb for AS-05A evelopes at Design Point 2780 lb W _p for \$4	1.5M)		
Planetary	NM3 Design Point 20, 250 lb W _p	7, 500 . 0	265	220
* NM I, 2, 3 N	ew Motor I, 2, 3 COST I	FY 76 \$ x 1000 N	D FEE	

1. . .

3-194

L v

Table 3-34. Minimum Avionics Option

				UNIT	/YR
WBS		RDT&E		6	12
3413 A	Avionics Module	325.0	l	40.0	32.0
3413 FB	TT&C Antenna (TT&C System in Payload)	125.0		14.0	10.6
3413 FE	RF Switch & Cables	8.0	·	1.3	0.8
3413 GC	Wiring, Connectors, etc.	50 . 0	-		
3413 GD	Staging Disconnects, 2 Small	9.3		7.7	7.1
3413 GE	Umbilical Connectors	7.7		6.0	5.5
3413 GZ	Separation System, Ordnance, EED's	125.0		10.0	8.0
3413	Avionics Module PKM Stage Only	325		35.0	31.0

COST FY 76 \$ x 100 NO FEE

Table 3-35. Complete Avionics Option

WBS		RDT&E	_6UNIT/	YR <u>12</u>
3413	Avionics Module	9947.8	1140	995
341 3 A	Integration and Assembly	250 . 0	20	17
3413C	Navigation Subsystem - Sun Sensors Horizon Sensors Assoc. Electronics	2014.2	259	227
3413D	Control Subsystem - Rate Gyros Active Nutation Control System, Sensor, Electronics	2539 . 9	221	193
3413F	Telemetry, Tracking & Command	4500 . 0	369	32 2
3413G	Electrical Power Subsystem	643.7	221	19 3
3060	△PM		050	43

COST FY 76 \$ x 100 NO FEE

system. The complete avionics case provides all the equipment necessary for the SSUS to function independent of the satellite (except for a satellite mass simulation model in the absence of a real satellite). This equipment includes an electric power system, a complete TT&C system, active nutation control, sun and horizon sensors, rate gyros, and associated electronics. To this complete avionics case, a WBS 3412H-Attitude Control System (complete) must be added. This SSUS design option is thus able to accept and execute all commands transmitted by the Orbiter and the ground tracking network through final satellite deployment, despin, and on-station operation. This full-capability option probably approaches the cost of an inertially guided three-axis stage, since the required sun and earth sensors, nutation electronics, etc., are interchanged costwise for an inertial measurement unit and general purpose computer with most other avionics and ACS similar. However, the thrust vector control (TVC) is not required on the SSUS.

The SSUS RDT&E and unit costs estimates are also shown for the following options:

- a. Two-stage geosynchronous family with minimum avionics and satellite dependent, consisting of a large SSUS with motor options for EO-09A, EO-07A, AS-05A, and other large geosynchronous payloads including a large cradle and spin table; a small SSUS with motor options for EO-57A-size payloads and a dual, small spin-table cradle (Table 3-36).
- b. Two-stage geosynchronous Delta class with minimum avionics and satellite dependent, EO-57A-type-only payloads, small SSUS with motor options and a dual small spin-table cradle (Table 3-37).
- c. An autonomous two-stage geosynchronous family having complete avionics and satellite independent; otherwise the same as a. above (Table 3-38).
- d. An autonomous two-stage geosynchronous Delta class EO-57A-type-only payload, having complete avionics and satellite independent; otherwise the same as b. above (Table 3-39).

e. A single-stage PKM-only geosynchronous family with minimum avionics; otherwise the same as a. above (Table 3-40).

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3000	SSUS 2-Stage	65, 324.0	
3010	Integration & Assembly	307.0	
3412A	AKM - NM2 O/L 3600 lb TE 364-3, 4 & 616	1, 500 . 0 0 . 0	TE Motors Exist
3412B	PKM - NM1 13250 lb NM1 C/L 8215 lb NM2 4000 lb NM2 O/L 2730 lb	7,000.0 1,639.0 5,170.0 1,500.0	New Developments
3413	Avionics	525.0	Minimum Avionics, Omni Antenna Separation System, Cable
3414	Structure	3 , 438. 2	Single Spin Table Cradle
3610	Airborne Support Equipment	15, 750.0	Dual Spin Table Cradle
3020	Training	750.0	2 Sets, 3rd Qual Each
3030	Ground Comm. Command & Control	400.0	

Table 3-36. Geosynchronous Family, SSUS Two-Stage System, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate

Table	e 3-36. Geosynchronous Family, SSUS Satellite-Dependent Cost Estim	Two-Stage Syste ate (Continued)	m, Minimum Avionics,
WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3040	Ground Support Equipment	1, 853.5	
3050	Systems Test & Evaluation	5, 800 . 0	Includes 1st Flight Vehicle & Spec. Instrumentation 1 each Size (2)
3061	Systems Engineering	10, 004.6	
3062	Systems Project Mgmt.	3, 904. 0	
3070	Data	166.7	
3080	Operations Site Activation	3, 510. 0	Includes 100K Class Clean Balance & Align. Assy. Facility
3090	Flight Support Operations & Service	2,000.0	
9950	First Destination Transportation	106.0	

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3000	SSUS 2-Stage	35, 805. 5	
3010	Integration & Assembly	403.9	
3412A	AKM - TE - M-616	0.0	Existing SRM
3412B	PKM - NM2 2780 lb Size	4, 500.0	New Development
3413	Avionics	325.0	
3414	Structure	1,719.1	
3610	Airborne Support Equipment	10, 500.0	Dual Spin Table Cradle 2 Sets, 3rd Qual
3020	Training	508.0	
3030	Ground Comm. Command & Control	320.0	
3040	Ground Support Equipment	1, 235. 7	
3050	Systems Test & Evaluation	2, 900.0	Includes 1st Flight Vehicle & Spec. Instrumentation

Table 3-37. EO-57A/SSUS Two-Stage System Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate

Ō

Table 3-37. EO-57A/SSUS Two-Stage System Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate (Continued)

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3061	Systems Engineering	5,716.9	
3062	Systems Project Mgmt.	2,602.7	
3070	Data	111.1	
3080	Operations Site Activation	3, 310.0	Includes 100K Class Clean Balance & Alignment Assembly Facility
3090	Flight Support Operations and Service	1,600.0	
9950	First Destination Transportation	53, 1	

COST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE

Table 3-38. Geosynchronous Family, SSUS Two-Stage System, Complete Avionics, ACS, Satellite-Independent Cost Estimate

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3000	SSUS 2-Stage	86, 36 2. 8	
3010	Integration & Assembly	1, 249.0	
3412 A	AKM NM2 O/L 3600 lb TE -364-3, 4& 616	1, 500.0	TE Motors Exist
3412B	PKM - NM1 13256 lb NM1 O/L 8215 NM2 4000 lb NM2 O/L 2780 lb	7, 000. 0 1, 639. 0 5, 170. 0 1, 500. 0	New Developments
3412H	Attitude Control System	2, 058.0	TT&C Sun, H/S Sensors, Nutation Control, Powe r
3413	Avionics	17, 408.6	· · · · ·
3414	Structure	3, 438.2	
3610	Airborne Support Equipment	13, 245.0	Single Spin Table Cradle
3020	Training	750.0	Dual Spin Table Cradle 2 Sets, 3rd Qual Each

Table 3-38. Geosynchronous Family, SSUS Two-Stage System, Complete Avionics, ACS, Satellite-Independent Cost Estimate (Continued)

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3030	Ground Comm. Command & Control	320.0	
3040	Ground Support Equipment	3, 643.5	
3050	Systems Test & Evaluation	3, 900.0	Includes 1st Flight Vehicle and Special Instrumentation
3061	Systems Engineering	11, 726. 6	
3062	Systems Project Mgmt.	5, 342.2	
3070	Data	166.7	
3080	Operation Site Activation	3, 310.0	Includes 100 K Class Clean
			Balancing & Aligh. Assy. Facility
3090	Flight Support Operations and Service	2,000.0	
9950	First Destination Transportation	106.0	

COST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE

Table 3-39. EO-57A/SSUS Two-Stage System Only, Complete Avionics, ACS, Satellite-Independent Cost Estimate

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3000	SSUS 2-Stage	51, 959 . 3	
3010	Integration & Assembly	624.9	
3412A	AKM - TE-M-616	0.0	Existing SRM
3412B	PKM - NM2 2780 lb Size	4, 500.0	New Development
3412H	Attitude Control System	1, 176.0	
3413	Avionics	9.947.8	TT&C Sun, H/S Sensors Nutation Control, Power
3414	Structure	1, 719. 1	
3610	Airborne Support Equipment	12, 000 . 0	Dual Spin Table Cradle 2 Sets, 3rd Qual
3020	Training	508 . 0	
303 0	Ground Comm. Command & Control	320 . 0	
3040	Ground Support Equipment	2, 435.7	

Table 3-39. EO-57A/SSUS Two-Stage System Only, Complete Avionics, ACS, Satellite-Independent Cost Estimate (Continued)

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3050	Systems Test & Evaluation	3,900.0	Includes 1st Flight Vehicle & Spec. Instrumentation
3061	Systems Engineering	6, 700. 9	
3062	Systems Project Mamt.	3, 052.7	
3070	Data	111.1	
3080	Operations Site Activation	3, 310. 0	Includes 100K Class Clean Balance & Alignment Assembly Facility
3090	Flight Support Operations	1, 600 . 0	
9950	First Destination Transportation	53.1	· · ·

COST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3000	SSUS 2-Stage	61, 256. 4	
3010	Integration & Assembly	686	
3412A	No AKM	0.0	AKM in Spacecraft
3412B	PKM - NM1 13250 lb NM1 O/L 8215 lb NM2 4000 lb NM2 O/L 2780 lb	7,000.0 1,639.0 5,170.0 1,500.0	New Development
3413	Avionics	475.0	Minimum Avionics, Omni- Antenna Sep. System, Cables
3414	Structure	2,407.0	Single Spin Table Cradle
3610	Airborne Support Equipment	15, 750. 0	Dual Spin Table Cradle 2 sets, 3rd Qual each
3020	Training	750.0	
3030	Ground Comm. Command & Control	400.0	

Table 3-40. Geosynchronous Family SSUS System, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate

Table	3-40. Geosynchronous Family SSUS Satellite-Dependent Cost Estin	System, PKM Only nate (Continued)	, Minimum Avionics,
WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3040	Ground Support Equipment	1, 653.5	
3050	Systems Test & Evaluation	5, 400.0	Includes 1st Flight Vehicle & Spec. Instrumentation 1 each Size (2)
3061	Systems Engineering	9,129.6	
3062	Systems Project Mgmt	3, 513.6	
3070	Data	166.7	
3080	Operations Site Activation	3, 510	Includes 100K Class Clean Balance & Alignment Assembly Facility
3090	Flight Support Operations and Service	2,000	
9950	First Destination Transportation	106	
COST FY 76	5 \$ x 1000 NO FEE		

f. A single-stage PKM-only geosynchronous Delta class EO-57A-type-only payload with minimum avionics; otherwise similar to b. above (Table 3-41).

Table 3-42 summarizes these data and shows unit costs. Tables 3-43 through 3-45 present the unit cost data for these options, and Figure 3-38 shows the major unit cost options versus rate for an 87 1/2 percent learning curve. Conclusions are more easily drawn from these charts. The complete avionic systems have relatively high RDT&E and unit costs which probably approach those of three-axis inertial guidance stages. The minimum avionics satellite-dependent cases, which are the original SSUS concept, are less costly. This is particularly true for the smaller Delta-class payloads in RDT&E, although all have low unit costs, especially the PKM-only cases. To these costs must be added the cost estimate impact for spinning the satellite as provided in the Task I geosynchronous payload model development. These data indicated RDT&E impacts for three-axis satellites of \$2 million to \$6 million per design and \$0.5 million to \$1.5 million per unit for EO-09A, EO-07A, and EO-05A payloads. On the other hand, the cost impacts for a spin-stabilized satellite like EO-57A were negligible. These data together suggest the Delta-class, minimum avionics, two-stage and the PKM cases are the most cost-effective applications of the SSUS concept.

Examination of these cost data suggests a further study of major cost areas in RDT&E (such as the spin-table development) to determine if external spinup or non-spin-table deployment would be more cost effective. Mission model applications which do not require major new solid rocket motor developments are another cost reduction area. A major costimpact issue is the organization and management of the SSUS system; that is, whether the SSUS should be an add on to several satellite program management systems with a common Orbiter cradle/spin-table interface or whether a separate SSUS management structure should exist to serve a wide range of satellite users.

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3000	SSUS 2-Stage	34, 118.6	
3010	Integration & Assembly	343.0	
3412A	No AKM	0.0	AKM in Spacecraft
34128	PKM - NM2 2780 lb Size	4, 500.0	New Development
3413	Avionics	275.0	Minimum Avionics Omni- Antenna , Sep. System, Cables
3414	Structure	1, 203.4	
3610	Airborne Support Equipment	10, 500. 0	Dual Spin Table Cradle 2-Sets, 3rd Qual
3020	Training	508 .0	
3030	Ground Comm. Command & Control	320.0	
3040	Ground Support Equipment	1, 135.7	
3050	Systems Test & Evaluation	2,700.0	Includes 1st Flight Vehicle

ŧ

Table 3-41. EO-57A/SSUS Single-Stage System, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate

Table 3-41. EO-57A/SSUS Single-Stage System, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Cost Estimate (Continued)

WBS	ITEM	RDT&E	REMARKS
3061	Systems Engineering	5, 216. 9	
3062	Systems Project Mgmt.	2, 342. 4	
3070	Data	111.1	
3080	Operations Site Activation	3, 310.0	Includes 100K Class Clean Balance & Align. Assembly Facility
3090	Flight Support Operations and Service	1, 600.0	
9950	First Destination Transportation	53, 1	

CUST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE

Table	3-42.	SSUS	Cost	Summary
-------	-------	------	------	---------

		Two Sta	age			Perigee S	Stage Only		
Geos E O -0 AS -0	Geosync. Family D EO-09A, EO-07A E AS-05A, EO-57A O		Delta E O-57 Only	Delta Class Geos E O-57A E O-C Only AS-C		Family E O-07A E O-57A	Delta E O-57 Only	Delta Class E O-57A Only	
Satellite Contr	olled								
RDT&E	\$65.	8M	\$35.	8M	\$61.	,3	\$34.	1M	
Units/Yr. E0-09A E0-07A AS-05A E0-57A	6/YR 1.05 1.00 0.95 0.81	12/YR 0.90 0.86 0.82 0.70	6/YR 0.81	12/YR 0. 70	6/YR 0.68 0.65 0.61 0.56	12/YR 0.58 0.56 0.53 0.49	6/YR 0.56	12/YR 0. 49	
Autonomous A Avionics	KM								
RDT&E	\$86.	9M	\$52.	OM	N/A		N/A		
Units/Yr E0-09A E0-07A AS-05A E0-57A	6/YR 2.62 2.57 2.52 2.38	12/YR 2.27 2.57 2.19 2.07	6/YR 2 38	12/YR 2 07		•	•		

COST FY 76 \$M NO FEE

Table 3-43. SSUS Two-Stage, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Unit Costs

		E0-0)9A	E 0-	07 A	AS -	05A	E0-	57A
	RATE/YR	6	12	6	12	6	12	6	12
3000	SSUS	1051	900	998	855	947	816	813	699
3110	1&A	50	44	50	44	50	44	50	44
3412 A	AKM NM2 O/L TE 364-4 TE 364-3 TE 616	190	165	167	140	156	131	90	75
3412B	PKM NM1 NM1 O/L NM2 NM2 O/L	260	215	230	195	190	165	180	155
3412H	ACS	NONE							
3413	Avionics	40	32	40	32	40	32	40	32
3414	Structure	288	252	288	252	288	252	230	201

		EO-09A		E O- 07A		AS-05A		E O-57A	
	RATE/YR	6	12	6	12	6	12	6	12
3046	GSE Maintenance	8	3	8	3	8	3	8	3
3060	Sys. Proj. Mgmt.	55	48	55	48	55	43	55	48
3090	Flight Support	150	131	150	131	150	131	150	131
9950	Transportation	10	10	10	10	10	10	10	10

Table 3-43. SSUS Two-Stage, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Unit Costs (Continued)

COST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE
	Table 3-11.	Unit Cos	sts	, compre		ics, Dates	inte - mae	pendent		
	RATE/ YR		E0-0 6)9A 12	E0- 6	07A 12	AS- 6	-05A 12	E 0- 6	-57A 12
3000	SSUS		2619	2271	2566	2226	2515	2187	2381	2071
3110	1&A		60	50	60	50	60	50	60	50
3412A	AKM NM2 O/L TE 364-4 TE 364-3 TE 616		190	165	167	140	156	131	90	75
3412B	PKM NM1 NM1 O/L NM2 NM2 O/L		260	215	230	195	190	165	180	155
3412H	ACS		361	316	361	316	361	316	361	316
3413	Avionics		1140	995	1140	995	1140	9 95	1140	995
3414	Structure		308	270	308	270	308	270	250	220

3-214

Table 3-44. SSUS Two-Stage, Complete Avionics, Satellite-Independent

		EG-	09A	E0-	07A	AS-	05A	E0-	57A
	RATE/YR	6	12	6	12	6	12	6	12
3046	GSE Maintenance	10	4	10	4	10	4	10	4
3060	Sys. Proj. Mgmt.	100	88	100	88	100	88	100	88
3090	Flight Support	180	158	180	158	180	158	180	158
9950	Transportation	10	10	10	10	10	10	10	10
								• •	•

Table 3-44. SSUS Two-Stage, Complete Avionics, Satellite-Independent Unit Costs (Continued)

COST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE

大学人

E0-09A E O-07A AS-05A EO-57A RATE/YR SSUS 1&A 3412A NONE АКМ 3412B РКМ NM1 NM1 0/L NM2 NM2 0/L 3412H ACS NONE Avionics Structure 3 . **GSE** Maintenance Sys. Proj. Mgmt.

Table 3-45. SSUS Single-Stage, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Unit Costs

		E0-	-09A	E0-	07A 🐭	AS-	05 A	E 0-	-57A
	RATE/YR	6	12	6	12	6	12	6	12
3090	Flight Support	98	85	98	85	98	85	98	85
9950	Transportation	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8

Table 3-45. SSUS Single-Stage, PKM Only, Minimum Avionics, Satellite-Dependent Unit Costs (Continued)

COST FY 76 \$ x 1000 NO FEE





. *

SECTION 4

SUBTASK IV: OPERATIONS ANALYSIS

4.1 <u>GENERAL</u>

Subtask IV was the smallest task area of Study 2.6 involving SSUS conceptual flight/ground operations and general characteristics in comparison to the IUS, Tug, and STS system. Operations analysis of the IBM and Martin Marietta Corp. /IUS/Tug studies were contrasted with conceptual SSUS operations. SSUS basic operations concepts as a satellite-dependent and satellite operations control center ground-commanded system differ sharply from the relatively autonomous IUS/Tug concepts. Ground operations are characterized by simplicity and a single major SSUS spin balance, alignment, and assembly facility at the launch site. The spin facility dynamically balances the individual motors and satellites, performs a precise CG alignment and assembly/checkout for each SSUS stack, and installs the SSUS in the deployment cradle and/or spin table. It may be desirable to not only balance the individual masses of satellites and motors but also to spin check the entire assembly. From this facility, it would be transported to the payload changeout room (PCR) like any other upper stage. The SSUS considered as an addition to the IUS or Tug has no significant impact on the IBM IUS/Tug Orbital Operations and Mission Support Study. The SSUS impacts are primarily in the Orbiter Interface and Flight Operations, the Ground Tracking Network, and the Spacecraft Operations Control Center.

SSUS timelines for the geosynchronous option are relatively long when compared to the IUS due to the revolutions in the transfer orbit for ground tracking prior to AKM burn. Tug time lines are comparable if phasing-orbit ascent profiles are used. The SSUS orbit accuracy is comparable to present Delta 2914 ELVs and has errors approximately 2-1/2 times as great as the IUS/Tug systems. SSUS satellite support is negligible

compared to the IUS or Tug; in fact, essentially the SSUS is supported by the payloads with power, command, and control. More specific discussions of these areas are presented in the following pages.

4.2 <u>COMPARISON OF SSUS, IUS, AND TUG UPPER</u> STAGE SYSTEMS

A brief comparison of the STS upper stage options to the extent that SSUS data and concept details are available was made. These stages cover a broad range of concept, applicability, and options.

Basically, these stages have the following general categorization:

a.	SSUS	Spin stabilized, expendable, solid rocket motor, Orbiter and ground commanded, satellite dependent
b.	IUS	Three-axis stabilized, inertial guidance, expend- able or reusable, liquid or solid rocket motor
с.	Tug	Three-axis stabilized, inertial guidance, fully reusable, liquid rocket motor

The IUS and Tug are autonomous systems having standard interfaces capable of accepting the entire range of satellites in the mission model. The SSUS system is completely non-autonomous and dependent on external systems such as the Orbiter, the satellite, and a ground tracking network. The SSUS may have standard interfaces for a wide range of satellites in the mission model, but it is more likely to be tailored to the requirements of certain portions of the mission model and specifically, perhaps, to spin-stabilized satellites. The payload capability of the system is related to the mission model, but for the geosynchronous orbit, the data are as follows:

a.	SSUS	1474 to 3311	kg (3250 to 7300 1	o) expendable
b.	IUS	5443 kg	(up to 12,000 11	o) expendable
c.	Tug	5443 kg	(12,000 lb)	expendable
d.	Tug	3595 kg	(7926 lb)	deploy only
e.	Tug	1540 kg	(3396 lb)	retrieve only
f.	Tug	939 kg	(2070 lb)	deploy and retrieve

The capability of the Tug to retrieve as well as deploy or do both functions in a single mission is, of course, unique.

The orbital accuracy comparisons between the SSUS and IUS/ Tug systems are compared in detail in the accuracy section of this report. In summary, the SSUS requires about three times the delta velocity capability in the satellite for orbit error corrections compared to an IUS or Tug. The SSUS accuracy is generally comparable in magnitude to that of the present Delta 2914 expendable launch vehicle.

The Tug and IUS are capable of multiple satellite missions on a single stage. However, the SSUS, due to the spin stabilization, requires the payload CGs to be aligned on the spin axis through the SSUS CG, thus multiple payloads are unlikely on the SSUS except as a pancake stack. The IUS and Tug can carry combinations of spacecraft mounted off the center line of the stage in a dispensing mechanism. An example in this study was the AS-05A satellite which is Tug launched in a dual side-by-side configuration from a single Tug. With the SSUS, it is necessary to utilize an SSUS stage system for each of the two AS-05A satellites. Multiple payloads with the SSUS are more feasible when two SSUS systems are mounted in tandem or in a 2 \times 2 configuration of smaller SSUSs in the Orbiter bay.

The SSUS system's stability and accuracy is influenced by the mass properties of the payload, and the solid rocket motor loading or velocity vectors are determined by the payload weight and orbit. The SSUS hardware details and mission analysis tasks are thus highly individualized and program peculiar for each payload. In contrast, the IUS and Tug are relatively insensitive to the payload mass properties and orbit, although dynamic stability, control, and mission orbit analyses are required. The liquid rocket stages have considerable flexibility in multiple burn missions, while the SSUS solid rocket motors are restricted to discrete burns and numbers of solid stages. The Tug and IUS systems are considerably more flexible in mission application than the SSUS. The SSUS system is a very simple device having few of the complexities of the IUS/Tug systems. No liquid propellant or gaseous fluid transfer systems are involved, and avionics are minimal. These simplifications are offset by the satellite interface being active in the command and control of the SSUS with both the Orbiter and the ground station tracking network. The mechanical and electrical simplicity of the SSUS extends to the cradle spin-table system. The principal complexity is the spin table, but this appears to be a relatively straightforward electric-motor-driven system with a minimum of electrical interface through a slip-ring assembly. The SSUS cradle might even be an IUS or Tug cradle with adapters to carry the launch loads and mount the spin table on the aft end for SSUS missions.

Due to the absence of fluid interfaces and the minimal electrical interfaces, the SSUS system should be considerably easier to install and remove from the Orbiter than either the IUS or Tug systems. In general, ground handling operations are reduced.

Ground operations for the SSUS consist of receiving and inspection of the solid rocket motors, stage structures, and associated components. The solid rocket motors are stored in the solid rocket motor storage until required. SSUS assembly and limited checkout occurs in a spin-balance facility. The SSUS spin-balance facility is necessarily larger than the present ETR Delta balancing facility. The facility is approximately 90×60 m $(300 \times 200 \text{ ft})$ and of high-bay construction. Normal factory air conditioning and cleanliness standards are sufficient. The major piece of equipment in the facility is a vertical dynamic balancing machine with a capability of 13,000 to 30,000 kg (30,000 to 65,000 lb) at speeds up to 110 rpm. An overhead traveling crane is required for SSUS assembly and handling. The SSUS solid rocket motors are spin balanced along with the SSUS structural sections. Similarly, the satellites are brought to the facility from their checkout area and spin balanced before mating to the SSUS. The satellite and SSUS are aligned, assembled, further check balanced as required, and then installed on the spin tables (previously balanced and reuseable) and cradle. The cradle

with payload and SSUS is then prepared for transport to the PCR for installation in the Orbiter. Ground equipment consists primarily of handling fixtures and trailer dollies.

SSUS time lines associated with these ground operations are compatible with the work hours schedule established for Orbiter ground processing (Figure 4-1). Considerably more time margin is available over Tug/IUS systems due to the SSUS simplicity.

The safety aspects of the SSUS appear to be comparable to the IUS/Tug. The hazards introduced by the spin table and spin-stage satellite combination appear to be such that careful design will minimize the possibilities of an accident. The absence of liquid and gaseous systems and connections and the simplicity of the avionics and operations probably mitigate the overall safety problem of the SSUS considerably. Other hazards are those common to the presence of safe-and-arm systems, motor igniters, and electro-explosive devices. The solid propellant motors are Class II propellant and, while not readily jettisonable, should not present a hazard in an abort situation. They would probably be below the 14, 515-kg (32, 000-lb) Orbiter landing payload weight for most geosynchronous missions.

4.3

COMPARISON OF SSUS, IUS, AND TUG MISSION TIME LINES

The preliminary definition of the SSUS makes the SSUS time line subject to considerable refinement and change. Table 4-1 presents time line data for a SSUS geosynchronous mission. This mission uses apogee injection on the fourth geosynchronous apogee as a nominal case. Actually, injection can be made at earlier or later apogees, depending on mission requirements and ground tracking network capabilities. Tables 4-2 and 4-3 offer similar time-line data for the Tug and IUS. These are abbreviated data, but they are useful for preliminary comparisons with the SSUS concept.

Total mission duration through satellite injection with the SSUS is about 45 hr but could be between 13.7 and 120 hr to injection. In this study, injection was considered between the first and eleventh apogees (FleetSatCom



Figure 4-1 Estimated Baseline Tug Ground Processing Time Line

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

Table 4-1. SSUS Mission Time Line for Satellite Delivery

Event No.	Event	Duration of Event (hrs)	Total Time (hrs)
1	Shuttle Liftoff	0	0.00
2	Circularize into 296.32 Km (160 nm) Orbit	3.06	3,06
3	On-orbit checkout of Satellite	1.0	4.06
4	SSUS, Cradle and Spin Table Checkout	0.25	4.31
5	Align Orbiter Inertial Attitude Reference	0,25	4,56
6	Orient Orbiter to SSUS PKM Velocity Vector	0.20	4.76
7	Erect SSUS Spin Table	0,10	4.86
8	Spin Table Star Sensor Acquisition and Orbiter Interlock with Star Sensor	0.10	4.96
9	SSUS Orbiter Interface Hardwire Transfer to Satellite RF Link	0.1	5.06
10.	Spin Table Spin Up	0.15	5.21
11.	Arm Separation and Command SSUS Separation	0	5.21
12.	Retro Orbiter to 914 meters (3000 ft) Safe Distance and Brake Spin Table to Zero speed, Enable SSUS Active Nutation Control	0.10	5.31
13.	Rotate Spin Table back to Cradle and Secure	0.10	5.41
14.	SSUS Coast to selected nodal crossing	0-3.0	8.41
15.	Orbiter issue Arm and Fire Command to SSUS for PKM burn - using Satellite RF Link at Time of Selected Nodal Crossing	0	8,41
16.	SSUS PKM Burn and PKM Separation	0.04	8,45
17.	SSUS 296.32 x 35,786 Km (160 x 19,323 nm)10.5 hr period Transfer Orbit, Satellite and SSUS under ground station network RF command. Coast to 1st Apogee.	5.25	13.70
18.	SSUS 2nd Apogee Ground Command Coarse Attitude Correction, AKM Velocity Vector pointing	10.5	24.20
19.	SSUS 3rd Apogee Ground Command Fine Attitude Correction, AKM Velocity Vector Pointing	10.5	34.70
20.	SSUS 4th Apogee Ground Command Arm and Fire SSUS AKM to Circularize 35,786 Km (19,323 nm) Orbit	10.5 + 0.03	45,20
21.	Jettison AKM and Begin Satellite Orientation and Deployment	0.25	45, 45
22.	Orbital Trim Maneuvers	Extended P	eriod

Table 4-2. Tug Mission Time Line for Satellite Delivery

Event No.	Event	Duration of Event (hr)	Total <u>Time (hr)</u>
1	Shuttle Liftoff	0	.00
2	Circularize into 296.32 km (160 nmi) orbit	3.06	3.06
3	Checkout and Deploy Tug	2., 0	5.06
4	Separate to Safe Distance	. 0	5.06
5	Phase in Shuttle Orbit	.0-11.0	16.06
6	Phasing/Plane Change Burn	017	16.23
7	Coast One Rev. in Phasing Orbit	1.5	20.84
10	Midcourse Correction	.03	20.87
11	Coast to 35, 786 km (19, 323 nmi)	3.46	24.33
12	Apogee Burn	. 13	24.46
13	Coast and Orbit Trim	12.0	36.46
14	Deploy Payload	1.0	37.46
15	Phase in Orbit for Nodal Crossing	10.4	47.86
16	Deboost Burn 314.84 km (170 nmi) Perigee Transfer Orbit	. 07	47.93
17	Coast	1	48.93
18	Midcourse Correction	. 01	48.94
19	Coast to 314.84 km (170 nmi) Perigee	4.2	53.14
20	Inject into Return Phasing Orbit	.0408	53.18
21	Coast 1 Rev. in Phasing Orbit	.0-3.0	56.18
22	Circularize into 314.84 km (170 nmi) Orbit	004	56.22
23	Orbit Trim	0.	56.22
24	Tug and Shuttle Phasing Terminal Rendezvous and Docking	4.0	60.22

Event No.	Event_	Duration of Event (hr)	Total Time (hr)
1	Shuttle Liftoff	0	0.0
2	Circularize into 296.32 km (160 nmi) Orbit	3.06	3.06
3	Checkout and Deploy IUS	2.0	5.06
4	Separate to Safe Distance	0	5.06
5	Coast to selected nodal crossing	0 to 3.0	8.06
6	IUS Perigee Burn into 296.32 × 35,786 km (160 × 19,323 nmi) Transfer Orbit	0	8.06
7	Coast in Transfer Orbit to First Apogee	5.25	13.31
8	Apogee Burn to Circularize 35, 786 km (19, 323 nmi) Orbit	0	13.31
9	Satellite Orientation and Separation by IUS	0.1	13.41

Table 4-3. Expendable IUS Mission Time Line for Satellite Delivery

can inject as late as the eleventh apogee). The SSUS, as with current AKMsystem satellites on ELVs, injects the satellite into a drift orbit with a 15 to 30 m/sec (50-100 ft/sec) velocity deficiency for final positioning. The Tug and IUS can inject as early as the first apogee at a nominal 13.7 hr into a drift orbit also. The Tug time line data in Table 4-2 show a 37.45-hr time of injection due to use of an intermediate phasing orbit to arrive at a selected apogee longitude of injection.

The SSUS geosynchronous payload study indicated that for the satellites studied and the mission modes employed, no constraints were present on time from Orbiter deployment to injection by the SSUS. Electric power requirements could be met by providing for the satellite solar arrays to have panels facing outward in the stowed position, thus producing partial power sufficient for the partially-powered-up satellite requirements during

the assumed coast to the fourth apogee. Thermal analysis indicated the spin environment presented no constraints, so that the preliminary study showed no immediate limitation on satellite transfer orbit coast time capability. In an option where the SSUS has its own autonomous avionics, principally TT&C, as well as its own ACS and active nutation control, a trade-off limitation would exist due to the use of silver zinc batteries for SSUS power rather than payload solar arrays.

As the foregoing implies, the spacecraft receives no support from the baseline SSUS; rather, the SSUS is supported by the spacecraft. The IUS support to the satellite can include electric power (requires batteries on the IUS), thermal maneuvers, and final attitude positioning options of considerable latitude. The baseline Tug can supply 600 Watts of power as well as provide thermal maneuvers and final injection positioning of even greater flexibility then the generic IUS. The autonomous avionics, ACS option of the SSUS would place no demands upon the satellite subsystem, other than the fundamental capability to withstand spin, but would provide no support other than perhaps extra battery power.

4.4 <u>COMPARISON OF SSUS, IUS, AND TUG FLIGHT</u> OPERATION

4.4.1 Introduction

Reference 1 was reviewed to determine the impact of the SSUS on the flight operations envisioned for the IUS/Tug. The major conclusions from this review are tabulated below (Table 4-4). Supporting information for these conclusions is contained in the succeeding pages.

4.4.2

IUS/Tug Operations Study Documents Reviewed

Reference 1: NASA Contract No. NAS 8-31009, IBM Final Report No. 75W-0072, dated May 1975, "IUS/Tug Orbital Operations and Mission Support Study."
Reference 2: NASA Contract No. NAS 8-31011, Martin-Marietta Final Report No. MCR-74-488, dated February 1975, "Tug Fleet and Ground Operations Schedules and Controls." Table 4-4. Major Conclusions of Flight Operations Review

1.	THE SSUS HAS NO SIGNIFICANT IMPACT ON THE CONCLUSIONS IN REFERENCE 1
2.	IUS/TUG FLIGHT OPERATIONS CONTROL CENTER NOT USED FOR SSUS
	(Orbiter, Spacecraft Operations Control Center, and space- craft are used to monitor, command, and control spacecraft/ SSUS combination.)
3.	SSUS HAS NO AUTONOMY
	(Relies on command and control by ground, Orbiter, and spacecraft.)
4.	SSUS REQUIREMENTS SHOULD BE CONSIDERED EARLY IN THE PLANNING OF FLIGHT OPERATIONS FOR ORBITER, NETWORK, AND SPACECRAFT OPERATIONS CONTROL CENTER
5.	ORBITER ACCOMMODATIONS ARE ADEQUATE TO SUPPORT SSUS
	(No need for (1) navigation information; (2) propellant dump, vents, and purges; or (3) remote manipulator operations. Add control of (1) pointing, (2) spinup, and (3) separation.)
6.	SSUS INCREASES SOFTWARE AND MANPOWER COSTS FOR THE SPACECRAFT OPERATIONS CONTROL CENTER
7.	SSUS INCREASES SPACECRAFT'S SUPPORT REQUIREMENTS
	(Relies on spacecraft systemstelemetry, communications, command and control, pointing.)
8.	EXISTING GROUND/FLIGHT SOFTWARE FOR SPINNING SPACECRAFT/KICK MOTOR COMBINATIONS ADAPTABLE FOR SSUS

- 4.4.3 Review of Reference 1
- 4.4.3.1 Impact of SSUS on Reference 1 Conclusions

The conclusions of Reference 1 are summarized in Table 4-5.

Table 4-5. Conclusions from Reference 1

- OPERATIONAL CONCEPT 1 (SEPARATE NASA AND DOD 1. FACILITIES) IS RECOMMENDED FOR THE CASES STUDIED KEPNER-TREGOE RESULTS DOD HAS SECURITY RESTRICTIONS ON IUS/TUG POTENTIAL NON-USA PAYLOADS ON IUS/TUG 2. SPACE TUG (LEVEL II) AND EIUS (LEVEL B) ARE RECOM-MENDED TECHNOLOGICAL TRENDS MAKES HIGH AUTONOMY FEASIBLE GROUND SOFTWARE/MANPOWER COSTS ARE RE-DUCED 3. ORBITER ACCOMMODATIONS ARE ADEQUATE FOR IUS/TUG OPERATIONAL INTERFACE REQUIREMENTS IUS AND SPACE TUG SHOULD BE CONSIDERED A SINGLE 4. OPERATIONAL PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT SHOULD BEGIN JANUARY 1977 SOFTWARE DEVELOPMENT LAB IS REQUIRED TO ENABLE PARALLEL DEVELOPMENT PROVIDES REDUCTION IN OVERALL DDT&E (~ \$14M)* 5. OPERATIONAL COST DRIVERS GROUND SOFTWARE (DDT&E) MANPOWER (RECURRING)
 - 6. FLIGHT SOFTWARE AND GROUND SOFTWARE SHOULD BE APPROACHED AS ONE TECHNICAL PROBLEM *Reference 1 text supports \$30M savings

These conclusions are amplified below, and comments are provided on the impact of the SSUS on the conclusions. DDT&E cost information is worst case, since it is based on no utilization of existing facilities, data systems, and software.

4.4.3.1.1 Conclusion 1: Separate NASA and DoD IUS Flight Operations Control Centers (Operational Concept 1) is Recommended, Although It Is The Most Costly

This recommendation is based on:

- a. Results of decision analysis
- b. Simplified operations and provision of the greatest flexibility within each agency
- c. DoD security restrictions on IUS/Tug

It is noted that under any operational concept considered in Reference 1, flight operations facilities other than the IUS/Tug control centers are treated as separate for NASA and DoD.

The costs for separate IUS/Tug control centers is \approx \$13 million more for DDT&E and \approx \$1 million less recurring per flight compared to costs for a combined IUS/Tug control center.

Impact of SSUS on Conclusion 1: The SSUS does not require use of an IUS/Tug Flight Operations Control Center. The Orbiter, Orbiter Control Center, and the Spacecraft Control Center will control the SSUS. Thus the SSUS has no impact on Conclusion 1.

- 4.4.3.1.2 <u>Conclusion 2: Expendable IUS (EIUS) Level B Autonomy</u> and Tug Level II Autonomy are Recommended EIUS Level A Autonomy is summarized as follows:
 a. Tone Command System (limited to only two on/off
 - commands)b. No operational interface with the onboard computer

 - c. No navigational or target-update capability

EIUS Level B Autonomy is summarized as follows:

- a. Digital Command System
- b. Operational interface with the onboard computer
- c. Navigation or target-update capabilities

Level B reflects increased ground involvement with more ground software and more ground manpower than Level A. It approximates current capabilities of the vehicles being studied by DoD. Costs for Level B are \approx \$8 million more for 'DT&E and \approx \$2 million more recurring per launch than costs for Level A.

The Level B version of the EIUS (<u>Reusable</u> IUS was not studied because it approximates the Tug case) was chosen because: (1) Level A was unable to meet NASA placement accuracy constraints within the performance envelope, and (2) Level A had a command system with no capability for realtime alternate mission completion or time line adjustment other than to terminate the mission.

Tug Level II Autonomy is summarized as follows:

- a. MSFC Baseline Tug
- b. Autonomous navigation utilizing Interfermetric Landmark Tracker (ILT)
- c. Rendezvous and docking closed loop through on-board sensors

Tug Level III Autonomy is summarized as follows:

- a. MSFC Baseline Tug
- b. Ground tracking required, no autonomous navigation

c. Redezvous and docking uses man-in-the-loop TV

Level II reflects decreased involvement of ground software and ground manpower and increased flight hardware and software compared to Level III. Technological trends make high autonomy feasible. High autonomy reduces costs for ground software and ground manpower but increases costs for flight hardware and software. Costs for Level II are \approx \$7 million less for DDT&E and \approx \$1 million less recurring per launch than costs for Level III.

The total costs in \$ millions for the recommended EIUS and Tug systems are as follows:

		DDT&E_	Recurring (per launch)
a.	EIUS, Concept 1, Level B	50.0 (25.0 each, DoD & NASA)	5.5
þ.	Tug, Concept 1, Level II	51.0 (25.5 each, Dod & NASA)	5.8
с.	EIUS/Tug Unified Operational Program (see Conclusion 4, below)	70.0 (35.0 each, DoD & NASA)	

ste

* Does not include cost of flight hardware

Impact of SSUS on Conclusion 2: The SSUS will have no autonomy. It will be controlled by Orbiter command and/or ground command. Spacecraft hardware should be utilized to (1) provide pointing control of the spacecraft/ SSUS combination, and (2) relay event commands to the SSUS. Thus, the SSUS has no impact on Conclusion 2.

4.4.3.1.3 <u>Conclusion 3: Orbiter Accommodations, Described in</u> JSC 07700, Vol XIV, Change 7, are Adequate for IUS/ Tug Operational Interface Requirements

<u>SSUS Impact on Conclusion 3</u>: Less accommodations are required for SSUS than for IUS or Tug:

- a. Simple caution and warning
- b. No propellant dump
- c. Simple deployment, no manipulator arm
- d. Signal interface through spacecraft only.

The Orbiter must support pointing and give commands for spinup, separation, and PKM firing.

4.4.3.1.4 Conclusion 4: IUS and Tug Should Be Approached As a Single Operational Problem

This is stated to be the strongest conclusion of the Reference 1 study. DDT&E costs should be \sim \$30 million less (\$15 million for DoD and \$15 million for NASA) and orderly operations developments should result. Development should begin in January 1977. (Note that Table 4-5 only shows \$14 million savings. Details in the text of Reference 1 supports \$30 million savings.)

Control center software is the major DDT&E cost. A Software Development Lab is required to enable parallel development.

Impact of SSUS on Conclusion 4: The SSUS has no impact on Conclusion 4. It does not make use of the IUS/Tug Operational Control Center or the IUS/Tug ground and flight software.

If the SSUS is to be developed, it should be considered early in the planning for other elements of flight operations (Orbiter, network, Shuttle/Orbiter Control Center, Spacecraft Operations Control Center, and spacecraft).

4.4.3.1.5 Conclusion 5: The Operational Cost Driver for DDT&E Is Ground Software and for Recurring Is Manpower

Ground software accounted for \approx 50 percent of DDT&E costs. Significant savings can be achieved by developing a unified IUS/Tug operational program (see Conclusion 4). Additional major savings would result from utilizing existing software rather than developing totally new packages.

Flight control and flight support manpower accounted for ≈ 55 percent of recurring costs per annum. Additional studies are needed to determine techniques to reduce manpower requirements.

High IUS/Tug autonomy reduces both of these costs items (see Conclusion 2).

Impact of SSUS on Conclusion 5: The SSUS has no impact on Conclusion 5. However, it will increase ground software and manpower costs for the Spacecraft Operations Control Center. Existing ground and flight software is adaptable for SSUS.

4.4.3.1.6 Conclusion 6: Flight Software And Ground Software Should Be Approached As One Technical Problem

In allocating operational functions between the ground and on-board systems, both sets of software need to be evaluated together to minimize complexity, effort, and cost.

Impact of SSUS on Conclusion 6: The SSUS operation is not covered by software for the EIUS/Tug, so there is no impact on Conclusion 6 due to the SSUS.

The SSUS is controlled by ground and flight software for the spacecraft. The software required for SSUS operation is much less complex than that for the EIUS/Tug, but it also should be developed as one technical problem.

4.4.3.2 Applicability of EIUS Operations Information for SSUS

EIUS operations information in Reference 1 is summarized in tables which follow. The applicability for SSUS was determined, and comments are given for each table. This approach is used to ease and expedite understanding of the similarities and differences between EIUS and SSUS and to build on the base of a previous, extensive study.

4.4.3.2.1 SSUS/Orbiter Operational Interactions

All of the operational interactions given in Table 4-6 between the EIUS and Orbiter apply to the SSUS/Orbiter.

4.4.3.2.2 SSUS Checkout Analysis Ground Rules and Assumptions

Except as noted by comments in parentheses for Items 2 and 3 in Table 4-7, the ground rules and assumptions for analysis of EIUS checkout apply to SSUS. Item 3, SSUS dependent versus EIUS autonomous, is a very big difference. Thus, SSUS has very little equipment to be checked out compared to EIUS.

Table 4-6. EIUS/Orbiter Operational Interactions



Table 4-7. EIUS Checkout Analysis Ground Rules and Assumptions

EXPENDABLE IUS 1. SLIGHTLY MODIFIED EXISTING VEHICLE IS DASELINE 2. (SSUS is a new vehicle family utilizing existing technology) ે મ BASIGALLY AUTONOMOUS WITH COMMAND CAPABILITY 3. (SSUS is completely dependent on Orbiter, ground, and spacecraft for control and command) LIMITED SELF-TEST AND LIMITED REDUNDANCY 4. MANAGEMENT OPERATIONAL IN VICINITY OF MAN (ORBITAL) 5. ANALYSIS INCLUDES ON-ORBIT OPERATIONS PRIOR 6. TO INITIAL IUS BURN

4.4.3.2.3 SSUS On-Orbit Checkout Philosophy

The on-orbit checkout philosophy for the SSUS is very similar to that given in Table 4-8 for the EIUS. Comments on differences are contained in parentheses. The SSUS depends on the Spacecraft for (1) pointing control, (2) commands, and (3) relay of SSUS operational data to the Orbiter and the Spacecraft Control Center. Ground involvement is by the Spacecraft Control Center, not the IUS/Tug Operations Control Center.

4.4.3.2.4 SSUS Checkout Requirement Summary

The IUS checkout requirements are summarized in Table 4-9. Since the SSUS is a much simpler stage than the EIUS, the checkout requirements are less. Requirements that are not applicable to the SSUS are identified by the comments added and enclosed in parentheses.

4.4.3.2.5 SSUS Major Component Checkout/Monitoring Summary

Table 4-10 gives the major components for the EIUS and indicates the requirements for monitoring the proper operation of these components. Items that do not apply for SSUS are crossed out. Similar-type components are expected to be on the spacecraft, regardless of whether the spacecraft is on an EIUS or SSUS. They would be used to support the SSUS/ spacecraft combination as necessary. Their monitoring and checkout requirements, however, are chargeable to spacecraft support, not SSUS support.

Additional components for SSUS are shown in parentheses. These additional SSUS components are for spinup and separation

4.4.3.2.6 Orbiter Software Functions to Support the SSUS

The Orbiter software functions to support EIUS are listed in Table 4-11. The items that are not required for SSUS are crossed out, and the additions for SSUS are given in parentheses.

Table 4-8. EIUS On-Orbit Checkout Philosophy

1.	UTILIZE EIUS STATUS, ACTIVATION, AND OPERA- TIONAL DATA FROM EIUS SUBSYSTEM STATUS
	(Subsystem data from SSUS is anticipated to go to the spacecraft for forwarding by (1) hardwire to Orbiter orby (2)spacecraft telemetry to Orbiter and ground)
2.	MINIMIZE MISSION TIME PRIOR TO DEPLOYMENT AND EIUS FIRST BURN
3.	ACTIVATE SUBSYSTEMS/COMPONENTS ONLY WHEN REQUIRED FOR OPERATION
4.	LIMIT EIUS CHECKOUT TO MISSION CRITICAL SUB- SYSTEMS ACTIVATED AFTER DEPLOYMENT
5.	NO PREFLANNED COMMAND ACTIVITY ALLOCATED
	(SSUS/spacecraft pointing and SSUS AKM burn are both commanded by ground)
6.	NO ORBITER CHECKOUT INVOLVEMENT AFTER DEPLOYMENT
7.	GROUND INVOLVEMENT
	a. MONITORS STATUS, ACTIVATION, CHECKOUT AND OPERATIONAL DATA
	 PROVIDES COMMANDS OR INHIBITS IF ONBOARD EIUS MALFUNCTIONS OCCUR
	(Ground involvement is by the Spacecraft Control Center, not the IUS/TUG Control Center)
8.	ORBITER INVOLVEMENT
	a. MONITORS C&W SAFETY AND CRITICAL SUB- SYSTEM PARAMETERS
	b. CONTROLS DEPLOYMENT OPERATIONS
	c. INITIATES SOME ACTIVATION AND BACKUP SEQUENCE INITIATION COMMANDS
9.	EIUS COMMANDS ALL NON-C&W/ADORT EIUS- SEQUENCING/FUNCTIONS-

(The Orbiter/Spacecraft Control Center/Spacecraft command the SSUS operations)

Table 4-9. EIUS Checkout Requirements Summary (Ref: SR-IUS-100, July 1974)

• • • •

-	
1.	PROVIDE DATA TO ORBITER CONCERNING STATUS, OR CONDITION, OF SAFETY CRITICAL PARAMETERS. PROVISIONS SHALL BE MADE FOR ORBITER CONTROL OF THESE FUNCTIONS
2.	THE IUS SYSTEM SHALL VERIFY THE ABILITY OF THE IUS TO PERFORM ITS MISSION, AFTER ORBITER ASCENT BUT PRIOR TO DEPLOYMENT
3.	THE IUS EXTERNAL COMMANDS CAPABILITY SHALL PROVIDE THE NECESSARY SAFETY AND EXECUTIVE CONTROLS OF THE IUS
4.	PROVIDE DATA DURING DEPLOYMENT, AND WHILE IN THE NEAR VICINITY OF THE ORBITER, THAT PERMITS THE EVALUATION OF THE STATUS, OR CONDITION, OF SAFETY CRITICAL FUNCTIONS
5.	PROVIDE, WHILE IN THE PAYLOAD BAY, ADEQUATE DATA TO ESTABLISH THE SAFETY STATUS OF THE IUS/SPACECRAFT
6.	COMMUNICATE STATUS AND RECEIVE COMMANDS REQUIRED FOR STATUS MONITOR AND CHECKOUT FROM ORBITER WHILE IN THE PAYLOAD BAY
7.	ORBITER NAVIGATION DATA MAY BE USED BY THE IUS, CONTROL OF MECHANICAL ALIGNMENTS AND OPTICAL PLATFORM ALIGNMENT TECHNIQUES WILL NOT BE PROVIDED. SELECTED UPDATE MEANS FOR ATTITUDE, POSITION AND VELOCITY SHALL NOT RESULT IN NASA/DOD PECULIAR GUIDANCE SYSTEM MECHANIZATIONS
	(SSUS does not have a requirement for orbiter navigation data)

Table 4-9. EIUS Checkout Requirements Summary (Ref: SR-IUS-100, July 1974) (Continued)

8. ACCOMMODATE THE TRANSMISSION OF SPACECRAFT TELEMETRY AND SAFETY DATA TO THE ORBITER WHILE ATTACHED TO THE ORBITER

(This may be via hardwire across the SSUS or via umbilical between the spacecraft the the orbiter)

- 9. CAPABLE OF TRANSMITTING TO THE GROUND:
 - STATE VECTOR AND ATTITUDE DATA AT ORBIT INJECTIONS
 - VERIFICATION OF IUS TO SPACECRAFT SEPARATION EVENT

(This will be a spacecraft requirement, not SSUS requirement)

- 10. CAPABLE OF BEING SAFED FOR ALL SHUTTLE ABORT AND BACK-OUT CONDITIONS
- 11. CAPABLE OF HAVING ALL SAFETY CRITICAL ITEMS MONITORED IN THE ORBITER AND BY GROUND LINK DURING ALL PHASES OF SHUTTLE OPERATIONS, INCLUDING NEAR-VICINITY OPERATIONS
- 12. CAPABLE OF BEING MAINTAINED AND/OR COMMANDED SAFE AT ALL TIMES WHEN IN OR NEAR THE ORBITER
- 13. PROVIDE AT ALL TIMES SUCH INFORMATION CONCERNING THE STATUS OR CONDITION OF SAFETY CRITICAL IUS SYSTEMS (AUDIBLE AND VISUAL CAUTION AND WARNING) WHILE IN THE ORBITER BAY OR NEAR VICINITY OF THE ORBITER. PROVISIONS SHALL BE MADE FOR ORBITER CREW COMMAND OVERRIDE OF THESE FUNCTIONS FOR ADEQUATE CORRECTIVE ACTION

14. ALL SAFETY CRITICAL DATA, DISPLAYS, AND CONTROLS SHALL BE CAPABLE OF BEING VERIFIED FUNCTIONAL PRIOR TO THE INITIATION OF THE SAFETY CRITICAL EVENT Table 4-9. EIUS Checkout Requirements Summary(Ref: SR-IUS-100, July 1974) (Continued)

15. THE ATTITUDE CONTROL SYSTEM OF THE IUS SHALL BE CAPABLE OF BEING CHECKED FOR ACCURACY BY THE ORBITER CREW BEFORE IUS RELEASE

(The SSUS will not have an attitude control system)

- 16. IUS PROPULSION SYSTEM START SEQUENCE LOGIC STATUS AND VALVE POSITIONS SHALL BE MONITORED AND MESSAGE SIGNALS SHALL BE PROVIDED AT THE SHUTTLE DATA MANAGE-MENT INTERFACE
- 17. MESSAGE SIGNALS FROM THE IUS SYSTEM SHALL BE PROVIDED AT THE SHUTTLE DATA MANAGE-MENT SYSTEM INTERFACE, MEASUREMENTS SHALL INCLUDE IUS LATCHED/RELEASED INDICATIONS, DEPLOY MECHANISM POSITION INDICATIONS, DISCRETE PYROTECHNIC EVENT INDICATIONS, SEQUENCE LOGIC STATUS, VALVE POSITIONS, TEMPERATURE AND PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS, AND FAILURE INDICATIONS
- 18. COMMANDS AFFECTING SAFETY CRITICAL EQUIPMENT STATUS MUST HAVE ASSOCIATED DATA TRANSMISSION TO PROVIDE A POSITIVE FUNCTIONAL VERIFICATION
- 19. IUS AUTONOMOUS NAVIGATION COMMANDS FOR ATTITUDE CONTROL AND TRANSLATION MANE-UVERS SHALL BE DISABLED UNTIL A SAFE SEPARATION DISTANCE IS ACHIEVED

(SSUS does not have a navigation system. Any spacecraft system can have this requirement imposed)

20. SAFETY CRITICAL CONTROL CIRCUITS SHALL BE CAPABLE OF BEING VERIFIED Table 4-10. EIUS Major Component Checkout/Monitoring Summary*

	TABLE 6. EIUS MAJOR CO	OMPONENT CH	ECKOUT/MONIT(DRING
СО	MPONENTS/SUBSYSTEM	LAUNCH	PRE-DEPLOY	POST-DEPLOY
-1.	MGC (COMPUTER) (On spacecraft, if needed)	S, O (AGTIVE)	-S,-O (AGTIVE)-	S, O (ACTIVE)
-2	IMU (INERTIAL ATTITUDE) (On spacecraft, if needed)	S, O (ACTIVE)	-S, O (ACTIVE)	S, O (ACTIVE)
-3	RMIS (TELEMETRY) (On spacecraft)	S, O (ACTIVE)	5, 0 (ACTIVE)	S, O (ACTIVE)
-4.	DECODERS (On spacecraft)	S, O (AGTIVE)	S, O (ACTIVE)	S, O (ACTIVE)
5.	BATTERIES (May be on spacecraft rather	than on SSUS)	S, A, O (ACTIVATE)	S, O (ACTIVE)
-6	COMMUNICATIONS (On spacecraft)		S, A, O (ACTIVATE)	S, O (AGTIVE)
-7	-ACS (ATTITUDE CONTROL P (On spacecraft, if needed)	ROPULSION)	S	S, A, O (ACTIVATE)
8.	MAIN PROPULSION SYSTEM	iong for SSUS)-	S	S, C, A, O (ACTIVATE)
(9.	SSUS Spinup)	<u>10115 101 0000</u>)	S, A, O (Activate)	S, A, O (Activate) (For any additional spin)
(10.	SSUS Separation)		S, A, O (Activate)	
	S - STATUS MONIT C - CHECKOUT A - ACTIVATION MC O - OPERATIONAL	ORING ONITORING MONITORING		
- }	LITTLE REDUNDANCY IS AV EXISTS. THEREFORE, LIT EIUS COMPONENT MALFUN	AILABLE, NO (ILE WORK-ARC CTION	GROUND OR ONB DUND EXISTS IN T	OARD BACKUP THE EVENT OF

Table 4-11. Orbiter Software Functions To Support EIUS

1.	ATUS PROCESSING		
	a. EIUS TELEMETRY PROCESSING (16 KBPS) (SSUS data will be via spacecraft telemetry)		
	b. C&W/SAFETY PARAMETER MONITORING/CONTROL		
	c. SELECTED EIUS SUBSYSTEM STATUS MONITOR/CONTROL		
2.	EIUS ACTIVATION/OPERATION SUPPORT		
	a. IMU STATE VECTOR COMPARISONS		
	b. POWER TRANSFER		
	e NAVIGATION, ATTITUDE AND TIMING UPDATES		
	d. GOMMUNICATIONS ACTIVATION AND RF LINK VERIFICATION		
	e. APS INITIAL ACTIVATION (For SSUS add activation of spinup, separation)		
3.	CONTINGENCY SEQUENCING SUPPORT		
	a. ACTIVATION APS, MPS, BATT, COMM		
	b. PROPELLANT DUMP, VENTS AND PURGES		
	c. ABORT SEQUENCING		
4.	MISCELLANEOUS ORBITER SUPPORT*		
	a. DEPLOYMENT OPERATIONS (For SSUS, add pointing)		
	- B. REMOTE MANIPULATOR OPERATIONS		
	c. COMMUNICATION SWITCHING/RECORDING MANAGEMENT		
	d. EIUS ATTITUDE-COLLISION AVOIDANCE MONITORING		
*N	OT CHARGED TO ORBITER SOFTWARE FOR EIUS		

4.4.3.2.7 Ground Network Functions to Support the SSUS

The ground network functions to support EIUS operations are listed in Table 4-12. Similar functions, except when crossed out or indicated in parentheses, are required during spacecraft/SSUS operation.

4.4.3.2.8 Launch Site Functions to Support the SSUS

Table 4-13 lists the launch site support functions during EIUS operations. Similar functions apply for the SSUS.

4.4.3.2.9 <u>Shuttle/Orbiter Control Center Functions to</u> Support the SSUS

Table 4-14 lists the Shuttle Orbiter Control Center functions during EIUS operations. These same functions are performed in support of SSUS operations.

Table 4-12. Ground Network Functions During EIUS Operations

SUPPORT PRE-LAUNCH CHECKOUT 1. 2. COMMAND TWO-WAY LOCK IS REQUIRED DURING ALL MISSION PHASES OTHER THAN IN THE ORBITER CARGO BAY GROUND TRACKING, RANGE AND RANGE RATE DATA 3. MUST BE ACQUIRED WHENEVER POSSIBLE TO DETER-MINE SPACECRAFT/EIUS EPHEMERIS REMOTE SITE DATA PROCESSORS (RSDP) WILL PERFORM SPECIAL CALCULATIONS TO SUPPORT CONSUMABLES ANALYSIS AND AVELOCITY COMPU TATIONS. (Not required for SSUS - full burns of kick motors) 5. TRACKING, TELEMETRY, AND COMMAND ARE REQUIRED DURING SPACECRAFT OPERATIONS (Also required during Spacecraft/SSUS operations) 6. POST-PASS ANALYSIS OF DUMPED DATA IS REQUIRED

Table 4-13. Launch Site Support Functions During EIUS Operations

 PREPARATION OF THE SYSTEMS FOR LAUNCH
 INTERFACE WITH THE OPERATIONAL CONTROL CENTERS ON SYSTEM READINESS
 ACQUIRE, PROCESS AND ANALYZE PRELAUNCH DATA
 CONDUCT COUNTDOWN AND LAUNCH OPERATIONS

> Table 4-14. Shuttle Orbiter Control Center Functions During EIUS Operations

1. VOICE CONTACT WITH THE ORBITER DURING ALL ATTACHED AND NEAR-IN OPERATIONS OF THE EIUS

2. MAINTAIN CONTACT WITH SPACECRAFT OPERATIONS CONTROL CENTER AND WITH FIUS OPERATIONS GENTER

(The EIUS Operations Center is not required to support SSUS)

3. MONITOR PRE-DEPLOYMENT CHECKOUT OF EIUS AND SPACECRAFT

4.4.3.2.10 Orbiter Functions to Support SSUS Operations

The Orbiter functions to support EIUS operations are given in Table 4-15. Cargo bay operations for SSUS include spin-table control and spacecraft/SSUS separation from the Orbiter. The manipulator arm is not required. For the SSUS, the Orbiter aids in pointing before separation.

Table 4-15. Orbiter Functions During EIUS Operations

1. ORBITER CREW MONITOR AND CONTROL CARGO BAY OPERATIONS a (For SSUS, includes control of spin table and separation) MANIPULATOR ARM OPERATION (Not required for SSUS) c. NEAR-IN OPERATIONS 2. DATA DISPLAY 3. COMMAND INTERFACE (For SSUS, can include command of spin up, separation, and PKM ignition) (Add for SSUS:) (4. Navigation, spacecraft/SSUS pointing before release.)

4.4.3.2.11 Spacecraft Operations Control Center Functions to Support SSUS Operations

Items 1.a. through 1.e in Table 4-16 are the functions of the Spacecraft Operations Control Center to support spacecraft-only operations. Except for 1.e., these same functions are performed for the operation of the spacecraft/SSUS combination. A very significant new function required of the Spacecraft Operations Control Center for operation of the spacecraft/SSUS is command and control after separation from the Orbiter. (The Orbiter may command PKM ignition.)

Table 4-16.Spacecraft Operations Control CenterFunctions During EIUS Operations

1.	SPACECRAFT OPERATIONS		
	a.	PRELAUNCH SYSTEMS READINESS VERIFICATION	
	b.	PRE-PLACEMENT SYSTEMS CHECKOUT MONITORING	
		(TLM FROM SPACECRAFT OR VIA TLM FROM EIUS)	
	c.	MONITOR SPACECRAFT SYSTEMS IN REAL-TIME	
	d.	TRAJECTORY AND EPHEMERIS MAINTENANCE	
	e.	ACCEPT, PROCESS AND ANALYZE SCIENTIFIC DATA	
(2.	SSUS Operations)		
	(<u>a.</u>	thru d. For SSUS, Spacecraft Operations Control Center will do Items a-d, above.)	
	(e.	Command and control of spacecraft/SSUS system	
· .		(Orbiter may be used to command spinup, separa- tion, and SSUS PKM ignition)	

4.4.3.2.12 Spacecraft Functions to Support SSUS Operations

Table 4-17 contains the spacecraft functions to support EIUS operations. Neither of these functions apply for SSUS. For SSUS, the spacecraft must receive commands and distribute them. The spacecraft will provide proper pointing for the spacecraft/SSUS combination. The spacecraft telemetry system will also relay SSUS data to the Orbiter and/or the ground.

Table 4-17. Spacecraft Functions During EIUS Operations

INTERFACE WITH EIUS FOR GOMMAND CONTROL-GRAFT DATA THROUG STSTEM (Add for SSUS:) (1.Command receipt and distribution to spacecraft/ SSUS combination) (2.Control (pointing, etc.) of Spacecraft/SSUS combination as necessary) Receive SSUS data via hardwire then transmit (3. to Orbiter and ground via spacecraft data system.)
4.4.3.2.13 <u>EIUS Operations Center Support of SSUS</u> Operations

The functions required of the EIUS Operations Center during EIUS Operations are given in Table 4-18. For the SSUS, the EIUS Operations Center is not required. All of the functions in Table 4-18 will be performed by the Spacecraft Operations Control Center.

Table 4-18. EIUS Operations Center Functions During EIUS Operations

ALL SYSTEMS MONITORED DURING PRE-LAUNCH $\mathbf{\Gamma}$ CHECKOUT COMMAND GENERATION, LOADING, UPLINK CONTROL AND COMMAND BECEIPT VERIFICATION 2. TELEMETRY FROM ALL SYSTEMS REQUIRED 3. DURING ALL PHASES OF THE MISSION TRACKING, TRAJECTORY PROCESSING, EPHEMERIS 4. GENERATION, MANEUVER PLANNING (The EIUS Operations Center is not required for SSUS. All of the above functions will be performed by the Spacecraft Operations Control Center.)

4.4.3.2.14 EIUS Operations Functions

The EIUS operations functions, from Reference 1, are summarized in Table 4-19. For SSUS, use is made of the spacecraft command, communications, and telemetry systems.

Table 4-19. EIUS Operations Functions

,	
1.	PRELAUNCH CHECKOUT OF EIUS AND SPACECRAFT REQUIRES ALL SYSTEMS BE GROUND MONITORED
	- MINIMAL ON-BOARD DEPENDENCE
2.	RELIANCE UPON THE COMMAND SYSTEM IN ALL MISSION PHASES
	(For SSUS, flight portion of command system is on-board spacecraft)
3.	HEAVY UTILIZATION OF COMMUNICATIONS WITH GROUND CONTROL
	(For SSUS, flight communications system is on-board spacecraft)
4.	DEPENDENCE UPON ON-BOARD DERIVED TELEMETRY TO PROVIDE INPUTS TO GROUND COMMUNICATIONS
	(Data from SSUS is supplied to spacecraft TLM system)